IRAN, ISRAEL, AND THE United States

THE POLITICS OF COUNTER-PROLIFERATION INTELLIGENCE



kington Books. All rights reserved. May not be reproduced in any form without permission from the publish

Iran, Israel, and the United States

Iran, Israel, and the United States

The Politics of Counter-Proliferation Intelligence

Ofira Seliktar and Farhad Rezaei

LEXINGTON BOOKS

Lanham • Boulder • New York • London

Published by Lexington Books An imprint of The Rowman & Littlefield Publishing Group, Inc. 4501 Forbes Boulevard, Suite 200, Lanham, Maryland 20706 www.rowman.com

Unit A, Whitacre Mews, 26-34 Stannary Street, London SE11 4AB

Copyright © 2018 by The Rowman & Littlefield Publishing Group, Inc.

All rights reserved. No part of this book may be reproduced in any form or by any electronic or mechanical means, including information storage and retrieval systems, without written permission from the publisher, except by a reviewer who may quote passages in a review.

British Library Cataloguing in Publication Information Available

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data

Names: Seliktar, Ofira, author. | Rezaei, Farhad, author.

Title: Iran, Israel, and the United states: the politics of counter-proliferation intelligence / Ofira Seliktar and Farhad Rezaei.

Description: Lanham, Maryland : Lexington Books, 2018. | Includes bibliographical references and index.

Identifiers: LCCN 2018016861 (print) | LCCN 2018023017 (ebook) |

ISBN 9781498569767 (electronic) | ISBN 9781498569750 (cloth : alk. paper)

Subjects: LCSH: Nuclear weapons—Iran. | Nuclear weapons information. | Intelligence service—Israel. | Intelligence service—United States. |

Nuclear nonproliferation. | United States—Foreign relations—Israel. |

Israel—Foreign relations—United States. | United States—Foreign relations—Iran. | Iran—Foreign relations—United States.

Classification: LCC U264.5.I7 (ebook) | LCC U264.5.I7 R49 2018 (print) | DDC 327.1/7470955—dc23

LC record available at https://lccn.loc.gov/2018016861

[™] The paper used in this publication meets the minimum requirements of American National Standard for Information Sciences—Permanence of Paper for Printed Library Materials, ANSI/NISO Z39.48-1992.

Printed in the United States of America

Contents

Abbreviations		vii
1	The Theory and Practice of Nuclear Intelligence	1
2	Under the Radar: Iran's Nuclear Project Takes Off	23
3	The Great Deception: The Nuclear Project in the Age of the Dialogue of Civilization	57
4	Blowing the Cover of Iran's Nuclear Project: Whose Intelligence Matters?	77
5	Iran's Nuclear Principalism: Challenging the NPT	113
6	The Cost of Principalism: Bankrupting Iran	143
7	The Power of Sanctions and the Road to the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action	183
Conclusions: The Complex Case of Iran's Nuclear Intelligence		219
Bibliography		225
Index		269
About the Authors		273

Abbreviations

ABC Atieh Bahar Consulting

ACDA Arms Control and Disarmament Agency ACH Analysis of Competing Hypotheses

ADM Archer Daniels Midland

AEOI Atomic Energy Organization of Iran

AIC American Iranian Council

AIPAC American Israel Public Affairs Committee AMAD Sazman-e Tarahi-e Tajhizat-e Vizheh

APA Acquisition Path Analysis

BOG Board of Governors

CAP Center for American Progress
CDI Coalition for Democracy in Iran
CIA Central Intelligence Agency
CIC Counter-Intelligence Center

CNAPI Campaign for a New American Policy on Iran

CNEA Commission Nuclear Energy Argentina

CPC Counter-Proliferation Center
CPD Committee on Present Danger
CPI Counter-Proliferation Initiative
CSP Center for Security Policy
CUFI Christians United for Israel

DCAP Deterrence Concept Advisory Panel
DIQ Design Information Questionnaire
DPPC Damavand Plasma Physics Center

DPPRC Damavand Plasma Physics Research Centre

ENACE Empresa Nuclear Argentina de Centrales Electricas

ERI Education Research Institute

EXPO External Relations and Policy Coordination

FBI Federal Bureau of Investigation

FDD Foundation for the Defense of Democracies

FEDAT Field of Expansion of Deployment of Advanced Technology

FEP Fuel Enrichment Plant HEU Highly Enriched Uranium

HUMINT Human Intelligence

IAEA International Atomic Energy Agency IAEC Israel Atomic Energy Commission

IDC Interdisciplinary Center ILSA Iran Libya Sanctions Act INR Intelligence and Research

INSSA Institute for National Security Studies INTC Isfahan Nuclear Technology Center

IPC Iran Policy Committee
ISI Inter-Service Intelligence

ISIS Institute for Science and International Security

ITDB Incident and Trafficking Database
 IVO International Verification Organizations
 JCPA Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs
 JCPOA Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action

JMCNS James Martin Center for Non-Proliferation Studies

JPA Joint Plan of Action

JTGS Joint Tactical Ground Station LEU Low Enriched Uranium MAD Mutual Assured Destruction MAI Moscow Aviation Institute MEK Mujahedeen-E-Khalq

MIT Massachusetts Institute of Technology
MODAFL Defense Armed Forces Logistics
MSSP Member State Support Programs
MTCR Missile Technology Control Regime
NCPC National Counterproliferation Center
NCRI National Council of Resistance of Iran

NCS National Security Council
 NCS National Clandestine Service
 NIA National Intelligence Agencies
 NIAC National Iranian-American Council
 NIE National Intelligence Estimate
 NIPP National Institute for Public Policy

NNSA National Assessment Group of the National Nuclear

Security Administration

NPEC Nonproliferation Policy Education Center

NPT Non-Proliferation Treaty

NRO National Reconnaissance Office NSA National Security Agency

NSG Nuclear Suppliers Group

OPSS Organization for Planning of Special Supplies

OSP Office of Special Plans

PAEC Pakistani Atomic Energy Commission

PFEP Pilot Fuel Enrichment Plant
PHRC Physics Research Center
PLC Programmable Logic Control
PMD Possible Military Dimension

PUREX Plutonium Uranium Redox Extraction SCADA Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition

SCT Supreme Council of Technology SHIG Shahid Hemmat Industrial Group

SIGNET Signal Intelligence

SKWU Siemens/Kraftwerk Union

SPND Sazman-e Pazhohesh va Noavarihaye Defaee

TAO Technical Accountability Obligation

TAO Tailored Access Operations

TIP The Israel Project

TRR Tehran Research Reactor UANI United Against Nuclear Iran

VCDNP Vienna Center for Disarmament and Non-proliferation

WINEP Washington Institute for Near East Policy

WINPAC Weapons, Intelligence, Nonproliferation, and Arms Controls

WMD Weapons of Mass Destruction WTO World Trade Organization ZOA Zionist Organization of America

The Theory and Practice of Nuclear Intelligence

Since the dawn of the nuclear age, proliferation has represented the defining threat to humanity. An enormous literature on factors that drive proliferation has emerged over the decades. Given this massive volume of studies, it is surprising that academic research on nuclear intelligence, also known as counterproliferation intelligence, is quite limited. Even the failure to find Saddam Hussein's nuclear weapons, the single most notorious case of nuclear intelligence misestimation by the United States, did not generate a concerted drive to turn nuclear intelligence into a scholarly discipline.

One reason for this imbalance derives from a reluctance of mainstream academics to research intelligence. The discipline practically did not exist before 9/11; even a decade and a half later, one observer found a "profound disconnect" between political science professors and intelligence needs. While progress has been made in certain aspects of intelligence research, notably terrorism, academic study of nuclear intelligence is still lagging. Analysts suggest that that access to the extremely secretive subject is a real impediment. As one of them put it, "Nuclear and other unconventional programs tend to inhabit the nooks and crannies of reticent states."

The other cause pertains to the extreme complexity and the multidimensionality of nuclear intelligence, a subfield of intelligence that requires considerable specialized knowledge in the realm of enrichment, weaponization, and ballistics. R. V. Jones, the architect of British scientific intelligence during World War II and a theoretician of scientific intelligence, famously predicted that the atomic bomb would turn into an intelligence problem. But the type of multidisciplinary knowledge needed to develop an integrated approach to the academic research of counterproliferation has been in short supply. In the words of one scholar, the "study of scientific intelligence is an undernourished subject." This paucity should not come as a surprise because

of the difficulties involved in analyzing the process of proliferation. One definition holds that "nuclear proliferation is a dynamic process characterized by evolving political motivations, opaque strategic intentions, and everchanging technical backdrop, typified by often innovative, illicit procurement techniques and elaborate deception on the part of the proliferator to conceal the existence, or progress, of nuclear weapons-related activities." With an apparent node to this definition, one author subtitled his essay on counterproliferation intelligence "Exploring the Maze."²

Complicating matters, scholars stress that because of significant variations in the "nature of the specific proliferation challenges presented by states as well as their underlying motives," no one analytic approach fits all cases. Computer models which rely on a predetermined framework of analysis are especially vulnerable in this respect. Absent of a common methodology, nuclear intelligence is prone to developing an "irreducible elements of ambiguity" which causes predictive failure.³

Because of the considerable potential for misestimating proliferation and its arguably catastrophic consequence, the intelligence community has turned to scholars specializing in complexity science for help. Unlike traditional methodologies that try to reduce complexity by compartmentalizing the broader system into its constituent parts, a complex system approach allows conceptualizing intelligence as a process with many components and their interaction. Essentially, complexity theory considers two aspects of the system: "the constituent elements that make up the system, and second, the configurations those constituent elements can take." Even a cursory calculus makes clear that a nuclear program has many constituent elements, which can result in a huge number of configurations.⁴

Listing the various challenges faced by nuclear intelligence is an efficient way to provide an overview of the scale of the problem and the potential for misestimation.

ISSUES IN CAPABILITIES

It is customary for military intelligence to make a distinction between capabilities and intentions. Capabilities are measurable material quantities, but in nuclear intelligence, a distinction among different kinds of capabilities is in order. Philosophy of science suggests that nuclear capabilities can be divided into two dimensions, theoretical and practical. The two categories are not necessarily sequential since a state may have the theoretical knowledge to develop a nuclear program but lack the material means. Conversely, a state may possess the means but lack the critical scientific know-how to tackle the practical side of fabricating nuclear weapons. In the words of one analyst,

"Whether a state wants nuclear weapons is irrelevant ... states may badly desire such weapons but would not be able to acquire them if they lack the technology, resources, and expertise required to build them." Libya is considered a classic case in this respect. An insightful study of the issue indicated that, after 10 years of failed efforts to produce centrifuges, the Libyan dictator Muammar Gaddafi decided to outsource the project but even then there was little success.⁵

The complex boundaries between the theoretical and the practical dimensions call attention to the meaning of "material" in the phrase "material capabilities." Would-be proliferators need either an indigenous scientific infrastructure or the means to purchase foreign know-how in the form of scientists, engineers, and technical personnel. Such assistance becomes what some scholars call "tacit" knowledge, defined as "knowledge that is difficult to acquire, transfer and foster." Such knowledge is spread in a complex diffusion process, which "is gained mostly through experience and experimental training, and—crucially for the team's work—that is diffused through networks."

Research suggests that President Dwight Eisenhower's Atoms for Peace project to dissuade developing countries from obtaining a nuclear arsenal achieved the opposite in cases of would-be proliferators. The small research reactors which Atoms for Peace set up created the so-called latency that is the training steps toward military nuclear capability. With latency built-in, nuclear strivers could then turn to obtaining what one author has called "sensitive nuclear assistance," a combination of material and know-how, both legal and illicit. Such aid helps potential proliferators "leapfrog technical design stages, benefit from tacit knowledge in more advanced scientific communities, economize on the cost of nuclear-weapons development, and avoid international scrutiny."

If "sensitive nuclear assistance" has been a blessing for aspiring proliferators, it has been a virtual nightmare for nuclear intelligence agencies which have monitored illicit traffic. The International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)'s Incident and Trafficking Database (ITDB) created in 1995, the James Martin Center for Non-Proliferation Studies (CNS) Database, and the EU Non-Proliferation Consortium, have offered information on incidents of illicit trafficking. Important as these resources are, they do not offer a dynamic understanding of how such networks operate. The Vienna Center for Disarmament and Non-proliferation (VCDNP) noted that there is "current lack of proper understanding as to how proliferation networks are organized and run."

Network analysis, a relatively new tool to study the illicit supply chains, has the advantage of maintaining "an awareness of the multi-locational nature of these illicit networks" and recognizes that nodes and regions are not independent of each other, but rather, are "reactive to changes in one another."

As one scholar put it, "The network approach is excellent for viewing the flow and interconnection between source, intermediary, and end-user actors." But even network analysts admit that "constructing a visual representation of illicit networks through the network model approach is not only time consuming, but products created by the approach are often representative of only one of many networks that engage in a certain form of trafficking." To provide an interactive picture, "extensive detail and information on nodes and interconnectors must be available to researchers to form an accurate network model." Although intelligence agencies have a large amount of data, nevertheless tracking illicit network is hard, as will be made clear in the subsequent discussion of the web of companies created by the Pakistani nuclear scientist Abdul Qadeer Khan.¹⁰

Even if illicit networks could be better policed, the legitimate trade in dual-use technology is another way in which "sensitive nuclear assistance" has helped would-be proliferators. The non-proliferation treaty (NPT) allows countries to build nuclear reactors and fabricate low enriched uranium (LEU) to fuel them. Countries which are not NPT members are, of course, free to do likewise. Created in 1975, the Nuclear Suppliers Group (NSG), a trade association which sells to countries running nuclear programs, was charged with fighting proliferation. Its original list of banned materials was short and easy to follow. After the discovery of Iraq's proliferation in 1991, the NSG produced a long and frequently updated list of dual goods. But as one expert put, policing a "virtually endless" list of dual-use items is "tricky," and the internal SGS debates about what should be included are tedious.¹¹

MEASURING CAPABILITIES

As a rule, nuclear intelligence looks at three distinct stages of acquiring a nuclear arsenal: the enrichment cycle, weaponization, and ballistics. The enrichment cycle is most challenging for nuclear analysts. The Committee for the Improvement of Nuclear Fuel Cycles posited that two important metrics should be used in the equation: the "probability that an adversary would proliferate along a particular pathway and the probability of success along that path." This calculus is far from trivial: in the view of the Committee, a motivated proliferator "may continuously invent new pathways, including illegal acquisition." The Acquisition Path Analysis (APA) is "the analysis of all plausible acquisition paths or acquisition strategies for a State to acquire nuclear material usable for the manufacture of a nuclear explosive device." Acquisition paths are technically plausible "if the State could, from a technical point of view, acquire at least one significant quantity of weapons-usable material within five years."¹²

But dual technology, as noted above, poses a substantial hindrance to nuclear intelligence analysis. More specifically, a nuclear fuel cycle offers opportunities for diverting material for military use. In this context, a civilian nuclear power complex serves as a public façade for an illicit program. This so-called tactic of "hiding the illicit activities within plain sight" was successfully used by India, Pakistan, Israel, and North Korea. So, effective is this tactic that, in the words of one observer, all these countries "managed to pull the wool over the eyes of the intelligence agencies that were trying to keep tabs on them."¹³

Both a closed and an open-end cycle can be used to fabricate nuclear weapons. In the former, Plutonium Uranium Redox Extraction (PUREX) method is used to purify spent uranium and plutonium. This so-called backend approach was historically popular, but things began to change in the early 1970s. Would-be proliferators found it harder to purchase reprocessing technology, and the large reprocessing facilities were more difficult to hide from satellite surveillance. Its replacement, the front-end approach, can use the same enrichment technology to produce highly enriched uranium (HEU). Helping the nuclear aspirants, advances in centrifuge enrichment technology made enrichment more attractive; centrifuges were easier to conceal, and components could be purchased either legally or through the nuclear networks.¹⁴

In principle, Safeguard protocols of the IAEA based on the APA should account for any diversion of front-end produced fuel. A team from the Department of Safeguard at the IAEA noted that the more recent accounting protocols which the IAEA inspectors use make it hard to divert a quantity of LEU large enough to produce weapon-grade material. However, aspiring proliferators have found ways to avoid such mandatory accounting by building a secret processing facility, a route taken by Iraq, North Korea, Syria, and Iran. The advantage of secret enrichment known as the "sneak out" scenario is obvious; detecting secret facilities is much harder than monitoring uranium diversion. Having produced enough of HEU, a proliferator can proceed to fabricate a nuclear weapon.¹⁵

Unlike uranium enrichment, research and development of nuclear weapons are easier to conceal from the IAEA. Still, the experience of nuclear states indicates that fabricating an actual bomb is a surprisingly difficult task, or as Hans Kristensen, the director of the Nuclear Information Project at the Federation of American Scientists put it, "warheads are complicated little machines." ¹⁶

Complications abound because of the critical mass of fissile uranium, that is, the smallest amount needed for a sustained reaction varies greatly depending on several factors. The type of fissile material, density, the degree of enrichment, temperature, and the use of neutron reflectors (reflectors

surround the fissile material to force neutrons into the chain reaction, resulting in increased reactivity) are among them. The least complicated to fabricate is the gun-style devise used in Hiroshima; a projectile made of fissile uranium is fired rapidly into a target that contains another subcritical mass of fissile uranium. However, the critical mass of uranium needed is relatively large. Given the assumption of standard density with no reflectors, 52 kg of uranium enriched to 90 percent is required to achieve critical mass—a quantity too large for ballistic delivery.¹⁷

The second type is based on the implosion methods used in the Nagasaki bomb, whereby a sphere filled with either HEU or plutonium is compressed by a converging shock wave resulting from the detonation of a surrounding layer of high explosive. The detonation decreases the material's volume and increases its density by a factor of two to three. For the process to work, the compression must be symmetrical, that is, the inward force must hit the fissile core equally at every point. To create this dynamic, a complex design is required; the high explosives placed around the core resembling a soccer ball must detonate simultaneously at uniformly spaced points around the core. Explosives of different densities must be utilized to focus the resultant shock wave. The implosion method lowers the critical mass needed per event. Assuming standard density, if uranium is used, some 25 kg of weapon-grade uranium is required for a minimal state, or 8 kg of plutonium Pu-239 is required to reach bare criticality.¹⁸

Because of the constraints of the missile delivery systems, miniaturization is the key to the successful fabrication of a warhead. Even in the case of North Korea, there is still an ongoing debate on whether it has mastered the complexity of mounting a nuclear warhead on its missiles. Whatever the degree of success, evidence which indicates efforts of research and development of nuclear warheads is known in the IAEA terminology as Possible Military Dimension (PMD) because the technology has no civilian use. Yet PMD research does not automatically translate into "smoking gun" evidence, a situation which can lead to fierce disputes among nuclear experts and intelligence officials. As this work would demonstrate, nowhere was this debate as fierce as in the case of Iran.¹⁹

Ballistic missiles capable of carrying a nuclear warhead are an integral part of the nuclear arsenal. Such missiles can be equipped with conventional warheads, although it is assumed that for long-range missiles this would not be cost-effective. Medium-range missiles, however, pose a dual-use problem for intelligence analysts to resolve. Since "there is no universally accepted definition of what constitutes a capable nuclear missile," in the words of one arms control expert, the United Nations Security Council relies on panels of experts for evaluation.

The procedure is straightforward: pursuant to a Security Council resolution regarding a country posing a nuclear threat, a panel of experts is

appointed to study its ballistic missiles tests. Based on the report of the panel of experts, the Security Council declares whether the missiles are nuclear capable. While the panels consider several indicators, the range is a primary consideration.²⁰

INTENTIONS

Unlike capabilities which are derived from metrics, albeit difficult to analyze, intentions are grounded in the more subjective realm of the social sciences. Realism and neorealism, the two-dominant schools in international relations (IR), provide the bulk of explanations as to why states decide to acquire the bomb. Briefly, the IR theories posit that states which operate in a threatening international environment seek to obtain nuclear weapons to deter external aggression. Over time, IR scholars, added an array of reasons, ranging from the pressure of domestic political lobbies to the psychology of leaders. IR scholars who prefer the psychological approach postulate that leaders' perception of the identity of their countries are the motivational drivers of proliferation. The debates, strenuously fought among the proponents of the different approaches, have generated the vast literature on proliferation.²¹

Historically, intelligence services concentrated on capabilities, but the missing Iraqi WMD promoted a revision of this approach. According to one study, "the [Central Intelligence Agency] CIA demonstrated a new willingness to analyze intentions in addition to capabilities." Still, some intelligence practitioners were not persuaded, dismissing intentions as a vague construct which exist only the "in the eye of the beholder," as one observer put it. To operationalize the concept, some analysts suggested to break down the term "intentions" into three categories—strategic intentions, latent intentions, and tactical intentions. The strategic intention is thus defined as a resolve to acquire a nuclear weapon. The latent intention is a resolve to put together the infrastructure and the scientific know-how required to fabricate a bomb, "but without taking a political decision to do so." Tactical intention pertains to end-stage use; it is either a wish to use the bomb or retain it as a last resort capability should conventional military operations fail.²²

While these categories simplify the understanding of intention, they are by no means optimal tools of evaluation. The options are neither consecutive nor mutually exclusive, and, at times overlapping in difficult-to-predict ways. For instance, short of inside information, intelligence on whether a country decided to proliferate is hard to find. History indicates that latent intention seems to be a preferred mode of operation in cases where a formal decision is impractical because of international pressure or internal divisions. Given the murkiness of extreme secrecy of nuclear decision making, analysts are unable to determine whether such a decision was reached. Of course, monitoring

capabilities is a substitute for assessing latent intention. But, as Iran case would demonstrate, that there are serious limits on this method.

DENIAL AND DECEPTION

Adding to the burden of nuclear intelligence for scholars and practitioners alike is the level of secrecy compounded by denial and deception. In the words of a congressional committee investigating the Iraq fiasco, with countries poised to acquire an illicit arsenal, the nuclear project "lies in the heart of the secret state. These are the deepest secrets and unlocking them must be our highest priority." Admirable as this sentiment is, research indicates that nuclear deceivers would go to extremes to prevent exposure and, for the most part, they seem to succeed.²³

As a military tactic, denial and deception have been both practiced and studied for centuries. Off the battlefield, the terms in their various permutations have become part of the ideological and political warfare. Having recognized their importance during the Cold War, the United States founded a foreign denial and deception analysis center, which was closed only recently. Its director, Lawrence K. Gershwin, co-authored a definitive book detecting deception across time, cultures, and disciplines. Alleged Russian meddling in the 2016 presidential election had reignited interest in the craft.²⁴

In nuclear matters, denial and deception are at the core of an effort at "manipulation of information and signatures aimed at influencing decision makers" of relevant governments and international organizations such as the IAEA. Such manipulation helps the proliferator to act without interference in the various stages of the process. Like in other clandestine actions, nuclear deception spans the entire spectrum of the project and requires good coordination among all the nuclear managers. Because of vigilant and intrusive surveillance of the international community guided by the NPT, simple denial of a program is not enough. By using deception, a proliferator can try to hide the signatures that point to illicit activity.²⁵

Denial and deception are two different facets of the deception process. Denial is the "measures designed to hinder or deny the enemy the knowledge of an object by hiding or disrupting the means of observation." For instance, it was determined that, after learning what the United States would consider being indicators of a nuclear text, India successfully denied access to these indicators. Deception is "revealing information that supplies wrong conclusions," that is "those measures designed to mislead the enemy by manipulation, distortion, or falsification of evidence to induce him to read in a manner prejudicial to his interests." For reasons discussed above, the overlap between denial and deception have further contributed to the analytical confusion.

This so-called estimative uncertainly has been long recognized as a key factor in nuclear intelligence failures.²⁶

To reduce the uncertainty level, intelligence practitioners need to distinguish between deception by design and deception by default, also known as unintended deception or self-deception. While the bulk of the scholarly analysis is devoted to the former, the latter received scant attention. Deception by default, whether rooted in the psychology of leaders, complex nuclear bureaucracies, the nature of the political system, or a combination of all three, is quite pervasive. Saddam Hussein's reluctance to acknowledge that he had destroyed his nuclear program in the mid-1990s and his decision to block the IAEA inspectors is a notorious case in point. After capture, Hussein told interrogators from the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) that he did not want to look weak or cause Iraq to lose its nuclear deterrence status by admitting to the fact that the WMD program was terminated in the mid-1990s. From a Western perspective, this counterintuitive logic has contributed to the widespread perception that Iraq possessed weapons of mass destruction, a factor which contributed to the American decision to invade Iraq in 2003. Even Hans Blix, the then director general of the IAEA, admitted to being confused about the dictator's behavior. In his words, "It is like putting up a sign on the door, 'Beware of the dog,' and you do not have a dog."27

An autocratic regime such as Iraq is at the core of yet another factor driving deception by default, namely the need of the nuclear bureaucracy to exaggerate its achievements. Hussein's exceptional brutality, including summary killings of functionaries who displeased him, was well known among the nuclear scientists and managers. According to several accounts published by Iraqi scientists, they feared for their position or even their lives. Some scientists reportedly resorted to exaggerating the result of what was, essentially, a poor performing enrichment process. Attempts to cover corruption and inefficiency can also lead to overestimation of the result. Pleasing a leader is yet another motivation as the discussion of Mahmoud Ahmadinejad will demonstrate. Not incidentally, the Iranian president himself proffered exaggerated information, which contributed to the deception. One of the few studies on unintentional deception concluded that "it reflects a chain of inaccurate reporting" which travels up the "program's management chain." ²⁸

In their aptly titled paper "So Many Ways to Lie: The Complexity of Denial and Deception," David Moore et al. suggested that denial and deception are the most difficult problems in nuclear intelligence. Even a simple binary presentation of a piece of evidence as "true" or "deceptive" generates a large number of outcomes for a modest number of evidentiary factors. If a more sophisticated approach which uses multiple evidentiary states—"true," "deception by an adversary," or "self-deceptive"—is considered, it can quickly overcome the cognitive capacity of the analyst. Far from being

theoretic, this condition is known to have frequently occurred in the CIA's Counter-Intelligence Center (CIC), which one observer described as the "seat of the paranoids who examine every major piece of evidence to determine it amounts to strategic deception."²⁹

To address this predicament, Richards J. Heuer, Jr., a veteran CIA analyst, developed the Analysis of Competing Hypotheses (ACH) for analyzing complex evidentiary situations which entail a considerable risk of judgment errors. ACH requires the gathering of all the available information into a set of evidentiary elements, arranging them in a table, along with a set of hypotheses generated by the analyst. "For each evidence/hypothesis combination, the analyst determines whether the evidence is confirmatory, disconfirmatory, or irrelevant to the hypothesis, with disconfirmatory evidence carrying the greatest weight." However, critics have noted that constructing the ACH is time consuming and the analysis of the matrix composed of a considerably evidentiary information can by cognitively challenging as well.³⁰

Looking for patterns of denial and deception in the past practices of proliferators and their cultural underpinnings is an essentially intuitive method. For instance, the former Soviet Union and, to a lesser extent, Russia, has a well-documented history of maskirovka, a loose translation of deception. Maskirovka played an important role in the Cuban missile crisis in 1962. Iran is known for its well-developed denial and deception protocols. So much so that some exasperated experts concluded that Iran's culture of takiya (dissimulation) would make it impossible to negotiate a deal. In the words of one scholar, "Iran says the opposite of what it says and those the opposite of what it says." Others went further, implying that the Iranian political culture in conjunction with its negotiated political order made the forming opinion about the nuclear project virtually impossible. A leading American expert on Iran with a background in intelligence noted that the decision making of the regime is "Byzantine, fragmented, and counterintuitive." He called the government a "hodgepodge, sporting numerous entities" and asserted that "Tehran cut off its nose to spite its face." Another observer bemoaned the political system with its "multiple structures of power," where nothing is black and white, and where "the strategic culture is characterized by numerous contradictions and paradoxes."31

Complex system theorists, however, warn that past performance may not be a good predictor of future behavior. Since the denial and deception process is highly dynamic and susceptible to corrective changes caused by deterrence—either diplomatic or military—if a deterrent such as economic sanctions is effective, a proliferator may adopt a more truthful posture. Under such circumstances, focus on past conduct would create a false premise: "the fact that something occurred in the past is no guarantee that it will happen in the future." The temporal dimension that is required is, in the words of two complexity scholars, "compounding further what is already complex."³²

Hard as it is to disentangle these different types of deception, the extreme fragmentation of the intelligence gathering, and verification process of proliferation has proved even more of a challenge.

FRAGMENTATION IN INTELLIGENCE GATHERING AND VERIFICATION

Traditionally, national intelligence services, occasionally assisted by allies, oversee the intelligence-gathering process. Nuclear intelligence, however, is radically different in several respects. Two distinctive bodies are charged with evaluating the spread of nuclear weapons—International Verification Organizations (IVO) and the National Intelligence Agencies (NIA). Acting within the NPT mandate, the IAEA is the premier IVO organization. Its scope for intelligence gathering is guided by the Model Comprehensive Safeguard Agreement (INFCIRC/153) which reflected the nuclear technology of the 1970s. Since enrichment facilities were too large to hide at the time, the Safeguards Agreement focused primarily on diversion of nuclear material from declared facilities. After the discovery of an advanced nuclear program in Iraq in 1990, a new and stricter document was drafted.

The Model Additional Protocol (INFCIRC/ 540) gave the IAEA significant powers to search for undeclared facilities and materials, but the ratification of the Additional Protocol is optional. As of October 7, 2016, 127 states in the NPT had signed the new protocol. Equally worrisome, recent strides in nuclear technology left the Additional Protocol in need of an update, a development that is not likely to occur given that countries have strongly resisted tightening the IAEA oversight.³³

Unlike the IVOs, the NIAs have no limits on gathering nuclear intelligence and are driven by a strong national interest in tracking proliferation, either globally or regionally. Because of its global reach and superior technological capacity, the United States has been the leading player in the NIAs sector. Israel, which has historical concerns about its neighbors, has emerged as a leading nuclear intelligence actor in the Middle East. British, French, and Germany intelligence agencies have been moderately involved, along with Russia and China which command their resources.³⁴

The United States and other NIAs use an array of tools to track illicit nuclear activities. They range from human intelligence (HUMINT) to signal intelligence (SIGNET) and the Measurement and Signature Intelligence (MASINT). Both SIGNET and MASINT date to the Scientific Technical Intelligence pioneered by R. V. Jones, which came into its own in the United States during the Cold War. MASINT, which was given a semi-independent

status in the 1990s, developed methods for analyzing material manifestations of nuclear and ballistic tests.³⁵

The progress in the collection and evaluation made nuclear intelligence efficient but introduced more fragmentation since many players share in the effort. The CIA has its own Counter-Proliferation Center (CPC), which exists along the National Counterproliferation Center (NCPC) run by the Office of the Director of National Intelligence (DI). After repeated reconfigurations, the Department of State evolved the Office of Counterproliferation Initiatives (ISN/CPI). The Department of Defense and the National Reconnaissance Office (NRO) play a vital role in tracking and oversight. Much less known but arguably a vital element in this lineup is the Department of Energy. In 1965 the International Assessments Programs, codenamed the Z-Division, was created at the Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory. Comprising of nuclear scientists and engineers, the Z-Division Special Projects Group was tasked with helping the CIA understand the Soviet nuclear tests. In 2000, the National Assessment Group of the National Nuclear Security Administration (NNSA) was formed to pursue military applications of nuclear science. To analyze aspects of dual use, assess weaponization, and carry out simulations, the NNSA has worked closely with the national laboratories, most notably the Los Alamos National Laboratory, and the Sandia National Laboratories. Michael Morell, the former deputy director of the CIA, revealed that nuclear intelligence on the Iraqi WMD was sent to one of the Labs for analysis. In the Iran case, the National Laborites played an even more crucial role as the subsequent chapters will demonstrate. The array of actors required to evaluate proliferation and the high technical bar for verification have posed unique challenges to the intelligence community, a development well documented in the history of the Directorate of Science and Technology (DS & Technology).36

The Israeli intelligence services have routinely seconded experts from the ultra-secretive Atomic Energy Commission, some who served as part of their military reserve duty. The National Nuclear Laboratory (NNL) in Great Britain has provided similar services to the British MI6.³⁷

Private groups and think tanks have made the field of nuclear intelligence even more diverse. Dissident groups who enjoy an advantage in HUMINT have played an important role in nuclear espionage. As will be discussed in chapter 4, Mujahedeen-e-Khalq (MEK) an Iranian Marxist-Islamist group provided some of the key evidence of the illicit program. The Institute for Science and International Security (ISIS), a Washington-based think tank which uses commercial satellite services, has emerged as a major player in nuclear intelligence. Despite commanding fewer resources, the Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists has been a respectable forum for discourse on the subject, along with Arms Control Association and the popular blog *Arms Control Wonk*.

With so many actors operating in collection, analysis, and interpretation, frictions and disagreements are the rule rather than the exception. John Deutch, a former director of the CIA, had this in mind when writing that "the central role of analysis is to assemble information from all sources and create an assessment that gains credibility from mutually reinforcing facts." But the fragmentation associated with a multiplicity of sources comes at a cost. Studies on source management suggest that an NIA "should be able to evaluate source characteristics and organize sources into a meaningful collection" while also protecting the identity of the sources. The case of Iran stands out in this respect. As David Albright, the head of ISIS put it, "People are looking at the same information and reaching a different judgment."³⁸

Transnational liaisons which involve working with multiple NIAs make the interpretation management task difficult. Because of extreme sensitivity, little is known about the CIA's relations with foreign services. As a rule, the NIAs are known to be highly secretive about their sources and suspicious of information provided by their peers, because of the fear that it might have been deceptive. In one of the rare occasions of openness, Sir Richard Dearlove, the former head of the MI6, revealed that the British spies harbored "significant levels of suspicion" toward their Israeli counterparts and were not always sure about sharing information. For their part, the Israelis apparently suspected the CIA and the MI6 of underestimating the level of nuclear progress in Iran.³⁹

Much as scholars of nuclear intelligence and intelligence consumers would have liked to see a highly objective process of interpretation and evaluation, political contamination is unavoidable.

FROM FRAGMENTATION TO POLITICIZATION

As the official evaluator of compliance with the NPT, the IAEA is an authority of record. In principle, the expectation is that the Agency, through its Safeguard Division, would provide an objective and impeachable assessment on would-be proliferators. The real-life record of the IAEA, however, is far from the high standard of its mandate. As the authors of a book on the subject noted, "The organization's evaluations are replete with ambiguities, inconclusive results ... and false negatives, which give the [suspect] state a clean bill of health and creates a veneer of legitimacy."⁴⁰

Historically, the IAEA lacked sophisticated monitoring technology, and the Safeguards Division had only a limited capacity to uncover clandestine programs. Over the years, the Agency had expanded its intelligence collection capacity, but there were reservations about turning the Safeguards Division into a full-fledged intelligence center. Critics argued that in order

preserve its legitimacy, the IAEA needs to adhere to a protocol which guaranteed impartiality, objectivity, and preserved the right of member states to peaceful nuclear production. In practice, this philosophy limited the Agency to account for materials in declared facilities.

IAEA's failure to unearth Saddam Hussein's nuclear weapons program which became known during the 1991 Gulf War changed this mindset. More tools for intelligence collection were added, and some novel technologies to detect work in undeclared sites were employed.

The Agency also streamlined its process of policymaking and adjudication. The annual general conference composed of representatives of all the member states of the IAEA is the highest policymaking body; it elects the thirty-five-member Board of Governors (BOG) which meets five times a year to oversee policy implementation. The Secretariat, the permanent bureaucracy of the Agency, however, plays the lead role in information gathering, evaluation, and writing of the State Evaluation Reports. Assisting the Secretariat is the Standing Advisory Group on Safeguard Implementation (ASGSI), a team of up to twenty nuclear experts picked by the DG and the Member State Support Programs (MSSP), which provides some 300 nuclear-related services to the Agency. Experts from the Safeguards Division are now using a range of sources, including inspections, environmental sampling, unattended monitoring sites, state declarations, and non-inspection data. The latter, known as third-party material, referred to information supplied by the NIAs.⁴¹

But Mohammed ElBaradei, the Egyptian diplomat who helmed the Agency from 1997 to 2009 was skeptical of the broader mandate. He told the *Arms Control Today*, "We don't have an all-encompassing mandate to look for every computer study on weaponization. Our mandate is to make sure that all nuclear materials in a country are declared to us." He justified the narrow focus on material stating: "If a country is denied the nuclear material, they cannot have a weapon."⁴²

In other words, he did not want to tackle the more controversial issues of experiments with weapon design or enrichment in illicit sites. He was also suspicious of the political agenda of NIAs, most notably the United States and Israel, as demonstrated in subsequent chapters.⁴³

The Information Review Subcommittee handles disputes over reports. It is made up of operational directors of the Safeguard Division, representatives of the Office of Legal Affairs, and the Office of External Relations and Policy Coordination (EXPO). Under ElBaradei, the more politically attuned EXPO, had a large say in the final report, but his successor, Yukiya Amano, folded EXPO into the director general's office. In principle, the DG has a dominant role in shaping the State Reports, but Safeguards personnel can fight back by leaking the disagreements to the press. Unwanted publicity was used to

change in the tenor of the State Report on South Africa, and, most dramatically, in the deeply politicized case of Iran, as detailed later.⁴⁴

To complicate matters, the BOG, which is expected to adjudicate political disputes in the Secretariat, has often acted as yet another source of politicization. An incisive analysis of the subject concluded that the "IAEA intelligence apparatus is being stymied by member states," which disagree "over how to respond to cases of non-compliance." The report found a deep divide among BOG members. On the one side were the Western countries which were vigilantly collecting intelligence to prove noncompliance. On the other side were the developing countries which felt the West, the so-called nuclear "haves" spent too much time and resources on hunting for information on illicit programs run by the nuclear "have nots." As a result, "the IAEA efforts to unearth and deal with clandestine nuclear activity are complicated by sensitivities over IAEA monitoring, suspicion of Western security agendas."⁴⁵

Scholars have been preoccupied with tackling the dilemma arising from the need for third-party nuclear intelligence and the suspicion and dissent it has created in the IAEA. As one of them posited, "Background evidence unearthed and interpreted by national intelligence authorities is and will remain major sources of compliance analysis." The IAEA has difficulties sorting out the allegation, especially as some states "chose to turn the process of verification into a melodrama of defiance alternating with wronged innocence." The author urged the international community to adopt the Technical Accountability Obligation (TAO): "a widespread normative international expectation that Governments in whose territories there is a programme raising proliferation concerns should take responsibility for investigation and furnish a plausible technical explanation."

Arguably, the TAO would have been helpful in depoliticizing the verification process. But even if it could be adopted—a big if—the protocol would not address a vital source of politicization which stems from the involvement of domestic audiences in the nuclear intelligence issue.

NUCLEAR INTELLIGENCE AND THE DOMESTIC POLITICAL PROCESS

During the Cold War, domestic audiences in the West became preoccupied with how to avoid a nuclear disaster. Focusing on Moscow's nuclear capabilities developed into the premier mission of the CIA and, to a lesser extent, other Western NIAs. The CIA's annual Soviet National Estimate became a subject of intense debates in Washington and beyond. But Soviet intentions, as indicated above, were more difficult to discern. In due time, the Americans and their allies accepted the theory of Mutual Assured Destruction (MAD)

which postulated that the Soviet Union, or other members of the nuclear club, would not initiate a nuclear attack because of the magnitude of the nuclear devastation. Derived from the rational choice theories popular at the time, MAD deemed the Soviet leaders to be rational enough to temper their intentions to attack the United States.

But a hawkish group of former security officials and hard-line anti-Communist ideologues, who founded the Committee on Present Danger (CPD), challenged the MAD assumptions. CPD members argued that, under certain circumstances, Moscow would be motivated to initiate a nuclear war. In 1976, the CPD forced President Gerald Ford and his CIA director George H. W. Bush to approve the so-called Team B exercise to carry out a competitive review of the Agency's Soviet estimates. Its most eye-catching conclusion, often attributed to the Harvard historian Richard Pipes, held that the Soviet leaders did share the MAD rationality and were confident they could win a nuclear encounter.⁴⁷

Although the collapse of the Soviet Union proved most of the Team B assumptions wrong, it did not put the nuclear anxieties to rest. On the contrary, the emergence of third world proliferators generated a new discourse on the so-called Second Nuclear Age. The National Institute for Public Policy (NIPP) created in 1981 under the influence of the CPD pushed the Second Nuclear Age scholarship. Some NIPP officials like Keith Payne worked for the Reagan administration and Colin S. Gray, was a former head of national security studies at the Hudson Institute, a prominent center of neoconservative foreign policy thinking.

Payne and Gray argued that the new proliferators were erratic and not predictable enough to be trusted with following the MAD logic. The NIPP 2001 document "Rationale and Requirements for U. S. Nuclear Forces" allegedly guided the Deterrence Concept Advisory Panel (DCAP) which President George W. Bush created to oversee the 2002 Nuclear Review Posture (NRP). Chaired by Payne, the NRP panel warned about the "unknown and unpredictable" nuclear threats, an allusion to third-word proliferators. The NRP ordered the Pentagon to prepare contingency plans for using nuclear weapons against Iraq and Iran, among others.⁴⁸

The NIPP's ideas gained wider traction after 9/11 and, in significant ways, influenced the Bush administration's decision to invade Iraq. But it was Iran's nuclear project that gave the NIPP a new mission. Riding the wave of nuclear anxiety, Payne wrote that "no one knows whether the deterrence policies that kept the Soviet Union at bay during the Cold War could function with any reliability against a future, nuclear-armed Iran. The prospects of deterrence functioning predictability that they were during the Cold War." Many in the neoconservative circles that pushed for the war in Iraq had seized upon

the argument that the theocratic regime in Tehran could not be trusted with having even a peaceful nuclear program.⁴⁹

But the Iraqi fiasco created a strong pushback against military intervention which politicized the gathering intelligence and verification of Iran's compliance. With so much riding on the outcome, the process turned into a highly divisive political issue. As one observer put it, "politics played the most central role in how intelligence on Iran and its nuclear program was interpreted." It was not particularly helpful that nuclear estimates were highly complex, built on scientific information that was hard to understand outside the small community of specialists. No less an authority on intelligence than Michael Hayden, a former head of the CIA, made this point by noting that "nuclear issues are especially complicated; they are difficult to summarize." Written for a few hundred select government officials, they are not understood by the public and the press.⁵⁰

Complicating matters, the United States was not the only country where politics intruded on the tracking Iran's nuclear progress. Israel, long a target of the Islamic Republic, has taken an early and, occasionally, a strong interest in the issue. Because of the potentially existential implications of a nuclear Iran, the subject was at the center of a passionate national debate with multilayered partisan overtones. Before long the Iran discourse in Israel had begun impacting the one in Washington. Understandably, the assessments of the Israeli intelligence services were shared with and dissected by their American counterparts. Less obvious but quite substantial was the Israeli effort to shape Washington's policy toward the Iranian nuclear program. It was this process, which involved a massive lobbying operation launched by a coalition of American Jews, Christian Zionists, and the Republican Party, that made interpreting and verifying Iran's compliance so difficult. The Obama administration's commitment to using sanctions to roll back the program and reach a deal with Iran exacerbated this politicization. Even after the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) agreement was signed on July 14, 2015, the discourse was not quelled. In some ways, it was given new importance, when it surfaced as a major issue in the 2016 election.

Iran's nuclear program and its rollback are one of the defining issues of the twenty-first century. The continuing preoccupation with the JCPOA underscores the need for an objective and systematic study on the subject.

THE GOALS AND STRUCTURE OF THE BOOK

In order to achieve a high level of objectivity, this study will offer an investigation of the developments in Iran, a discussion of Israeli analysis of what

transpired in Tehran, and the American assessment of the Iranian program in tandem with a scrutiny of the Iran discourse in Israel. The three-way analysis is contemporaneous; therefore, each chapter is divided into three sections: developments in Iran, in Israel, and the United States. Such a contemporaneous comparison has the unique advantage of determining the degree of fit between the reality in Iran and its perception of Israel and the United States.

Such an empirically exacting approach became possible because a large amount of information on the history of the Iranian project had become available. Fortuitously, the bitter debates between the security and political echelons in Israel have exposed its traditionally ultra-secretive nuclear deliberations. Finally, the American discourse has laid bare virtually every aspect of the Iran estimates and revealed the crucial role played by political considerations in Jerusalem and Washington. Not accidentally, the Iran case has introduced an inordinate level of politicization into the IAEA where the issue played out against the broader tensions between the nuclear "haves" versus "have nots."

NOTES

- 1. Amy B. Zegart, "Cloak, Daggers, and Ivory Towers: Why Political Science Professors Don't Study U.S. Intelligence," in *Essentials of Strategic Intelligence*, ed. Johnson (Santa Barbara: ABC-Clio, 2015), 31–48; Gordon Corea, *The Art of Betrayal. The Secret History of the MI6*, 372.
- 2. Wyn Q. Bowen et al., "Intelligence and Nuclear Proliferation," *Intelligence and National Security*, 29, 3, (2014): 315–322; Michael Crawford, "Exploring the Maze: Counter-proliferation Intelligence," *Survival Global Politics and Strategy*, 53, 2, (2011): 131–158.
 - 3. Bowen et al., "Intelligence and Nuclear Proliferation."
- 4. Phillip V. Fellman, "The Complexity of Intelligence Estimates," *New England Complex Systems Institute Papers*, http://necsi.edu/events/iccs2011/papers/96.pdf; David T. Moore and William N. Reynolds, "So Many Ways to Lie: The Complexity of Denial and Deception," *Least Squares*, 3: 1–25.
- 5. Mathew Kroenig, "Sensitive Nuclear Material and Proliferation," *Journal of Conflict Resolution*, 53, 2, (2009): 161–180; Malfrid Braut-Hegghamer, *Unclear Physics: Why Iraq and Libya Failed to Build Nuclear Weapons* (Ithaka, NY: Cornell University Press, 2017), 18.
- 6. Phillip Baxter, "Nuclear Proliferation Networks," *Vienna Center for Disarmament and Non-proliferation VCDNP*, December 11, 2016, http://vcdnp.org/nuclear-proliferation-networks.
- 7. BAS, "Capability versus Intent: The Latent Threat of Nuclear Proliferation," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientist*, June 14, 2007, http://thebulletin.org/capability-versus-intent-latent-threat-nuclear-proliferation-0; Kroenig, "Sensitive Nuclear Material and Proliferation."

- 8. Baxter, "Nuclear Proliferation Networks."
- 9. Hugh Bradshaw, "Glowing Pockets: Modeling Illicit Nuclear and Radiological Trafficking Networks in the Former Soviet Union," *Proceedings of The National Conference*, April 9, 2016, http://ncurproceedings.org/ojs/index.php/NCUR2016/article/viewFile/1759/927.
- 10. Tim Hall, "Where the Money Is; The Geographies of Organized Crime," *Geographical Association*, Spring 2010, http://www.geography.org.uk/journals/journals.asp?articleID=683.S.
- 11. Mark Hibbs, "Iran's Quest for the F6 in UF6," *Arms Control Wonk*, January 2, 2012.
- 12. Improving the Assessment of the Proliferation Risk on Nuclear Fuel, Committee on Improving the Assessment of the Proliferation Fuel Cycles, Nuclear and Radiation Studies Board, National Research Council of the National Academics; Guido Renda et al. "The Politics of Open Source Information in Supporting Pathway Analysis to Design IAEA State Level Approach," *Institute for Transuranium Elements, Joint Research Centre, European Commission*, Ispra, Italy.
- 13. John Deutch and Arnold Kanter, "The Intelligence Challenge: Assessing the Meaning of the New Nuclear Bazaar, the Fallout from Iraq, and the Calculus of Potential Proliferation," *Aspen Institute*, https://assets.aspeninstitute.org/content/uploads/files/content/docs/asg/asgdeutchkanterchallenge.pdf.
- 14. Matthew Bunn, "U.S. Program for Disposition of Excess Weapons Plutonium IAEA-SM-346/102," *Belfer Center, Harvard University*, August 2002, http://belfercenter.hks.harvard.edu/publication/2376/us_program_for_disposition_of_excess_weapons_plutonium.html?breadcrumb=%2Fpublication%2F2014%2Fenabling_a_significant_future_for_nuclear_power.
- 15. James A. Acton, "Iran Ain't Going to Sneak Out Under This Deal," *Foreign Policy*, July 16, 2015, http://foreignpolicy.com/2015/07/16/iran-aint-gonna-sneak-out-under-this-deal-verification-inspections/; James A. Acton, "Breakout? Beware of an Atomic Sneak-out," *The National Interest*, November 4, 2014, http://nationalinterest.org/feature/who-cares-about-iranian-nuclear-breakout-beware-atomic-sneak-11604; "Acquisition Path Analysis as a Collaborative Activity," https://www.iaea.org/safeguards/symposium/2014/home/eproceedings/sg2014-papers/000034.pdf.
- 16. Tuan C. Nguyen, "Why It's So Hard to Make Nuclear Weapons," *Live Science*, September 22, 2009, http://www.livescience.com/5752-hard-nuclear-weapons.html.
- 17. Farhad Rezaei, "Shopping for Armageddon: Islamist Groups and Nuclear Terror," *Middle East Policy*, 23, 3, (Fall 2016): 112–132.
 - 18. Ibid.
 - 19. Ibid.
- 20. Greg Thielmann, "Leave Ballistic Missiles Out of the Iran Nuclear Talk," *Defense One*, May 20, 2014, http://www.defenseone.com/ideas/2014/05/leave-ballistic-missiles-out-iran-nuclear-talks/84778/?oref=d-river.
- 21. Kenneth Waltz, *Peace, Stability, and Nuclear Weapons* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1995); Scott D. Sagan, "Why Do States Build Nuclear Weapons?: Three Models in Search of a Bomb," *International Security*, 21, 3, (1996): 54–86;

Etel Solingen, *Nuclear Logics: Contrasting Paths in East Asia and the Middle East* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2009).

- 22. Kristen A. Lau and Kevin C. Desouza, "Intelligence and Non-Proliferation Programs: The Achilles Heel," *Intelligence and National Security*, 29, 3, (2014): 387–431; BAS, "Capability versus Intent: The Latent Threat of Nuclear Proliferation"; Bowen et al., "Intelligence and Nuclear Proliferation."
- 23. Quoted in Michael Crawford, "Exploring the Maze: Counter-proliferation Intelligence."
- 24. Barton Whaley and Lawrence K. Gershwin, *Detecting Deception: A Bibliography of Counterdeception Across Time, Culture, and Disciplines* (Washington, DC: Foreign Denial & Deception Committee, March 2006).
- 25. Brian J. Gordon, "Deception in Covert Nuclear Development: A Framework to Identify, Analyze, and Mitigate Future Long-Term Deception Efforts," *Rand Corporation*, 2016, https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/rgs_dissertations/RGSD300/RGSD370/RAND_RGSD370.pdf; Abram N. Shulsky and Gary Schmitt, "Silent Warfare: Understanding the World of Intelligence" (US: Brassey, 2002), 17.
- 26. Brian Gordon, "Deception in Covert Nuclear Development," in *Nuclear Scholars Initiative: A Collection of Papers from the 2014 Nuclear Scholars Initiative*, ed. Minot (New York: Center for Strategic and International Studies); Jason D. Ellis and Geoffrey D. Kiefer, *Combating Proliferation: Strategic Intelligence and Security Policy* (Maryland: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2004), 57–86; Moore and Reynolds, "So Many Ways to Lie."
- 27. Ofira Seliktar and Lee Dutter; Jane Corbin, "Interview with Hans Blix: 'Chasing Saddam's Weapons'," *PBS*, November 2003, http://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/shows/wmd/interviews/blix.html.
- 28. Farhad Rezaei, *Iran's Nuclear Program: Proliferation and Rollback 1979–2015* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2016); Ofira Seliktar, *The Politics of Intelligence and American Wars with Iraq* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2008); Michael Crawford, "Exploring the Maze: Counter-proliferation Intelligence."
- 29. Sanger, *The Inheritance*, 9; Michelle Van Cleave "Strategic Counterintelligence. What It Is and What She We Do About It," *Studies in Intelligence*, 15, 2.
- 30. Moore and Reynolds, "So Many Ways to Lie"; Heuer Richards J. Jr., "Analysis of Competing Hypotheses," *Center for the Study of Intelligence*, https://www.cia.gov/library/center-for-the-study-of-intelligence/csi-publications/books-and-monographs/psychology-of-intelligence-analysis/art11.html/.
- 31. Theresa Delpech, *Iran and the Bomb. The Abdication of International Responsibility* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2006), 10–13; Kenneth M. Pollack et al., *Which Path to Persia?: Options for a New American Strategy Toward Iran* (Washington, DC: Brooking Institute Press, 2009), 49; Kenneth M. Pollack, *Unthinkable*, 2013, 5; Michael Eisenstadt, *The Strategic Culture of the Islamic Republic of Iran*, 2011, 1.
 - 32. Moore and Reynolds, "So Many Ways to Lie."
- 33. IAEA, "Status of the Additional Protocol Status as of 7 October 2016," *International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, https://www.iaea.org/safeguards/safeguards-legal-framework/additional-protocol/status-of-additional-protocol.

- 34. Jeffrey Richelson, *Spying on the Bomb: American Nuclear Intelligence from Nazi Germany to Iran and North Korea* (New York: W. W. Norton & Company, September 17, 2007).
- 35. Michael Morell, *The Great War of Our Time. The CIA's Fight Against Terrorism-From al Qaida to ISIS* (New York: Twelve, 2016).
- 36. Jeffrey Richelson, *The Wizards of Langley. The CIA's Directorate of Science and Technology* (New York: Basic Books; Reprint edition, 2002); Michael Morell, *The Great War of Our Time. The CIA's Fight Against Terrorism-From al Qaida to ISIS*, 97.
- 37. Michael S. Goodman, "Jones Paradigm: The How, Why, and Whereof of Scientific Intelligence," *Intelligence and National Security*, 24, 2, (2009): 236–256.
- 38. John Deutch, Kristen A. Lau, and Kevin C. Desouza, "Intelligence and Nuclear Nonproliferation Programs: The Achilles Heel," *Intelligence and National Security*, 29, 3, (2014): 387–431.
- 39. Martin Bright, "Britain's Former Spy Chief: MI6 Kept Secrets from Israel," *The Jewish Chronicle*, March 31, 2011, http://www.thejc.com/news/uk-news/47272/britains-former-spy-chief-mi6-kept-secrets-israel-hamas-irans-puppet; Mark Hosenball, "Iran's Nukes, Why Europe and the U.S. Split over Intel," *Newsweek*, October 1, 2009, http://www.newsweek.com/irans-nukes-why-europe-and-us-split-over-intel-81031.
- 40. Nathan E. Bush and Joseph F. Pilate, *The Politics of Weapons Inspection:* Assessing WMD, Monitoring and Verification Regimes?, 9.
- 41. IAEA, IAEA General Conference, *International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, July 18, 2016, https://www.iaea.org/about/policy/gc.
- 42. Mark Hibbs, "Handling the Weaponization File," *Arms Control Wonk*, January 20, 2014, http://www.armscontrolwonk.com/archive/1102481/handling-irans-weaponization-file/; Paul Kerr and Miles Pomper, "Tackling the Nuclear Dilemma: An Interview with IAEA Director-General Mohamed ElBaradei," *Arms Control Today*, February 4, 2005, https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2005_03/ElBaradei.
- 43. IAEA, IAEA General Conference, *International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, July 18, 2016, https://www.iaea.org/about/policy/gc.
- 44. Robert Brown, *Nuclear Authority: The IAEA and the Absolute Weapon* (Georgetown University Press, 2015), 107, 169–170.
- 45. Tanya Ogilve-White, "The IAEA and the International Politics of Nuclear Intelligence," *Intelligence and National Security*, 29, 3, (2014): 323–340.
- 46. Paul Schulte, "Proliferation, Intelligence, and the Case for Normalizing a Technical Accountability Obligation in Arms Control," *Intelligence and National Security*, 29, 3, (2014): 432–457.
- 47. Ofira Seliktar, *Paradigms, Politics and Intelligence: Why So Few Predicted the Collapse of the Soviet Union* (New York: Routledge, 2004).
- 48. Colin S. Gray, *The Second Nuclear Age* (Boulder, CO: Lynne Rienner Publishers, 1999); Keith B. Payne, *Deterrence in the Second Nuclear Age* (Kentucky: University Press of Kentucky, 1996); Rationale and Requirements for U.S. Nuclear Forces and Arms Control Volume I Executive Report January 2001, *National Institute for Public Policy*, www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/volume-1-complete.pdf.

- 49. Keith Payne, "The Looming Crisis, Iran's Nuclear Ambition," *Defense News*, January 24, 2005, http://www.nationalreview.com/article/284815/looming-middle-east-security-crisis-keith-b-payne.
- 50. Joshua Pollack, "Why Iran's Clocks Keeps Resetting," *Arms Control Wonk*, August 20, 2009, http://www.armscontrolwonk.com/archive/502435/why-irans-clock-keeps-resetting/; Keith Payne, "The Looming Crisis, Iran's Nuclear Ambition."

Under the Radar Iran's Nuclear Project Takes Off

Few among the watchers of the Islamist revolution in Iran could have expected the regime of Ayatollah Ruhollah Khomeini to embrace the nuclear project. To the contrary, the Supreme Leader ruled that weapons of mass destruction were incompatible with the Islamic canon of war. In a ruling in 1984 that WMDs would hurt innocent civilians, Khomeini declared a fatwa against their production. Regarding IR theory, Khomeini's stand was unmistakably idealistic, because it privileged an ideological point of view over concerns of power politics. However, a few years later, the new Islamist republic was forced to change course in the face of an existential struggle for its survival.¹

THE ISLAMIC REVOLUTION AND THE BOMB: KORAN MEETS REALISM

Khomeini's foreign policy vision, first mentioned in the 1940s and repeated in his 1975 canonical work *Velayat e-Faqih*, brought the regime into conflict with countries in the region and beyond. The Supreme Leader postulated that, since the Islamic Republic was the only state where the "Government of God" had been established, its holy mission was to create the *Ummah*, the global Islamic community. Tehran's strategy of choice was to promote Islamist revolutions, a "Trotskyite" mandate enshrined in the Constitution of the Islamic Republic which had been promulgated on December 3, 1979.

The newly created Revolutionary Guards and its foreign operation division, the Quds Force, nurtured contacts with the Shiite minorities in the neighboring countries to foment unrest. Iraq, where the dictator Saddam Hussein oppressed the Shiite majority, was high on the regime's agenda. Indeed, Khomeini, whose personal animosity toward Hussein was well known,

called on the Iraqi Shiites to revolt against the secular Ba'ath regime. He urged the population to "wake up and overthrow this corrupt regime in your Islamic country before it's too late. It is Haram for you [army] to stay and follow this blasted [Saddam] man ... you have to rise against him." Verbal provocation aside, the Revolutionary Guards followed up with several attempts to assassinate high ranking Iraqi officials. Among them was Tariq Aziz, the deputy prime minister, who narrowly escaped an ambush on April 1, 1980.²

For his part, Saddam Hussein, whose irredentist policies were well known, considered the growing post-revolutionary chaos in order as propitious for gaining Iranian territory. Assured by his intelligence service that the Arabs of Khuzestan were ready to secede and "return" to Iraq, Baghdad launched a series of escalating steps. On September 20, 1980, the Iraqi army invaded along a broad swath of the border.³

The history of the bloody eight-year war is well known. The second longest military encounter of the twentieth century, it has frequently been compared World War I. The tactics featured trench warfare, human wave attacks, indiscriminate assaults on a civilian population, and, most infamously, the use of chemicals. Though Iraq was a signatory of the 1925 Geneva Protocol outlawing the use of chemical weapons, Baghdad deployed both chemical weapons and munitions against Iranian troops as early as September 1980 and used them against civilians for the first time in May 1982. During the war, there were 3,500 chemical attacks, of which 30 were directed against civilians. The cost of war to the Iranians was enormous, with some 222,085 dead, 320,000 wounded, and 2 million left homeless when Iraqi SCUD missile attacked the cities.⁴

The war left a deep scar on the Iranian collective psyche, imbuing it with a deep sense of insecurity and vulnerability. Both the leaders of the regular Artesh and the Revolutionary Guards, who fought in some of the most ferocious battles of the war, realized that Iran had little regarding conventional equipment to deter Iraq. The embargo on weapon sales to Iran made military purchases difficult. The ballistic capability needed to deter Iraq from attacking the cities was beyond anything that Tehran could muster. The situation became extremely dire when, at the request of Baghdad, the United States launched Operation Staunch to prevent all weapons transfers to Iran in 1983. Washington also provided intelligence on the movement of Iranian troops which was, according to Iran, used in the gas attacks. Lined up behind the United States were France, Great Britain, Germany, Saudi Arabia, Egypt, Kuwait, and Jordan. While not enthusiastic about the Iraqi dictator, they hoped that Iran's Islamic regime would collapse. Some, inspired by an extreme version of realpolitik, hoped that Tehran and Baghdad would engage in a mutual "controlled degradation of power," a polite way of wishing they both bleed to death.5

If the weapons embargo was standard realpolitik practice, the reaction of the international community to Iraqi use of chemical weapons was, in the eyes of the Iranian leaders, bordering on the sinister. American and international public opinion took little notice of Baghdad's use of chemical warfare, the first such instance of it since World War I. Washington had little to say about the attacks and did not sever its newly established diplomatic relations with Baghdad. The United Nations Security Council, a forum responsible for monitoring violations of the chemical convention, was also conspicuous in its silence.⁶

The international community had some good reasons for its reluctance to confront Hussein's chemical barrages. By violating diplomatic conventions, ignoring international law, and fomenting revolutionary terror, Tehran engineered its own status as an international pariah. It could expect little international sympathy when forced onto the receiving end of flagrant abuse of intentional norms. But the regime in Tehran claimed that the international order embodied in the Geneva Conventions was perverse. The United Nations limited the ability of its member states to defend themselves through compliance with arms control conventions but did nothing when a member was subjected to attacks using weapons that it had banned. As one analyst put it, "Iraq initiated the use of chemical warfare and the international community did nothing"⁷

While the rulers in Tehran conveniently ignored their role in the misfortune that had befallen Iran, they were keen to emphasize the larger lessons of the Iran-Iraq war. A fully mobilized Iraq could muster 2 million men under arms—some 75 percent of all Iraqi men between ages 18 and 34. Equipped with the latest Soviet and French technology, it was the fourth largest standing army in the world. The Islamic Republic had neither the time nor the economic means to rebuild the crumbling Artesh or turn the Revolutionary Guards into a mass force. Taking a WMD shortcut was a rational low-cost measure to safeguard the existential imperative of the regime. In the words of one analyst, "A hostile Saddam, who waged a merciless eight-year war against Iran in which he deployed chemical weapons against Iranian troops, gave Iran a protracted and brutal lesson in the strategic advantages conferred by weapons of mass destruction (WMD)."

Tehran learned two additional lessons from the bloody and protracted conflict. WMD could not only deter high-risk bullies like Saddam Hussein but were equally important in shielding the regime from the consequences of their adventures in revolutionary export. A nuclear arsenal was thought to be particularly effective in protecting the regime from retribution by the United States acting to protect its clients in the region. The perceived hypocrisy of the international community in handling the breach of the Geneva Protocol on WMD reinforced Iran's leadership's deep mistrust and loathing of the

international system. The Supreme Leader and his lieutenants had denounced the global order as a proxy of Western imperialism. The war experience convinced many Iranians that international guarantees were only useful to actors who were clients of the major powers.⁹

Unwilling to give up its "Trotskyite" pursuits and unable to match Iraq in conventional arms, top regime leaders looked for a way to contravene Khomeini's edict. Brigadier General S. K. Malik, a member of the Pakistani high command known as the "Islamic Clausewitz," offered an opening in his book *The Quranic Concept of War*, published in Lahore in 1979. Malik held that the Quranic imperative of jihad—a duty to wage war on non-Muslims—was to be shared by the entire community, not just by formally designated combatants. Malik saw no distinction between enemy combatants and noncombatants either, erasing Khomeini's distinction between the two.¹⁰

Sultan Bashiruddin Mahmood, a leading nuclear scientist, attached to the Pakistani Atomic Energy Commission (PAEC) and popular for his scientific interpretation of the Koran, made the case in his widely discussed 1980 book, *The Mechanics of Doomsday and Life after Death.* Mahmood, a sometime associate of Abdul Qadeer Khan, the "father of the Pakistani bomb," argued that a "Muslim bomb," which he described as a weapon for the *Ummah* would deter Western powers and reconfigure the international system to reflect the renewed greatness of Islam.¹¹

Ayatollah Morteza Motahhari, whose writings served as the foundation of modern Iranian religious thoughts, used the same argument to justify WMD. In a 1972 lecture (later published as a book) titled "Islam Va Muqtaziyate Zaman" (Islam and Modern Times), Motahhari made a case for using nuclear weapons from a theological perspective. Prefacing his remarks with a Koranic verse, he wrote: "It is essential to use force against the foes as much as possible. In the past, [a] few blacksmiths built their tools by using their time's empirical knowledge. But nowadays it takes more knowledge. The knowledge of producing a nuclear weapon is necessary. One might ask where the Prophet says, 'O people go, learn about atoms?' ... but we have to do this, since it is in the spirit of that rule."

Motahhari, a top revolutionary leader, was assassinated in May 1979 by the Forkan group, but his ideas were embraced by five close aides of Khomeini—Ayatollah Mohammed Beheshti, Hojatoleslam (later Ayatollah) Ali Akbar Hashemi Rafsanjani, Ali Khamenei, Mir Hussein Mousavi, and Hasan Rouhani. Beheshti and Rafsanjani were particularly ardent advocates of all things nuclear and pushed to restart the abandoned nuclear project of the shah in Bushehr. After the death of Beheshti in a terror attack in 1981, Rafsanjani took over the nuclear portfolio with the help of some his colleagues who created the so-called nuclear sanctum. Reza Amrollahi, appointed to head the Atomic Energy Organization of Iran (AEOI) in 1981, recalled that "during

the first days of the revolution after the death of Ayatollah Beheshti, it was Rafsanjani and Prime Minister Mir Husain Mousavi [Bazargan's replacement] who stood with the program."¹³ Ali Khamenei, who assumed the presidency in October 1981, was a key member of the "nuclear sanctum" and an ardent promoter of reviving the nuclear project.

Even for the most dedicated among the nuclear leaders, the task looked daunting. To begin with, they needed to revive the moribund AEOI and recruit nuclear scientists and engineers who fled in significant numbers after the revolution. Out of the 120 professors in the chemistry and physics departments at Tehran University in 1979, only eight remained. Altogether an estimated 4,500 nuclear scientists and affiliated workers migrated abroad, mostly to the West. Fereydoon Fesharaki, a nuclear expert under the shah, recalled a meeting with Ayatollah Beheshti in May 1979 who urged him to help persuade the expats to return. Beheshti told him that he and the others were needed for the ultra-secret project to build a nuclear bomb, adding that: "It is your duty to build this bomb for the Islamic Republic ... our civilization is in danger and we have to do it." Fesharaki explained that the project would be very costly, only to be told that "the costs are tolerable, and we must start." ¹⁴

Subverting Ayatollah Khomeini's fatwa against Weapons of Mass Destruction (WMD) was also high on the agenda. Mohsen Rafighdoost, minister of the Revolutionary Guards, recalled that the Iraqis first employed chemical weapons in 1983, and increased their use dramatically in February and March of 1984, and topped it with an attack on the city of Sardasht in June 1987. Determined to develop his own chemical capability, Rafighdoost appealed to Khomeini who told him that chemical warfare was haram, forbidden.¹⁵

But Rafighdoost's account, given to the journalist and pro-Iranian activist Garret Potter in 2014, was contradicted by several key players. Hassan Rouhani, at the time a member of the Iranian parliament, the Majlis, recalled in a 2008 interview how the regime, desperate to counter the Iraqi offensive, decided to go ahead with the development of chemical weapons and even secured a grudging permission from Khomeini in 1985. Rouhani noted that "in the face of Saddam's air strikes on our cities by chemical weapons, we realized that we should retaliate in kind. Mr. Rafsanjani and I shared it with the Imam [Ayatollah Khomeini], and he eventually allowed similar attacks to be carried out." ¹⁶

Prime Minister Mir Hussein Mousavi told the Majlis in late December 1987 that Iran was "producing sophisticated chemical weapons." After a cabinet meeting, he changed his version, stating that the "Islamic Republic is capable of manufacturing chemical weapons and possesses the technology." For those familiar with the politics of Tehran, Mousavi's retraction was cosmetic.¹⁷

It fell to the Revolutionary Guards, under the overall control of Rafsanjani, to take on Khomeini. Unable to break the stalemate with the Iraqi army despite horrendous casualties, the Guards became convinced that Iran needed nuclear weapons. Mohsen Rezaei, the commander of the Guards, spelled the rationale for a nuclear arsenal in a letter addressed to the ayatollah on June 23, 1988. Khomeini responded in a secret missive on July 16, describing as "shocking" Rezaei's utter despair at the course of the war. Publicized by Rafsanjani in September 2006, Khomeini's letter quoted the Guards definite conclusions: "If we were to come out of the war with our head held high, we would need many sophisticated weapons, including nuclear ones." Rezaei stated that "no victory could be expected in the next five years"; an offensive operation could be undertaken in four years, in 1992, if necessary equipment becomes available. Rezaei noted that "with the grace of God, we can embark on offensive operations if after 1371 [1992] the Islamic republic would be able to field 350 infantry brigades, 300 fighter planes, 2,500 tanks and 300 helicopters." Since Iran could not muster such quantities of conventional weapons, the Guards' chief urged Iran to produce a large number of laser and nuclear weapons which, in his opinion, were essential for future wars. 18

If there were any doubt about the power of the Guards, the June letter should have dispelled it. The Supreme Leader, who for the longest time adamantly refused to consider suing for a cease-fire, was forced to change his mind. On July 18, Iran accepted UNSC resolution 585 that ended the war with Iraq. Defeated and bitter, Khomeini famously compared the decision to drink from a chalice full of poison.¹⁹

While the nuclear project was still top secret, Khomeini's retreat changed the tone of the discourse. On October 7, 1988, Rafsanjani told a group of Revolutionary Guards officers that "with regard to chemical, radiological, and bacteriological weapons, it was made very clear that having these weapons are very vital at the time of war." Rafsanjani added that "it was also made clear that the moral teachings are not very effective at a serious stage of the war and the global powers do not respect their resolutions and close their eyes to the aggression and the violations which are committed on the battlefields." ²⁰

Two weeks later, on October 19, 1988, in a speech to the Majlis, Rafsanjani discussed the defensive and offensive use of chemical, bacteriological, and radiological weapons. He stated, "We must be fully equipped with both in the defensive and offensive use of these weapons. To perform this duty, from now on you must make use of every opportunity." Significantly, he stressed that Iran could not rely on the world for protection because the "the war with Iraq taught us that international laws are just scraps of paper."²¹

Gratifying as Khomeini's lifting of the nuclear Fatwa must have been, Rafsanjani did not wait for the Supreme Leader's dispensation. Using his official position as the Majlis Speaker, a post he had assumed in 1980, the crafty politician began looking for ways to buy nuclear weapons. After concluding that Iran would not be able to purchase readymade weapons, Rafsanjani and the nuclear sanctum members decided to assemble the elements needed to fabricate a bomb, including an independent and indigenous nuclear fuel cycle. In the words of one analyst "the nuclear program, especially its secret components, has been the 'baby' of a small group of people, among whom Hashemi Rafsanjani is the most prominent." In his memoir, Rouhani disclosed that more than any other leader, Rafsanjani was convinced that Iran could produce nuclear fuel on its own in the same way that Pakistan and North Korea had done.²²

To turn Iran into a new Pakistan, Rafsanjani envisaged a three-pronged plan. Most crucially, Iran needed to create an indigenous nuclear science community. As the nuclear cheerleader-in-chief, Rafsanjani tirelessly exhorted Iranian scientists to dedicate themselves wholeheartedly to what he described as Iran's "Manhattan Project." On September 12, 1982, Rafsanjani told one audience: "I request you to work seriously on the nuclear program as it is our top priority and our country's necessity."²³

On another occasion, he ordered all the available scientists to search in publicly accessible technical literature for any information helpful in mastering the complex technology.²⁴

Recruitment of expatriates was stepped up. Indeed, before his assassination, Ayatollah Beheshti appealed to Akbar Etemad, the head of the AEOI under the shah, to return from Paris. Beheshti was equally unlucky with Fereydoon Fesharaki, a high official at the Atomic Energy Organisation of Iran (AEOI), who defected when the government sent him to the West to recruit Iranian scientists. Undaunted by these failures, Rafsanjani appealed to lower-ranking experts. On November 6, 1985, Rafsanjani's office ran an announcement in the airmail edition of the *Kayhan* newspaper urging Iranian nuclear engineers and scientists living outside of Iran to attend at a full-expenses-paid symposium in March 1986.²⁵

With recruiters acting as hosts, the conference, held under the auspices of the AEOI in Bushehr between March 14 and 19, 1986, proved to be a success. In October 1988, at yet another seminar held to attract Iranian nuclear engineers and scientists in exile, Rafsanjani personally urged them to return home.²⁶

But he was apparently not happy with the slow pace of the recruitment process—a feeling he had conveyed to Amrollahi on two separate occasions. On January 23, 1989, and again on September 8, 1989, he urged AEOI's chief to do everything possible to increase the number of returning expatriates.²⁷

Training scientific personnel abroad was another promising, albeit long-term, prospect. In mid-1980s the regime had begun offering scholarships to students willing to travel abroad. According to estimates, since the early

1980s, some 15,000 students have taken advantage of the program. With its advanced higher education, the United States was one attractive destination. Under Rafsanjani's 1993 plan for attracting talent, special recruiters were sent to nuclear science conferences and seminars in the United States and Europe to find candidates and lure them back. The combination of a downturn in the economy of the West and the lucrative incentives offered by the regime prompted some 100,000 Iranians to return home, but only a small contingent was suitable for nuclear work. To augment this number, Rafsanjani prevailed upon the government to release some scientists who had been imprisoned since the revolution. In his recollections published in 2011, he acknowledged that the release program had helped to build a team of mostly American educated nuclear scientists.²⁸

Restructuring the nuclear energy bureaucracy was also high on Rafsanjani's agenda. Reflecting the new power realities, the civilian AEOI was supplemented by two new bureaucracies—the Strategic and Nuclear Energy Unit of the Revolutionary Guards and a parallel unit within the Department of Defense under the Guards' brigadier general Dr. Seyed Ali Hosseini—Tash. His appointment was a clear indication that the Guards were intent on keeping control of the project regardless of its location in the organizational charts. According to unidentified intelligence sources reported by *US News and World Report* Iran had divided the weaponization program into five separate units to avoid Western and IAEA surveillance.²⁹

The third part of Rafsanjani's plan involved restoring the extant nuclear facilities. As part of the Atom for Peace program, the shah received a 5 MW research reactor, known as the Tehran Research Reactor (TRR). In 1982 the reactor was re-opened, and the government provided new funds to the research teams operating it. In 1984 the University of Isfahan inaugurated a Nuclear Research Institute where future experiments were to be conducted. A year later, in 1985, the government secretly allocated US\$800 million to create additional centers. One of the recipients was the Department of Physics at Amir Kabir Technical University—renamed Department of Physics and Nuclear Sciences in 1988. The Isfahan center was also the beneficiary of the government's nuclear largess.³⁰

Rebuilding the Bushehr plant, however, was much harder. In the summer of 1982 Rafsanjani and the AEOI initiated confidential negotiations with the original West German builder, Siemens/Kraftwerk Union (KWU) to complete the pressurized water reactor. In February 1984, the KWU engineers visited the facility to assess war-related damage, but one month later the Iraqis bombed the plant again and inflicted heavy damage. Baghdad launched more raids in February and March of 1985 which promoted KWU to postpone all construction until the end of the war. Though the ostensible reason was the unwillingness to deploy German workers in a war zone, behind-the-scene pressure from Washington played a large part in the decision.³¹

Still, the Germans urged an international consortium to take over the task. A Spanish and an Argentinean company that operated KWU-type reactors were part of the new lineup. The former was involved in the construction of the Trillo plant, a 1,157 MW KWU PWR near Madrid. The latter, Empresa Nuclear Argentina de Centrales Electricas (ENACE), was a subsidiary of the Commission Nuclear Energy Argentina (CNEA) that operated a Kraftwerk Union heavy water reactor and was building another one. In November 1985, an Iranian team visited Buenos Aires to discuss Argentina's possible involvement in the construction of the reactors of Bushehr plant along with Spain. A month later the negotiations were broadened to include additional issues.³²

On May 5, 1987, after some 18 months of arduous talks, Argentina's Argentine National Institute for Applied Research, Investigaciones Aplicadas (INVAP) and the AEOI signed a \$5.5 million agreement to supply Iran with a new core for its US-built TRR. INVAP would modify the core to operate with 20 percent enriched uranium instead of the original 93 percent level of the American design. As part of the agreement, CNEA provided Iran the 115.8 kg of uranium from its Pilcanyeu enrichment plant. Also, Argentina agreed to train Iran's nuclear technicians at its Jose Balaseiro Nuclear Institute to assist in the completion of the work on Bushehr reactor. In late 1987 and early 1988, a team from Argentina CNEA visited Tehran to discuss technology for enriching uranium and plutonium reprocessing.³³

Much as Iran pushed ties with the Western consortium, the nuclear sanctum members felt that Iran would be better off working with countries less susceptible to Western pressure. Taking the lead, Rafsanjani opened intensive negotiations with the Soviet president Mikhail Gorbachev. On June 22, 1989, Rafsanjani and Gorbachev signed an agreement on nuclear cooperation with potential implication for Bushehr. The timing was quite auspicious because Ayatollah Khomeini, who died on June 3, 1989, was replaced by Ali Khamenei, a key member of the sanctum. With the blessing of the new Supreme Leader, Rafsanjani was free to redouble his efforts. On June 25, 1989, Rafsanjani and Hassan Rouhani, who acted as his national security advisor, left for Moscow to discuss a US\$1.8 billion bid to complete the Bushehr project. It thus came as no surprise that soon after, on July 3, Finance Minister Mohamad Javad Iravani declared that Germany had no interest in pursuing the project and the that the Soviet Union and other countries might be better future partners. In March 1990 Moscow and Tehran signed an official nuclear cooperation agreement under which the Soviet Union agreed to finish, among others, the Bushehr project. On September 23, Reza Amrollahi, the head of AEOA, reiterated that "cooperation with the Soviet Union is the result of the unacceptable attitude of the West Germans on the completion of the Bushehr reactor."34

The collapse of the Soviet Union on December 26, 1991, turned out to be a real bonanza for Tehran. Facing a bleak economic situation, Russia

was turning entrepreneurial and most eager to sell its nuclear wares. On August 25, 1992, Moscow and Tehran initialed a cooperative agreement on the peaceful use of nuclear energy, including the construction of two reactor units in Bushehr. The final agreement of January 8, 1995, signed by Russia's Ministry of Atomic Energy (Minatom) and Iran, stipulated that the main contractor, Atomostroyexport, was to install a V-320 915 MWe VVER-1000 pressurized water reactor into Building 1 of Bushehr.³⁵

Defending its decision, Russia explained that Iran did not violate any of the NPT provisions. Moscow maintained that the Bushehr light water reactor would pose no challenge to proliferation since it was under the IAEA Safeguards. It further contended that the Russian reactor was of the same type of a proliferation proof light water reactor which the United States had agreed to sell to North Korea as part of the October 1994 Agreed Framework. Most importantly, Russia declared that it would supply uranium to the reactor and return the spent fuel to Russia for the duration of the reactor's life. The Russian government assured the West that Iran would not be able to process the plutonium contained in the spent rods, a technique discussed in chapter 1.36

Nuclear scientists faced unemployment when Russia downsized its extensive nuclear research and development holdings. Yevgeni Adamov, then head of the Scientific Research and Design Institute of Energy Technologies (NIKIET) arranged for fourteen of them to be hired for a reputed \$20,000 salary in Iran. After arriving in 1992 and 1993, six went to work in the Karaj nuclear site and the rest were split among Gorgan secret nuclear research facility known as al-Kabir Center or Neka and other nuclear centers. Sergey Ryzhov, Gennady Banyuk, Nikolay Trunov, Andrei Trokinov, and Valery Lyalin worked at the Bushehr nuclear plant. Damavand Plasma Physics Research Centre (DPPRC) recruited Vyacheslav Danilenko who, according to documents handed subsequently to the IAEA, worked there for some years on developing and testing an explosives package for a nuclear warhead. Additional Russian experts, along with a number of South African technicians, were hired in 1996 to do research on laser separation of uranium. This was an area in which Russia and South Africa were known to have collaborated.37

Communist China, another country where American leverage was weak, offered additional opportunities. In 1985 China supplied the Isfahan center with a training reactor. Five years later, in June 1990, the two countries signed an agreement for constructing a micro-nuclear research facility in Isfahan. A more comprehensive deal which included the building of a 27 MW plutonium reactor in Isfahan followed. Chinese officials revealed that these agreements resulted, among other things, in the transfer of a smaller nuclear reactor and an electromagnetic isotope separator (Calutron) for

commercial and peaceful uses. On March 14, 1991, the Isfahan Nuclear Technology Center (INTC) designed to house the Chinese reactor, was officially opened.

Though the Chinese equipment was not capable of producing weapon-grade material, it provided the Iranians with critical know-how in a whole range of skills in enrichment and other technologies like chemical separation, assistance in processing yellowcake, and the design for facilities to convert uranium into uranium hexafluoride. This so-called sensitive material assistance defined in chapter 1 was crucial in jump-starting the Iranian project. Even after China signed the NPT and joined the NSG in 1992, Beijing allegedly supplied Iran with technical data on plutonium separation and sold an unknown quantity of tributyl phosphate, a chemical used for extracting plutonium from depleted uranium. China also sold Iran anhydrous hydrogen fluoride used in the production of uranium hexafluoride, according to several reports.³⁸

At the request of the Artesh and the Revolutionary Guards, China allowed a team of Iranian military personnel and nuclear experts to observe its scheduled nuclear test in 1996. Perhaps as important, starting in the late 1980s, an undermined number of Iranian nuclear engineers and technicians trained in China.³⁹

On September 10, 1992, Rafsanjani visited Beijing to negotiate the purchase of one or two 300–330 MW reactors. Akbar Torkan, the defense minister who accompanied Rafsanjani, announced the deal but things began to unravel soon after that. The AEOI unilaterally tried to relocate the reactor site from Darkhovin to the less seismically stable site in Bushehr and then refused to let the Chinese to survey the site. The United States immediately protested and, consequently, the agreement was canceled, and the trade was postponed.⁴⁰

In addition to China and Russia, the regime nurtured a close relationship with Pakistan which had begun buying Iranian oil in the mid-1980s. While President Zia ul Haq was reticent about sharing nuclear technology with Iran, his deputy chief of staff General Mirza Aslan Beg, a dedicated Islamist, believed in promoting the Muslim bomb. Studying and teaching nuclear proliferation convinced him that the United States and its allies have engaged in "nuclear outsourcing" to friendly regimes acting as regional nuclear proxies. But Beg was unable to overcome his government's refusal to sell nuclear weapons to Iran. Instead, on his visit to Iran on February 19, 1986, Beg suggested the services of Abdul Qadeer Khan, the architect of the Pakistani atomic bomb.⁴¹

Soon after, a delegation from the AEOI which included its deputy director Mohammed Reza Ayatollahi and Seyed Mohammed Haj Saeed, the chief of AEOI Directorate of Research, met with Abdul Qadeer Khan. Khan started

his career at the Physical Dynamics Research Laboratory (FDO), a subcontractor of Manufacture of Uranium Enrichment (URENCO), a uranium consortium owned by the Netherlands, the UK, and West Germany. Sometime between 1972 and 1975, Khan acquired URENCO's highly secret blueprint for two types of centrifuges, G1 and G2. He then passed the highly classified information to the Pakistani authorities and subsequently used it to build the Kahuta enrichment plant in the 1980s. Khan's exploits made him a national hero, earning him the name of the "father of the Pakistani nuclear bomb." As one observer put it, "Khan ... gave the country a credible deterrence for a paltry sum of money."

Having created the first Muslim bomb, Khan was eager to spread his knowledge around, not least because of the considerable financial benefits of selling atomic secrets. He created a complex and illicit procurement network that, over time, evolved into a vast consortium of nuclear-black-market activities. The computer seized from Khan's business partners, the Swiss-based Tanner family, indicated a wide range of products offered by the "Khan nuclear bazaar." Clients could buy an entire array of know-how and services for the enrichment cycle, including sample centrifuges, and even a design of a warhead small enough to be fitted on a missile. Thanks to Khan's network with its "one-stop shopping," aspiring proliferators like Iran could shorten their quest for a nuclear arsenal. In the words of one analyst, "Khan was a middleman: a broker for businesses willing to supply and for states wanting to buy; he fused the commercial greed of the former with the strategic interests of the latter."

Khan's role in Iran's proliferation cannot be overstated. According to Khan's confessional report of 2004, Beg encouraged his cooperation with Iran which Ghulam Ishaq Khan who replaced President Zia ul Haq in 1988 tacitly supported. According to his version, clandestine trade with Iran was explicitly authorized by Beg and encouraged by Prime Minister Benazir Bhutto's military adviser General Imtiaz Ali, who allegedly set up a meeting between Khan and the Iranians in Karachi in November 1989.⁴⁴

In February 1986 A. Q. Khan made a secret visit to Bushehr. In January 1987, at the request of Rafsanjani, Khan was flown on a private plane to meet with Iran's top leadership in a guesthouse run by the Ministry of Intelligence and Security in Parchin, south of Tehran, home of a huge military base. Iran's president Ali Khamenei, who co-sponsored the nuclear project with Rafsanjani, took part in the conference. Khan also met Iran's leading nuclear scientists gathered for a high-level meeting held at Amir Kabir University. It is safe to assume that Mohsen Fakhrizadeh, a nuclear scientist and a commander in the Revolutionary Guards, was in attendance. Fakhrizadeh, one of the few nuclear scientists who stayed in Iran, was teaching at the time at Sharif Technical University, where Ali Akbar Salehi, the future head of the AEOI and a pillar of the nuclear community served as president.⁴⁵

After visiting the Bushehr site, the Pakistani scientist strongly advised his hosts to stay in the NPT to hide the illicit projects in "plain sight." To this end, AEOI appealed to the IAEA for help with rebuilding the Bushehr reactor. Hans Blix, the IAEA chief, and a strong advocate of peaceful nuclear programs in developing countries visited Bushehr on June 23, 1989. He met with Reza Amrollahi who assured him that Iran would never resort to building nuclear weapons. Blix all but promised his support for funding to rebuild the reactor. ⁴⁶

Rafsanjani and his nuclear sanctum were also making good progress with the illegal part of the project. During his visit, Khan offered to sell the Iranians a "starter package" which included several items: a set of technical blueprints for a Pakistani P-1 centrifuge, a starter kit for a gas centrifuge plant, centrifuge component samples, and instructions for enriching uranium to weapons-grade levels. Also, he promised to deliver several Pakistani-made centrifuges, a design for an atomic weapon, and an address book of his suppliers. In March 1987, a committee comprising Reza Amrollahi, Mohsen Rafighdoost, the minister of Revolutionary Guards, and Rafsanjani's economic adviser and former head of the Central Bank, Mohsen Nourbakhsh, approved the purchase. Prime Minister Mir Hussein Mousavi authorized the payment of approximately US\$3 million.⁴⁷

Khan's associates Bukhari Sayeed Abu Tahir and his uncle, Shaikh Mohammad Farouq, were involved in the first round of the deal. Using their office in Dubai, they transferred the centrifuges in cleverly disguised shipments. Heinz Mebus, Khan's German associate, worked directly with Dr. Mohammed Eslami, a senior commander in the Revolutionary Guards. Eslami oversaw the creation of front companies which purchased equipment for the nuclear project. The Pakistani intelligence agency, Inter-Service Intelligence (ISI), claimed that Khan was paid US\$5 million, deposited in a Dubai bank account in the name of Haider Zaman, a name he used in a government-issued passport to hide his overseas travels.⁴⁸

TO PURSUE THE PMD EFFORT, THE SCIENTIFIC COMMITTEE, OF THE DEFENSE

Industries Education Research Institute (ERI) created the Physics Research Center (PHRC) at Lavisan-Shian in 1989. Here Fakhrizadeh would lead the weaponization program code-named Project 111. According to the 2011 IAEA report and a large cache of telexes obtained by David Albright's ISIS, the PHRC tried to develop a nuclear explosive device and engaged in enrichment to stockpile enough fuel for fabricating a bomb.⁴⁹

While Fakhrizadeh and his colleagues in the PHRC were a step in the right direction, Rafsanjani and colleagues in the nuclear inner sanctum were

aware of the pressing need to augment the still meager indigenous know-how base. Former Soviet scientists looking for new employment opportunities were a promising recruitment ground. Reports indicated that by mid-1990s the regime recruited 16 scientists who were sent to a variety of nuclear facilities. One of them, Vyacheslav Danilenko, who taught at the Damavand Plasma Physics Center (DPPC) and held a research position at PHRC, would later prove contentious. He previously worked at the All-Russian Scientific Research Institute of Technical Physics in Snezhinsk, the premier Soviet facility for developing warheads. The institute also experimented with manufacturing nanodiamonds, a process which shares some similarities with fabricating detonation packages for nuclear warheads. Danilenko experimental work was linked to a detonation chamber, a bus-sized steel container, built in Parchin, a large military base, which would be later listed as a PMD site.⁵⁰

Since the military base was not on the IAEA list of nuclear sites, it was convenient for conducting weaponization experiments. In line with Khan's suggestion, other clandestine experiments were hidden in several existing sites or new ones created to deceive the IAEA. While under IAEA supervision, the TRR had housed an illicit experimental centrifuge program since 1988. Another one was placed in the Technical Research Center at Lavizian-Shian, the site of the giant Defense Industries Complex. The Messiah Company, a front for the Revolutionary Guards, set up the Kalaye Electric Company as electric clocks workshop. In 1995 all experimental work with centrifuges in TRR was transferred from TRR to Kalaye Electric. Seyed Hossein Mousavian, a former nuclear negotiator, subsequently admitted that "limited amounts of hexafluoride gas" were into the Kalaye centrifuges.⁵¹

THE VIEW FROM JERUSALEM

Nothing in its strategic doctrine prepared Israel to deal with a nuclear Iran. Conceived by David Ben Gurion in the 1950s, the doctrine held that Israel needed nuclear weapons for deterrence from its Arab neighbors who, in their own words, were eager to "push the Jews into the sea." Curiously enough, Israel, which did not join the NPT, developed its arsenal secretly and never declared its existence. This so-called policy of ambiguity, also known as nuclear opacity, was highly successful because it offered all the benefits of nuclear deterrence without suffering any of the penalties generally incurred by proliferators. But as Ben Gurion and other strategists made clear, Israel could enjoy this unique advantage if no other country in the region went nuclear.⁵²

Certainly, Israel did not expect any hostility from Iran. To the contrary, the Israeli leaders considered Iran, along with Turkey, to be part of the so-called

"periphery strategy." Code-named Klil, the strategy counted on an alliance with non-Arab states to offset the strength of the Arabs countries which were considered "natural enemies" of the Jewish state. Under Klil the ties with the shah were exceptionally close; in exchange for oil, Jerusalem supplied Tehran with military technology and know-how. Project Flower, an effort to produce missiles based on American and French technology, was one of the many collaborative ties between the two countries.⁵³

The Islamist revolution put an end to the special relation but did not change Israel's periphery doctrine. Despite the harsh anti-Israeli rhetoric of Ayatollah Khomeini, sporadic contacts between Tehran and Jerusalem had continued, not least because the regime was desperate for military supplies to support its war with Iraq. In 1981 Sadeq Tabatabai, an Iranian official in charge of arms procurement, approached the Israeli Ministry of Defense which agreed to sell spare parts and munitions in an operation code-named Seashell. From an Israeli perspective, Seashell was not only a financial success but also an effort to boost the Artesh, the recipient of the supply, against the Revolutionary Guards.⁵⁴

Though Seashell was terminated in 1983, the Israeli intelligence services, the Mossad and the Military Intelligence known by its Hebrew acronym as Aman (Agaf Modin) determined that the Iranian moderates had a reasonable chance to undermine the clerical regime. Uri Lubrani, the former Israeli representative in Iran, along with David Kimchi, director general of the foreign ministry, and Yaacov Nimrodi, a former Israeli military attaché in Tehran, were the leading exponents of this view. It was partially because of the desire to help the moderates that the then prime minister Shimon Peres asked Amiram Nir, his adviser on counterterrorism, to help President Ronald Reagan's national security adviser Robert McFarlan and one of his staffers, Oliver North, to set up a clandestine arms channel. Part of the Iran-Contra affair, the effort, which involved Kimchi, Nimrodi, and All Schwimmer, an arms dealer, resulted in the sale of 700 TOW missiles to Iran in 1985. The secret mission turned out to be a failure since no moderate Iranian politicians met with McFarlane, North, and Nir who flew to Tehran to deliver the arms.⁵⁵

While the operation triggered a political firestorm in the United States, the public reaction in Israel was much more muted. Privately though, many in the establishment concluded that "Israel cannot change Iran," as Nimrodi put it. Lubrani, a leading expert on Iran, and the intelligence community had launched a reassessment of the periphery doctrine as a natural ally. Major General Amnon Lipkin Shahak, the then head of Aman, contended that the periphery doctrine should be discarded because of the changing geopolitical reality in the aftermath of the Egyptian-Israeli peace treaty. In this view, Egypt broke the chain of Arab enmity by becoming a peaceful neighbor, while Iran emerged as the most dangerous enemy of Israel in the region.

Having made opposition to Zionism a hallmark of its foreign policy, the regime "Islamized" the Israeli-Palestinian conflict and all but declared itself as the permanent enemy of Israel.⁵⁶

That this new permanent enemy should pursue a nuclear program was unsettling to the Israeli leaders dedicated to safeguarding Israel's nuclear hegemony in the region. Indeed, acting upon this policy, the Likud government bombed the Iraqi nuclear reactor in 1981. Tracking the nuclear developments in Iran, however, proved to be a much harder endeavor, not least because of the elaborate deception which A. Q. Khan had suggested. Only a few small leaks surfaced in the 1980s. In April 1984, the respectable *Jane's Intelligence Defense Weekly* reported that Iran was moving toward nuclear weapons.⁵⁷

In 1985, during the Third International Review Conference of the NPT in Geneva, rumors were alleged of Iran's effort to procure laser separation technology. In April 1987, the *Washington Post* published an article with the title "Atomic Ayatollahs: Just What the Mideast Needs—an Iranian Bomb," by the investigative journalist David Segal. Segal, who previously lived in Israel, gave a remarkably close account of Beheshti and Rafsanjani's efforts to restart the nuclear program. It included the information that Fesharaki provided to the Americans after his defection. Meir Dagan, the future head of the Mossad, revealed that by 1988 the intelligence community became concerned about the possibility that the regime was developing a nuclear weapon "aspiration," as he put it.⁵⁸

Over the next few years, both the Mossad and Aman found additional confirmation of this hunch. MEK which collaborated with the Israeli intelligence revealed that the regime, despite the economic hardship at the end of the Iran-Iraqi war, was investing heavily in all things nuclear. The Israelis also learned that in 1987 Rafsanjani allegedly commissioned a study on the possibility of Iran acquiring a nuclear weapon and a delivery system. Though MEK was not considered reliable in its earlier days, the demise of the Soviet Union provided the Israelis with a bounty of details on the secret dealings between Moscow and Tehran. The Mossad and Aman were aware of Iran's efforts to purchase nuclear warheads or highly enriched uranium from Kazakhstan. In November 1991, Israeli officials suggested that, with Pakistan's help, Iran could produce a bomb by the end of the decade. US officials estimated 10 to 15 years and said Iran was seeking a wide range of nuclear weapons technology.⁵⁹

By 1992 the information was apparently leaked to the press. In January, Guy Bechor, a correspondent for the leading newspaper *Haaretz*, published an article on the "Hiroshima type bomb" allegedly being sought by Iran. In April, the journalist Alon Pinkas went as far as to name his article "Thinking the Unthinkable about Iran." Both articles were quite remarkable because they

provided some technical details beyond the usual vague references to nuclear weapons. Bechor obviously alluded to the gun-type nuclear device dropped on Hiroshima and Pinkas listed specifications of the Iranian reactors.⁶⁰

Colonel Amos Gilad, then in charge of the Iraq file in Aman, and Yaccov Amidror, the head of Research Division of Aman (the equivalent of the Directorate of Intelligence in the CIA) were driving much of the new assessment. Shabtai Shavit, the head of the Mossad was also alerted to the nuclear renaissance in the Islamic Republic. Shavit recalled that the Mossad had become aware of the nuclear scientists released from Iranian prisons between 1988 and 1993. He also mentioned that the Air Force attaché in the Israeli embassy in Washington, Colonel Opher Ben Peretz, had informed him about a large number of Iranian students sent to the United States to pursue nuclear-related studies. To take measure of the situation, in 1992, the Mossad and Aman created a file on the regime's nuclear project. Shavit, however, complained that it was hard to persuade the Likud government to take the prospect of a nuclear Iran seriously.⁶¹

The Labor which took power in June 1992 was not entirely convinced either. Prime Minister Yitzhak Rabin had little patience for official intelligence, preferring to trust his instincts honed during decades of military service. Rabin had also been preoccupied the Israel-Palestinian conflict, which left him no time for Tehran. As an architect of the Israeli nuclear arsenal, Foreign Minister Shimon Peres was more attuned to nuclear intelligence. His background made him receptive to the concerns of Amidror and Gilad, who stayed on to advise the Labor government. Peres was quite alarmed about Iran's plan to buy a Chinese reactor and North Korea's collaboration on the missile project. In an interview with French television in October 1992, Peres warned the international community that Iran would have a nuclear weapon by 1999. A month later a *New York Times* article quoted Yossi Alpher, a former Mossad official turned deputy head of the Jaffe Center for Strategic Studies at Tel Aviv University, to the effect that the intelligence services identified Iran "as Enemy No. 1."

Russian Jews arriving in Israel in the early 1990s and Mossad agents reported that the regime was seeking to acquire missile technology from North Korea and Russia. Aman was particularly troubled by plans to manufacture the Shahab-3 missile, a modification of the North Korean No Dong 1. With a range of 1280 km, the missile could be equipped with a nuclear warhead, thus position an existential threat to Israel, according to Gilad.⁶³

Nuclear issues aside, Uri Lubrani, by then the coordinator for Southern Lebanon, began to report that Tehran was determined to undermine the Oslo peace accord signed by Rabin and Yasser Arafat, the Palestinian leader in September 1993. Lubrani, who continued to cultivate contacts in Iran,

in addition to his experience in Lebanon, predicted that the regime would use asymmetrical warfare to undermine Arafat and severely hurt the peace process.⁶⁴

Conceptually, the nuclear threat and the terror issue were separate, but Gilad tended to conflate them. As one observer put it, "When assessed in isolation, each component of the threat spectrum facing Israel" could be dealt with separately. However, when packaged together, the threat combined into a single package that left no doubt as to the danger that Israel faced." Still, few in the Labor government or the public were ready to deal with such ominous predictions. Ephraim Sneh, a retired brigadier general in the Israel Defense Force (IDF), and a novice Labor member of Knesset was an exception. An early and vocal advocate of the Iranian nuclear threat, he stressed, "We cannot afford a nuclear bomb in the hands of our enemies, period. They do not have to use it; the fact that they have it is enough." Disliked by many in the intelligence and foreign policy community for what was considered his over-the-top and incessant warnings, Sneh was derisively referred to as "self-appointed town crier." Nevertheless, his single-minded pursuit brought the issue to public attention, a fact in which he took great pride. "

By the mid-1990s, the Mossad and Aman decided to focus more closely on Iran. In September 1994, the agencies obtained a "Top Secret" file leaked from Moscow detailing a secret deal between officials from the Ministry of Defense and Nuclear Industry to supply centrifuges to Iran in return for a \$50 million bribe by Tehran. Shortly before that, the German intelligence service Bundensnachrichendienst (BND) stated that "there is scarcely a doubt remaining that Iran is interested in buying nuclear material on the black market." A draft of the 1996 National Assessment to which Gilad contributed reflected the new information. The document claimed that the Palestinians and Iran should be considered equal threats because the regime was not only determined to undermine the peace process but was fundamentally hostile to Israel's existence. Gilad stressed that a nuclear device would make Tehran's declared goal of eliminating the Jewish state that much easier. Haaretz reported that the Israeli analysts were worried because Iran was alleged to accelerate attempts to acquire unconventional weapons, which would reduce its time for achieving nuclear capability. In early 1996 there were rumors that the Air Force mapped out several nuclear facilities for a preemptive attack, but no action was ever taken.66

Following Likud's victory in 1996, Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu took a fresh look at the Iran assessment. Gilad reiterated his position that Iran equipped with missiles and a nuclear bomb should be regarded as the number one threat to Israel. However, Uzi Arad, the national security adviser, urged the government to abandon the Sneh-like public emphasis on the issue. The cabinet decided to tone down the anti-Iranian rhetoric, but the secret threat

assessment was left to stand. In any event, unlike Labor that was genuinely exasperated with the Iran-inspired efforts to torpedo the Oslo agreement, the Likud was in no rush to denounce the regime. For once, the savage Palestinian suicide bombing campaign supported by Tehran played into the hands of the right wing which objected to the peace process. In the words of one observer, "Blaming Iranians for Palestinian terror was counterproductive to his [Netanyahu's] message that terror was coming from the Palestinians."⁶⁷

Netanyahu's political position dovetailed with the new strategic evaluation produced by the Planning Division in the Ministry of Defense in 1997. An official familiar with the process revealed that the military planners were more relaxed than Gilad and his colleagues in Aman. Though the Planning Division found the relations between Iran and Israel somewhat "corrosive," it did not think that a nuclear annihilation of Israel was the regime's top priority. Uri Lubrani, by then serving as a special adviser to the minister of defense, strongly objected; he contended that the "Iranian psyche would never accept Israel." But Lubrani, an ardent advocate of regime change in Iran, was apparently self-serving in his opinion. By insisting that the Islamists were implacably hostile, he hoped to convince the government to support opposition groups which, in his view, could topple the clerics. Gilad, who was subsequently promoted to head the Research Division, was also adamant that Israel should be highly vigilant about Iran's nuclear project. On May 11, 1997, Lieutenant General Amnon Lipkin Shahak, by then serving as the IDF chief of staff, declared that "Iran is quite a few years away from having a [nuclear] bomb. The only way to stop it is by not allowing it to take shortcuts through persons or through technology that can be purchased in the free world."68

Whatever the internal consideration, Likud, like its Labor predecessor, worked hard to convince Washington of the seriousness of Iran's proliferation, a strategy that required a robust combination of intelligence and politics.

THE VIEW FROM WASHINGTON

President Ronald Reagan, having benefited from the release of the diplomats held hostage in Tehran on the day of his inauguration on January 20, 1981, hoped to chart a new course in the relations with the regime. But, like his predecessor Jimmy Carter, Regan became quickly overwhelmed by the regime's penchant for terrorism. Desperate to free the Americans kidnapped in Beirut in the early 1980s, the White House agreed to barter them for weapons, a plan which, as noted above, was proposed by Peres and Amiram Nir, who hoped to help the Iranian moderates to fight the hard-line clerics. But some in the

intelligence community questioned the story about the existence of Iranian moderates willing to adopt a more pro-American position. Robert Gates, then deputy director for intelligence recalled that the "CIA Iran experts thought differently." He added that the CIA provided the analysis to the National Security Council (NCS), but "they chose to believe Israel." ⁶⁹

Overshadowed by the Iran-Contra affair, the Iranian nuclear issue did not receive much attention in the public discourse. Senator Alan Cranston, who ran in the Democratic primaries in 1984, tried to use the nuclear issue in his campaign. He asserted that "Iran was a mere seven years away from being able to build its own nuclear weapons." But most observers dismissed the reference as a political ploy to use "phantom nukes."

The CIA, under the lackluster stewardship of William Webster who replaced the colorful Casey, was reluctant to tackle Iran's nuclear ambition. A potential break occurred in 1988 when agents who had monitored Khan since he had stolen the blueprints from URENCO penetrated his network. Having uncovered only a small section of his "nuclear bazaar," and being unaware of his ties to Iran, the Agency decided not to reveal its hand. But MEK, which established a political bureau, the National Council of Resistance in Iran (NCRI), together with information from Western intelligence services kept the issue alive. In 1990 Western intelligence services intercepted several messages from Sharif University of Technology and Fakhrizadeh's PHRC discussing the purchase of components required for weaponization. In June 1991, the NCRI called a press conference to announce that the regime was conducting secret experiments on the Khan centrifuges in Moalem Kalaye and other sites. Massoud Naraghi, a senior official at the AEOI who defected to the United States in 1993, confirmed the group's revelations. Naraghi told the CIA debriefers that he had met with the Pakistani scientist in Dubai in 1987 and was familiar with the centrifuge program in Iran.⁷¹

The small group of journalists covering nuclear issues questioned Washington's reluctance to disclose the Khan affair. In May 1991, Mark Hibbs, a journalist specializing in nuclear affairs, reported in *Nucleonics Today* that Iran had launched a secret uranium project with the help of Khan. Hibbs and other journalists alleged that Richard Kennedy, the American representative to the IAEA supplied this information. The journalists speculated that Robert B. Oakley, the then American ambassador to Islamabad knew about Khan and General Beg, but there was "no appetite" in Washington to expose them.⁷²

Political motivations aside, the CIA did not consider Iran a likely candidate for proliferation. Gordon C. Oehler, CIA's national intelligence officer for science, technology, and proliferation and subsequently the director of the Non-Proliferation Center (NPC), considered Reza Amrollahi corrupt and incompetent, the AEOI hopelessly mismanaged, and the Iranians

too "technologically inferior" to launch a nuclear program. Robert Gates, appointed by President George H. W. Bush in 1991 to head the Agency, agreed with Oehler. A 1991 CIA report stated that "although the Iranian leadership is interested in an atomic weapon, the program is too disorganized to be taken seriously." Not surpassingly, Amrollahi was all too eager to agree: On August 3, 1991, the AEOP chief stated that "Iran is not capable of making atomic bombs. Our objective in promoting nuclear industries ... is merely its peaceful use especially in the field of atomic energy and its application in agriculture and medicine."

With the CIA's official skepticism on public display, the Israelis changed tactics. Gilad had continued to meet with the CIA officials, and others worked with the House Republican research committee called the Task Force on Terrorism and Unconventional Warfare which was chaired by Representative Jim Saxton from New Jersey. Yossef Bodansky, an Israeli-American who served as the director of the Task Force, was a controversial figure because of his close ties with the Israeli intelligence. In February and July 1991, the Task Force reported that Ayatollah Rafsanjani was studying an alleged Soviet offer to set up a secret nuclear production facility. Additional Task Force reports asserted that Iran bought several nuclear warheads from Kazakhstan. It is more than a passing possibility that, given the complex deception protocols outlined in chapter 1, the Agency opted to treat the reports as less than stellar.⁷⁴

Still, Gilad was not ready to concede defeat. He appealed to the American Israel Public Affairs Committee (AIPAC), the premier Israel lobby group, to publicize the issues of the "atomic ayatollahs" in Washington. The Washington Institute for Near East Policy (WINEP), a think tank founded in 1985 by Martin Indyk, a former AIPAC official, convened several forums on the issue. Indyk was also the intellectual architect of the dual containment policy, a reference to the adding Iran to the containment policy which the United States developed to deal with the Iraqi nuclear program. Indyk formally unveiled his dual containment policy during a WINEP panel in May 1993.⁷⁵

During his confirmation as the chairman of the joint chief of staff in September 1993, General John Shalikashvili told Sam Nunn, the chairman of the Senate's Armed Services Committee, that the intelligence community suspected Iran of nuclear aspiration since the early 1990s. He predicted that Iran would be able to acquire a nuclear weapon in 8 to 10 years.⁷⁶

Shalikashvili's revelation, however, made little impact in Washington. President Bill Clinton who took office in 1993, was far from eager to promote the alleged Iranian nuclear threat. In a pushback to the AIPAC-WINPAC initiative, Iran launched its own public relations campaign in the United States. Atieh Bahar Consulting (ABC), a firm founded by members of the influential Namazi family in 1993, recruited Bob Ney, a Republican congressman from

Ohio as a spokesperson. Ney hired two professional lobbyists, Roy Coffee and David DiStefano, as well as Trita Parsi, an Iranian graduate student from Sweden who would go on to establish an official Iran lobby modeled on AIPAC. The Republicans, however, decried the ABC initiative, warning about turning Rafsanjani into a "new Middle East darling." Unfortunately for the nascent pro-Iran lobby, Ney was later convicted for contravening the American embargo by selling spare parts to the regime.⁷⁷

Even without the Ney fiasco, it would have been hard to soften Clinton's position on the nuclear issue. Because of American leadership of the nonproliferation efforts, Clinton could not afford to relax his view on possible proliferation in Iran, at least publicly. On September 27, 1993, the president told the United Nations General Assembly that "one of the most urgent priorities must be tackling the proliferation of weapons of mass destruction." In December, his secretary of state Les Aspin launched the Counter-Proliferation Initiative (CPI) which promised to combine "global diplomacy and regional security efforts with the denial of material and know-how to would-be proliferators." Ashton Carter, assistant secretary of defense for Nuclear Security and Nonproliferation called for "political and economic deterrence" against would-be proliferators. Though Iran was not mentioned by name, the message was that dual containment, by then officially embraced by AIPAC, was to go forward. On February 24, 1994, Indyk, by then the director of Middle East Affairs on the National Security Council, made the dual containment policy official. The document declared Iran to be a "rogue state" whose interests were inimical to that of the United States. Since military action against the nuclear facilities was not deemed practical, Indyk suggested economic sanctions along the lines applied to Iraq.⁷⁸

Undeterred by such strong language, the Iran lobby tried another maneuver to win over the White House. Pushing against a plan to offer the French Total company a tender to develop the Sirri offshore field, Rafsanjani persuaded Ayatollah Khomeini to offer the deal to the Conoco Corporations. In March 1995 Iran's Oil Ministry offered the Texas-based Conoco Corporation a \$1.6 billion deal to develop the Sirri offshore field in exchange for a share of production. Conoco planned to use its Dutch affiliate to run the project so as not to run afoul of US sanctions. A consortium of oil and gas companies such as Chevron, Amoco, and Pennzoil-Quaker State were eager to do invest in Iran and therefore supported the arrangement. Iran's Oil Ministry made the agreement official in March 1995. But AIPAC was determined to prevent the deal and appealed to Congress. After several White House maneuvers to stave off congressional action, on September 8, 1995, Senator Alfonse D'Amato, a Republican from New York, introduced the Iran Oil Sanctions Act. It closed the American loophole and mandated secondary sanctions on foreign firms that invested more than \$40 million in Iran. In other words, Conoco's

Dutch surrogate was out of the running. On July 16, 1996, Congress passed an updated version of D'Amato's bill which added Libya to the roster. The White House was said "to have hated" the Iran Libya Sanctions Act (ILSA), but Clinton signed it into law on August 5.79

Mousavian recalled that Ayatollah Rafsanjani who persuaded the Supreme Leader to approve the Conoco offer had considered the sanctions a "slap in his face." In a subsequent interview on CNN, Rafsanjani denied that Iran had nuclear ambitions and complained that the "Americans situated themselves within the Zionist propaganda."80

The outcry from the Iran lobby, oil companies, pro-Iran activists, and some academics was immediate. Gary Sick, an Iran expert on President Carter's National Security Council turned professor, asserted that "Iran is ripe for peaceful overtures [by America]" and the "trend has been toward moderation." The Middle East Council, a pro-Arab think tank led by Charles "Chas" Freeman, a former ambassador to Saudi Arabia, lamented the "relentless pursuit" of Tehran. Richard Haass, a leading sanction expert at the Brooking Institution, lashed out against "single issue constituencies" for creating "sanctions madness," a coded reference to the Israel lobby. Some commentators dispensed with euphemisms altogether. Leading the way was Sick, who popularized the controversial October Surprise, a claim that the Reagan campaign, desperate to defeat Carter, conspired with Israel to delay the release of the American diplomats. Sick accused AIPAC of "leading the drumbeat of attacks on Iran" and besmearing the regime's reputation to make it easier on Congress to impose sanctions.⁸¹

For their part, pro-Iran activists sought to discredit the MEK-NCRI. They suggested that the Israeli government had supplied the group with fallacious information hand-tailored to help AIPAC to push for sanctions. Others pointed out that Clinton announced the sanctions in a meeting of the World Jewish Congress in New York wearing a skullcap and standing next to Shimon Peres: "it gives credence to the criticism of the US foreign policy elites that US policy toward Iran is all stick."

Taking a back seat to the heated political discourse on ILSA were the empirical facts. For reasons noted in chapter 1, stellar nuclear intelligence is difficult to produce, and deception practices by players have muddied the water. The IAEA's Safeguard Reports, the authority of record, were questioned by those who accused Hans Blix, the general director, of being overly sympathetic to Iran. Blix certified Iran in compliance with the NPT when the inspectors failed to find the illicit facility in Moalem Kalaye. NCRI explained that the Iranian deceived the inspectors by driving them to a different site under a heavy cover of snow, but the debacle hurt the reputation of the group and, by implication, Israel.⁸³

In a search for facts about Moalem Kalaye, President Clinton could hardly rely on the CIA which under his tenure was reeling from a series of scandals

which affected morale and increased politicization. His first director James Woolsey was a hard-liner receptive to the idea that Iran wanted to weaponize its civil nuclear program. In his 1993 confirmation testimony in Senate, Woolsey stated that "although Iran is still eight to ten years away from being able to produce its own nuclear weapon" the United States is concerned that, with foreign assistance, Tehran can become a nuclear power earlier.⁸⁴

But Woolsey was removed in January 1995 after Aldrich Ames was found to be a KGB mole. His replacement, John Deutch, was a Massachusetts Institute of Technology (MIT) scientist with a good understanding of proliferation. But Deutch spent most of his time dealing with the aftermath of a public relations fiasco when it was revealed that the Agency helped the Guatemalan military to fight Marxist guerrillas. George Tenet, appointed on December 15, 1996, was a seasoned insider who understood counterproliferation. Still, the available intelligence was not specific enough to offer a robust prediction. The CIA joined the Department of Defense and the US Arms Control and Disarmament Agency (ACDA) and concluded that Iran would acquire a nuclear weapon in the early 2000s. In 1995, John Holum, ACDA's director stated that "Iran could have a bomb by 2003."85

In any event, the White House was most reluctant to highlight the forecast so as not to sour the charm offensive of Ayatollah Rafsanjani. Even when the FBI found evidence linking Iran to the bombing of the Khobar Towers in Dhahran, Saudi Arabia, in 1996, the administration blocked the investigation. This resulted in an unseemly public spat between Louis Freeh, the then head of the FBI, and the president. The FBI implied that officers in the CIA's Iran Task Force suppressed information compromising the regime. Other critics noted that the State Department diplomats worked hard to cover up Iran's complicity. They were especially critical of Adam Ereli who worked in the Department's Office of Press and Public Service, for stating that "I think there is a dearth of hard evidence to back this up."

Despite the reticence of the Clinton administration to deal with potential Iranian transgressions, Amos Gilad had continued to travel to Washington. In 1995 he met Al Gore's national security adviser Leon Fuerth to brief him about the ties between Iran and Russia which were based on the information from the secret Russian file noted above. In 1996 Gilad shared the information with political and intelligence officials. Fuerth was so impressed with Gilad's presentation that he and Gore persuaded the president to pressure the Russian president Boris Yeltsin to clamp down on nuclear transfers to Iran. To the intelligence community, beholden to the ACDA opinion that Iran's "scientific and technical base remains insufficient to support major nuclear programs," it seemed logical that the regime would purchase readymade elements from Russia. In 1997 Gilad returned with a plan to establish a cooperative intelligence program to monitor nuclear material and ballistic technology

leaking from the former Soviet Union to Iran. The new forum was aptly dubbed the Leakage Committee.⁸⁷

Congress embraced the findings of the Leakage Committee amid a flurry of new hearings on the issue. In April 1997 David Welsh and Robert Einhorn, a top expert in nonproliferation, testified to the Senate Foreign Relations Committee Subcommittee on Near Eastern and South Asian Affairs that "Iran has dedicated civilian and military technologies that are not consistent with a purely peaceful nuclear program." At the same time, the experts echoed Major General Lipkin Shahak by expressing confidence that cutting off Iran from its international suppliers would hamper the regime. But, like the Israelis, Welsh and Einhorn identified Russia, and to a lesser degree, other state proliferators as the main culprits behind Iran's progress. Not surprisingly, the Israelis seemed to be satisfied with the Clinton administration stand, as expressed by Welsh and Einhorn, among others. A *Los Angeles Times* article quoted an anonymous senior Israeli official to the effect that "Iran nuclear ambition was delayed until the middle of the next decade because of U.S pressures on Iran's nuclear suppliers."

Whatever satisfaction the Israelis and the Clinton administration took from pressuring Moscow, and other Iranian suppliers was short lived. Both countries and their intelligence services would soon face new challenges in deciphering the web of deception put up by the regime.

NOTES

- 1. Gareth Porter, "When the Ayatollah Said No to Nukes," *Foreign Policy*, October 16, 2014; Imam-Khomeini.Ir, "Imam Ba Selahe Koshtare Jame'i Mokhalef Bood," *Imam-Khomeini.Ir*, February 26, 2014, http://www.imam-khomeini.ir/FA/N21965/; Kayhan, Bar Asase Mostanadat, Imam Khomeini Ham Ba Taslihat-E Koshtar-E Jame'i Mokhalef Bood (According to The Document, Imam Khoeini Was Also Against Wmd), *Kayhan Newspaper*, October 18, 2014.
- 2. Jerome Donovan, *The Iran-Iraq War: Antecedents and Conflict Escalation* (New York: Routledge, 2011); Kayhan, "Imam called Iraqi Army to Upraise," *Kayhan Newspaper*, April 19, 1980; Ofira Seliktar, *Navigating Iran: From Carter to Obama* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2012).
- 3. Efraim Karsh, *The Iran-Iraq War 1980–1988* (Oxford: Osprey Publishing, 2002); Stephen C. Pelletiere, et al., *Lessons Learned: The Iran-Iraq War* (Pennsylvania DTIC Document, 1991).
- 4. Manochehr Dorraj, "Behind Iran's Nuclear Pursuit?," *Peace Review: A Journal of Social Justice*, 18, 3, (2006): 325–332; Gen. Hadi Morad Piri, "Iran-Iraq War: Holy defence in the Statistic's Miror" Maaref: Supreme Leader Institution in the Universities, September 18, 2011, http://www.dsrc.ir/view/article.aspx?id=2593; Shahram Chubin and Jerrold D. Green, "Engaging Iran: A U.S. Strategy," *Survival*,

- 40, 3, (1998): 153–169; Gen. Hadi Morad Piri, "Iran-Iraq War: Holy Defence in the Statistic's Miror"; Seliktar, *Navigating Iran*.
- 5. Julian Borger, "Rumsfeld 'Offered Help to Saddam," *The Guardian*, December 31, 2002, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2002/dec/31/iraq.politics; Shane Harris and Matthew M. Aid, "Exclusive: CIA Files Prove America Helped Saddam as He Gassed Iran," *Foreign Policy*, August 26, 2013, http://foreignpolicy.com/2013/08/26/exclusive-cia-files-prove-america-helped-saddam-as-he-gassed-iran/; Efraim Karsh, *The Iran-Iraq War 1980–1988*.
- 6. Julian Borger, "Rumsfeld 'Offered Help to Saddam'"; Shane Harris and Matthew M. Aid, "Exclusive: CIA Files Prove America Helped Saddam as He Gassed Iran"; Peter Jones, "Iran's Threat Perceptions and Arms Control Policies," *The Non-proliferation Review*, 6, 1, (1998): 39–55; Clifton W. Sherrill, "Why Iran Wants the Bomb and What it Means for US Policy," *The Nonproliferation Review*, 19, 1, (2012): 31–49.
 - 7. Jones, "Iran's Threat Perceptions and Arms Control Policies."
- 8. Ray Takeyh, "Iran's Nuclear Calculations," *World Policy Journal*, 20, 2, (2003): 21–28; Globalsecurity, "Iraqi Army: Saddam's Ground Forces," *Globalsecurity*, May 2013, http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/iraq/army.htm; Chris Quillen, "Iranian Nuclear Weapons Policy: Past, Present and Possible Future," *Middle East Review of International Affairs*, 6, 2, (2002): 17–24.
 - 9. Jones, "Iran's Threat Perceptions and Arms Control Policies."
- 10. S. K. Malik, *The Quranic Concept of War* (Lahore, Reprint in India: Adam Publishers and Distributors, 1979).
- 11. Albright, "David, and Holly Higgins. 2003. A Bomb for the Ummah," *Bulletin of Atomic Scientists*, 59, 2: 49–55; Michael C. Carroll, *Lab 257: The Disturbing Story of the Government's Secret Plum Island Germ Laboratory Hardcover* (New York: Harper Collins Publisher, 2004).
- 12. Morteza Motahhari, *Islam va Muqtaziyat-e Zaman* [Islam and the Exigencies of the age] (Tehran: Entesharat-e Sadra, 1991), 81–82.
- 13. Ghalamnews, "Naghshe Mirhossein Mousavi dar Sanaat-e Hastehee: Salhaye Talashe Bi-Seda [The Role of Mir-Hossein Mousavi in the Nuclear Industry: The Years of Silent Efforts]," *Ghalamnews.ir*, August 4, 2009, http://www.iranamerica.com/forum/showthread.php?t=5036; Bultannews, "Bazkhani-e Ezharate Roasaye Sazmane Enerzhye Hastehee dar Taeede Fanavarie Hastehee [Reviewing of Speeches of AEOI Heads in Approving the Nuclear Technology]," *Bultannews.com*, December 20, 2014, http://www.bultannews.com/fa/news/234716; Chris Hedges, "Iran May Be Able to Build an Atomic Bomb in 5 Years, US and Israeli Officials Fear," *The New York Times*, January 5, 1995.
- 14. Leonard S. Spector and Jacqueline R. Smith, *Nuclear Ambitions: The Spread of Nuclear Weapons 1989–1990* (Boulder, CO: Westview Press, 1990); Kasra Naji, *Ahmadinejad: The Secret History of Iran's Radical Leader* (Los Angeles: University of California Press, 2008); Segal David, "Atomic Ayatollahs; Just What the Mideast Needs-An Iranian Bomb," *The Washington Post*, April 12, 1987, http://www.highbeam.com/doc/1P2-1316470.html.

- 15. Gareth Porter, "When the Ayatollah Said No to Nukes," *Foreign Policy*, October 16, 2014; Mehrnews, "Rafighdoost Memory from Imam Regarding 'Laneye Jasosi," *Mehr News Agency*, January 25, 2014, http://www.mehrnews.com/news/2221404/.
- 16. Hassan Rouhani, "Mosalase Mokhalefane Banisadr Dar Astaneye Jang, the triangle of Banisadr Opponents on the Threshold of the War," *Center for Strategic Research*, September 25, 2008, http://www.csr.ir/Center.aspx?lng=fa&subid=-1&cntid=1366.
- 17. Enrico Jacchia, "U.S., France Dim Hopes for Ban on Chemical Weapons," *Los Angeles Times*, February 14, 1988.
- 18. FNA, "The Reasons for Accepting Ceasefire in War by Imam Khomeini," *Fars News Agency*, September 29, 2006, http://www.farsnews.com/newstext. php?nn=8507060230; ILNA, "Ayatollah Khomeini Confidential Letter, Published by Hashemi Rafsanjani," *Iranian Labour News Agency*, September 29, 2006, http://www.cloob.com/timeline/article 29109_7436.
- 19. Charles C. Mayer, *National Security to Nationalist Myth: Why Iran Wants Nuclear Weapons* (Los Angeles: Storming Media, 2004); Shahram Chubin, "The Politics of Iran's Nuclear Program: Power, Politics, and US Policy," *The Iran Primer*, October 18, 2010, http://iranprimer.usip.org/resource/politics-irans-nuclear-program; Naji, *Ahmadinejad*.
- 20. Etel Solingen, *Nuclear Logics: Contrasting Paths in East Asia and the Middle East* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2009).
 - 21. IRNA, "Akbar Hashemi Rafsanjani Speech in Majlis," October 19, 1988.
- 22. Hassan Rouhani, *Amniat-e Meli va Diplomacy Hastei* [National Security and Nuclear Diplomacy] (Tehran: Markaz-e Tahqiqat-e Istiratizhik, 2012); Shahram Chubin, "Understanding Iran's Nuclear Ambitions," in *Double Trouble: Iran and North Korea as Challenges to International Security*, ed. Fitzpatrick Mark (Westport, CT: Praeger, 2008), 47–62.
- 23. Rafsanjani Akbar Hashemi, *Pas az Buhran: Khaterate Ayatollah Hashemi Rafsanjani Dar Sal-e 1361* [After the Crisis: Hashemi Rafsanjani Memory of 1982] (Tehran: Maaref-e Enghelab, 2002).
 - 24. Rouhani, Amniat-e Meli va Diplomacy Hastei.
- 25. Kenneth R. Timmerman, "Iran's Nuclear Program: Myth and Reality," *The Iran Brief*, September 30, 1995, http://www.kentimmerman.com/krt/castiglioncello. htm (Accessed September 2013); Al J. Venter, *Iran's Nuclear Option: Tehran's Quest for the Atom Bomb* (Pennsylvania: Casemate, 2005).
- 26. Boureston Jack and Charles D. Ferguson, "Schooling Iran's Atom Squad," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, 60, 3, (May/June 2004): 31–35; Kenneth R. Timmerman, "Iran's Nuclear Program: Myth and Reality."
- 27. Akbar Hashemi Rafsanjani, *Payan-e Defa, Aghaz-e Bazsazi; Khaterate Ayatollah Hashemi Rafsanjani Dar Sal-e 1367* [The End of Defense, Start of Reconstruction; Memoir of 1988] (Tehran: Maaref-e Enghelab, 2011).
- 28. Kenneth R. Timmerman, Weapons of Mass Destruction: The Cases of Iran, Syria, and Libya, United States (Michigan: Simon Wiesenthal Center, 1992); Boureston Jack and Charles D. Ferguson, "Schooling Iran's Atom Squad," Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, 60, 3, (May/June 2004): 31–35; Rafsanjani, Payan-e Defa, Aghaz-e Bazsazi.

- 29. Jafarzadeh Alireza, *The Iran Threat: President Ahmadinejad and the Coming Nuclear Crisis* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2007); Report US News and World, "Kazakhstan Seeks Iran's Help to Develop Nuclear Capability," October 25, 1993, http://www.freerepublic.com/focus/news/2395310/posts (Accessed June 2013).
- 30. Anthony H. Cordesman, *Iran and Nuclear Weapons: Background Paper for the Senate Foreign Relations Committee* (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2000); Robin B. Wright, *The Iran Primer: Power, Politics, and U.S. Policy* (Washington, DC: United States Institute of Peace Press, 2010); Watch Iran, "Novovoronezh Center Trains 650 Specialists for Bushehr NPP," *Iran Watch. org*, March 2, 2005, http://www.iranwatch.org/library/government/iran/iran-irna-novovoronezh-center-trains-specialists-bushehr-npp-3-2-05 (Accessed March 2013).
 - 31. Segal David, "Atomic Ayatollahs."
- 32. MacLachlan Ann, "İran Seeking Way to Finish Bushehr Plant But Bonn Denies Exports," *Nucleonics Week*, 27, 44, (1986): 4–5; Kessler Richard, "Argentina To Enforce Curbs On Nuclear Trade With Iran," *Nucleonics Week*, 28, 12, (March 19, 1987): 12.
- 33. Cordesman, *Iran, and Nuclear Weapons*; MacLachlan Ann, "İran Seeking Way to Finish Bushehr Plant but Bonn Denies Exports."
- 34. Patrick E. Tyler, "Rebuilding Plan to Cost \$15 Billion, Tehran Says," *The Washington Post*, July 3, 1989, http://www.highbeam.com/doc/1P2-1199322.html; Hibbs Mark, "German Officials Say Governments May Not Let Bushehr Be Finished," *Nucleonics Week*, 32, 6, (1991): 15.
- 35. Vladimir A. Orlov and Alexander Vinnikov, "The Great Guessing Game: Russia and the Iranian Nuclear Issue," *The Washington Quarterly*, 28, 2, (2005): 49–66, 50; Wehling Fred, "Russian Nuclear and Missile Exports to Iran," *The Nonproliferation Review*, 6, 2, (Winter 1999): 134–143.
- 36. Robert J. Einhorn and Gary Samore, "Ending Russian Assistance to Iran's Nuclear Bomb," *Survival*, 44, 2, (2002): 51–70.
- 37. Spillius, "Russia Warns Against Israeli Air Strike on Iran," *The Telegraph*, November 7, 2011, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/iran/8874073/Russia-warns-against-Israeli-air-strike-on-Iran.html; Thornycroft, "The Riddle of SA-Iran Nuclear Talks," *The Guardian*, August 15, 1997, http://mg.co.za/article/1997-08-15-the-riddle-of-sa-iran-nuclear-talks; Watts, "Tehran Denies Nuclear Charges," *The Times*, March 15, 1993.
- 38. Anthony H. Cordesman, *Iran's Developing Military Capabilities* (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic & International Studies, 2005); Harold Alireza Nader and Scott, "China and Iran Economic, Political, and Military Relations," *RAND Center for Middle East Public Policy (CMEPP)*, 2012, http://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/occasional_papers/2012/RAND_OP351.pdf; Garver John, *China and Iran: Ancient Partners in a Post-Imperial World* (Seattle: University of Washington Press, 2006); Robin Wright, *THE IRAN PRIMER: Power, Politics, and U.S. Policy* (NY: United States Institute of Peace 2010).
- 39. Brief Iran, "Iran's Chinese Shopping List," *Iran Brief*, October 1, 1996; Jones Rodney et al., *Tracking Nuclear Proliferation: A Guide in Maps and Charts* (Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 1998).
 - 40. Cordesman, Iran's Developing Military Capabilities.

- 41. Beg Mirza Aslam, "Nuke Proliferators Can't Be Stopped," *United Press International*, March 7, 2000, http://www.upi.com/Business_News/Security-Industry/2005/03/07/Nuke-proliferators-cant-be-stopped/UPI-65941110230694/; Alam Shah, "Iran-Pakistan Relations: Political and Strategic Dimensions," *Strategic Analysis*, 28, 4, (2004): 526–545; Tertrais Bruno, "Khan's Nuclear Exports: Was There a State Strategy?," in *Pakistan's Nuclear Future: Worries Beyond War* (Carlisle Barracks, PA: Strategic Studies Institute, U.S. Army War College, 2008), 13–57.
- 42. Koch Andrew and Jennifer Topping, "Pakistan's Nuclear-Related Facilities," Copyright, Monitoring Proliferation Threats Project, Center for Nonproliferation Studies, Monterey Institute for International Studies, 1997; David E. Sanger and J. Broad William, "From Rogue Nuclear Programs, Web of Trails Leads to Pakistan," *The New York Times*, January 4, 2004, http://www.nytimes.com/2004/01/04/world/from-rogue-nuclear-programs-web-of-trails-leads-to-pakistan.html; Bernstein Jeremy, *Nuclear Iran* (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2014).
- 43. Hersh Seymour, "The Coming Wars," *The New Yorker*, 2005, http://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2005/01/24/the-coming-wars; Albright David and Corey Hinderstein, "Unraveling the AQ Khan and Future Proliferation Networks," *The Washington Quarterly*, 28, 2, (2005): 109–128; Gordon Corera, *Shopping for Bombs: Nuclear Proliferation, Global Insecurity, and the Rise and Fall of the AQ Khan Network* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2006).
- 44. Bruno Tertrais, "Not a 'Wal-Mart,' But an 'Imports-Exports Enterprise': Understanding the Nature of the AQ Khan Network," *Strategic Insights*, VI, 5, (August 2007): 23–31, 4; Tertrais, "Khan's Nuclear Exports."
- 45. Seliktar, *Navigating Iran*; Tasnim, "Timeline on Iran's Nuclear Program," *Tasnim News Agency*, November 7, 2013, http://www.tasnimnews.com/Home/Single/146990 (Accessed November 17, 2013); News Aftab, "Amozesh-e Teem-e Atomi-e Iran [Training of Iran's Nuclear Team]," *Aftabnews*, December 1, 2004, http://aftabnews.ir/fa/news (Accessed August 2013).
- 46. Farzad Javadi, "Iran va Bomb, Maghalehee az Lomond [Iran and the Bomb, an Article in Le Monde] In Persian quote from France International Radio," *Le Monde diplomatique*, September 19, 2009, http://www.rfi.fr/actufa/articles/117/article_8480. asp (Accessed July 2013); Jeffrey R. Smith and Joby Warrick, "Pakistani Scientist Khan Describe Iranian Efforts to Buy Nuclear Bombs," *The Washington Post*, March 14, 2010, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/03/13/AR2010031302258.html; Spector and Smith, *Nuclear Ambitions; Rouhani, Amniate Meli va Diplomacy Hastei*.
- 47. Javadi, "Iran va Bomb, Maghalehee az Lomond"; Jeffrey R. Smith and Joby Warrick, *Pakistani Scientist Khan Describes Iranian Efforts to Buy Nuclear Bombs; Spector and Smith, Nuclear Ambitions*; Stricker Andrea and David Albright, "Iran's Nuclear Program," *The Iran Primer: Power, Policy, and U.S. Policy*, 2011, 77–81; Melman Yossi and Meir Javedanfar, *The Nuclear Sphinx of Tehran: Mahmoud Ahmadinejad and the State of Iran* (New York: Basic Books, 2008); Corera, *Shopping for Bombs*.
- 48. Hassan, *Amniat-e Meli va Diplomacy Hastei*; Seliktar, *Navigating Iran*; Jeffrey R. Smith and Joby Warrick, "Pakistani Scientist Khan Describes Iranian Efforts to Buy Nuclear Bombs."

- 49. IAEA Report, "Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran," *International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, November 8, 2011; ISIS Report, "The Physics Research Center and Iran's Parallel Military Nuclear Program," *Institute for Science and International Security*, February 23, 2012, http://isis-online.org/uploads/isis-reports/documents/PHRC_report_23February2012.pdf.
- 50. "Libya and Iran Seek Ex-Soviet Scientists," *Science*, March 15, 1996, 1485; Gorwitz Mark, *Foreign Assistance to Iran's Nuclear and Missile Programs: Emphasis on Russian Assistance; Analysis and Assessment* (Washington, DC: Global Security, 1998).
- 51. Javadi, "Iran va Bomb, Maghalehee az Lomond"; Jeffrey R. Smith and Joby Warrick, "Pakistani Scientist Khan Describe Iranian Efforts to Buy Nuclear Bombs"; Spector and Smith, *Nuclear Ambitions*; Seliktar, *Navigating Iran*; Maerli Morten Bremer and Sverre Lodgaard, *Nuclear Proliferation and International Security* (New York: Routledge, 2007); Timmerman, *Weapons of Mass Destruction*; Melman and Javedanfar, *The Nuclear Sphinx of Tehran*; Seyed Hossein Mousavian, *Iran and the United States: An Insider's View on the Failed Past and the Road to Peace* (Bloomsbury Academic, 2015), 181.
- 52. Michael Karpin, *The Bomb in the Basement. How Israel Went Nuclear and What it Means to the World* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2006 e-edition), 14.
- 53. Ronen Bergman, *The Secret War with Iran: The 30-Year Covert Struggle for Control of a Rogue State* (Oneworld Publications, 2009).
 - 54. Seliktar, Navigating Iran, 54; Bergman, The Secret War with Iran.
- 55. Bergman, *The Secret War with Iran*, 114; Samuel Segev, *The Iranian Triangle: The Untold Story of Israel's Role in the Iran-Contra Affair*, trans. Haim Watzman (New York: Free Press, 1988), 134; Michael Ledeen, *Perilous Statecraft* (Scribner, 1998), 100; Seliktar, *Navigating Iran*.
- 56. Sohrab Sobhani, *The Pragmatic Entente: Israeli-Iranian Relations, 1948–1988* (Westport, CT: Praeger, 1989), 152–153.
- 57. Cathy Booth, "Ayatollah' Bomb in Production for Iran," *UPI.com*, April 24, 1984, www.upi.com/Archives/1984/04/24/Ayatollah-bomb-in-production-for-Iran/4490451630800/.
- 58. Ian Smart, "Pinioning the Gene," *The World Today*, 42, 1, (January 1986); Segal David, "Atomic Ayatollahs; Just What the Mideast Needs-An Iranian Bomb," *The Washington Post*, April 12, 1987, http://www.highbeam.com/doc/1P2-1316470. html; Interview with Nahum Barnea and Shimon Shiffer, "Interview with Meir Dagan," *Ynet*, February 2, 2015, www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-4631634,00. html; Booth, "Ayatollah' Bomb in Production for Iran."
- 59. Mark Hibbs, Neel Patri, and Neal Sandler, *Nuclear Fuel*, November 25, 1991, 8–9; Anton La Guardia, *Daily Telegraph*, March 2, 1992; Neel Patri, *Nucleonics Week*, November 28, 1991, 8; Mark Hibbs, *Nucleonics Week*, November 21, 1991, 2–3; Alon Pinkas, "Thinking the Unthinkable About Iran," *The Jerusalem Post*, April 23, 1992.
- 60. Pinkas, *Thinking the Unthinkable About Iran*; Guy Bechor, "Fear in the West, An Iranian Hiroshima Type of Nuclear Bomb is Expected by the End of the 1990s." *Haaretz*, January 10, 1992.

- 61. Yoaz Hendel and Yaakov Katz, *Israel vs. Iran: The Shadow War* (Zmora: Bitan Books, 2011), 283; Melman and Javedanfar, *The Nuclear Sphinx of Tehran*, 147, 207.
- 62. Nima Shirazi, "Iranian Nukes: The Phantom Menace," *Veterans Today*, December 31, 2010; Clyde Haberman, "Israel Focuses on the Threat Beyond the Arabs-Iran," *New York Times*, November 8, 1992.
- 63. Scott Ritter, "The Nuclear Expert Who Never Was," *Truthdig*, June 26, 2008, 17–19.
 - 64. Yoaz Hendel and Yaakov Katz, Israel vs. Iran: The Shadow War, 134-135.
- 65. Scott Ritter, "The Nuclear Expert Who Never Was," *Truthdig*, June 26, 2008, 27; Ibid., 269–270, 171; Trita Parsi, *Treacherous Alliance: The Secret Dealings of Israel, Iran, and the United States* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2007), 162; Trita Parsi, *A Single Roll of the Dice: Obama's Diplomacy with Iran Paperback* (New York: Yale University Press, 2013), 26.
- 66. Ronen Bergman, *The Secret War with Iran: The 30-year Covert Struggle for Control of a Rogue State* (Oneworld Publications, 2009), 48; "Germans Warn of Nukes," *Iran Brief*, August 1996; "Tempting Array of Targets for Pentagon," *FBIS Documents*, August 1996; Scott Ritter, "The Nuclear Expert Who Never Was," *Truthdig*, June 26, 2008, 23; Eytan Rabin, "Analysts 'Very Concerned' With Iran's Military Moves, Deals," *Haaretz*, December 1, 1996 (Hebrew).
- 67. Ofira Seliktar, Doomed to Failure: The Politics and Intelligence of the Oslo Peace Process; Trita Parsi, Treacherous Alliance: The Secret Dealings of Israel, Iran, and the United States, 192, 196; Trita Parsi, "Former Israeli Nuclear Head: No Iran Bomb for Then Years, Even If They Want It." National Interest, May 3, 2014; Trita Parsi, "Israel-Iranian Relations Assessed: Strategic Competition from the Power Cycle Perspective," Iranian Studies, 38, 2, (June 2005): 247–226.
- 68. Yediot Aharanot, May 11, 1997, Hebrew; Dalia Dassa, *Kaye*, 22–23; Yaakov Katz and Yoaz Hendel, *Israel vs. Iran: The Shadow War* (Washington, DC: Potomac Books, 2012), 278.
- 69. Robert Gates, From the Shadows: The Ultimate Insider's Story of Five Presidents and How They Won the Cold War (Simon & Schuster, 2008), 573–574.
- 70. "The Age, Senator Says Iran, Iraq seek N-Bomb," June 27, 1984, 7, www. transnational.org/Area_MiddleEast/2010/Jahanpour_Irandeal.pdf.
- 71. Eric Follath and Holger Stark, "The Birth of a Bomb, Spiegel on Line International," June 17, 2010; Ronen Bergman, *The Secret War with Iran: The 30-Year Covert Struggle for Control of a Rogue State* (Oneworld Publications, 2009), 488; Yaakov Katz and Yoaz Hendel, *Israel vs. Iran: The Shadow War* (Washington, DC: Potomac Books, 2012), 161; Douglas Frantz and Catherine Collins, *Fallout: The True Story of The Cia's Secret War on Nuclear Trafficking* (Simon & Schuster, 2014), 35.
- 72. Gareth Porter, "How U.S. Intelligence Got Iran Wrong," *Middle East Policy Journal*, 21, 3, Fall 2014; William Langewiesche, "The Point of No Return," *Atlantic Monthly*, January–February 2006; *BBC*, March 4, 1987.
- 73. World Broadcasts, August 5, 1991; Gareth Porter, "How U.S. Intelligence Got Iran Wrong," *Middle East Policy Journal*, 21, 3, (Fall 2014); William Langewiesche, "The Point of No Return," *Atlantic Monthly*, January–February 2006.

- 74. Iran Nuclear, http://www.oac.cdlib.org/findaid/ark:/13030/kt0000317t/entire text/.
- 75. Martin Indyk, "The Clinton Administration's Approach to the Middle East," *The Washington Institute for Near East Policy*, 1993, http://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/the-clinton-administrations-approach-to-the-middle-east.
- 76. David Crist, *The Twilight War. The Secret History of America's Thirty-Year Conflict with Iran*, 484 e-edition.
- 77. WSJ, "Iran's Rafsanjani, The New Middle East "Darling," Wall Street Journal, April 22, 1992.
- 78. Henning Riecke, "US Non- Proliferation Campaigns and Their Impact on Institutional Change," in *Imperfect Unions: Security Institutions over Time and Space*, eds. Helga Haftendorn, Robert Owen Keohane and Celeste A. Wallander (New York: Oxford University Press, 1999), 268–269; FAS, "Counter Proliferation Initiative PDD 18," http://ftp.fas.irp.offdocs/pdd.18.htm; Stephen C. Pelletiere, "Landpower And Dual Containment: Rethinking America's Policy in The Gulf," November 1999, www.strategicstudiesinstitute.army.mil/pdffiles/pub186.pdf.
- 79. "United States: Iran and Libya Sanctions Act of 1996," *International Legal Material*, 35, 5, September 1996, 1273–1279.
 - 80. Mousavian, 2014, 120-121.
- 81. Gary Sick, "Iran Is Ripe for a Peaceful Overture," *The Los Angeles Times*, May 2, 1995; Sick, "A Sensible Policy toward Iran," *Middle East Insight*, 11 (July–August, 1995): 21. Sick, "US Can Exploit Peaceful Revolution," *Newsday*, June 11, 1997; Ahmed Hashim, *The Crisis of the Iranian State: Domestic, Foreign and Security Politics in Post-Khomeini Iran* (Oxford: IISS/Oxford University Press, 1995); William Quandt, "Islam and Democracy," *Foreign Affairs*, 75, no. 5 (1996): 164–165; Stephen Walt, *Origins of Alliances* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1994); Eric Laipson, Garry Sick, and Richard Cottam, "Symposium. U.S. Policy Toward Iran: From Containment to Relentless Pursuit," *Middle East Policy*, 4, 1–2 (September 1995): 1–12; Richard N. Haass, "Sanction Madness," *Foreign Affairs*, 76, 6 (1997): 74–85; Sick, "Time to Talk," *Online Forum*, January 26, 1998; Sick, "The Clouded Mirror: The United States and Iran," in *Iran at the Crossroads*, eds. John L. Esposito and R. K. Ramazani (New York: Palgrave, 2001), 191–210.
- 82. Adam Tarock, "US-Iran Relations: Heading for Confrontation?" *Third World Quarterly* 17 (March 1996): 149–167; Seliktar, *Navigating Iran*.
- 83. Robert L. Brown, *Nuclear Authority: The IAEA and the Absolute Weapon* (Georgetown University Press, 2015), 182–183.
- 84. Nomination of James Woolsey, Hearing Before the Select Committee on Intelligence of the United States Senate One Hundred Third Congress First Session on Nomination of R. James Woolsey to be Director of Central Intelligence, February 3, 1993, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington.
- 85. Nima Shirazi, *The Phantom Menace: Fantasies, Falsehoods, And Fear-Mongering About Iran's Nuclear Program*, December 31, 2010, www.mondoweiss. net/2010/12/the-phantom-menace-fantasies-falsehoods-and-fear-mongering-about-irans-nuclear-program/.

- 86. James Risen, State of War: The Secret History of the CIA and the Bush Administration (Scribner, 2006), 261; Michael Rubin, Dancing with the Devil: The Perils of Engaging Rogue Regimes (USA: Encounter Books, 2014), 403–404.
- 87. Scott Ritter, "The Nuclear Expert Who Never Was," *Truthdig*, June 26, 2008: 24, 28; Aluf Benn, "Iranian Nukes Top U.S.—Israel Strategic Talks," *Haaretz*, October 31, 2001; *Office of the Secretary of Defense, Threats and Responses* (Washington, DC, April 1996), 14.
- 88. Jerrold Green, "Iran and Proliferation: Is the U.S. Doing Enough, The Arming of Iran: Who Is Responsible?" Statement Before the Senate Foreign Relations Committee Subcommittee on Near Eastern and South Asian Affairs, April 17, 1997; "Iran's Nuclear Program Delayed," *Los Angeles Times*, May 5, 1997; Yediot Aharanot, May 11, 1997, Hebrew.

The Great Deception

The Nuclear Project in the Age of the Dialogue of Civilization

THE VIEW FROM TEHRAN

On May 23, 1997, Seyyed Mohammad Khatami, a former member of the Majlis and the minister of culture and Islamic guidance was elected to replace Akbar Hashemi Rafsanjani as Iran's president. Plucked from relative anonymity, Khatami came to power on a platform of liberalization and reform, both domestically and abroad. He stressed such themes as the building of civil society, the rule of law, the protection of civil liberties guaranteed by the Constitution, and a moderate foreign policy.

The new president raised extravagant hopes, mainly among Western analysts. Some observers described the election as "the dawn of a new era," "a new stage in the history of Islamic Republic," and even a "second revolution." The anticipation was that Khatami would protect human rights, support political and cultural openness, strengthen burgeoning democratic efforts, liberalize the economy, integrate Iran into the community of nations, and pursue peaceful relations with the rest of the world. He was described as a president with "one foot in Western civilization" and the Muslim Martin Luther about to usher the long-awaited Islamic Reformation, a reference to the religious liberalization akin to the Protestant Reformation.

A newspaper article noted that Khatami is an intellectual "whose worldview differs with that of the ruling system." Ray Takeyh and Ali Ansari, two distinguished Iran scholars, suggested that the "Khatami revolution" was irreversible, making a return to the pre-1997 situation impossible. There was also some more optimism in Iran. Because of Khatami's plan to reform the revolutionary system, some scholars referred to him as "Ayatollah Gorbachev," a reference to Mikhail Gorbachev's efforts to modernize communism and open the Soviet Union to the West in the late 1980s.²

Much of this euphoric commentary drew from Khatami's unique foreign policy vision known as the "Dialogue among Civilizations." Unlike the parochial and insular leaders of the revolution, Khatami was a well-educated man with knowledge of Western history and culture and a keen eye for the discursive practices of the international community. It was not lost on him that after years of revolutionary excesses, sensational terrorist attacks around the globe, and brutal repression at home, the image of Iran was badly tarnished. Nor was he oblivious to the fact that Western misgivings about militant Islam as embodied by the regime became conceptualized as the "Clash of Civilizations." Bernard Lewis, an eminent scholar of the Middle East, first warned about the coming clash between the West and the Islamic world in an article in the Atlantic in 1990. Samuel Huntington, a prominent political scientist, elaborated on this theme in an iconic 1993 essay "The Coming Clash of Civilizations" and a subsequent book. By the mid-1990s, the Lewis-Huntington theory penetrated the popular culture, a development which Khatami tried to arrest 3

Much as Khatami viewed the dialogue as a cultural manifesto, it was also intended as a message that Iran was ready to come out of isolation and assume a more active role in global affairs. In practical terms, Khatami hoped that the new discursive paradigm would lead to "a reduction in international tensions" and "a détente with the outside world." As he noted, "Foreign policy does not mean guns and rifles but utilizing all means to convince others." The concept of reduction of tensions (*tashanoj zadaei*) raised hope for a possible reconciliation with the United States. During his Majlis swearing-in ceremony on August 4, 1997, Khatami stated: "We are in favor of a dialogue among civilizations and a détente in our relations with the rest of world." He brought the same message—dignity, wisdom, and prudence in international relations to the 1997 Organization of the Islamic Conference, a gathering attended by countries still rattled by Iran's revolutionary export. The new president assured the participants that Iran desired to usher a new era of economic and political goodwill across the region and the world.⁴

In yet another dramatic move, in an interview with CNN's correspondent Christiane Amanpour on January 7, 1998, Khatami declared Iran's readiness to improve relations with the United States. Using a conciliatory tone, he came close to apologizing for seizing American diplomats in Tehran in 1979 and confessed to regretting the incident: "I do know that the feelings of the great American people have been hurt, and of course I regret it." The president denounced terrorism in all its forms and described it as un-Islamic because the Koran stated that the slaying of one person was tantamount to the killing of all humanity.⁵

Celebrations of the dialogue aside, it was Khatami's stand on the nuclear issue that mattered the most to policymakers and intelligence officials in

Israel and the United States. For his part, Khatami did the most to create the impression that Iran did not need a nuclear bomb, an effort that required creative diplomacy on two fronts. First, the Khatami administration embarked on a campaign for a nuclear-free zone. Despite severely strained relations with Egypt, Tehran reached out to Cairo to revive their one-time collaboration which dated to the 1970s, to turn the Middle East into a nuclear-free zone. Also, Khatami sought to engage Saudi Arabia in the process, telling Saudi officials in May 1999 that Iran was only interested in civilian nuclear energy. For Khatami, the nuclear-free zone campaign was a win-win. On the one hand, Iran could castigate Israel, the only nuclear power in the region; on the other hand, it could assure its Arab neighbors of its peaceful intentions.

Second, the government embraced an aggressive policy of denying any reports about alleged nuclear developments in Iran. Hassan Rouhani, by then the secretary of the Supreme National Security Council, doubled as the chief nuclear negotiator and spokesman. It was Rouhani who was credited with creating a highly effective policy of denial and deception protocol. Laurent Fabius, the French foreign minister described it sarcastically as "eloquent dissimulation, wasting time to avoid being brought up before the Security Council, leading the European along, a policy of fait accompli, research, and enrichment proficiency." In private, Rouhani himself called the tactic "playing the West slow." Accordingly, Khatami and numerous regime officials continuously emphasized the peaceful nature of the nuclear program and attacked all allegations to the contrary as a "Zionist" misinformation campaign. For instance, Ali Shamkani, the head of the defense ministry, extolled the virtues of nuclear electricity in a speech on August 22, 1999, and denounced the "Zionist circles" for spreading falsities about nuclear weapons.7

For many Iran watchers in the West, Khatami's successful public relations campaign was positive proof that Tehran was mending its ways. Unfortunately, they overlooked the peculiarity of the negotiated political order which enabled the hard-liners to challenge the president and subvert his plans. Reacting furiously to the Dialogue of Civilizations, the hard-liners insisted the revolution must be protected from the West and particularly from the "humiliating influence" of the Americans. Conservative media asserted that Khatami had no right to open an official dialogue with the United States since it was not within the prerogative of his office. More ominously, Ayatollah Khamenei made it clear during a Friday prayer gathering on January 2, 1998, that reports of rapprochement between Iran and the United States were nothing but worthless propaganda. The Supreme Leader warned that Khatami's conciliatory approach was a "Trojan Horse that enabled our enemies to strike [against] Islam at home." In what was one of the many paradoxes of the negotiated political order, a

Shahab-3 missile wrapped in a banner reading "wipe Israel off the map" was displayed in a parade in Tehran in September 1999.⁸

Khatami's failure to prevent such a blatant display of belligerence was indicative of his rather precarious political position in general and particularly in the nuclear field. By the time Khatami assumed office, his predecessor, Akbar Hashemi Rafsanjani, had laid the foundation for a nuclear infrastructure that would have been difficult to reverse. The degree to which Khatami was aware of both the legal and clandestine part was never fully determined. What was clear, however, was the considerable progress made on the enrichment cycle and ballistics during his first term in office. Indeed, a subsequent study found that by the year 2000, Iran accelerated its efforts in seeking nuclear-related materials from a variety of sources, including Russia. The study noted that Khatami's reformist government made no difference in the pace and direction of Iran's nuclear program. While apparently not involved in day-to-day nuclear decisions, Khatami was a loyal supporter of the clandestine project. In other words, while touting the dialogue among civilizations, he was firmly engaged in the deception project.

The Bushehr plant, the public face of Iran's nuclear endeavor, was eagerly promoted by the Khatami administration. After a series of delays and construction mishaps, the Russian minister of atomic energy Yevgeny Adamov took personal control. At the end of November 1998, Adamov announced that, under a new agreement, Russia would complete the first reactor at the cost of US\$800 million and was looking toward building three additional ones estimated at US\$3–4 billion. He added that Iran was serious about its nuclear energy and stressed that the technology was "strictly peaceful." ¹⁰

But the restructuring of the nuclear bureaucracy had shifted much of the control to the Revolutionary Guards and the Security and Intelligence Office of the IAEO, a unit with tenuous accountability to the state. In 1997, Reza Amrollahi, the AEOI chief, was replaced by Gholam Reza Aghazadeh, an energetic politician with a string of senior positions in the government. The highly motivated Aghazadeh became a cheer leader for the project. A visiting American nuclear scientist noted that the renewed "spirit of mobilization" reminded him of his time working on the Manhattan Project. Aghazadeh told him that the young scientists often slept in their offices to finish the project before the American pressure would bring it to a stop.¹¹

The Supreme Council of Technology (SCT) was created to plan both the civilian and the military parts of the programs. Subsequently released information revealed that the SCT prepared an outline for mastering the entire enrichment cycle: mining uranium ore; milling it to produce uranium oxide concentrate, known as yellowcake; converting the yellowcake into hexafluoride gas (UF6); and enriching it to weapon-grade strength. 12

In order to implement the SCT plan, the nuclear establishment decided to construct a much larger plant than the tiny clandestine Kalaye Electric Company where centrifuges based on Khan's P1 blueprints were fabricated. Located in Natanz, in the Isfahan Province, the new facility was designed to house up to 50,000 gas centrifuges in two chambers. According to Rouhani, the secret construction started in March 2000. Built in a 25-foot-deep underground space covered by cement and concrete, the facility contained a 164 x 12 foot pilot-scale facility where nuclear engineers tried to modify the Khan's P1 and P2 centrifuges into the slightly faster running IR1 and IR2 models. Mounds of earth covered the site to avoid detection. Power lines were hidden, the entrance was camouflaged by a dummy building, and the power supply facility masqueraded as a cafeteria. The project, estimated at \$2 billion was off the books, was funded by a secret account at Bank Sepah, the financial linchpin of Iran's missile procurement network and controlled by the Revolutionary Guards. The Guards employed two of their companies to build the facility: the Tose'eh Silo Company, a heavy industry engineering firm responsible for building nearly 65 percent of the Natanz site and the Sazeh Pardaz Company of Iran, responsible for building nearly 33 percent of the site's infrastructure. 13

Progress was also made on the heavy water production facility and heavy water reactor planned since the late 1980s. In the mid-1990s private Russian entities gave Iran significant design assistance for the reactor and apparently helped with conducting certain tests at the Isfahan nuclear research center. Located in Arak, the IR-40 reactor was expected to produce 40 MWth of power and use natural uranium oxide fuel from the Isfahan conversion and fuel fabrication facilities. To conceal its role, the Guards created a dummy entity, the Mesbah Energy Corporation, to carry out the construction. Once fully operational, Arak was expected to produce 9 kg of plutonium annually, enough material for two bombs. The combined Arak and Natanz facilities would have allowed Iran to fabricate highly enriched uranium for nuclear weapons. Rouhani was quite concerned about the vulnerability of the Natanz complex to aerial attacks. He recalled that the regime had resolved to obtain from Moscow the powerful S-300 surface-to-air missiles. 14

Anticipating the fabrication of a nuclear weapon, in 1999, the Physics Research Center (PHRC) was restricted and renamed the Organization for Planning of Special Supplies (OPSS), known also by its Persian acronym as AMAD (Sazman-e Tarahi-e Tajhizat-e Vizheh). Tellingly, the OPSS oversaw three projects: Project 1—Weapons System, Project 2—Uranium Enrichment, and Project 3—Uranium Conversion. As part of Project 1, Mohsen Fakhrizadeh commenced the building of a high explosive cylindrical chamber to conduct high explosive and hydrodynamic experiments in Parchin. The latter are experiments in which fissile and nuclear components may be

replaced with surrogate materials. In 2000, the chamber was completed, and a structure was built around it to prevent detection by satellites. According to the IAEA report, "a large earth berm was subsequently constructed between the building containing the cylinder and a neighboring building, indicating the probable use of high explosives in the chamber." The report further noted that "the IAEA has been able to confirm the date of construction of the cylinder and some of its design features (such as its dimensions), and that it was designed to contain the detonation of up to 70 kg of high explosives." ¹⁵

Independent sources noted that this cylinder was suitable for performing experiments on the R265 round multipoint initiation system. A finished R265 devise was a hemispherical shell made from aluminum with a 265 mm inside radius and a 10-mm thick wall. Channels cut into the outer surface of the hemispheric shell measuring 1 mm x 1 mm contained explosive material and terminated in a cylindrical hole of 5 mm in diameter. With an outer radius of 275 mm (diameter of 550 mm), the R265 was said to fit inside the payload chamber of a Shehab-3 missile estimated at 600 mm. ¹⁶

During the first term of Khatami presidency, the Guards had vastly expanded the ballistic missile project which his predecessor Ayatollah Ali Akbar Rafsanjani had ordered. Under control of the Missile Corps, the Sepah Moshaki created in 1996, the Guards increased the production of long-range missiles. The Guards-owned Shahid Hemmat Industrial Group (SHIG) located in Malard near Tehran became the hub of the missile production effort. SHIG worked very closely with the Iran's Aerospace Industries Organization (AIO) and its subsidiary the Sanam Industries Group which purchased parts and technology for fabricating the missiles. The Sanam Group, also known as the Parchin Missile Industrial Group, was located on the same Parchin base which housed the cylindrical chamber for testing of the R265 devise.

In the late 1990s, reports had surfaced that Russian missile propulsion technology played a major part in the missile project. Moscow allegedly sold Iran the technology used in the RD-214 rocket engine powering the SS-4 medium-range ballistic missiles. Around the same time, it was revealed that missile guidance components were also sold.¹⁷ The Russian Central Aerodynamic Institute (TsAGI) in Zhukovskoye outside Moscow and Rosvooruzheniye, the Russian state arms export company, constructed a wind tunnel and other testing facilities for the missile program in SHIG.¹⁸

More serious collaborations involved exports of guidance and engine components, high-strength steel and special alloys, and manufacturing and test equipment. Additionally, two Russian defense firms were known to have sent specialists to Iran. The Inor Production Association (Inor NPO) had provided Iran with lasers and mirrors used in missile guidance systems, as well as other components, materials, and manufacturing equipment. In May

1997, the Inor NPO had supplied Iran with maraging steel, a high-strength steel suitable for use in missile fuel tanks or solid-fuel missile casings, as well as gas centrifuges for enriching uranium. Later, reportedly, the Inor NPO had supplied Iran with 620 kg of special metal alloys and shielding foil. On March 26, 1998, Azerbaijani customs officials seized an illicit shipment of 21 MT of maraging steel enroute to Iran shipped by the Russian firms Yevropalas 2000 and the now-defunct MOSO Company. Other potential transactions were aborted because of fear of breaking international sanctions. For example, an Iranian entity approached the Russian firm Samara State Scientific and Production Enterprise-NK Engines (affiliated with NPO Trud) to produce turbopump components. But the Russians rejected the request when they realized that the parts were destined for a rocket engine, most likely the RD-214.¹⁹

All along, Russia was training Iranians in the relevant skills. In 1997, 25 Iranian students from the Sanam Industries Group, were studying missile design at Baltic State Technical University in St. Petersburg and Bauman Moscow State Technical University. In April 1998, Iranians had received training in missile propulsion and guidance technology at the Moscow Aviation Institute.²⁰ On July 13, 1998, the Komintern Plant in Novosibirsk and the Tikhomirov Institute near Moscow had sent missile specialists to work in Iran via Tajikistan, using false travel documents to circumvent travel regulations.²¹

Even though the Dialogue of Civilizations was grabbing international headlines, Israel showed remarkably little faith in Khatami's ability to turn the regime around, especially in the nuclear field.

THE VIEW FROM JERUSALEM

Following the election of Khatami, the intelligence community engaged in a lively debate about the theory and practice of his dialogue. Ephraim Kam, a former official in Aman, a deputy director of the Institute for National Security Studies (INSSA), formerly known as the Jaffe Center, recalled how the community had concluded that Khatami would have little impact on the regime's foreign or nuclear policy. According to Kam, the intelligence community also revised its estimate about the alleged slow pace of Iran's technological progress. The new thinking was that the Iranians had overcome some of their early difficulties and would be able to produce a bomb by the mid-2000s.²²

There was also some evidence that the new assessment was prompting a rethinking of Ben Gurion's nuclear doctrine. In early 1998, Zeev Schiff, the military correspondent for *Haaretz* with extensive ties to the security

establishment, urged to update the "anachronistic [security] doctrine written in the 1950s." Echoing military concerns, Schiff urged the country develop "early warning systems based on satellite technology to negate threats." A few months later the *Jerusalem Post* carried a story about Rafi Elul, a former Labor Knesset member, who obtained documents from an exiled Iranian scientist working with an American intermediary. The document alleged that nuclear weapons worth \$25 million were delivered to the Lavizian-Shian facility, but the Iranians could not use them because of their safety mechanisms. Despite its sensational nature, the Elul narrative was, like the dozens of stories about the "nukes from Kazakhstan" which had circulated since the early 1990s, however, largely ignored.²⁴

But new information about Russian basaltic technology in Iran, both legal and illicit, raised more serious concerns. The capacity of the Shahab-3 to reach Israel and the work on the more advanced Shahab-4 and Shahab-5 models which could carry nuclear warheads presented a strategic problem. Through its sources in Moscow, Israeli intelligence officials obtained new information about the secret dealings of several Russian entities. Among them were the N.A. Dollezhal Scientific Research and Design Institute of Energy Technologies (NIKIET), a premier facility for design and fabrication of nuclear systems, and the Mendeleyev University of Chemical Technology,²⁵ and the Moscow Institute of Aviation as a possible culprit in aiding the missile industry in Iran. Mossad allegedly estimated that some 10,000 Russian scientists had worked at one point or other on Iran's unconventional weapons and missiles.²⁶ These and other reports fueled a new cycle of speculations about Iran's readiness to fabricate a bomb. Moshe Arens, Benjamin Netanyahu's defense minister, was cautious in offering predictions. As a former engineering professor, he hedged his bets: "We know that [the Iranian nuclear program] isn't going smoothly. But with the help of foreigners, the Russians and others, I think in time they can achieve operational capacity." But a few days later, Yediot Aharonot quoted "intelligence sources" to the effect that "Iran has crossed the point of no return in the acquisition of nuclear weapons." Even so, Netanyahu urged the Congress to delay sanctions on Russia pending the outcome of his negotiations with Moscow.²⁷

Ehud Barak, the head of the Labor Party which won a snap election on May 17, 1999, was more skeptical about Israel's ability to talk Russia out of its lucrative nuclear and ballistic trade with Iran. On November 2, 1999, Barak expressed his concern to the Russian prime minister Vladimir Putin who replied that his government was trying to stop the "leaks" of technology but could not police the private companies involved. Putin also stated that discussions over the technology leaks to Iran were ongoing with the United States. Putin added that Iran might be receiving technology from non-Russian sources.²⁸

Ephraim Sneh, the newly installed deputy defense minister with a special portfolio on Iran, was behind much of the heightened concern about Iran. Using his new position, Sneh brought together a team of experts, including Uri Lubrani who was made special councilor to the Department of Defense. On November 21, 1999, a senior Israeli military official said Iran would have nuclear capability within five years if the United States did not pressure Russia to stop providing military aid to Iran. Israeli intelligence revealed that Iran was planning to upgrade its Shahab-3 ballistic missile to make it capable of carrying a nuclear warhead and to extend its range to 1,300 miles. Work on Shahab-4 and Shahab-5 was also noted, as well as their potential to carry nuclear warheads, the combination of surfaceto-surface missiles and nonconventional weapons in Iran was "a threat to the world."29 To prod Barak, in January 2000, Sneh presented the prime minister with an updated dossier on the Iran project. According to the document, the Iranians were said to have made serious progress in enrichment, weaponization efforts, and ballistics.³⁰

But the Barak administration was too preoccupied with the Camp David II summit aimed at concluding the Oslo peace process to tackle Iran. The failure of the summit discredited the Labor Party which lost a snap election in 2001.

THE VIEW FROM WASHINGTON

While Israel viewed the election of Khatami as much ado about nothing, Washington went into overdrive to achieve a historical breakthrough with Iran. The Clinton administration embraced Khatami who promised to turn a new page in the relations between the two countries and resolved the nuclear issue.

The business lobby, still smarting from the ILSA defeat, decided to create a permanent network to fight sanctions. In 1997, the National Foreign Trade Council (NFTC), which represented large US corporations, launched a more structured lobbying effort. Its flagship group, USA*Engage vowed to address the "recurring imposition of unilateral economic sanctions as a substitute for the rigors of diplomacy." The new organization approached several former senior policy officials, both Republicans and Democrats, to make the case against ILSA. Zbigniew Brzezinski, Brent Scowcroft, Dick Cheney, John Sununu, James Baker, and Lloyd Benson were among the prominent names in the group. Brzezinski and Scowcroft were particularly active and chaired a task force of the Council on Foreign Relations on the subject. Without naming the Jewish lobby, Brzezinski, known for his outspoken criticism of Israeli foreign policy, and his panelists implied that including Iran in the policy of containment with Iraq was not in American interest. Published by the Council

on Foreign Relations, the report garnered public attention, not least, because the blunt Scowcroft took to referring to dual containment as a "nutty idea."³¹

In the same year, the business lobby helped Hooshang Amirahmadi, a veteran Iranian activist and a professor at Rutgers University, to create the American Iranian Council (AIC). But the AIC received financial support from Tehran, making it an official Iran lobby. Still, the AIC attracted the patronage of Cyrus Vance, President Carter's secretary of state, who became its honorary chair. AIC's board listed senior US diplomats and senior executives from the oil sector including Halliburton, Chevron, Exxon Mobile, and other corporations. Combining scholarly debates and political advocacy, the AIC ran a series of congressional briefings and conferences with extensive media coverage. Archer Daniels Midland (ADM) supported another lobby group, the Iranian Trade Association, which boasted Lee Hamilton, the highly influential former chairman of the House Foreign Affairs Committee, on its roster. In an address to the Council on Foreign Relations on April 15, 1998, Hamilton stated "that the important changes under Khatami," should lead to a policy of engagement with Iran that would eliminate the "sledgehammer of ILSA."32

However, it was Trita Parsi who elevated Iran lobbying to a new level. In November 1999, Parsi collaborated with Siamak Namazi from Atieh Bahar Consulting on a paper presented at a conference sponsored by the Center for World Dialogue in Cyprus. Titled "Dialogue and Action between the People of America and Iran," the paper laid out a three-step plan to heal the damaged relations between the two countries and led to the creation in 2001 of the National Iranian-American Council (NIAC). As the president of NIAC, Parsi envisaged competing with AIPAC. In his words: "We realized that the primary thing that separates the Iranian-American community from the Jewish-American community ... is that the American-Iranian community has shunned political participation." Parsi denied being an official Iran lobby, NIAC was an Iran lobby, but some Iranian journalists and bloggers indicate that NIAC was supported by the Parsa Community Foundation in the United States and the London-based Iran Foundation. The Elm va Danesh Institute (Science and Knowledge), located in Tehran, in turn, contributed to the Iran Foundation. In 2008, Parsi sued one of them, Hassan Dai, for defamation. The law suit turned out to be a considerable miscalculation. In addition to a fine of nearly \$200,000 to cover the legal expenses of Dai, the judge ruled that for all intents and purposes NIAC was an Iran lobby.³³

Whatever the provenance of the lobbying efforts, the Clinton administration was most happy to embrace Khatami's "new Iran." The intelligence and the foreign policy community seemed to agree. John C. Gannon, the chairman of the authoritative National Intelligence Council, suggested that "the social factors favoring political change [in Iran] will continue and power

would pass to another generation of leaders." Puneet Talwar, an official on the policy planning staff in the Department of State, reached a similar conclusion; he acknowledged the power of the conservatives but asserted that the "Khatami revolution would go on" because of the "demographic dynamics." Nelson Strobridge "Strobe" Talbott III, the deputy secretary of state, shared this views with his boss, Madeleine Albright. Talbott, whose primary portfolio included Russia, hoped that engaging with Khatami would solve the growing tension with Moscow over its help with the nuclear and ballistic project in Iran. ³⁵

Both Albright and Clinton were eager to follow Talbott's advice to make 1998 "the year of opening to Iran." On January 28, 1998, in a videotaped address on the Eid al-Fitr holiday marking the end of Ramadan, the president accepted Khatami's invitation to the Dialogue of Civilizations. In April, Clinton acknowledged Iranian grievances against the United States and, in June, Albright asked Tehran to join Washington in drafting a roadmap for normalizing relations. Talks aside, the State Department succumbed to Iranian pressure to declare MEK a terror organization on October 8, 1998.³⁶

Having invested in cultivating the Dialogue of Civilizations, the Clinton administration was naturally reluctant to dwell on the nuclear issue. Israel's relentless prodding was especially irritating to the State Department as it tried to navigate the complex relations with Russia, China, and the European Union, all targets of potential sanctions for dealing with Iran. The outspoken Secretary Albright made little secret of her annoyance with the Israeli officials who, in her words, "were warning [us for] over a decade" about the Iranian nukes. She noted that the Israeli behavior reminded her of Aesop's Fables' "The Boy Who Cried Wolf." 37

Fortunately for the White House, by the end of the 1990s the CIA was still lagging in understanding the headway which the Iranians made with the help of the A. Q. Khan. The Agency made some progress in penetrating the Khan network through the company run by Friedrich Tinner and his sons Urs and Marco. Fredrich, a nuclear engineer, had known Khan for many years and did extensive business with the Pakistani scientist. According to several accounts and legal material from the Swiss courts, in 1999 a CIA agent code-named "Mad Dog" recruited his son Urs who moved to Dubai to work for the Taheri business. Urs sent information on Khan's dealings with Iran, but the CIA did not want to disrupt the network and did not inform the Israelis. As it had on previous occasions, the Agency claimed that more time was needed to investigate the entire network. In his memoir, George Tenet explained why he did not act earlier. He wrote that "there were many rumors and bits of information that Khan was sharing his expertise beyond borders," but "it was extremely difficult to know exactly what he was up too." Some observers, however, felt that political considerations were also involved. In addition to the expected

difficulties with Pakistan, President Clinton hoped for a legacy by making a breakthrough with Iran.³⁸

Iftikhar Khan Chaudhry, who defected to the United States from Pakistan in June 1998, was potentially another promising source. Chaudhry told the FBI agents that, as a nuclear scientist, he had been present during an instructional tour for five Iranian scientists at the Khushab nuclear center. Chaudhry claimed that the Iranians intended to develop a nuclear bomb and use it against Israel. But scientists from the Oak Ridge National Laboratory, in Tennessee, who had debriefed Chaudhry, concluded that he was an imposter seeking to obtain asylum. A team assembled by the Federation of American Scientists had also questioned Chaudhry and determined that he was not credible.³⁹

Yet the Israeli intelligence community apparently concluded that Chaudhry was a bona fide source and wondered why the Americans decided to ignore him. Ronen Bergman, a top investigative Israeli reporter with excellent ties to intelligence officials, and Michael Bar Zohar, another insider who coauthored a book about the Mossad, described "as most amazing" the fact that Chaudhry's information was dismissed. According to these accounts, the Israelis were convinced that the Clinton administration was careful not to offend Pervez Musharraf, the Pakistani president who was considered to be an asset in America's fight against terror.⁴⁰

Exercising caution with the Pakistani channels, however, did not mean that the CIA discarded the notion that Iran was trying to get a bomb. To the contrary, Tenet suggested that the Agency vigorously pursued efforts to thwart such a possibility, often pursuing daring operations. One of them, code-named "Operation Merlin," launched in 1996, provided the Iranians with a deliberately defective blueprint for a nuclear warhead. CIA agents approached a Russian émigré scientist asking him to deliver the blueprint, but the plan backfired when the scientist, who was not privy to the deception, pointed out the faulty design to the Iranians. The incident was even more regrettable because the weapon was based on the Russian TBA-480 Fire Set (High Voltage Automatic Block), an advanced devise developed in Arzamas-16, the Soviet equivalent of Los Alamos. Conceivably, after correcting the design, the Iranians could potentially use the blueprint. Jeffrey A. Sterling, a CIA agent with knowledge of the scheme, leaked the affair to James Risen, a New York Times correspondent, who publicized it in his book, State of War: The Secret History of the CIA and the Bush Administration.⁴¹

Having no knowledge of the Pakistani (Khan) angle, the Israelis pushed the administration to punish the Russians by imposing sanctions, most notably on companies that helped with the Shahab line of missiles. Under an agreement which Vice President Al Gore reached with Prime Minister Victor Chernomyrdin in 1995, Russia joined the Missile Technology Control Regime

(MTCR), a group which committed itself to nonproliferation of missile technologies. But in January 1997 a delegation of Israeli intelligence officials came to Washington to unveil their dossier on Russian help in developing the Shahab-3 which, with a range of 1280 km, could hit Israel. Tenet, who had only months earlier testified before the Congress that it would take Iran 5 to 10 years to develop such a capability, was upset but not quite ready to accept the Israeli claims. In April 1997, using a spectral analysis of the heat signature of an Iranian rocket booster test, an American spy satellite confirmed the Israeli finding.⁴²

Soon after, in May 1997, the CIA identified Yuri Koptev, the head of the Russian Space Agency (Roscosmos), as directly involved in the Shahab project. Koptev's name sparked concern in the State Department because Roscosmos was part of a joint American-Russian space program that Strobe Talbot had helped to shepherd. Stumped, in early September, the Israelis leaked the details of the Russian involvement to the right-leaning *Washington Times* and sent two intelligence officials to discuss the issue with Talbot. Reported to be incensed by the Israeli meddling, the deputy secretary of state allegedly used a four-letter expletive during the conversion and threatened retribution.⁴³

To get around the reluctant State Department, Israel and its American supporters appealed to Congress. In 1998 the Jewish American Committee published a report, "The Russian Connection: Russia, Iran, and the Proliferation of Weapons of Mass Destruction," which outlined the extent of cooperation between the NIKIET, several other Russian organizations, and Iran. Much of the information in the dossier apparently came from the same Israeli dossier and was designed to help with a new legislative initiative in Congress titled the Iran Nonproliferation Sanctions Act. The proposed bill would have required the imposition of sanctions on Russian entities involved in proliferating to Iran unless they could obtain a presidential waiver certifying that they were essential to American national security.⁴⁴

Keenly aware that the stringent legislation could hurt American firms and even universities, the president vetoed the bill on June 24, 1998. To avoid an almost certain override of a possible veto, the administration offered several concessions to the Israelis. The State Department imposed sanctions on several Russian entities listed in the Israeli dossier, including the Mendeleyev University of Chemical Technology of Russia, Moscow Aviation Institute (MAI), NIKIET, Baltic State Technical University, Europalace 2000, Glavkosmos, State Scientific Research Institute of Graphite (Grafit or NIIGRAFIT), and MOSO Company. Clinton offered Benjamin Netanyahu a "memorandum of understanding" stating that the United States is "very concerned about the nonconventional threats in the Middle East." Without mentioning Iran, the agreement promised to create a "permanent apparatus" for discussing nonconventional threat in the region.

Much as the administration hoped to assuage Israel's concerns and those of its American supporters, developments on both sides of the Atlantic conspired to undermine Washington's Iran outreach. In April 1999, the Iranians arrested twenty-three Jews from Shiraz and put thirteen of them on trial. The head of the Guardian Council, the archconservative Ayatollah Ahmad Jannati, threatened that, if found guilty, they would be executed. Some experts speculated that Jannati ordered the arrest to torpedo Khatami's detente with Washington. Aware that the high-profile arrests would undermine the Iran outreach, Clinton dispatched his national security adviser, Samuel "Sandy" Berger, along with Bruce Riedel and Martyn Indyk, to Paris for a meeting with the sultan of Oman and his foreign minister, Yusuf bin Alawi bin Abdullah. The Omanis, who acted as mediators between Iran and the United States, were told that the administration was ready to offer a "grand bargain" in exchange for releasing the Jews and collaborating on the Khobar Towers investigation.⁴⁷

Uncharacteristically, Khatami refused to receive the Omani foreign minister and went back on his promise to support the Oslo peace agreement. On September 4, 1999, he strongly denounced the agreement reached in the Israeli-Palestinian talks at Sharm El Sheikh; soon after he traveled to Damascus to meet with Palestinian terror groups to offer them support. The arrest of the Jews and Khatami's seemingly inexplicable behavior triggered a heated debate within the administration as to whether the president was still in charge.

But in February 2000 the administration's optimism rebounded because Khatami's reformists made significant gains in the Majlis elections. Still not aware of how little real power Khatami had, Albright was persuaded by the Iran lobby, backed up by some academic experts, to make a new gesture of goodwill. On the recommendation of the State Department, the administration lifted restrictions on several Iranian imports. More to the point, in a speech before the Iran-American Council on March 17, Albright formally apologized for America's role in the coup against Prime Minister Mohammed Mossadegh in 1953. She was advised that "owning up" to American misdeeds was necessary to empower the Khatami movement in its struggle against the hard-liners.⁴⁸

Contrary to all expectations, the response from Tehran was scathing. On March 27, Ayatollah Ali Khamenei called the United States a "bully," dismissed Albright's apology as "worthless," and her intentions as "mischievous." Foreign Affairs Minister Kamal Kharrazi went much further, he threatened to sue the United States in court using Albright's admission. For those familiar with the negotiating political order, the use of highly abusive language to reject the newest American overture was a clear signal that Khatami had lost control over the political process.

For the architects of the would-be Iranian breakthrough, more bad news was on the way. In early January 2000, the *New York Times* reported that the CIA concluded that "Iran may be capable of producing a nuclear weapon now." The CIA assessment touched off a new round of public discourse. As expected, senior Clinton officials played down the assessment. Gary Samore, an expert on nonproliferation in the National Security Council, was among those who tried to play the assessment down. Samore considered Iran's nuclear program to be a "vanity-driven money pit." Other officials complained that Agency relied too heavily on Israeli information. As if on cue, a senior intelligence official in Israel argued that "Iran was gathering resources to develop nuclear weapons," making 2000 "the year of decision for the West." He warned that if the regime was not stopped, Iran would have the bomb in five to seven years.⁴⁹

At a deeper level, the disagreement reflected the difficulty of tracking proliferation. As chapter 1 indicated, an illicit program is composed of many moving parts that need to be evaluated with great precision at any given time. A virtually impossible task, it compelled the CIA to write this uncertainty into its predictive equation. In other words, the Agency estimate was based on an element of the unknown, which could lead to either an underestimation or an overestimation of the time framework for acquiring the nuclear capability. But this lack of precision had resulted in politicization with both sides of the political map castigating the estimate for its alleged biases.

That the Iran nuclear and ballistic program was doomed to perennial politicization became quite evident by early 2000. Unlike Senator Robert Menendez, a Democrat from New Jersey whose previous intervention against Iran tried to maintain a bipartisan façade, the Republicans were most interested in a strong show of support for Israel. Two hard-line Republican senators, Sam Brownback of Kansas and Jon Kyl of Arizona, emerged as leaders of this effort. Kyl co-chaired the US-Israel Parliamentary Commission which warned about the impending threat of the Iranian missiles. Brownback, the chair of the Subcommittee of Near Eastern Affairs of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, was widely considered the "patron saint" of Israel. Brownback received help from AIPAC-affiliated group in his election bid in 1998, but his devotion to Israel was also described as "intensely spiritual." Both worked hard to pass the Iran Proliferation Sanctions Act which the Clinton administration was still trying to amend so as not to hinder its outreach to Russia, even after President Clinton signed the bill on March 14, 2000.50

It probably did not help the administration that the intelligence community was taking an increasingly hard-line view of Iran's nuclear project. John A. Lauder, the director of the CPC who testified before Brownback subcommittee, stated that "the intelligence community judges that Iran is actively

pursuing the acquisition of fissile material and the expertise and technology necessary to form that material into nuclear weapons. As part of this process, Iran is attempting to develop the capability to produce both plutonium and highly enriched uranium." He added that Russia had played an important part in this process. Both H. Norman Schindler, the deputy director of the Nonproliferation Center, and Robert D. Walpole, national intelligence officer for Strategic and Nuclear Programs, held similar views. In September 2000, Walpole told Congress that Iran "will soon deploy the 1,300-kilometer range Shahab-3 medium-range ballistic missile, which will allow it to reach Israel and most of Saudi Arabia and Turkey. Iran also continues its aggressive pursuit of nuclear, biological, and chemical weapons." Walpole implied that, Khatami notwithstanding, the regime was determined to realize its vision of an atomic state.⁵¹

But Iran supporters, including several former security officials and scholars, accused the Israel lobby and its backers in Congress of spreading misinformation to sabotage the administration's plans to improve relations with Tehran. Gary Sick maintained that the Jewish lobby did everything in its power to play down the Khatami revolution. As Sick put it, "By 1999 only AIPAC, the Iranian monarchists in exile, and the terrorist MEK thought that 'nothing has changed in Iran'." Albright found a more diplomatic way to blame the Jewish lobby. She quoted an Iranian diplomat who allegedly told her that "all this [negotiation] is a trick. The Jews 'are too strong to permit flexibility' [in American foreign policy]." [in American foreign policy]."

In any event, as the Clinton era was ending, few in Washington understood that Khatami's vaunted revolution was on life support. Kenneth Pollack, one of the architects of the Clinton-Iran initiative, would subsequently write: "Initially I felt that we had come very close to making a breakthrough with Iran that if only we had done a few things differently ... over the years, however, I have concluded that I was wrong in this assessment." According to Pollack, Iran was a country ruled by a regime in which "the lion's share of power" and important issues were controlled by those who were not interested in improving relations with the United States.⁵³ But other observers at the time argued that Khatami had the upper hand in the regime. For instance, Shaul Bakhash, a prominent historian of Iran, asserted that the Iranian Ministry of Foreign Affairs which answered to Khatami took over the control of the nuclear project. Bakhash had high hope that the nuclear negotiator Hassan Rouhani was the right person for the position to solve the problem.⁵⁴ Although Khatami would win another term in 2001, events in Iran and the United States dashed all prospect of any rapprochement between the two countries.

NOTES

- 1. Gary F. Traxler, "Iran's Khatami," *Los Angeles Times*, June 2, 1997; Stephen Kinzer, "Moderate Leader Is Elected in Iran by a Wide Margin," *The New York Times*, May 25, 1997; Pirouz Mojtahed-Zadeh, "Geopolitics and Reform under Khatami," *Global Dialogue*, 3, 2–3, (2001): 53–62; *Petrossian*, 6, (June 1997): 5; "Khatami Promises a Fresh Start," *Middle East Economic Digest*, 41, 23, 5; Amuzegar Winter, "Khatami's Legacy: Dashed Hopes," *The Middle East Journal*, 60, 1, (2006): 57–74; John Lancaster, "Khatemi: Iran's 'Ayatollah Gorbachev' Election Winner Schooled in Islamic Revolution, Western Culture," *The Washington Post*, May 25, 1997.
- 2. Al-Riyad Newspaper, June 8, 1997; David Menashri, "Whither Iranian Politics? The Khatami Factor," in *Iran Under Khatami: A Political, Economic, and Military Assessment*, eds. Clawson and Eisenstadt (Washington, DC: Washington Institute for Near East Policy, 1998), 13–52; BISCMEP, "Toward A New Iran Policy A Saban Center Symposium," *The Brookings Institution Saban Center For Middle East Policy*, November 23, 2004, http://www.brookings.edu/fp/saban/events/20041123.pdf; John Lancaster, "Khatemi: Iran's 'Ayatollah Gorbachev' Election Winner Schooled in Islamic Revolution, Western Culture"; David Menashri, "Whither Iranian Politics? The Khatami Factor."
- 3. Bernard Lewis, "The Roots of Muslim Rage: Why So Many Muslims Deeply Resent the West, and Why Their Bitterness Will Not Easily Be Mollified," *The Atlantic*, September 1990, www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/1990/09/the-roots-of-muslim-rage/304643/; Samuel P. Huntington, "The Clash of Civilizations," *Foreign Affairs*, 72, 3, (Summer 1993): 22–49; Samuel P. Huntington, *The Clash of Civilizations and the Remaking of World Order* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2011).
- 4. Mohammad Khatami, *Az Dunya-yi Shahr ta Shahre Dunya* (Tehran: Nashre Nay, 1999), 14–15.
- 5. Christiane Amanpour, "Interview with Iran President Mohammad Khatami," *CNN*, Washington, January 8, 1998, http://edition.cnn.com/WORLD/9801/07/iran/interview.html.
- 6. Laurent Fabius, "Inside the Iran Deal: A French Perspective," *The Washington Quarterly*, 39, 3, (Fall 2016): 7–38.
- 7. Hassan Rouhani, *Amniat-e Meli va Diplomacy Hastei* [National Security and Nuclear Diplomacy] (Tehran: Markaz-e Tahqiqat-e Istiratizhik, 2012); Seliktar, *Navigating Iran*, 112.
- 8. Elaine Sciolino, "Seeking to Open a Door to U.S., Iranian Proposes Cultural Ties," *The New York Times*, January 8, 1998; Mark L. Haas, *The Clash of Ideologies: Middle Eastern Politics and American Security* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2012).
- 9. Farhad Rezaei, *Iran's Nuclear Program: A Study in Proliferation and Roll-back* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2017).
- 10. Fred Wehling, "Russian Nuclear and Missile Exports to Iran," *The Nonproliferation Review*, 6, 2, (1999): 134–143.
- 11. Jeremy Bernstein, *Nuclear Iran* (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2014), loc. 835, 839.

- 12. Rouhani, *Amniat-e Meli va Diplomacy Hastei*; Hamid Baeidinejad, "Syasate Hastehee Khatami [Khatami's Nuclear Policy]," *Foreign Policy Quarterly*, 19, 1, (2005): 193–217.
- 13. Anjoman Nejat, "MEK Against Iran's National Interest," *Anjoman Nejat*, www.nejatngo.org/fa/post.aspx?id=4308; Seliktar, *Navigating Iran*; Karim Sadjadpour and Ali Vaez, *Iran's Nuclear Odyssey Costs and Risks* (Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2013); Joby Warrick, "Iran's Advances in Nuclear Technology Spark New Concerns about Weapons," *The Washington Post*, May 2, 2010.
- 14. Kaveh Ehsani and Chris Toensing, "Neo-Conservatives, Hardline Clerics and the Bomb," *Middle East Report*, 34, 233, (Winter 2004): 10–15; Leonard S. Spector, "Iran's Secret Quest for the Bomb," *Yale Global Online, MacMillan Center*, May 16, 2003, http://yaleglobal.yale.edu/content/irans-secret-quest-bomb; Rouhani, *Amniat-e Meli va Diplomacy Hastei*.
- 15. David Albright, Paul Brannan, Mark Gorwitz, and Andrea Striker, "ISIS Analysis of IAEA Safeguard Report Part II: Iran's Work and Foreign Assistance on a Multipoint Initiation System for a Nuclear Weapon," *ISIS*, November 14, 2011.
 - 16. Ibid.
- 17. Bill Gertz, "Russia, China Aid Iran's Missile Program," *The Washington Times*, September 10, 1997.
 - 18. Ibid; Fred Wehling, "Russian Nuclear and Missile Exports to Iran."
- 19. Bill Gertz, "Russia Disregards Pledge to Curb Iran Missile Output," *Washington Times*, May 22, 1997, A3; Steve Rodan, "Secret Israeli Data Reveals Iran Can Make Missile in Year, *Defense News*, October 6–12, 1997, 4.
 - 20. Gordon and Schmitt, "Iran Nearly Got a Missile Alloy," A1.
- 21. ITAR-TASS, July 13, 1998, in "Security Service Cracks Down on Weapons Technology Exports," FBIS-SOV-98-194; Lippman, "Sanctions Imposed."
- 22. Ephraim Kam, From Terror to Nuclear Bombs: The Significance of the Iranian Threat (Hebrew), 408–410, Hebrew.
- 23. Zeev Schiff, "Facing up to Reality," *Haaretz (Tel Aviv)*, January 9, 1998, Hebrew.
- 24. Schiff, "Facing up to Reality"; Steve Rodan, "Iran Paid \$25m. for Nuclear Weapons, Documents Show," *Jerusalem Post*, April 10, 1998; Steve Rodan, "MK Elul Says Israel, US Have Known of Iranian Nukes for Years," *Jerusalem Post*, April 12, 1998.
- 25. Dan Raviv and Yossi Melman, *Spies against Armageddon: Inside Israel's Secret Wars* (Levant Books, 2014), 218; Arye Egozi, Yediot Aharonot (Tel Aviv), April 28, 1998 (Hebrew).
- 26. Arieh O'Sullivan and Douglas Davis, "Foreign Report': 10,000 Russian Experts in Iran," *Jerusalem Post*, January 21, 1999.
- 27. Moshe Arens, "Iran Nuclear Capability Overblown," *Jerusalem Post*, February 12, 1999; Arens, "Iran Nuclear Capability Overblown"; Alex Fishman, "Iran's Nuclear Development Reached 'Point of No Return'," *Yediot Aharonot (Tel Aviv)*, February 16, 1999, Hebrew; "Israel: USA Reportedly Angry at Netanyahu's 'New Policy' Towards Russia," *BBC Worldwide Monitoring*, April 5, 1999.

- 28. Aluf Benn, "Barak Complains to Russia about Leaks to Iran," *Haaretz (Tel Aviv)*, November 3, 1999.
- 29. Ibid; Ron Kampeas, "Iran Issues Russia Ultimatum to US," *Washington Post*, November 21, 1999, www.washingtonpost.com.
- 30. Yaakov Katz and Yoaz Hendel, *Israel vs. Iran: The Shadow War* (Washington, DC: Potomac Books, 2012), 269 (Hebrew). But Barak lost power in February 2001 and the Sneh initiative fizzled.
- 31. Seliktar, *Navigating Iran*, 101; John J. Mearsheimer, Stephen M. Walt, *The Israel Lobby and U.S. Foreign Policy* (Farrar, Straus, and Giroux, 2007), 281.
- 32. Iranian American Forum, *Iran Forum*, April 5, 2015, http://www.iranian-americans.com/background-what-is-the-pro-iran-lobby-in-the-us/; Seliktar, *Navigating Iran*.
- 33. Alex Shirazi, "The Shady Family behind the America's Iran Lobby," *The Daily Beast*, September 15, 2015; Eli Lake, "Iran Advocacy Group Said to Skirt Lobby Rules," *Washington Post*, November 13, 2009.
 - 34. Seliktar, Navigating Iran, 115.
- 35. Martin Indyk, Innocent Abroad: An Intimate Account of American Peace Diplomacy in the Middle East (Simon & Schuster, 2014), 215–216
- 36. USDS, "U.S. Government Designated Foreign Terrorist Organizations," *U.S. Department of State*, https://www.state.gov/j/ct/rls/crt/2011/195553.htm
- 37. Madeleine Albright, *Madam Secretary: A Memoir* (Harper Perennial, 2013), e-edition, 517.
- 38. Douglas Frantz and Catherine Collins, *Fallout: The True Story of The Cia's Secret War on Nuclear Trafficking* (Simon & Schuster, 2014); David Armstrong and Joseph Trento, *America and the Islamic Bomb: The Deadly Compromise* (Steerforth Press, 2007); George Tenet, *At the Center of the Storm: My Years at the CIA* (Harper Collins, 2007), 389.
- 39. John Kifner, "Scientists Say Pakistani Defector Is Not Credible," *New York Times*, July 8, 1998.
- 40. Ronen Bergman, *The Secret War with Iran: The 30-Year Covert Struggle for Control of a Rogue State* (Oneworld Publications, 2009), 484–485; Michael Ben Zohar and Nissim Mishal, *Mossad: The Great Operations of Israel's Secret Service* (The Robson Press, 2015), 27; Seliktar, *Navigating Iran*.
- 41. James Risen, *State of War. The Secret History of the CIA and the Bush Administration*; Tenet, 389; James Risen, 2006, 238.
 - 42. Seliktar, Navigating Iran, 112.
- 43. "Russian-Iran Ties Remain Issue At Gore-Chernomyrdin Meeting," *Arms Control*, September 1, 1997, https://www.armscontrol.org/print/249; Ben Kaspit, "Too Many Questions," *Haaretz*, November 7, 1997; Kenneth Timmerman, "The Russian Missiles We Could Have Stopped, Testimony by Kenneth R. Timmerman Before the House International Relations Committee Hearing on U.S. Policy Toward Russia: Warnings and Dissent Washington, DC," October 6, 1999, www.iran.org/tib/krt/hirc991006.htm.
- 44. "Congressional Record," *Proceedings and Debates of the 106th Congress first Session*, 145, Part. 8, May 24, 1999 to June 8, 1999, May 27, 1999, 11318.

- 45. Code of Federal Regulations: Money and Finance: Treasury, "Chapter V—Office of Foreign Assets Control, Department of the Treasury," https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CFR-2013-title31-vol3/xml/CFR-2013-title31-vol3-subtitleB-chapV.xml.
- 46. Michael Karpin, *The Bomb in the Basement: How Israel Went Nuclear and What That Means for the World* (Simon & Schuster, 2007), 508.
 - 47. Seliktar, Navigating Iran, 116.
 - 48. Ibid.
- 49. James Risen with Judith Miller, "CIA Tells Clinton an Iranian A-Bomb Can't Be Ruled Out." *New York Times*, January 17, 2000; Seliktar, *Navigating Iran*, 116–117.
- 50. Libby Quid, "Senator a Friend of Israel," *cjonline*, July 25, 1999, http://cjonline.com/stories/072599/kan_brownback.shtml#.WMEYgjuGPIU; Zakariy Wright, "AIPAC Pushing Policy on Israel," *Islamicity*, July 23, 1999, http://www.islamicity.org/269/aipac-pushing-policy-on-israel/; "Hearing and Public Meeting Before the Subcommittee on Near Eastern and South Asian Affairs," October 5, 2000, http://fas.org/irp/congress/2000_hr/hr_100500.html.
- 51. "Hearing and Public Meeting Before the Subcommittee on Near Eastern and South Asian Affairs," October 5, 2000, http://fas.org/irp/congress/2000_hr/hr_100500.html; Iran's Ballistic Missile and Weapons of Mass Destruction Programs, Hearing Before the International Security, Proliferation, and Federal Services Subcommittee of The Committee on Governmental Affairs United States Senate one Hundred Sixth Congress Second Session https://fas.org/irp/congress/2000_hr/hr 092100.html.
 - 52. Seliktar, Navigating Iran, 118-119.
- 53. Kenneth M. Pollack, *The Persian Puzzle: The Conflict Between America and Iran* (New York: Random House), 2004, 341–342.
- 54. BISCMEP, "Toward a New Iran Policy a Saban Center Symposium," *The Brookings Institution Saban Center for Middle East Policy*, November 23, 2004, http://www.brookings.edu/fp/saban/events/20041123.pdf.

Blowing the Cover of Iran's Nuclear Project

Whose Intelligence Matters?

THE VIEW FROM TEHRAN

On its face, Mohammed Khatami's reelection in June 2001 looked like a resounding mandate. Khatami received 77.1 percent of the vote, to the 15.6 percent garnered by his nearest rival. But the popular vote masked the reality of his much-diminished power. By utilizing the negotiated political order, the Supreme Leader and the Revolutionary Guards managed to remove many of executive functions vested in the presidency. Jolted by Khatami's reformist movement, hard-line veterans of the Iran-Iraq war with deep roots in the Revolutionary Guards and the Guards-affiliated Basij, a semi-vigilante group, formed the Isargaran alliance. In 2003, the group expanded to create the Etelaf-e Abadgaran-e Iran-e Islami (Islamic Iran Developers Coalition), or Abadgaran, co-led by Mahmoud Ahmadinejad, the then little-known mayor of Tehran, and Gholam Ali Hadad-Adel. Two archeonservative clerics, Ayatollahs Ahmad Jannati and Mohammed Taqi Mesbah Yazdi, the co-founders of the Haqqani School and top ranking Revolutionary Guards commanders, backed the new movement, whose members were known as the Principalists.¹

The Principalists argued that Iran had a sovereign right to develop a nuclear program without the hindrance of the NPT. By identifying themselves with the nuclear "have nots" mentioned in chapter 1, the hard-liners offered a scathing critique of the NPT and its enforcement organ, the IAEA. In the Principalist view, the NPT was nothing more than a "cabal" of imperialist powers bent on denying nuclear power to the developing countries. Ahmadinejad, another Abadgaran leader, vowed to fight the "cabal" to protect Iran's sovereign rights.²

With most of the coercive power of the state in the hands of the parastatal organizations, the hard-liners engaged in massive harassment of the reformist followers of Khatami, including killings of prominent liberal advocates, and closing of Khatami allied media. Still, for the sake of the international audiences, the Supreme Leader and the Guards were careful to maintain the fiction of the Khatami presidency, not least because he provided a respectable façade for the burgeoning nuclear project.

Khatami could be counted upon to reassure the international community that Iran is in full compliance with the NPT. The president also took a highly visible role in the ongoing negotiations with Moscow on the Bushehr reactor. On January 8, 2001, two Russian companies, Atommash of Volgodonsk, a producer of nuclear plants equipment, and Izhorsk and Podolsk Machine-Building Plants (Izhorskiye Zavody of St. Petersburg), contracted to ship parts for the Bushehr power plant. Three days later, on January 11, 2001, Atommash shipped the footing for a reactor at Bushehr. At the same time, Russian experts worked on a feasibility study for constructing a second reactor at Bushehr.

Until January 16, 2001, the first reactor was 90 percent complete. On March 22, 2001, four 82-ton water tanks built by Atommash factory for the reactor's emergency cooling system, were delivered to the Bushehr as a part of \$18 million order. On June 27, 2001, Russian sources reported that 80 percent of the first unit at the Bushehr power plant was completed and one week later, on July 1, 2001, Russia delivered a steam generator to Bushehr. On September 19, 2001, it was also reported that more than 1,000 Russians were working at the Bushehr site. The report also claimed that Russians provide training for 100 Iranian scientists and engineers at the Novovoronezhskaya nuclear power plant in Voronezh Oblast, central Russia. On November 30, 2001, Russia installed a VVER-1000 [1000 MW light water] nuclear reactor in the Bushehr and on April 2, 2002, 5,000 tons of material has been shipped to Bushehr. Eventually on October 14, 2004, Russia announced that the Bushehr power plant has been completed.³

If the regime planned to use Bushehr as a front for its illicit program, a suggestion first made by A. Q. Khan, it did not reckon with the 9/11 attack. President George W. Bush, who won the 2000 election on the strength of domestic issues, was forced to undertake a crash course in international relations. His foreign policy team, a mixture of hard-liners such as Vice President Dick Cheney and Secretary of Defense Donald Rumsfeld and the more liberal secretary of state Collin Powell, was divided on Iran. While the State Department was ready to enlist the help of the regime in Afghanistan, a move that was seemingly supported by Rumsfeld, the CIA found evidence that the Revolutionary Guards sheltered Al-Qaeda fighters, including the son of Osama bin Laden. Among more than 470,000 files seized at Osama bin

Laden's Abbottabad, Pakistan compound, the files contain a 19-page report written by a Bin Laden lieutenant about Al-Qaeda's connections and collaborations with Iranian government over the years. One document recounted how Iran offered training, money, and arms to some of Al-Qaeda's members on condition that they attack US interests in the Gulf.⁴

More ominous for Iran, the growing attention to Saddam Hussein's WMD arsenal soon replaced the focus on Al-Qaeda in the Bush administration. By mid-2002, the discourse on the Second Nuclear Age, detailed in chapter 1, gripped Washington amid rumors of a pending invasion of Iraq. Riding the Second Nuclear Age discourse, the NCRI, the newly created political arm of MEK, arranged a special press conference in Washington on August 14, 2002. Alireza Jafarzadeh, the Washington representative of the NCRI-MEK, disclosed that Iran was covertly producing nuclear materials in two facilities in Natanz and Arak which "have been kept secret until now." He claimed that the Natanz facility included a nuclear fuel enrichment plant and a research laboratory and that Arak boasted a heavy water reactor, two telltale signs of a nuclear weapons program. Jafarzadeh told the journalists that the Committee of Defense and Strategic Studies of the NCRI helped by the Command Headquarters of MEK operating inside Iran compiled the information. Still, many observers suggested that the information came from the Israeli Mossad, which had long-standing links to MEK.5

Whatever the origin of the intelligence, the discloser was a disaster for Khatami. As noted in the preceding chapter, the facility was planned for a large number of centrifuges capable of producing significant quantities of uranium enriched to weapon-grade level. Critics were quick to point out that the combined Natanz and Arak facilities would have allowed Iran to manufacture weapon-grade uranium and plutonium. Worse, Natanz was nearly completed by 2003 under an elaborate camouflage that eluded both the American and British intelligence monitoring operations, not to mention the IAEA.⁶

By blowing the cover, the NCRI-MEK destroyed the strategy of hiding the illicit project in plain sight, a development that posed a profound problem for the nuclear sanctum leaders. Staying in the NPT required the disclosure of the clandestine activity formally, thus inviting a round of stringent IAEA inspections. Withdrawing from the treaty would have freed Tehran to pursue the program unhindered but, as the case of North Korea demonstrated, the cost was steep. Sanctions and the international opprobrium would have made Iran a pariah state on par with Pyongyang. The Principalists argued that Iran had a sovereign right to develop a nuclear program and should use the discourse to withdraw from the NPT.⁷

But Ayatollah Khamenei and Khatami considered the price of withdrawal too exorbitant and decided to fine-tune their tactics. Hassan Rouhani described

in his memoir the new plan of operation: to prevent referring Iran's nuclear dossier to UN Security Council and to buy enough time to master the entire enrichment cycle and perhaps even weaponization. As Rouhani put it "we wanted to provide enough time for our nuclear scientists to finish the program in a calm atmosphere." To facilitate its new strategy, the Supreme National Security Council (SNSC) gradually stripped Foreign Minister Kharrazi of his nuclear portfolio. After an internal struggle, in October 2003, Rouhani was named chief nuclear negotiator directly responsible to the Supreme Leader.⁸

With the West mobilizing against the prospect of a nuclear Iran, achieving the requisite calm required some adroit political maneuvering. Attacking the credibility of the MEK and its alleged Israeli patron, the Mossad, was the first line of defense. President Khatami, still the eloquent spokesman for his country, made the point clear. Noting that the group was on the State Department list of terror organizations, he accused it of being a tool for spreading malicious propaganda of the "Zionist enemy." A foreign ministry spokesman explained that "MEK's propaganda" contradicted the IAEA which repeatedly found Iran's program to comply with the NPT.⁹

Making a virtue out of necessity was another useful tactic. Persuaded that it would be impossible to deny reality totally, President Khatami decided to engage in damage control. On February 9, 2003, he revealed the existence of Natanz and Arak on Iran's national television and welcomed the IAEA inspectors. In this so-called "straight talk," Khatami stated that Iran was constructing several nuclear facilities to produce 6,000 MW of electricity. Unsurprisingly, the president did not reveal the real purpose of the Natanz site. In his memoir, Rouhani admitted later that by October 2003, the construction of Natanz was completed and two cascades installed: "When I [was] appointed as a chief nuclear negotiator, Natanz was completed; there was a hall known as S8 and centrifuges were active in this hall ... 164 active centrifuges were operating in another hall." Rouhani referred to hall S8 several times but never disclosed its precise contents.¹⁰

Khatami's promise to open the nuclear program for IAEA inspection turned into what one analyst called "a cat and mouse" game. In line with classic denial practices described in chapter 1, the regime would initially refuse a request from the Agency, only to reverse itself and allow an inspection later. Even when the permit was granted, Safeguard inspectors could not count on free access to the entire facility. Rouhani was quite confident that a rigorous inspection regimen would help him manage the clandestine sites or obliterate their existence when needed.¹¹

The Kalaye Electric complex was a case in point. Since the Iranians did not declare the facility in their Safeguards agreements, the IAEA was not authorized to visit the complex. After the MEK exposure in August 2002, Rouhani expected a visit and ordered the site cleaned. The entire facility was

renovated, and the enrichment experiments were removed from the site and moved to the Natanz facility which was still under construction. Work on the actual centrifuges was relocated to Pars-Trash, a company located a few miles from Kalaye which manufactured the IR-1 centrifuges and parts of the more advanced IR-2 centrifuges.¹²

With the cleanup in progress, the Agency's inspectors were denied access to parts of the complex during a visit in March 2003. The decision was soon reversed and in May and June the entire site became accessible. Still, the inspectors were denied permission to take environmental samples. After additional pressure from the Agency, the authorities relented; during an August visit the inspectors used small squares of cloth to wipe over selected surfaces. The swipes were then analyzed in the United States—one of the IAEA member states which provided analytical services—and were found to have traces of both LEU and HEU. The evidence forced Iran to admit that the Kalaye Electric complex was used for experiments with centrifuges. Naturally it contravened the IAEO's original claim that only "simulation studies" which did not require uranium had been conducted there. More embarrassingly, the inspectors reportedly found the now empty centrifuge factory secreted behind a false wall at the facility. Rouhani would later note that neither the FEDAT nor the IAEO expected traces of uranium to be found even after all of their thorough remedial work.13

Iran's denial and deception were not limited to sites where research and development took place. The American invasion of Iraq in March 2003 raised alarm bells in Tehran. Chapter 1 detailed how, from its very inception, the regime was acutely aware of its geopolitical vulnerability and anxious that the United States may try and execute a "regime change," a fear that turned into near panic after Operation Iraqi Freedom. The nuclear arsenal was designed to serve as a protection; the prospect of being prevented from realizing this goal created a huge dilemma for Tehran. Even the Supreme Leader had become convinced that a diplomatic engagement was required, most notably with the Europeans. At the very least, the regime hoped to split the Western allies and prevent referring the Iran dossier to the Security Council. Mohammed Mousavian, one of the negotiators in Vienna, credited Rouhani with the idea of the split, calling it "West minus the US approach." ¹⁴

To help with the "West minus the US" plan, Rouhani signaled to the Great Britain, Germany, and France, the EU-3, that Iran was ready for negotiations. An EU-3 delegation traveled to Tehran where, on October 21, 2003, it was announced that Iran was ready to sign the Additional Agreement, a move that would make Safeguard inspections easier. Taking center stage, Rouhani emphasized that his country had "always taken initiatives in signing disarmaments treaties because WMD were weakening the stability in the region and the world." ¹⁵

On November 7, EU foreign ministers gathered in Brussel to announce that "EU welcomes Iran's commitment per its Tehran agreement and is now looking forward to its immediate and full implementation." On December 7, the foreign ministry announced that Iran was suspending all its enrichment and on December 18, Ali Akbar Salehi, by then Iran's representative to the IAEA and General Director Mohammed ElBaradei signed the Additional Protocol in a special ceremony in Vienna. Javier Solana, the foreign policy chief of the EU, lavishly praised the agreement, adding that it would prevent referring Iran to the UN Security Council.¹⁶

The goodwill of the European Union could not have come at a more opportune moment for Iran. Just months before, in May 2003, MEK-NCRI revealed the existence of a new secret site in Lavizian-Shian Technical Research Center associated with the Malek-Ashtar University of Technology in North Tehran. Employing their well-honed denial technique, the Iranians rejected the MEK allegation, describing it as another fabrication of the "Zionist regime." But in August ISIS ordered satellite imagery from Digital Globe which confirmed the existence of a well-developed complex at the site. Faced with another quandary, the authorities stalled by refusing requests from the IAEA Safeguards Division. With a breathing space secured, an extensive cleanup operation was ordered. On March 10, 2004, ISIS provided satellite images which showed that the entire complex, including access roads and walkways, vanished. When the inspectors were finally able to access the facility, they found no traces of nuclear activity. MEK contended that in anticipation of the inspection, the Iranians destroyed the facility, removed 6 in. of top soil, and relocated the equipment to another site, Lavizian 2.¹⁷

The Parchin facility outside Tehran was another sore point. Mohsen Fakhrizadeh, whose organization was restructured again in 2003 as Field of Expansion of Deployment of Advanced Technology (FEDAT), was also given a senior position in the Ministry of Defense's Center for Readiness and New Advanced Technology known by its Farsi name as Markaz-e Amadegi va Fanavari-e Novin-e Pishrafte-ye Defaee. As noted in the preceding chapter, Fakhrizadeh's team conducted weaponization experiments in the secret facility on the Parchin base. After the invasion of Iraq, the experiments were terminated, but on March 24, 2004, NCRI revealed the existence of a secret tunnel there. Parchin was already on the CIA's list because it housed the missile production facility including a modified Shahab-3, but weapons experiments were the "smoking gun" equivalent of nuclear intelligence. 18

Despite the new revelations, Rouhani and his team were determined to press on with the negotiations. Desperate to secure an agreement, their EU-3 interlocutors offered a substantial carrot to the regime. In exchange for dropping enrichments, Iran was invited to join the World Trade Organization (WTO), a step that would have dramatically upgraded its economic position.

On November 14, 2004, Iran signed the Paris Agreement which committed Iran to suspend all enrichment activities, specifically the manufacture of gas centrifuges, or operation of centrifuges as well as separation of plutonium and construction of a plutonium facility for the duration of the negotiations. The document recognized Iran's sovereign right to uranium enrichment under the NPT and called the suspension voluntary. On November 29, Mohammed ElBaradei notified the BOG that Iran had implemented the agreement. ¹⁹

Though the Paris deal was considered a triumph of European diplomacy, it was short lived. The bait and switch maneuvers started a few days later when Mousavian clarified that the suspension of enrichment would be brief. It soon became clear that the Abadgaran-dominated Majlis would refuse to ratify the accord. More dauntingly, the nuclear negotiations turned into a chief rallying cry for the Principalists who were positioning their leader, Mahmoud Ahmadinejad, to run for the 2005 presidential election. Mousavian speculated that Rouhani himself was preparing to contest the election on the strength of his purported diplomatic achievement and the economic benefits it would have generated. Whatever his political intentions, the chief negotiator understood that Iran had to show some goodwill on the enrichment freeze to continue with the Paris Agreement. Ironically, Rouhani later admitted that Iran did not stop producing the centrifuge machines because "we wanted a greater number of centrifuges." It was easy, in his opinion, to use deceptive tactics because the Europeans wanted to give the "moderates," as epitomized by Khatami, some political leverage.²⁰

For his part, President Khatami was eager to make himself relevant. Though Kharrazi lost his nuclear brief, Khatami tried to influence the course of the negotiations in several ways. Mousavian reported that Khatami's allies assured the EU-3 team that passing the Additional Protocol was a real possibility and that suspension was all but assured. Several reformist politicians tried to make good on these promises, by pushing the so-called "triple urgency plan" in Majlis which did not require a deliberation of a relevant committee and could be voted on in one day. Had it passed, it would have forced the government to accept the Additional Protocols and, further down the road, enrichment suspension.²¹

Much as the Reformists were keen to show progress, the negotiated political order gave the hard-liners serious leverage. Mohsen Fakhrizadeh, who controlled the nuclear project through FEDAT, and the Revolutionary Guards opposed both the suspension of the enrichment and weapon experiments, were determined to undermine the negotiations with the EU-3. When in 2004 the IAEA demanded access to Parchin, the request was delayed. Safeguard inspectors got permission to visit the base in January 2005, but because FEDAT limited their access, they were unable to uncover the chamber.²²

While the IAEA was trying to evaluate the Parchin site, the heavy water reactor in Arak came under increased scrutiny as well. The EU-3 hoped that Iran would abandon all enrichment and related activities including the construction of the heavy water reactor in Arak. But on March 1, the IAEA reported that Iran had laid the foundations for the research reactor at Arak, an assertion which was supported by ISIS which released satellite imagery of the site. Taken in February 2004, the first image showed an empty site being prepared for the heavy water reactor and a partially constructed facility for fabricating heavy water. Two images from February 2005 indicated considerable progress; the heavy water plant was completed and the reactor well advanced. In fact, on February 7, Rouhani declared, "We may be able to produce heavy water soon, within the next few weeks."

In yet another complication for the Iranians, in 2004, the American intelligence obtained a laptop containing the blueprints of the weapons program. Dubbed in the West the "Laptop of Death," it contained some 1,000 pages of correspondence and drawings documenting different facets of the Iranian project. Several items were of particularly high interest, including the Green Salt Project, a reference to the conversion of uranium into uranium tetrachloride managed by "Department 5.13." While Iran had a civilian conversion facility in Isfahan, the laptop documents indicated the involvement of the Revolutionary Guards. Three drawings among the documents pointed out to potential weaponization plans. One of the drawings depicted what looked like a pit suitable for conducting underground explosions. Another set of drawings showed apparent efforts to fabricate an implosion detonation system for a nuclear weapon. Known as the multipoint initiation system, it featured a hemispheric aluminum devise with channels terminating with holes for the explosive pellets as noted in the preceding chapter. It was a notional nuclear devise for the nosecone of Shahab 3 that was 0.6 m in diameter with a mass of 200 kg designed to explode 300 m beyond the target, a height ideal for a nuclear device.²⁴

Even with all the revelations, the EU-3 was not ready to give up on the Paris Accord and called for more negotiations. Except for the Principalists, other Iranian leaders were ready to continue. In fact, both the Rouhani circles and President Khatami rushed to take credit for the prolonged negotiations. Mousavian noted that "the Iran-EU-3 agreement took the sails of the American push against Tehran's interests, which could have ended in a repetition of the Iraqi experience." Khatami was equally boastful, stating that under his carefully calibrated diplomacy "not only we had a better and more extensive nuclear technology, but our nuclear portfolio did not to the UN Security Council." ²⁵

The Iranians had the right to be proud of delaying their censure by the United Nations, but they had the recon with the increasing pressure from Israel.

THE VIEW FROM JERUSALEM

Ariel Sharon, who took over from Ehud Barak in 2001, was an old Iran hand. As the foreign minister in the Netanyahu government he oversaw the Iran file and allegedly developed a back channel to the Supreme Leader's office. Sharon recognized nuclear weapons as potential existential threat and stressed that Israel "could not afford the introduction of nuclear weapons in the Middle East." He also understood that a nuclear arsenal would embolden the regime and make it impervious to Israeli retaliation for fomenting terror through its proxies, Hezbollah, Hamas, and Palestinian Islamic Jihad.²⁶

The new prime minister was strongly committed to stopping Iran's proliferation but highly frustrated because every year the intelligence agencies predicted that Iran was "3–4 years away" from fabricating the bomb. To improve on such a lackluster performance, in September 2002 Sharon appointed Meir Dagan, a retired major general in the IDF, to head the Mossad. Dagan's mandate was to restore the operational capabilities of the Mossad, a task for which the legendary general was well suited having held a variety of positions in the IDF. In the wake of Dagan's restructuring of the Mossad, some 200 operatives left in protest, but he was unmoved. After almost doubling the budget of the organization, Dagan allocated some of the money to the newly invigorated Iran portfolio.²⁷

In a less public manner, Sharon reached out to Gideon Frank, the director general of the Israel Atomic Energy Commission (IAEC) who was appointed by Yitzhak Rabin in 1993. The Israeli journalist Gideon Levy, who profiled the secretive Frank, noted that he had good relations with Dan Meridor, the head of the Knesset Foreign Defense and Defense Committee who served as a minister without portfolio in the Sharon government. Levy suggested that it was Sharon, more than Barak or other former prime ministers, who understood that the IAEC should become a central part of the counterproliferation effort against Iran.²⁸

Both Sharon and Dagan strongly believed that Israel should stay in the background, letting the international community take the lead in the counterproliferation campaign. As the then Aman chief Aharon Zeevi-Farkash put it, the Sharon government detested Ephraim Sneh and his alarmist cry of "let's bomb Iran yesterday." Having served as a minister in the Begin government during the raid on the Osirak reactor in 1981, Sharon considered Iran to be a very different case. Working on the analysis which apparently led to MEK's exposè, Mossad and Aman realized that the Iranian sites were dispersed and well hidden. Sharon and his intelligence chiefs also considered the regime's likely reaction to be extreme. A scenario by the intelligence services predicted Hezbollah rocket attacks from across the Lebanese border, an intrusion of Hamas and Palestinian Islamic Jihad from the Gaza Strip, a new Intifada in

the West Bank, and attacks against Israeli targets in the world. Zeevi-Farkash summed up the thinking succinctly: "preemptive attacks were very costly," and not to be undertaken lightly.²⁹

Dagan insisted that before a military strike several steps needed to be explored: diplomatic action to warn Western countries about the regime's proliferation, direct warning to Iran to stop the program, and covert action inside Iran. If these steps failed to roll back proliferation, he wanted coordination with the United States before a decision to preempt. But the Mossad chief was convinced that Israel needed better intelligence on the developments in Iran, not least because the wide variations in the estimates considered by the Israeli government. On September 13, 2001, in response to a Mossad's forecast that Iran could produce an atom bomb by 2005, Binyamin Ben-Eliezer, Israel's defense minister, convened a meeting of security and intelligence officials to evaluate the finding. Ben-Eliezer, who was said to believe that Iran was years away from producing a weapon, rejected the forecast.³⁰

To address the need for better intelligence, Dagan collaborated with Zeevi-Farkash to streamline the process. Previously, the responsibility for the project was divided among several bodies and intelligence agencies coordinated by the National Security Council. The new configuration featured a special team that included personnel from the Aman's Technology Unit and Israel's Atomic Energy Commission, among others. The team compiled a list of 25,000 items that Iran would have needed to produce the fissile material, a warhead, and a missile system. Dagan disclosed that 20,000 of these items were dual-use technology, which Iran could have purchased on the world market. The Mossad used this information to expose many of the suppliers in a variety of countries thus disrupting Iran's production.³¹

The Israelis also concentrated harder on providing credible intelligence on Iran's project. When a vigilant Mossad collection agent identified the secret facility in Natanz, intelligence officials decided to look more closely at the indigenous Iranian production, the Israelis came to rethink the role of Russia. In 2003, the Research Division of Aman concluded that Moscow would not help Iran acquire the bomb and would keep tight control on the operations in Bushehr. This view was part of a new understanding that the intense preoccupation with Russia was misguided because it prevented the community from comprehending the role of the growing ties between Tehran and Pyongyang. The latter became public knowledge when in October 2002 Schiff, often used as a conduit for secret information, wrote in *Haaretz* that North Koreans were producing enriched uranium in Iran and were testing long-range missiles, an apparent reference to the production line based on Nodong. ^{32,33}

After double checking the identity of Natanz, the Sharon government engaged in a heated debate whether to destroy the site or make it public.

Despite his reputation as a security hawk, Sharon was a cautious leader when it came to Iran, as noted above. Those who counseled caution argued the Iranians were probably building more secret facilities, making the raid ineffective. In what became a dress rehearsal for several future debates, Sharon decided to publicize the information, which Alireza Jafarzadeh revealed during the NCRI-MEK press conference.³⁴

Behind the scenes, the Israelis tried to persuade the IAEA to accept their findings. This task was not trivial because, under ElBaradei, the EXPO officials were suspicious of Israeli intelligence. ElBaradei, who resented the privileged treatment of Israel's undeclared nuclear arsenal, was quite keen to refute the various allegations against Iran. On March 23, 2000, David Kyd, the IAEA spokesman, went out of his way to praise the peaceful nature of the project. On July 3, 2001, ElBaradei stated that "he had seen no evidence of Iran's violation of the NPT." Indeed, ElBaradei apparently persuaded the United Nations Secretary General Kofi Anan to issue a similar statement on March 14, 2002, a move that gave Iran the official seal of approval of the international community.³⁵

While careful not to criticize the IAEA chief in public, privately the Israelis considered ElBaradei an obstacle to halting Iran's proliferation. Intelligence officials believed that the ElBaradei prevented the Safeguard personnel from publishing pertinent intelligence and forced them to produce watered-down reports to prove Iran's compliance. The Israelis noted that some twenty Iranians worked for the permanent bureaucracy in Vienna, giving the regime undue access to the Agency. Even the normally discreet Gideon Frank took the unusual step of suggesting that the IAEA was politicized. According to some accounts, the Mossad considered damaging ElBaradei's reputation by exposing his alleged links to Iran, but the plan was never implemented.³⁶

Instead, the Sharon government decided to bypass the IAEA and appeal directly to the EU countries. Zeevi-Farkash and other intelligence officials traveled to Europe to meet with their counterparts and government officials. The Aman chief recalled visiting several capitals, including London, Paris, and Rome where he shared his findings. The number of visits increased in 2004, the year of the Paris Accord. Zeevi-Farkash wrote that the presentations had an impact on their "skeptical" interlocutors, but, as noted above, the Europeans were not to be dissuaded from negotiating with Iran.³⁷

Convinced that the diplomatic process was only a delaying tactic which would give the Iranians the cover to weaponize without undue pressure, the Mossad and Aman organized a high-profile public relations campaign. The head of the Foreign Intelligence Division in the Mossad reported to the Knesset that Iran's nuclear program presented an existential threat to Israel. Shaul Mofaz, who took over from Ben-Eliezer as defense minister, proclaimed that Iran would reach a point of no return within a year. On another occasion, the

Iranian born Mofaz stated in a Farsi-language program that if the need arose to destroy Iran's capability, "the necessary steps will be taken." More to the point, in October 2003, foreign media announced that Israel had prepared a plan to target six nuclear sites in Iran. Tellingly, Moshe Yaalon, the IDF chief of staff, was featured standing next to a submarine said to be nuclear-missiles capable. The article noted that with the acquisition of the submarine fleet, Israel could hit Iranian targets from the air, land, and sea.³⁸

Despite all these efforts, the Israelis were losing hope of influencing the EU-3 whom they had come to regard as willing dupes of the Iranian denial and deception project. Washington was their next best hope.

THE VIEW FROM WASHINGTON

After an election campaign devoted to domestic affair, Iran did not figure high on the agenda of President George W. Bush who took office in January 2001. Chaired by Condoleezza Rice, his National Security Council undertook one rather perfunctory evaluation of Khatami's domestic power. Flynt L. Leverett, a holdover from the Clinton era and the author of the report, wrote that Khatami was very much in control and recommended that the administration mount a new outreach to Iran. Secretary of State Collin Powell, a former protégé of Brent Scowcroft, and even the hard-line Vice President Cheney, were ready to go along with the outreach idea. While serving as the head of Halliburton, Cheney opposed sanctions on oil producing countries and was said to be ready to fight ILSA in Congress.³⁹

But the "outreach lobby" in the administration faced the opposition of the neoconservatives in the Department of Defense under Donald Rumsfeld. Douglas Feith, the Undersecretary for Policy in the Department of Defense who was close to Paul Wolfowitz, the deputy secretary of defense, felt that Leverett had overstated the power of Khatami. Feith asked Michael Rubin, the country director for Iran and Iraq in the Pentagon, to provide another evaluation. Rubin argued that Khatami and the ruling elite outlived their legitimacy and that the country was ripe for regime change. Rubin did not mention the nuclear weapon program, but Rumsfeld expressed concern about the prospects of a bomb, writing: "Iran obtaining a nuclear weapon ... would dramatically change the balance in the region and possibly spark a region wide buildup."40 Stephen A. Cambone, whom Rumsfeld appointed to a series of positions in the Department of Defense including undersecretary for intelligence, worked previously for the NIPP. To recall chapter 1, NIPP pioneered the Second Nuclear Age discourse and Cambone testified against Iran in Congress.41

It was, however, John Bolton, undersecretary of state for arms control and international security who became the most ardent detractor of Iran. Bolton, a hard-liner with extensive Republican credentials, was convinced that the developing countries were committed to defying the NPT and consequently were urgently pursuing their own arsenal. He was equally critical of the IAEA and ElBaradei whom he accused of giving a pass to would-be proliferators in general and most notably to Iran. The new undersecretary had strong connection to Israel which he visited frequently. Faced with a difficult confirmation process, he acknowledged calling upon "AIPAC and other pro-Israel" groups to smooth things over with his Democratic detractors in Senate. After taking office on May 11, 2001, Bolton appointed Paula DeSutter to head the Verification, Compliance, and Implementation at the ACDA. Unlike many of her colleagues, DeSutter was convinced that the Iranian program was well organized and run by the disciplined Revolutionary Guards.⁴²

ILSA, which was due for a five-year congressional review in the summer of 2001, triggered a heated struggle. The White House and the Iran lobby, including US*Engage and NIAC, advocated against the renewal but by June it became clear that there was strong opposition in Congress. Faced with an all but sure defeat, the administration asked for a two-year extension of the legislation, only to be rebuffed. Following a short debate, Congress reauthorized ILSA for another five years on August 5. The vote enraged the constituent groups of the Iran lobby. They pointed out that President Khatami won a resounding victory in the Majlis election, proving that the Khatami revolution was there to stay. Farideh Farhi, a consultant to NIAC claimed that the ballot restored the "regime's path to legitimacy." Brent Scowcroft predicted that moderates could prevail domestically should the United States show some flexibility on sanctions. Scowcroft complained that "sanctions do virtually no good ... [but] forces that want to keep them in place are far more emotional that forces that want to relax them." The reference to the Jewish lobby which worked against the American national interest was well received in the pro-Iran community, but did little to stop Congress. Senator Charles Schumer, a Democrat from New York, rebuked the "administration and some here in Congress" for trying to weaken sanctions; he cited Iran's involvement in the Khobar Towers attack, its support for terrorism, and its "feverish" attempt to acquire nuclear weapons.43

Bolton's hawkish position on Iran deepened after 9/11 despite a tentative collaboration between Washington and Tehran in Afghanistan. Although Powell and Rumsfeld welcomed Iran's help in fighting the Taliban, the relations quickly soured. The CIA worried that Abdul Aziz al-Masri, a bomb expert in Al-Qaeda in Iranian custody, may seek a WMD device; despite repeated requests by the administration to deport the Al-Qaeda contingent, the regime refused.⁴⁴

But in January 2002, the CIA released a report stating that Iran "remains one of the most active countries seeking to acquire (weapons of mass destruction and advanced conventional weapons) technology from abroad In doing so, Tehran is attempting to develop a domestic capability to produce various types of weapons—chemical, biological, nuclear—and their delivery systems." Iran's alleged proliferation drive landed Iran, along with Iraq and North Korea, in the "Axis of Evil" speech which President Bush delivered during his first Union Address on January 29, 2002.⁴⁵

Having raised the profile of Iran as a threat to the United States and the world, the Bush administration was quick to back up its claims. On February 6, 2002, George Tenet testifies before the Senate that Iran could be able to make enough fissile material for a bomb by 2010 or much sooner if Iran were to get fissile material elsewhere. On February 15, Cheney asserted that Iran was developing weapons of mass destruction. On May 24, Rumsfeld weighed in, stating that Iran was "trying to develop the full spectrum of weapons of mass destruction." Iran's goal behind acquiring nuclear technology is clear.

For his part, Bolton worked hard to familiarize Washington with the Israeli experts. He reactivated the moribund Leakage Committee in August 2001 as a bilateral interagency forum which hosted visiting Israeli officials such as Meridor, Dayan, and Frank. In early February 2002, a high-level Israeli delegation arrived in Washington to persuade President Bush and Vice President Cheney that Iran rather than Iraq posed a strategic danger in the Middle East. They shared with the White House some of the intelligence on the clandestine program in Iran and raised the possibility that Iran could develop a weapon by 2005. In mid-July Uri Lubrani met with officials in Washington to press the issue.⁴⁹

But the administration felt frustrated by the IAEA's reluctance to contemplate an illicit program in Iran. On July 3, 2001, ElBaradei reassured the international community that "he had seen no evidence of Iran's violation of the NPT." A few months later, however, on December 14, Ayatollah Ali Akbar Hashemi Rafsanjani told a Friday prayer meeting in Tehran: "If a day comes when the world of Islam is duly equipped with the arms Israel has in its possession, the strategy of colonialism would face a stalemate because application of an atomic bomb would not leave anything in Israel but the same thing would just produce damages in the Muslim world." ⁵⁰

The apocalyptical statement could not have come at a worse time for Iran. It ignited a firestorm in international community, with many Western leaders rebuking the regime. Israel responded by sending a strongly worded letter to Kofi Anan, the secretary general of the United Nation, stating that the speech "clearly contradicts the Iranian claim that its plans to acquire nuclear technologies are designed only for peaceful purposes." Embarrassed by Rafsanjani,

ElBaradei and Kofi Anan rushed to reassure the world that that there was no evidence of Iran's attempt to acquire nuclear weapons. On March 14, 2002, the UN chief declared that Iran is in full compliance with the NPT. Anan's seal of approval was especially remarkable because it was delivered less than two months after the "Axis of Evil" speech. Observers were quick to point out that Anan signaled to the president of the United States that it was the IAEA, a UN agency, which was in charge of all things nuclear.⁵²

Unsurprisingly, the NCRI-MEK revelation in August 2002 changed things around. Although the State Department initially dismissed the group as a "terror group ... a foreign terrorist organization under US law," others within the administration were quite happy with the disclosure. In fact, the disclosure triggered a lively debate in Washington about "who knew what and when." The Israelis took credit for first spotting the facilities and in October 2002, Gideon Frank, Dan Meridor, and Uzi Dayan, the head of the National Security Council, traveled to Washington to discuss the issue with Tenet who alleged dismissed the Israeli evidence as not credible.⁵³

Yet Mark Hibbs, a highly respected nuclear expert, claimed that Americans, using high resolution reconnaissance imagery and procurement information, discovered the sites first. Hibbs disclosed that in mid-2002, some of the information was released to the IAEA where officials examined the facilities using commercial imagery. Tenet would later claim that it was "flat wrong" to assume that the CIA was "taken by surprise." In May 2005, *Newsweek* cited "current and former senior U.S. national-security officials" to the effect that "all the major revelations MEK publicly claims ... were reported in classified form—and from other sources—to U.S. policymakers before MEK made them public." Finally, Jeffrey Lewis, who operated the *Arms Control Wonk* blog, asserted that the CIA knew about Natanz because it penetrated the Tanner family business. Unwilling to compromise the Tanner operation, which allegedly also sold defective parts to Iran, the Agency kept quiet. 54,55

Whatever the provenance of the Natanz and Arak information was, the disclosure was particularly vexing for ElBaradei whose past-ringing endorsements of Iran made the IAEA look misinformed at best and protective of the regime at worst. ElBaradei, preoccupied with the crisis in Iraq and North Korea, did little beyond sounding out the IAEO chief Aghazadeh. The latter, sticking to the Rouhani script, denied any illicit activity. ElBaradei hoped to postpone dealing with Iran, but in early December the IAEA was notified that David Albright from ISIS obtained satellite imagery of the sites and was preparing to publish it. ElBaradei tried to dissuade Albright from seeking publicity, but, on December 12, Albright, and his colleague Corey Hinderstein unveiled the material on CNN. Pushed to act, ElBaradei planned to travel to Iran in October, but his visit was rescheduled to December and then postponed again to February 2003.⁵⁶

If Ariel Sharon hoped that the new information would refocus the administration on the threat of Iran, he was bound to be disappointed. Scott Ritter, no friend of Israel, suggested that the Mossad, which had "exceptionally good" relations with some IAEA inspectors, had known since mid-1990s that Iraq was not a danger. Yaacov Amidror, who replaced Amos Gilad as head of the Research Division in Aman, was convinced that invading Iraq was a bad idea because it would tilt the balance of power toward Iran. Zeevi-Farkash disclosed his efforts to sway the administration only to be rebuffed. He told an official in charge of Iran and Iraq on the National Security Council "flat out" that the invasion would not work and that "democratization in the Middle East is very dangerous." Recalling the meeting that took place at the end of 2002, he wrote: "I did not hide my view that if they want to attack after Afghanistan it should be Iran, not Iraq." ⁵⁷

Much as the Israelis might have wanted the United States to act against the regime, they stood no chance, not least because the Bush administration failed to articulate a consensus on Iran. Early in 2001, the president ordered a National Security Presidential Directive (NSPD) on Iran which immediately ran into disagreements among the relevant departments. Donald Rumsfeld, Wolfowitz, Douglas Feith, and the then deputy national security adviser Steven Hadley allegedly explored plans for regime change in Iran. They authorized several meetings between the defense officials and Iranian opposition groups. Michael Ledeen, a prominent neoconservative author and activist, arranged for Lawrence Franklin who worked for Feith to meet with Manucher Ghorbanifar in Rome in early 2002. Ghorbanifar, and arm dealer and key player in the Iran-Contra scandal, urged the Americans to launch a twenty-five-million-dollar project to support the Iranian opposition. When a "senior intelligence official" informed Tenet about the meeting, he admitted to being "furious." Tenet threatened to report the consultation as a crime because the CIA had issued a "burn notice" against Ghorbanifar, making it illegal for officials to meet the disgraced arms dealer.58

Undeterred, Ledeen, in collaboration with Morris Amitay, a former executive director of AIPAC, founded the Coalition for Democracy in Iran (CDI) in early 2002. The Jewish *Forward* reported that the CDI was part of a lineup of "budding conservative hawks, Jewish organizations and Iranian monarchists" which pressed the White House for regime change in Iran. According to sources contacted by *Forward*, Rubin was working on the regime change project. Rubin, who was previously a researcher in WINEP, was an advocate of regime change in Iraq.⁵⁹

Colin Powell, whose dislike of the neoconservatives had grown over time, strongly opposed such hard-liner techniques. With the NSPD still unfinished, on June 26, 2003, Franklin was caught relating information on the draft copy of the NSPD and other sensitive intelligence to Naor

Gilon, the minister-counselor in the Israeli embassy in Washington, and two AIPAC officials—Steven J. Rosen, and Keith Weisman. The Pentagon analyst, who started passing information in August 2002, explained that he had been frustrated with the administration's lack of resolve over Iran and hoped to stir Bush's National Security Council toward a harder line. Franklin was tried on espionage charges and sentenced to 16 years in prison, which was later commuted to 10 months of house arrest and 100 hours of community service.⁶⁰

Operation Iraqi Freedom in March 2003 rattled the regime. Tim Guldimann, the Swiss ambassador to Tehran and Sadegh Kharrazi, the Iranian ambassador to Paris, drafted a short memorandum suggesting a renewal of relations between Washington and Tehran. Subsequently dubbed the "grand bargain," the document stated that Tehran would address Washington's concerns about enrichment and terrorism in return for a lifting of sanctions, cracking down on MEK, and recognizing Iran's legitimate security interest and sovereign right to peaceful nuclear development. Guldimann hand-delivered the letter to the State Department in early May 2003 and, in a parallel move, Trita Parsi, the head of NIAC, alerted Karl Rove, Bush's top aide. The administration rejected the memorandum because it did not believe it represented the regime. John Bolton went as far as to urge Powell to ask the Swiss government to recall Guldimann for "freelancing." The incident was kept secret and Guldimann retired soon after.⁶¹

With the invasion of Iraq pending, the Israelis concentered on bolstering the Iran dossier. In February 2003, the NCRI organized another press conference featuring Soona Samsami and Jafarzadeh. The pair discussed several nuclear-related sites: mining in Saghand, heavy water in Arak, and enrichment in Natanz and, of course, the Kalaye Electric Company. In a July 9, 2003, conference, the group revealed the existence of a site in the Kolahdouz complex which was affiliated with the Defense Industry Organization. The NCRI representatives argued that the site housed a uranium enrichment experiment which replicated the work done in Natanz. The Israelis who had good relations with the deputy general director for Safeguards Pierre Goldschmidt and the chief of operations Division B Olli Heinonen, in charge of Iran, conveyed additional information.

Catching up with the NCRI charges, ElBaradei, accompanied by Goldschmidt and the Heinonen, finally made it to Iran in the same month. IAEO representatives took the visitors to Natanz where they were shown the Pilot Fuel Enrichment Plant (PFEP) fitted out with a 160-centrifuge cascade ready to go on line by June 2003. The Iranians told the delegation that an additional 1,000 centrifuges would become operational by the end of the year. The huge Fuel Enrichment Plant (FEP) was expected to hold 50,000 centrifuges; the Iranians explained that they would start installing

the centrifuges in early 2005, after a careful testing at the PFEP. The IAEA officials were "shocked to see that the centrifuges ... appeared to be of European design ... looking suspiciously like the centrifuges produced by URENCO in the 1970s." After ElBaradei returned to Vienna to deal with the Iraqi crisis, Goldschmid and Heinonen toured several additional suspected sites. On February 26 Safeguards send a letter to the Iranian seeking clarification on several issues.⁶³

In his memoir published in 2011, ElBaradei expressed dismay about the large-scale deception involved in the Natanz facility. He called the enormous underground hall in Natanz designed for 50,000 centrifuges "stunning" and indicative of the "scale of Iran's nuclear ambition." The Agency chief added that the deception was "disturbing" because it had been endorsed and carried out at the highest levels of the Iranian government. At the time, however, the Agency's chief was slow to condemn the regime and pleaded for more time to fashion a solution. He wanted Iran to sign the Additional Protocol, an expended regime of inspections that would have made it easier to access suspect sites. ElBaradei felt that the new protocol would spare Iran from sanctions which he strongly opposed. As he told Powell and Richard Armitage, deputy secretary of state, "American policy on Iran—with its heavy reliance on sanctions and boycott to prevent weapon development was not working."

By forcing ElBaradei to deal with Iran, the NCRI, also hampered his ambitious plan to change the discourse between nuclear "haves" and "have nots," mentioned in chapter 1. As he saw it, from Hiroshima onward, "the possession of nuclear weapons by a limited few had served as an irritant and an incentive for competition to those who had none." The IAEA chief was frustrated that the Western "haves" refused to acknowledge this fact. ElBaradei also resented the pressure on Iran and other "have nots" to give up what he considered to be their sovereign rights to a peaceful nuclear program. To even the playing field, ElBaradei adopted a rather expansive view of what constituted peaceful nuclear development. As Iran became a symbol of this struggle, the BOG meetings had increasingly turned into a battleground of between the Americans and the IAEA.

Unsurprisingly, Bolton seized on the NCRI disclosure to focus on Iran's alleged illicit program and settle scores with ElBaradei. In an interview with CNBS on February 24, 2003, Bolton declared that Iran was seeking technological assistance from North Korea and China to enhance its weapons of mass destruction programs. Others took the same line: On March 10, "diplomatic sources" revealed that the uranium enrichment facility near Natanz was "much further along than previously assumed." They claim that the plant is "extremely advanced" where "hundreds" of gas centrifuges are assembled and ready to enrich uranium. The plant allegedly also contains

"the parts for a thousand others ready to be assembled." On April 28, 2003, Assistant Secretary for Non-Proliferation John Wolf accused Iran of cheating on its obligation under the NPT. According to Wolf, Iran had a clandestine program to acquire nuclear know-how and technology as part of an illicit weapons effort. His tone was harsh: "Despite saying it wants nuclear energy only to generate electricity, Iran is going down the same path of denial and deception that handicapped international inspections in North Korea and Iraq." 66

The discovery of the URENCO-type centrifuges created something of an international scandal which kept the focus on Iran. For Russia, long suspected of helping Iran to proliferate, the find was a diplomatic boon. The Russians accused URENCO and the Europeans of helping Iran, prompting a stern rebuke from the company. On March 28, 2003, URENCO denied the charges and demanded the allegations "be immediately withdrawn." The EU was also quick to deny any culpability. But Moscow, which endured the American pressure and international opprobrium for more than a decade, felt vindicated. Echoing the leadership, the Russian media were eager to expose what they descried as Western hypocrisy, double standards, and duplicity.⁶⁷

For Pakistan, the Natanz revelation was a public relations disaster. In 1983 a Dutch court sentenced Abdul Qadeer Khan in absentia for steeling the blue-prints for the centrifuges. Though Khan denied the charges it was common knowledge that he used the design to build the Pakistani bomb. The Pakistani government denied providing help to Tehran, a claim that State Department had chosen to support. On March 12, the department's spokesperson, Richard Boucher, stated: "We do believe that Pakistan takes this (nuclear) responsibility seriously." ⁶⁸

Behind the scenes, however, the CIA was closing on the Khan "nuclear bazar." While offering them substantial financial payoff, the Agency intensified the pressure on the Tinners. Between June 16 and 25, 2003, a CIA agent and an expert from Oak Ridge gained access to the computers of Marco Tinner, located in a tiny Swiss village, some 10 miles from Vaduz, the capital of Lichtenstein, and his private residence in the nearby resort of Janine. They downloaded the content of the computers, including a partial design of a sophisticated warhead among others. When the content was examined in Langley, it alarmed the nonproliferation division, renamed Weapons, Intelligence, Nonproliferation, and Arms Controls (WINPAC) in 2002. Subsequent revelations, including a Swiss a court ruling, indicated that the Tinners helped the CIA in several ways. For instance, the family allegedly sold the Iranians pressure vacuum pumps purchased from the German firm Pfeiffer Vacuum Company and "doctored" in the National Laboratory in New Mexico. The faulty pumps apparently destroyed a centrifuge cascade in Iran.69

From the perspective of Washington, there was enough evidence to make the case for Iran's noncompliance with the NPT. The IAEA's inspectors made several additional trips to Iran, concentrating on the PFEP in Natanz and the Kalaye facility. They also probed the Jabr Ibn Hayan Laboratory (JHL) located in the Tehran Nuclear Research Center. The facility was said to store uranium imported from China: 1,000 kg of uranium hexafluoride, 400 kg of uranium tetrafluoride and 400 kg of uranium oxide (yellowcake). The Iranians did not declare the material as required, but denied that it was used in enrichment experiments. However, when the inspectors weighted the canisters, they found that 1.9 kg of uranium hexafluoride was missing from the smaller canister. Though the Iranians explained that the missing material leaked out, Goldschmidt and Heinonen were not convinced. They suspected that the Iranians used the gas to test a centrifuge despite the official declaration of the IAEO that only inert gas was used. The Iranians also explained that most of the tetrachloride shipped from China was used up in 113 experiments that took place between 1995 and 2000 which were not declared.⁷⁰

Coming on top of the well-publicized obfuscation in Kalaye Electric, the new round of inspections persuaded Pierre Goldschmidt and Ollie Heinonen that Iran was noncompliant. Bolton believed the there was enough evidence to submit the Iran dossier to the Security Council. Kenneth Brill, the US representative in Vienna, was instructed to pressure the BOG, but a Preparatory Conference for the 2005 Review Conference of the NPT held in Geneva from April 28 to May 9, 2003, made clear that ElBaradei opposed submitting the Iran dossier to the Security Council.

After NCRI disclosed on July 9, 2003, that the Revolutionary Guards operated a nuclear center in the Kolahdouz complex, there was hope in Washington and Vienna that ElBaradei would send the Iranian file to the Security Council. Much to his disappointment, on August 26, 2003, ElBaradei sent another positive report to the BOG, prompting the Americans to characterize it as a "whitewash." Bolton urged to pressure the Europeans to act more forcefully in the BOG meetings, but the White House, desperate to secure the EU's backing for its Provisional Government in Iraq, was hardly in a position to strain its relations with its allies.⁷¹

Bolton's foray into the politics of the IAEA was something of a surprise for the Vienna-based diplomats used to a more genteel style of deliberations. But the hard-charging undersecretary of state was convinced that ElBaradei was colluding with Iran and, worse, had the backing of the Europeans on the board. Interestingly, ElBaradei would subsequently admit to his doubts about the regime's truthfulness, writing that Khatami had once told: "You shouldn't worry at all about our program. We only used inert gas in running our centrifuge cascade. The detail in the statement struck me as odd. President Khatami, a cleric by training, had just referred to a means of cold testing

a centrifuge without using nuclear material." He found it odd that Khatami would "know about testing with inert gas." ElBaradei was particularly taken by Rafsanjani, describing him as easily the "savviest politician of the group." ElBaradei quoted Rafsanjani telling him "passionately: 'I have seen so many of our people killed with chemical weapons during the Iran-Iraq War. I cannot be the one advocating dialogue among civilizations and at the same time developing nuclear weapons." Such post factum musing about Rafsanjani's deception might have been true, but it was equally possible that the IAEA chief engaged in a bit of deception of his own to cover up his reluctance to refer Iran. It was public knowledge that the ElBaradei believed that the United States was seeking a referral to justify a preemptive bombing of Iran or even a land invasion patterned on Iraq.⁷²

To pressure the nuclear watchdog, the NCRI released more damaging information. In May 2003, the MEK affiliate pointed out a "large undeclared site" near the village of Lashkar Abad. On July 8, 2003, he named the military facility in Kolahdouz as the site of a highly secret weaponization program. The Israeli intelligence provided the same information to the IAEA, but because of the standoff at Kalaye, the inspection of both sites was postponed until October. As it turned out, Lashkar Abad housed a pilot facility for experimenting with lasers for uranium enrichment. Conducted between October 2002 and May 2003, the tests used 50 kg of natural uranium metal that was enriched to 3 percent. Anticipating problems, the Iranians dissembled, and the material was transferred to a storage facility in Karaj. 73

The inspection in Kolahdouz enraged the regime. On October 7, Hassan Rouhani who coordinated the response to the IAEA, complained about what he described as American "abuse" of the international agency and a perversion of international law. But on the same day, Jafarzadeh held another press conference in Washington to provide very detailed information on the secret centrifuge test facility outside Tehran. He added that all the information had clearly indicated "an extensive and clandestine program pursued by the clerical regime to acquire nuclear weapons." Jafarzadeh took the opportunity to accuse Iran of using denial, deception, and delaying techniques to confound the IAEA. Coming some three weeks before the October 31 deadline for a BOG report, it spurred another round of inspections. The Isfahan facility and sites around Tehran were tested again, raising other red flags.⁷⁴

On November 10, 2003, ElBaradei released his closely anticipated report to the BOG. He noted that "in the past Iran many aspects of its nuclear activity" and "Iran's policy of concealment continued until last month, with cooperation being limited and reactive, and information being slow in coming, changing and contradictory." Still, "to date there is no evidence that the previously undeclared materials and activities … were related to a nuclear weapons program."⁷⁵

The report, which fell well short of a referral to the Security Council, was deeply disappointing to the United States. ElBaradei explained that at the core of the dispute with Washington was a different interpretation of achievable evidence. He would later admit to realizing "early on that we are dealing with people who are willing to deceive to achieve their goal and that we should not accept any attestation, without physical verification." However, without physical verification which was denied to the inspectors, he could not declare Iran as noncompliant. But, to the American "the fact that Iran lied, was proof."

To Bolton, ElBaradei's reasoning was a piece of casuistry that defeated the very purpose of the Agency. In his characteristically blunt fashion, Bolton dismissed it out of hand, stating "it was impossible to believe." As he saw it, the report supported the American position that Iran engaged in a "massive and covert effort" to acquire nuclear weapons. In a tense BOG meeting, Brill read a statement authorized by Bolton: "The institution charged by the international community with scrutinizing nuclear proliferation risks is dismissing important facts that have been disclosed by its own investigation." It would take time, the statement said, "to overcome the damage caused to the Agency's credibility." ElBaradei responded by accusing the United States of misrepresenting the legal meaning of evidence and reminded the audience of the cost of rushing to conclusions in the case of Iraq. The IAEA chief recalled that a "hushed" reaction had followed the exchange. After leaving the conference room in protest, some developing country members congratulated him for standing up to the "American bully."

Bolton's anger notwithstanding, Washington could do little to pressure ElBaradei and the EU-3 that backed him. Having found no WMD in Iraq, a huge blow to American international standing, Washington needed the continuous goodwill of its allies while coping with the increasingly chaotic and violent situation in Iraq. The irony of America going to war to prevent alleged proliferation in Iraq only to have its options undercut in Iran did not escape observers. Some, like the former inspector Scott Ritter, were positively gleeful when discussing this turn of events. Peter W. Galbraith, a former diplomat and political adviser, spoke for many when he stated that "Iran is the winner of the war that George W. Bush lost." In his view, the war was "a strategic gift to Iran" and "that country's biggest gain in four centuries."

In the highly dynamic world of nuclear intelligence and espionage, however, dramatic changes could lead to sudden reversals. The CIA, which relocated Urs Tinner to a factory that Khan had established in Malaysia under the supervision of Buhary Seyed Abu Tahir, was able to obtain the shipping manifesto of centrifuges and other components delivered to Colonel Muammar Gaddafi. In October, the ship, according to BBC China, was diverted to

a port in Italy and the items were removed. Soon after, the Libyan strongman announced a voluntary end to his program.⁷⁹

The sensational discovery of the "Khan bazar" recalibrated the balance of power between Washington and ElBaradei. The IAEA had no inkling of Gaddafi's program, making it clear that the United States, seen by many in Vienna as the "American bully," was the most effective overseer of nonproliferation. More consequential, the Pakistanis, who had long resisted questions about Khan, were forced to launch an inquiry on Libya and Iran. The authorities apprehend several individuals and, on February 24, 2004, forced Khan to admit to trafficking on national television. In his twenty-four pages "confessional report," Khan detailed his detailed his trade with Iran, among others.⁸⁰

The fallout from the affair was extensive, prompting a renewed pressure on the IAEA to exercise more vigilance in Safeguards inspections. ElBaradei wrote that the exposure of Khan's network was the third in a series of "profound changes" in the nuclear status quo, a process that started, in his opinion, with the North Korean proliferation in the 1990s and the 9/11 terror. The still reluctant Agency chief was forced to devote urgent attention to Iran. Ollie Heinonen was put in charge of tracking down leads in the supply chain of Khan. The material explained the origins of the P1 and P2 centrifuges and raised the possibility that the Iranians obtained the blueprint of the warhead stored on Marco Tinner computer.⁸¹

Under increasing pressure, ElBaradei was compelled to respond to several issues that he had felt free to ignore before. One was Lavizian-Shian, a site first disclosed by NCRI at a press conference in May 2003. As noted above, there was a biological research facility on the site that operated since 1989, but Jafarzadeh insisted that a wide array of enrichment and weapon experiments were performed there. Intercepts of conversations between Iran and Pakistan obtained by the CIA and the Mossad, though coded and vague, seemed to refer to weaponization experiments carried out in Lavizian-Shian and other sites. Since the facility was not reported as nuclear, the IAEA refused to investigate. By the time the Agency accessed the complex in 2004, however, the facility was gone, and the site received an extensive cleanup including the removal of top soil. The IAEO claimed that the Tehran municipality forced it to return the site on which a public park was built. But ISIS, which provided satellite imagery of the site to ABC World News on June 16, 2004, claimed that the activities there were suspicious.82 Iran fiercely rejected the charges that it conducted any weapon trials either in Lavizian-Shian or anywhere else. But on at least one occasion, inspectors found a high-speed camera of the kind used in high explosive tests involved in fabricating nuclear weapons.83

The additional information which Iran was forced to provide in its NPT-mandated disclosure helped to answer a puzzle about the IR-40 heavy water

reactor in Arak scheduled for construction in 2004. ElBaradei noted that the drawings submitted by the IAEO did not include plans for shielded nuclear radiation containment chambers, referred to as hot cells. As a rule, the chambers, equipped with outside manipulators, are used to inspect spent rod fuels and other gamma emitters such as medical isotopes. Hot cells raise proliferation concerns because the chambers can be used to carry out the chemical processes necessary to extract plutonium from spent fuel roads. After inspectors found evidence of Iranian efforts to procure lead windows and manipulators for the chambers, more questions were raised about their real goal of the reactor.⁸⁴

Using their new-founded leverage, the Americans could pressure ElBaradei to exercise more due diligence in preparing a report for a board meeting in June 2004. On April 4, ElBaradei, Goldschmidt, and Heinonen traveled to Tehran to meet with Hassan Rouhani and other top nuclear officials. Their delegation urged the Iranians to settle questions on the Agency's list and provide access to the disputed sites, including military bases. As in the past, however, the Iranians were not fully forthcoming, hoping that partial compliance, a technique which Rouhani had perfected, would spare them from censure by BOG. This proved to be a miscalculation since the Khan affair helped Washington to mobilize the EU-3 in pressing the BOG for a more vigorous investigation.

Parchin turned into a new cause of disagreement between Bolton and ElBaradei. Israeli intelligence informed the IAEA about nuclear test in the facility in June 2004, but the Iranians blocked an inspection. By his own admission, ElBaradei was not inclined to press the regime since Parchin was not a declared nuclear facility and thus, in his view, outside the purview of the Agency. Bolton considered such an argument specious. In an interview to BBC Two in August 2004, Bolton referred to the IAEA as "a wonderful but obscure agency in Vienna" and urged to refer Iran to the Security Council. In private, he was less circumspect, questioning ElBaradei's willingness to crack down on Iran. As he would state in his memoir, ElBaradei "made excuses for Iran the entire time I was in the Bush administration. He was constantly hunting for 'moderates' in Iran's leadership who did not want to purse nuclear weapons, a nonexistent group." Bolton was especially upset with ElBaradei's alleged habit of fudging the reports of the Safeguard inspectors, writing: "He was more interested in cutting a deal than in faithfully reporting what the IAEA inspectors telling him."85

By 2004, the CIA had more evidence to support the contention that Iran had engaged in an illicit project. In addition to the Tinner family's computers and the intercepts of conversations noted above, potentially critical intelligence surfaced on a laptop which an alleged walk-in delivered to the American embassy in Ankara in mid-2004. The laptop, whose origin was

never clearly explained, contained some 1,000 pages of correspondence and drawings documenting research and development of uranium enrichment, weaponizations, and ballistics. A small engineering firm Kimeya Maadon, an apparent front which the Revolutionary Guards established in 2001, provided many of the drawings. One of them featured a set of technical plans for a small uranium conversion facility. The PMD-related drawing of a 400-m tunnel, equipped with remote-controlled sensors to measure pressure and heat. American experts suggested that the shaft was designed for an underground atomic test with a separate drawing envisioning a location for a test control team at a safe 10 km distance from the tunnel.

A set of plans showed an apparent effort to fabricate an implosion detonation system for a nuclear weapon. Known as the multipoint initiation system, the drawing featured a hemispheric aluminum devise with channels terminating with holes for the explosive pellets. Equally telling were 18 modeling studies to retrofit the nose cone of the Shahab-3 missile in ways that could accommodate a nuclear device. A notional nuclear device was 0.6 m in diameter with a mass of 200 kg designed to explode 300 m beyond the target, a height ideal for a nuclear device. Scientists in the Sandia National Laboratory in New Mexico who studied the case concluded that these were indeed attempt to modify the nose cone. But they also determined that none of them would have been successful if mounted on the Shahab-3. Code-named Project 111, it bore the name of Mohsen Fakhrizadeh, known to Israeli and American intelligence as the director of the early Project 110 of the same nature, which was mentioned in the preceding chapter.⁸⁶

With the fresh evidence of Parchin and the unresolved questions over the origin of the HEU and LEU found in Natanz, Bolton was reasonably hopeful that the September BOG meeting would send the Iranian dossier to the Security Council. To help their case, in July, the Americans secretly briefed the IAEA and some BOG members about the content of the laptop. The response in Vienna was mild; Pierre Goldschmidt and Ollie Heinonen from the Safeguards were inclined to accept the evidence, but Mohammed ElBaradei and EXPO personnel were not impressed. In fact, the provenance and the veracity of the laptop information would result into an acromion debate, with some accusing Israel and the United States of fabricating all or most of the content.⁸⁷

Still, the Americans felt that with more evidence, the BOG would eventually move on to censure Iran. Prior to the September meeting, ISIS released satellite photos of the Parchin facility on ABC accompanied by Albright's commentary on possible nuclear-related experiments. The following day, on September 14, 2004, the Associated Press carried an article quoting an unnamed "senior member of the U.S. delegation" who called it a "serious omission" that ElBaradei had not mentioned Parchin in the report to BOG.

ElBaradei registered his outrage about "American manipulation" to accuse him of pro-Iran bias. He added that it "was nonsense ... the Agency had been reviewing data on Parchin for some time and had discussed with Iran our interest in visiting this and other military sites. We knew that Parchin was a military production facility where Iran manufactured and tested chemical explosives. We would continue to probe Iran about the site, but at this stage, we had no evidence whatsoever of nuclear-related activity there."

ElBaradei's performance at the September meeting was masterful. He insisted that the Iranians were taking steps to comply with the NPT and it was only a matter of time before a binding agreement, a reference to the Paris Accord, would be approved by the Majlis. After the Iranians lobbied members from developing countries, the BOG delayed referral to the Security Council once more. Still, the board condemned Iran for its "lack of full, timely and proactive cooperation" and urged better cooperation in the future. The resolution added that "Iran's cooperation has not been as full, timely and proactive as it should have been." EU board members were particularly concerned about the failure to explain the P2 centrifuges and the delays in taking environmental samples.⁸⁹

The much-relieved ElBaradei allowed "that there was some basis for this criticism," but he still strongly felt that sending the dossier to the Security Council "would not do any good. Iran could withdraw from the NPT, and we would then have another North Korea on our hands." Still, he considered the meeting an affirmation of his diplomatic approach, a fact that he took great pride in. Without mentioning names, he wrote that "confrontational rhetoric and ideological games ... might have been their business but was not mine. And I would not stand idly by while extremists planted the seeds for another devastating war in the Middle East."

Ironically, in his memoir, the IAEA chief acknowledged that Iranians were practically sabotaging his diplomacy. At one point ElBaradei confessed, "I realized early on that we were dealing with people who were willing to deceive to achieve their goal." But fearing that such tactics would give the Americans an upper hand, he told his Iranian interlocutors that "he was sick and tired of their procrastination and delays." He warned them that "they were losing support among some Member States" on the board. Likewise, ElBaradei confessed to being puzzled about what he considered to be Iran's self-defeating behavior. Having spent a few days in Tehran, he came to realize that the leadership "oversold" the nuclear project to the public, turning it into a symbol of national pride and making a compromise difficult. ElBaradei also felt that the regime overplayed its hand about the Americans mired in the war in Iraq. He recalled that Rouhani had told him once that Tehran "would make the American situation in Iraq even more difficult."

Whatever the reason for the Iranian behavior, it certainly did not help the nuclear chief to persuade Washington about the soundness of his approach. It was hard to hide the fact that no matter what the IAEA decided, the Iranians were disputing the definitions, violating the conditions, delaying inspections, and otherwise making a mockery of the process. While ElBaradei lamented this self-destructive posture, Bolton understood that it helped the administration in its fight with the IAEA. As he put it: "Iran came through for us" on many occasions. 92 But the Bush administration also knew that censuring Iran would need a buy-in from EU-3, Russia, and China aboard. None of them were anxious to support the Americans. To the contrary, mindful of their countries' profitable trade relations with Tehran, the EU-3 ministers resisted American pressure. Russia, which, as noted, had emerged as a major trading partner of Iran, including important nuclear technology, was even more resistant. Though still not fully recognized in Washington, President Putin saw Iran not just as a source of profitable business but a ploy to bolster his increasingly independent foreign policy.93

Engaged in a close race for the White House, the administration was in no position to deal with Iran. Spencer Abraham, the DOE secretary, allegedly ordered the National Laborites to suspend all work on analyzing the Bushehr facility. An unclassified briefing produced by the Z-Division at the Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory noted that because of Bushehr's mid German and Russian design, extracting and separating its plutonium would not be cost efficient. As one source put it, "the bother to worth ratio" was not promising. With Bushehr and the Russians largely out of the equation, after a narrow victory in November 2004, the White House turned again to Iran's indigenous production sites. ⁹⁴

By early spring 2005 hard-liners in the administration were implying that taking out the nuclear sites, either by Israel or the United States, may be inevitable. Vice President Cheney went as far as to imply that the fast pace of the Iranian advances was raising the alarm bells. But other reports seemed to contradict Cheney's conclusions. For instance, in April 2004, Gordon Oehler, the former CIA nonproliferation chief who headed a presidential commission on weapons of mass destruction, found that American intelligence knew "disturbingly little" about Iran, and other nuclear rogues. The CIA did not respond to Oehler, but the ongoing disputes had become politicized to the point of affecting the administration itself.95

Cheney's comments provoked some in the military and intelligence circles to go public with their misgivings. In not-so-subtle terms, these mostly retired officials blamed Jewish neoconservatives such as Paul Wolfowitz and Douglas Feith for promoting a war with Iraq in the interest of Israel. Calling them "chicken hawks," a reference to their lack of military background, they warned that these and other neoconservatives would lead America into a new

war and more casualties. Ambassador Joseph Wilson, who found the report that Saddam Hussein bought yellowcake from Niger not credible, was even blunter. He described the Jewish neoconservatives as a "small pack of zealots whose dedication [to pro-Israel policy] has spanned decades." Wilson added that "never in the history of our democracy has there been such an influential center of power" capable of skewing "decision making practices."

The failure to find WMD in Iraq served to empower those who prior to the invasion had strongly objected to the notion that Iraq had WMD. One former CIA agent claimed in a subsequent law suit that he had been fired because his reports contradicted the Agency's stand on the Iraq weapons and the Iranian nuclear program. Several State Department officials like Thomas Fingar, the head of the Bureau of Research and Intelligence, and Vonn R. Van Diepen, who worked directly for Bolton, were part of this group. They implied that Bolton should also be held responsible for the Iraqi debacle. Others alleged that Bolton blocked intelligence destined for Condoleezza Rice and Colin Powell, and otherwise manipulated information.⁹⁷

Albeit more diffusely, the Iraq backlash informed the production of the 2005 NIE on Iran. Overseen by David Gordon, acting chair of the National Intelligence Council, the report titled "Iran's Nuclear Program: At a Crossroad," was issued as a "memorandum to holder" of the 2001 NIE. Its author, Robert Walpole, the national intelligence officer for strategic and nuclear programs who incorporated input from the relevant parts of the intelligence community, found that "Iran currently is determined to develop nuclear weapons despite its international obligations and international pressure." Compared to 2001, the analysis was less deterministic; it used certain subtle qualifiers. The word "pursuing" replaced the word "determined" and Iran was described as "not immovable" on the nuclear issue. On the critical issue of weaponization, the NIE concluded that Iran was about 10 years away from manufacturing enough highly enriched uranium to make a nuclear weapon. Interesting, the document expressed doubt whether Iran would acquire the technology to fabricate the bomb, a possible reference to the opinion of some national lab experts who examined the laptop.98

Commentators were quick to notice the change of tone, adding that the "ten years away" doubled the previous estimate of five years, a staple of CIA estimate for more than a decade. Michael V. Hayden, the then deputy director of intelligence, explained that under the new rules, the NIE was drafted with a "higher tolerance for ambiguity," and less conclusiveness. Unfortunately, reflecting the progressive politicization, few took Hayden's expiation at face value. Some, like Shahram Chubin, a respected Iran expert, asserted that the figure "was tainted" to give the administration more time for regime change. Others argued that the "ten years" estimate was aimed at Bolton and others "alarmists" in the administration who were advocating an attack on Iran's

facilities. In this view, expanding the time span was a clever way of preventing hard-liners from ringing the alarm bell.⁹⁹

Ironically, extending the timeline to 10 years vindicated ElBaradei long held position that Iran was anywhere near weaponization. Unsurprisingly, it did not sit well with Bolton who concluded that the IAEA under ElBaradei was not likely to refer Iran to the Security Council. When the nuclear chief signaled his determination to run or a third term in 2015, Bolton lobbied the BOG members to vote against him. The effort backfired when it became known that the administration was bugging ElBaradei's phones and intercepting IAEA traffic. ElBaradei later claimed that "individuals" in the CIA leaked information about the phone monitoring. He also disclosed that "sources" in the State Department "who disliked the high-handed, insidious behavior of a few individuals" send him "copies of memos, briefings, and other information."

The identity of those who allegedly passed confidential material was never revealed, but the anti-Bolton forces found a very public venue to voice their grievances. In the spring of 2005, President Bush nominated Bolton to serve as US ambassador to the United Nations. The appointment proved highly controversial, not least because of his harsh attacks of the United Nations. In what was arguably his most memorable line, Bolton noted that "if the U.N. secretary building in New York lost 10 stories, it would not make a bit of difference." Also, the Senate was critical of his stand on Iran because it was at odds with the findings of the State Department. But it was Bolton's alleged bullying behavior toward subordinates, to which Fingar and his colleagues testified, that drew the most attention. Carl W. Ford Jr., a former assistant secretary of state for Intelligence and Research (INR), described him as a "kiss up, kick down sort of guy," a neologism denoting a person who was polite to superiors but abusive to subordinates. Unable to overcome the Democrats' objections, Bush was forced to use a recess appointment to send Bolton as an acting ambassador to the United Nations.101

ElBaradei, meanwhile had his own problems with staff which came into the open during a BOG meeting in March 2005. The nuclear chief delivered an upbeat assessment of the alleged progress that Iran made toward compliance with the NPT. He noted that Agency allowed access to several locals including the hotly contested Parchin site. However, when the director for Safeguards Pierre Goldschmid took the stage, he complained that Iran had failed to provide full information about the P1 and P2 centrifuges and blocked access to sites where alleged weapon experiments had been conducted. Goldschmid noted that the Iranians turned down a repeat request to sample Lavizian-Shian and limited access in Parchin to one section of the huge base. 102

Even so, ElBaradei was reelected unopposed to another term and soon after, in October 2005 he received the Nobel Prices for Peace on behalf of

the Agency. He described the prize as a "defining moment for the Agency" and was quick to suggest that this recognition should be translated into funding to make the Agency truly independent. ElBaradei felt that dependence on satellite imagery "selectively" passed on by "two or three member states" was detrimental to the safeguard work. Even worse, a "single laboratory of the US Air Force" performed the most sensitive types of fission track particle analysis. He stopped short of accusing the United States or other countries of falsifying results, but his lack of trust was palpable. Personally, he felt that the prize made him "more immune against accessions of being biased or soft," a veiled reference to charges from Washington. ¹⁰³

Yet not even ElBaradei's Nobel Prize prestige could withstand the dramatic change in Iranian nuclear policy ushered by Mahmoud Ahmadinejad who took office in August 2005.

NOTES

- 1. Farideh Farhi, "To Have or Not to Have? Iran's Domestic Debate on Nuclear Options," in *Iran's Nuclear Weapons Options: Issues and Analysis*, ed. Kemp (Washington, DC: Nixon Center, 2001), 35–54.
- 2. Mehrnews, "Ayatollah Mohammed Taqi Meshbah Yazdi: Goftegoye Tamadonha Poshtvaneye Manteghi Nadarad, [Ayatollah Mohammed Taqi Meshbah Yazdi: Dialogue of Civilizations Has No Rational Credit]," *Mehr News Agency*, November 26, 1999, http://old.mehrnews.com/fa/NewsDetail.aspx?NewsId=593880; David Patrikarakos, *Nuclear Iran: The Birth of an Atomic State* (London: IB Tauris, 2012).
- 3. Interfax, "Russian Official: First Unit of Iran's Bushehr Power Plant Nearly Complete," Interfax (Moscow), June 27, 2001; TASS, "Russia Prepares Feasibility Study For New Reactors At Iranian Nuclear Plant," ITAR-TASS (Moscow), September 4, 2001; Al-Zaman, "The First Support that Khatami Has Received for a Second Term—Russia Establishes a Second Nuclear Reactor in Iran," Al-Zaman (Cairo), January 18, 2001; RASS, "Russia To Deliver Nuclear Reactor to Iran in November," ITAR-TASS (Moscow), October 2, 2001; IE, "Russia Ships Reactor to Bushehr, Will Train Iranian Nuclear Physicists," Iran Expert, November 30, 2001; MEN, "Russia Transfers equipment for Bushehr" Middle East Newsline, 4, 123, (April 2, 2002); Interfax, "Russia to Train 100 Iranian Engineers to Operate Bushehr-1 Nuclear Plant," Interfax (Moscow), May 28, 2002; AA, "Russia will Train 100 Iranian Engineer Working at the Bushehr Nuclear Power Plant," Asharq al Awsat (London), May 29, 2002; Ali Akbar Dareini, "Iran's Nuclear Plant Nears Completion," Associated Press, March 11, 2003; Reuters, "Russia Says Finished Building Iran Nuclear Plant," Reuters, October 14, 2004 and October 15, 2004; BBC, "Russian Ambassador Says Moscow Against Politicizing Iran's Nuclear Case," BBC, November 8, 2004.
- 4. Seliktar, *Navigating Iran*, 128–129; Lily Newman, "Inside Bin Laden's Files: GIFs, Memes, and Mr. Bean," *Wired*, November 1, 2017, https://www.wired.com/story/osama-bin-laden-cia-files-gifs-memes/; Vanguard, "CIA Releases Vast Bin

Laden Archive Seized in Compound," *Vanguard*, November 1, 2017, https://www.vanguardngr.com/2017/11/cia-releases-vast-bin-laden-archive-seized-compound/.

- 5. Ronen Bergman, *The Secret War with Iran: The 30-year Covert Struggle for Control of a Rogue State* (Oneworld Publications, 2009), 489.
- 6. Kaveh Ehsani and Chris Toensing, "Neo-Conservatives, Hardline Clerics and the Bomb," *Middle East Report*, 34, 233, (Winter, 2004): 10–15.
 - 7. David Patrikarakos, Nuclear Iran: The Birth of an Atomic State.
- 8. Laurent Fabius, "Inside the Iran Deal. A French Perspective," *Washington Quarterly*, 3, (2016): 12; Hassan Rouhani, *Amniat-e Meli va Diplomacy Hastei* [National Security and Nuclear Diplomacy] (Tehran: Markaz-e Tahqiqat-e Istiratizhik, 2012), 132.
 - 9. Seliktar, Navigating Iran.
- 10. ISNA, "Mojdeh-ye Raees-e Jomhor: Dastyabi be Fanavari Hastehee [President's Evangel: Obtaining Nuclear Technology]," *Iranian Sutdent's News Agency (ISNA)*, February 9, 2003; Rouhani, *Amniat-e Meli va Diplomacy Hastei*.
 - 11. Rouhani, Amniat-e Meli va Diplomacy Hastei.
- 12. Mohamed Elbaradei, *The Age of Deception: Nuclear Diplomacy in Treacherous Times* (New York: Metropolitan Books, 2011); Rouhani, *Amniat-e Meli va Diplomacy Hastei*.
- 13. Rouhani, Amniat-e Meli va Diplomacy Hastei; ElBaradei, The Age of Deception.
- 14. Seyed Hossein Mousavian, *The Iranian Nuclear Crisis: A Memoir* (Washington: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2012), 138.
- 15. IRNA, "Rouhani: Iran Has Been Forerunner in Signing Disarmament Treaties," *Islamic Republic News Agency*, October 21, 2003, www.irna.ir: IAEA Report, "Statement by the Iranian Government and Visiting EU Foreign Ministers," *International Atomic Energy Agency derived from Iran Ministry of Foreign Affairs*, October 21, 2003, http://www.iaea.org/newscenter/focus/iaeairan/statement_iran21102003. shtml; Seyed Hossein Mousavian, *The Iranian Nuclear Crisis: A Memoir* (Washington: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2012), 97–98.
- 16. IAEA, "Iran Signs Additional Protocol on Nuclear Safeguards," *International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, December 18, 2003, https://www.iaea.org/newscenter/news/iran-signs-additional-protocol-nuclear-safeguards.
- 17. IAEA Report, "ISIS Imagery Brief: Destruction at Iranian Site Raises New Questions About Iran's Nuclear Activities," *Institute for Science and International Security*, June 17, 2004, http://isis-online.org/isis-reports/detail/isis-imagery-brief-destruction-at-iranian-site-raises-new-questions-about-i/8; Con Coughlin, "Teheran Park 'Cleansed' of Traces from Nuclear Site," *The Daily Telegraph*, March 6, 2006, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/iran/1512242/Teheran-park-cleansed-of-traces-from-nuclear-site.html?mobile=basic.
- 18. Alireza Jafarzadeh, *The Iran Threat: President Ahmadinejad and the Coming Nuclear Crisis* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2007); Da Gunny, "Iran's Green Salt Project Was Initially Brought to Light by Reports of a Laptop Computer in the CIA's Possession," *Truth on Target*, August 26, 2010, http://truthontarget.blogspot.com/2010/08/irans-green-salt-project-was-initially.html.

- 19. Sonni Efron, "Bush Softens Stance on Iran," Los Angeles Times, March 12, 2005, http://articles.latimes.com/2005/mar/12/world/fg-usiran12/2; Armscontrol.org, "History of Official Proposals on the Iranian Nuclear Issue," Arms Control Association, January 2014, https://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/Iran_Nuclear_Proposals; Satyabrat Sinha, "The Paris Agreement and Iranian Nuclear Case," Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies (IPCS), January 4, 2005, www.ipcs.org/article/nuclear/the-parisagreement-and-iranian-nuclear-case-1606.html.
- 20. Seyed Hossein Mousavian, *The Iranian Nuclear Crisis: A Memoir* (Washington: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2012); Rouhani, *Amniat-e Meli va Diplomacy Hastei*.
 - 21. Seyed Hossein Mousavian, The Iranian Nuclear Crisis: A Memoir.
- 22. IAEA Report, "Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran," *International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, November 8, 2011.
- 23. "Iran Constructing the Heavy Water Reactor 40 MW Heavy Water Reactor at Arak Despite Calls Not to Do So by the European Union and the IAEA Board of Governors," *ISIS Report*, March 4, 2005 [please work on the reference, needs some rounding out.
- 24. Yossi Melman, "They Sold Them Defective Equipment," *Haaretz*, December 12, 2007 (Hebrew); Jeffrey Lewis, "Is The Laptop Of Death Bogus?" *Arms Control Wonk*, February 23, 2007, https://www.armscontrolwonk.com/archive/201409/is-the-laptop-of-death-bogus/.
- 25. Seyed Hossein Mousavian, *The Iranian Nuclear Crisis: A Memoir* (Washington: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2012), 105–107; Hamid Baeidinejad, "Syasate Hastehee Khatami [Khatami's Nuclear Policy]," *Foreign Policy Quarterly*, 19, 1, (2005): 193–217.
- 26. Quoted in Yoas Hendel, "Iran's Nukes and Israel's Dilemma," *Middle East Quarterly*, (Winter 2012): 31–38.
- 27. Nina Gilbert and Shane Rosenfeld, "Mossad Wants Budget Doubled," *Jerusalem Post*, January 4, 2005.
- 28. Ben Zohar and Mishal, *Mossad*, 18; Yaakov Katz and Yoaz Hendel, *Israel vs. Iran: The Shadow War* (Washington, DC: Potomac Books, 2012), 143; Gideon Levy, "The Clerk," *Haaretz*, September 17, 2001 (Hebrew).
- 29. Aharon Zeevi-Farkash and Dov Tamari, *And How Do We Know?* (Miskal 2011), 145.
- 30. Aluf Ben, "Sharon To Ask Putin to Stop 'Spillover' To Iran," *Haaretz* (Tel Aviv), September 2, 2001, in "Sharon To Raise With Putin Danger of Nuclear 'Spillover' From Russia To Iran," *FBIS Document* GMP20010902000100, September 2, 2001; Yoav Limor, "And the World Remains Silent," *Maariv* (*Tel Aviv*), August 24, 2001, in "Israeli Officials Voicing Growing Concern Over Iranian, Iraqi Nuclear Efforts," *FBIS Document* GMP20010824000132, August 24, 2001; "Iran's 'Nuclear Weapon," *Iran Expert*, September 13, 2001, www.iranexpert.com; *Hendel*, 299; Dan Raviv and Yossi Melman, *Spies Against Armageddon: Inside Israel's Secret Wars* (Levant Books, 2014), 23–31.
- 31. *Karpin*, 511; 34, Interview with Nahum Barnea and Shimon Shiffer, "Interview with Meir Dagan, *Ynet*, February 2, 2015, www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-4631634,00.html; Raviv and Melman, *Spies Against Armageddon*.

- 32. Ronen Bergman, *The Secret War with Iran: The 30-year Covert Struggle for Control of a Rogue State* (Oneworld Publications, 2009), 489.
 - 33. Ibid., 483; Zeev Schiff, Haaretz, October 21, 2002.
 - 34. Bergman, The Secret War with Iran, 489.
- 35. ElBaradei, *The Age of Deception*; IRNA, "Kharrazi ba Mohammed Al-Baradi va Wolfgang Hoffman dar Veian Molaghat Mikunad [Kharrazi Meets Mohammed Al-Baradi and Wolfgang Hoffman CTBT Chiefs in Vienna]," *Islamic Republic News Agency*, March 16, 1999; IRNA, "IAEA Spokesman: Iran's Nuclear Program Peaceful," *Islamic Republic News Agency*, March 23, 2000, www.irna.com; Bob Edwards, "Mohammed Al-Baradi on UN Sanctions Against Iraq, Nuclear Inspections in North Korea and Iran and Nuclear Energy For Electricity," *National Public Radio*, July 3, 2001; Financialtimes, "Iran Commentary Says Kofi Annan Exposed False US Allegations," *Financial Times*, March 14, 2002.
- 36. Gideon Frank, "The IAEA at the Crossroad. An Israeli Perspective," in *International Atomic Agency: Personal Reflections*, ed. Hans Blix (Vienna: International Atomic Energy Agency), 271–286; Raviv and Melman, *Spies Against Armageddon*, 37–38.
- 37. Aharon Zeevi-Farkash and Yaccov Amidror, and Yossi Kuperwasser, *The US National Intelligence Estimate on Iran and Its Aftermath: A Roundtable of Experts* (Jerusalem: Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs, 2008).
- 38. Conal Urquhart, "Israel Warns Iran on N-Weapons." *Guardian*, December 21, 2003; quoted in Seyed Hossein Mousavian, *The Iranian Nuclear Crisis: A Memoir* (Washington: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2012), 103–105; "Israel Has Nuclear Armed Submarines," www.Hayadan.org.il, October 15, 2003.
- 39. "An Opening on Iran," *The Washington Post*, May 11, 2001; Barbara Slavin, *Bitter Friends, Bosom Enemies: Iran and the U.S., and the Twisted Path to Confrontation* (New York: St. Martin's, 2007), 196.
 - 40. Donald Rumsfeld, Known and Unknown: A Memoir (Sentinel 2012), 419.
 - 41. Ibid.
- 42. Scott Ritter, "The Nuclear Expert Who Never Was," *Truthdig*, June 26, 2008, 136–137; Seliktar, *Navigating Iran*, 126; Bolton, e-edition, *Surrender Is Not an Option*; David Bosco, "The World According to Bolton," *Bulletin of Atomic Scientists*, 61, (July–August, 2005).
 - 43. Seliktar, Navigating Iran, 127.
 - 44. Ibid., 129.
- 45. George Gedda, "US Says Iran Making Headway on Nuclear Weapons Program," *Associated Press*, February 11, 2002.
 - 46. Ibid.
- 47. "Russia Interested in Closer Ties with Iran—Radio," *BBC Monitoring International Reports*, February 16, 2002.
- 48. "Rumsfeld Iran's Nuclear Ambitions 'unambiguous,'" *Deutsche Presse-Agentur* (Washington), May 24, 2002.
- 49. Scott Ritter, "The Nuclear Expert Who Never Was," *Truthdig*, June 26, 2008, xxiv; Janine Zacharia, "In Closed-Door Meeting, Israeli Expert Cautions US about Iran Weapons Threat," *Jerusalem Post*, July 24, 2002; Dov Waxman, Eitan Gilboa, and Efraim Inbar, eds. *U.S. Israel Relations in a New Era. Issues and Challenges after 9/11* (Routledge, 2008).

- 50. "Rafsanjani Says Mideast Nuclear Conflict Possible," *Agence France Presse*, December 14, 2001 in *Iran Expert*, www.iranexpert.com, March 14, 2002; "Iran's Rafsanjani Suggests Nuclear Attack on Israel," *World Tribune* (London), December 17, 2001.
 - 51. "Israel Feats Iran Will Use Nuclear Arm," Reuters, December 29, 2001.
- 52. IRNA, "Kharrazi ba Mohammed Al-Baradi va Wolfgang Hoffman dar Veian Molaghat Mikunad [Kharrazi Meets Mohammed Al-Baradi and Wolfgang Hoffman CTBT Chiefs in Vienna]"; IRNA, "IAEA Spokesman: Iran's Nuclear Program Peaceful"; Bob Edwards, "Mohammed Al-Baradi on UN Sanctions Against Iraq, Nuclear Inspections in North Korea and Iran and Nuclear Energy For Electricity," *Financial-times*, Iran Commentary Says Kofi Annan Exposed False US Allegations.
- 53. Scott Ritter, "The Nuclear Expert Who Never Was," *Truthdig*, June 26, 2008, xxiv; Janine Zacharia, "In Closed-Door Meeting, Israeli Expert Cautions US about Iran Weapons Threat"; Dov Waxman, Eitan Gilboa, and Efraim Inbar, eds. *U.S. Israel Relations in a New Era*.
 - 54. Ibid.
- 55. "Group: Iran's Nuke Program Growing," *The Associated Press*, August 15, 2002; *New York Times*, www.nytimes.com, August 15, 2002; Mark Hibbs, "U.S. Briefed Suppliers Group in October on Suspected Iranian Enrichment Plant," *Nuclear Fuel*, 27: 26, December 23, 2002; Jeffrey Lewis, "NCRI Did Not Discover Natanz," *Arms Control Wonk*, October 28, 2006; Michael Isikoff and Mark Hosenball, *Newsweek*, May 2005.
 - 56. Scott Ritter, "The Nuclear Expert Who Never Was," Truthdig, June 26, 2008.
- 57. Aharon Zeevi-Farkash and Dov Tamari, *And How Do We Know?* (Miskal, 2011), 127; Ritter, "The Nuclear Expert Who Never Was," 29.
- 58. George Tenet, At the Center of the Storm (HarperCollins, 2006), 2007, 421–424.
- 59. Jim Lobe, "Neo-cons Move Quickly on Iran," *Asia Times*, May 28, 2003; Marc Perelman, "New Front Sets Sights on Toppling Iran Regime," *Forward*, May 16, 2003
- 60. David Peaceman, *Bombing Iran, Osirak and Beyond*. (Self Help Press, 2007), loc 3178–3198; Jeffrey Lewis, "Anybody Got an Iran Policy," *Arms Control Wonk*, October 24, 2004.
- 61. Michael Rubin, "The Guldimann Memorandum," Weekly Standard, October 27, 2007.
- 62. Scott Ritter, "The Nuclear Expert Who Never Was," *Truthdig*, June 26, 2008, 57–60.
 - 63. Ibid., 57–58.
 - 64. ElBaradei, The Age of Deception, 81–82, 84.
 - 65. Ibid., 90.
- 66. MENewsline, "Iran Seeks WMD Help from China, N. Korea," *Middle East Newsline*, February 24, 2003 http://d103054.u45.atp.co.il/article-14809-IRAN-SEEKS-WMD-HELP-FROM-CHINA-N.aspx; Massimo Calabresi, "Iran's Nuclear Threat," *Time*, March 17, 2003; Reuters, "U.S. Accuses Iran of Cheating on Nuclear Arms Pact," *Reuters*, April 28, 2003, Available at http://web.payk.net/mailingLists/iran-news/html/2003/msg01192.html.

- 67. Nick Paton Walsh "Russia Adds to Iran Nuclear Row," *Guardian*, March 28, 2003.
- 68. "No Pakistan Support to Iran's N-plan: US," *Dawn*, March 12, 2003; Farhad Rezaei, "The American Response to Pakistani and Iranian Nuclear Proliferation: A Study in Paradox," *Asian Affairs*, 48, 1, (January 2017).
- 69. Frantz and Collins, *Fallout*, 35–35; Jeffrey Lewis, "Tinner Titbit," *Arms Control Wonk*, February 12, 2010; Jeffrey Lewis, "Pakistan Design in Switzerland," *Arms Control Wonk*, June 17, 2008; William J. Broad and David E. Sanger, "In Nuclear Net's Undoing, a Web of Shadowy Deals," *New York Times*, August 25, 2008.
- 70. Scott Ritter, "The Nuclear Expert Who Never Was," *Truthdig*, June 26, 2008, 62, 67.
- 71. Brian Knowlton, "Iranian Exiles Describe Newly Found Nuclear Site," *International Herald Tribune*, (July 9, 2003); IAEA Report, *Report by the Director General at August 26, 2003: Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement in the Islamic Republic of Iran, GOV/2003/63* (Washington, DC: International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), August 26, 2003).
- 72. ElBaradei, *The Age of Deception*; Scott Ritter, "The Nuclear Expert Who Never Was," *Truthdig*, June 26, 2008, 71.
 - 73. Ibid., 96.
- 74. "The Iranian Regime's Nuclear Weapons Program, Wisconsin Project on Nuclear Arms Control Risk Report," November 19, 2003, www.iranwatch.org/library/ncri-iranian-regimes-nuclear-weapons-program-11-19-03.
- 75. "IAEA Report by the Director General, Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement in the Islamic Republic of Iran, GOV/2003/75," November 10, 2003, https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/gov2003-75.pdf; Scott Ritter, "The Nuclear Expert Who Never Was," *Truthdig*, June 26, 2008, 100–101.
 - 76. ElBaradei, The Age of Deception, 81.
 - 77. Ibid., 88.
- 78. Peter W. Galbraith, *Unintended Consequences. How War in Iraq Strength-ened American Enemies* (New York: Simon & Schuster), 21–22.
- 79. Frantz and Collins, *Fallout*, 35–35; Jeffrey Lewis, "Did We Flip Tahir, Too," *Arms Control Work*, July 22, 2007.
- 80. Windrem Robert, "Pakistan's Nuclear Father, Master Spy: A Nationalist, Abdul Qadeer Khan Built an Atomic Bomb," *NBC News*, October 18, 2002, http://www.nbcnews.com/id/3340760/ns/world_news-south_and_central_asia/t/pakistans-nuclear-father-master-spy/ (Accessed April 2013); Corera, *Shopping for Bombs*; *The Washington Post*, "Iran's attempted deal with Pakistan," *The Washington Post*, March 14, 2010, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/graphic/2010/03/14/GR2010031400292.html.
 - 81. ElBaradei, The Age of Deception, 117, 119.
- 82. ISIS Reports, "ISIS Imagery Brief: Destruction at Iranian Site Raises New Questions About Iran's Nuclear Activities," *Institute for Science and International Security*, June 17, 2004, www.isis-online.org/isis-reports/detail/isis-imagery-brief-destruction-at-iranian-site-raises-new-questions-about-i/8.
- 83. Scott Ritter, "The Nuclear Expert Who Never Was," *Truthdig*, June 26, 2008, 185.

- 84. ElBaradei, The Age of Deception, 86.
- 85. John Bolton, *Surrender Is Not an Option: Defending America at the United Nations* (Threshold Editions 2008) 489, 209, e-edition
- 86. Yossi Melman, "They Sold Them Defective Equipment," *Haaretz*, December 12, 2007 (Hebrew); Michael Adler, "US Briefed on Alleged Iranian Nuclear Warhead Work," *Iran Focus*, October 9, 2005; Dafna Linzer, "Strong Leads and Dead Ends in Nuclear Case Against Iran," *Washington Post*, February 8, 2006; Scott Ritter, "The Nuclear Expert Who Never Was," *Truthdig*, June 26, 2008, 125.
 - 87. Jeffrey Lewis, "The Laptop of Death," Arms Control Wonk.
- 88. George Jahn, "US Alarmed Over the Suspected Site," *Associated Press*, September 14, 2004; ElBaradei, *The Age of Deception*, 99.
- 89. Scott Ritter, "The Nuclear Expert Who Never Was," *Truthdig*, June 26, 2008, 124; Elbaradei, *The Age of Deception*, 99.
 - 90. Ibid., 182.
 - 91. Ibid., 84, 96–97.
- 92. John Bolton, Surrender Is Not an Option: Defending America at the United Nations (Threshold Editions 2008), 489, 229–232.
- 93. Craig S. Smith, "U.S. Push for More Scrutiny of Iran Nuclear Program Fails," *The New York Times*, September 17, 2004; NTI, "U.S. to Push for Security Council Referral of Iran," *NTI.org*, September 29, 2004, http://www.nti.org/gsn/article/us-to-push-for-security-council-referral-of-iran/; Steven R. "Weisman, West's Push to Refer Iran to U.N. Hits Snags," *The New York Times*, January 24, 2006.
- 94. Jeffrey Lewis, "Status on Iran," *Arms Control Wonk*, November 2, 2004; Jeffrey Lewis, "Bushehr Update," *Arms Control Wonk*, October 30, 2004.
- 95. "Report on Activities and Program for Countering Proliferation and NBC Terrorism," https://fas.org/irp/threat/nbcterror2004.pdf; Jeffry Lewis, "NIE on Iran's WMD Program," *Arms Control Wonk*, March 27, 2007; Dafna Linzer, "Iran is Judged 10 Years from Nuclear Bomb," *Washington Post*, August 2, 2005.
- 96. Joseph Wilson, *The Politics of Truth: Inside the Lies That Led to War and Betrayed My Wife's CIA Identity. A Diplomat's Memoir* (New York: Caroll & Graf Publishers, 2004), 432–434.
- 97. Joby Warrick, "Ex-Agent Says CIA Ignored His Facts on Iran," *Washington Post*, July 1, 2008; Seliktar, *Navigating Iran*, 152; Barbara Slavin, "Critics Say Bolton a Kiss Up, Kick Down Sort of Guy," *USA Today*, April 12, 2005.
- 98. Dafna Linzer, "Iran is Judged 10 Years from Nuclear Bomb," *Washington Post*, August 2, 2005; Jeffry Lewis, "NIE on Iran's WMD Program," *Arms Control Wonk*, March 27, 2007; Jeffrey Lewis, "2005 NIE Details," *Arms Control Wonk*, September 22, 2009.
- 99. Jeffry Lewis, "NIE on Iran's WMD Program"; Dafna Linzer, "Iran is Judged 10 Years from Nuclear Bomb."
 - 100. Ibid., 128.
- 101. Charles Babington and Dafna Linzer, "Bolton Assures Senators of Commitment to U.N." *Washington Post*, April 12, 2005.
- 102. Scott Ritter, "The Nuclear Expert Who Never Was," *Truthdig*, June 26, 2008, 164–166.
 - 103. ElBaradei, The Age of Deception, 12, 133.

Iran's Nuclear Principalism Challenging the NPT

THE VIEW FROM TEHRAN

The election of President Mahmoud Ahmadinejad in June 2005 jolted the Western pundits and the Iranian political establishment alike. The 49-year-old Ahmadinejad was a veteran of the Revolutionary Guards and a minor apparatchik who served a one-term appointment as governor of the Ardebil province. Helped by the Abadgaran faction in the Tehran City Council, he became the mayor of Tehran in May 2003. The former professor of engineering was the least experienced, least known, and least personally and professionally attractive of all the other candidates authorized by the hardline Council of Guardians to run in the presidential campaign.

For the few who bothered to follow his campaign, Ahmadinejad was primarily a domestically oriented candidate, a populist extolling the ideals of Islamist equality, seeking social justice, and fighting corruption and oppression. His foreign policy platform was sparse, limited to lofty slogans about national dignity and the need to protect the national interest against foreigners. The Western media expected Ahmadinejad to be concerned with economic problems and thus soften Iran's stand on the nuclear program. But once in office, he unfolded an extremely radical foreign policy program which, in the words of one observer, made him "a throwback to the early, more radical days of the Islamic revolution."

Taking a page from the Abadgaran ideology, the new president explained to his countrymen that Principalism stood for a new foreign policy vision. He emphasized that Iran needed to restore the spirit of Islamist revolution of Ayatollah Ruhollah Khomeini. Reviving the glory of ancient Persia, however, was equally important if Iran wanted to regain its importance in the global order. Having declared that the "reform in foreign policy is [his]

government's top priority," the president expressed his wish to help Muslim countries "to break the yoke of Western imperialism, colonialism, and capitalism." In other words, he felt called to lead a "crusade" against the Western hegemons of the international order, most notably the United States and its junior partner Israel.²

Despite all these idealist and even messianic aspirations, Ahmadinejad was enough of a realist to understand that Iran could not challenge the United States without having nuclear weapons. He shared the rancor of the developing countries against the "nuclear club" and the NPT which, in his opinion, acted as the gatekeeper of the nonproliferation order. The president was convinced that to achieve its rightful status in the Middle East, Iran needed to challenge the nonproliferation system. Striking a historical-heroic posture, Ahmadinejad compared himself to Prime Minister Mohammed Mossadegh who fought to nationalize Iran's oil against British and American wishes in the 1950s. In both cases, control over energy resources encapsulated the larger themes of sovereignty, modernity, self-sufficiency, and non-submission to the control of the West. In a metaphor, which most Iranians understood, the president equated giving up enrichment to losing independence.³

Insiders were the first to learn that a radical change in Iran's nuclear posture was afoot. Seyed Hossein Mousavian, one of Hassan Rouhani's negotiators in Vienna, recalled being summoned to meet the new president. Ahmadine-jad informed him that he intended to abandon the approach developed by Mohammed Khatami and Rouhani. When Mousavian argued that terminating the negotiations with the EU-3 would result in Iran's referral to the Security Council, the president told him that it "was a bluff." In a separate discussion with Rouhani, Ahmadinejad denied that the IAEA had the right to refer Iran to the Security Council. When told that the Western countries contributed the lion's share of the Agency budget, he allegedly urged Rouhani to call Mohammed ElBaradei and tell him that Iran would pay instead.⁴

In another break with his predecessor, Ahmadinejad opted for a high-profile public relations campaign to acclaim the nuclear project. In April 2006,
the president celebrated the enrichment of a small amount of uranium to 3.5
percent with a nuclear holiday and a lavish ceremony transmitted by national
television. In an auditorium packed with government officials, Guards commanders, and clergymen, a triumphant Ahmadinejad proclaimed that Iran had
joined the "nuclear club," as "exotically clad dancers whirled around them"
and "choirs thundered Allah Akbar." The term "nuclear club"—reserved for
the five nuclear powers—reflected President Ahmadinejad's efforts to turn
nuclear energy into a de facto civil religion replete with a National Nuclear
Day celebration, stamps, banknotes carrying the nuclear symbol, and even a
specially commissioned opera. Ahmadinejad was also eager to divulge details
of the alleged progress Iran had already made and promised Iran would strive

to install 50,000 centrifuges so it could sell uranium on the international market.⁵

Still, Ahmadinejad's extremely harsh rhetoric about Israel implied that he had more on his mind than selling uranium on the open market. Ahmadinejad let it be known that Holocaust was a myth created to justify the formation of Israel—described as "a move by the oppressor of the world [the United States] against the Muslim world." On December 11, 2006, the Institute of International Studies attached to the Ministry of Foreign Affairs rolled out a Holocaust denial conference attended by white supremacists, and several prominent Holocaust deniers, among others. On the opening day, Ahmadinejad proudly declared that the world could look forward to a time when Israel would be erased from the pages of history: "You should know that this slogan, this goal, can certainly be achieved." Even without mentioning Ayatollah Rafsanjani's infamous comment, it was quite clear that a nuclear weapon would come handy in realizing this goal.⁶

To show that Iran was not cowed by threats of sanctions, Ahmadinejad took to stating that the nuclear program was like a "train without breaks" as in "a while ago, we had thrown away the braking and rear gear of the nuclear train." The Principalist coalition—the Abadgaran, the Revolutionary Guards, and the Haqqani School clerics—welcomed Ahmadinejad's defiant gesture with enthusiasm. They argued that the European Union, acting on Washington's behest, and the IAEA were "bullies" determined to prevent Iran's program from going forward and therefore undermining the country's chance to achieve the international status it deserved. The hard-line *Kayhan* newspaper wrote: "The Islamic Republic's becoming a nuclear power sends a powerful and wide-ranging message. If our nation wants to achieve glory in the world, it has no choice except laying out a strategy in this direction and prepare the suitable means for this strategy."

Indeed, the Principalists gave every indication of being ready to leave the NPT to achieve this "glory." But in a fierce internal debate, the Supreme Leader took the side of Hassan Rouhani, Ayatollah Rafsanjani, and the reformist faction. Even for a hardliner like Khamenei, the penalty which North Korea had paid for withdrawing from the treaty was too much as noted before. But Khamenei was apparently unwilling or unable to restrain Ahmadinejad from furthering the rift with the international community. On January 10, 2006, technicians began removing the IAEA seals in three nuclear production sites while the president proclaimed Iran's freedom from "Western nuclear colonialism." Adding insult to injury, Ahmadinejad boasted that Iran would never give in to international pressure, a theme which the Supreme Leader emphasized as well. On March 9, 2006, Khamenei proclaimed that the "Islamic Republic will resist and resume the path of progress. If we give up this time, after that the West will come up with new pretexts to deprive us

from scientific achievements," turning the process a "slippery slope." Never shying away from provocative statements, Khamenei threatened that "United States must know that it will suffer twice if it dares to impose any damage on Iran's interests."

That such defiance exacted a price was made clear when Iran's dossier was referred to the Security Council. As would be detailed later, during Ahmadinejad's first term in office, the Council passed five resolutions which imposed progressively more severe sanctions on Iran. But the feisty president minimized their significance, referring to them as "a useless scrap of paper" or even "toilet paper." Mousavian related that he and other members of the Rouhani team had viewed the "aggressive language" of the presidents and his threats to wipe out Israel as highly detrimental but could do little. When the former envoy complained in public, Ahmadinejad had him arrested on charges of espionage. Although Mousavian was found innocent by three different judges, he was forced to flee Iran. The Principalists' message to him and others who served in the Khatami government was loud and clear: Nuclear negations were tantamount to treason.

While the cost of the progressively stringent sanctions was not immediately clear, Ahmadinejad could bask in the achievement of his predecessors whose projects were coming online. In August 2005, the government revealed that the Isfahan conversion facility had begun producing uranium hexafluoride. The AEOI noted that a new indigenous technology resulted in a hundredfold increase in the efficiency of producing yellowcake, while reducing the associated cost. Later in the year Ahmadinejad declared that "we shall produce nuclear fuel and sell it to other countries with a 30 percent discount." Natanz, the flagship of the enrichment program, went critical in 2006; the authorities announced that it will hold 48,000 IR-1 centrifuges and produce 2,500 kg LEU monthly. On May 2, 2006, Reza Aghazadeh declared that Iran could enrich uranium to 4.8 percent. On January 19, 2007, a government's spokesman, Gholam-Hossein Elham, announced that Tehran is moving toward the production of nuclear fuel in some 3,000 centrifuges. The administration suggested that Natanz would be fully equipped before the end of the Persian year on March 20, 2007.10

By 2008, such "centrifuge bulletins" became de rigueur. On April 8, 2008, the president visited Natanz to unveil a significant expansion of the facility. With the press in attendance, he affirmed that engineers had started installing 6,000 IR-2 centrifuges in addition to the existing 3,000. Three days later, the news agency IRNA reported that three sets of 164-machine cascades from a second series of 3,000 were spinning at Natanz. On July 26, 2008, it was announced that Natanz had 6,000 operating centrifuges, double the number in previous statements. On August 30, 2008, Alireza Sheikh-Attar, the deputy foreign minister, claimed that Iran had increased the number of centrifuges

to 4,000 at its uranium enrichment plant and is about to install 3,000 more centrifuges. During a November 15, 2008, conference, the president declared that Iran's nuclear program was nearing an important milestone: "I am hopeful to have our celebration of Iran's full nuclearization at the current year." An apparent reference to the fact that Iran mastered the enrichment cycle, it was followed by the then formulaic assurance that sanctions would not deter the country from developing its nuclear program.¹¹

While Ahmadinejad was providing upbeat updates, the reality was much more difficult to assess because the authorities, in retaliation for sanctions, were restricting Safeguards inspections and complicating other efforts to establish compliance. For those familiar with the enrichment process, some of Ahmadinejad's numbers, including occasional contradictions, made little sense. As noted in chapter 1, in addition to deception, self-deception presents a series of problems for intelligence. Insiders suggested that, in his haste to claim the mastery of the enrichment cycle as fait accompli, Ahmadinejad could have been tempted to exaggerate the number of working firstgeneration IR-1 centrifuges. He could have as easily inflated the stock of the advanced IR-2 in Iran's possession. Nuclear bureaucrats eager to please the president might have been also to blame. The author of the study of the Libyan failure mentioned in chapter 1, found that exaggerations and fudging occurred most commonly in authoritarian regimes: "To protect themselves from the eyes of the leadership, scientists may inflate may inflate the number of ongoing projects or may constantly change [their] design."12

Whatever the true scope of Iranian nuclear production, Ahmadinejad's high-profile proclamations heightened the alarm in Jerusalem and Washington.

THE VIEW FROM JERUSALEM

Nursing few hopes for possible moderation in Tehran, the Israeli intelligence community was not particularly surprised by the election of Mahmoud Ahmadinejad. Aharon Zeevi Farkash revealed in May 2005 that Aman had judged Ahmadinejad to be "problematic," probably because of his rhetoric. Personality aside, Aman's Research Division preferred to concentrate on the nitty-gritty of the nuclear program, not least because of the additional information which was found in the laptop mentioned in the previous chapter.¹³

To the Israeli intelligence experts, the laptop was proof positive of a comprehensive program of weaponization. Because of the proximity to Iran, the progress made on the Shahab ballistic missiles was especially worrisome. Uzi Rubin, considered a preeminent expert on missiles in the Middle East and the former head of Israel's Missile Defense Organization, told the Knesset

Foreign Affairs and Security Committee in 2005 that Iran made impressive strides on its ballistic program. His colleague, Yair Ramati, another top ballistic expert, added that Iran made impressive strides in all aspects of ballistics; a transition from liquid to solid fuels, navigating systems, and fabrication of long-distance missiles capable of reaching Israel and the American forces in the Middle East. Ramati suggested that the work on Shahab-4 demonstrated the strength of the ballistic industry in Iran. Two years later, Rubin described the Iranian missiles as an "existential threat" to Israel.¹⁴

Much as the laptop clarified some of the assumptions of the intelligence community, it did not produce a consensus on the level of danger, let alone whether Iran posed an "existential danger" to Israel, as Rubin suggested. Ephraim Asculai, who worked for 40 years for the Israel Atomic Energy Commission and represented Israel in Vienna, cautioned that "intelligence assessments of covert unconventional weapons production programs are notoriously problematic."¹⁵

Amos Yadlin, who replaced Zeevi Farkash as head of Aman in 2006, was eager to develop a more precise way to chart the Iranian progress. Fond of mathematical formulas and algorithms, this former Air Force pilot who participated in the raid on Osirak, reorganized the Research Division so that a small group of specially picked officers could evaluate the increasing amount of data. In a subsequent interview, Yadlin laid out the parameters for a successful assessment. The first one pertained to the so-called breakout condition, that is, the amount of highly enriched uranium needed to fabricate a bomb. Considering that 25 kg of HEU was required, the speed of the breakout depended on the number of centrifuges and their sophistication. Yadlin noted it would take 1 year for 3,000 relatively primitive IR-1 centrifuges (based on the P-1) to produce this quantity. The second parameter related to ability to build the warhead, a condition that was not fully known and, given the secrecy of the 111 projects, not fully determinable. Even the ballistic progress could not be taken for granted since fitting a warhead on a missile was not a trivial pursuit, in his view.¹⁶

Even though many technical variables were left unsolved, politicians were quick to proffer their opinions on the so-called "point of no return," that is, the conditions at which it would be impossible to stop the Iranians from weaponizing. One frequently bandied definition was the "knowledge factor." According to Tzipi Livni, the foreign minister in the government of Ehud Olmert who took over from the ailing Ariel Sharon in 2006, Iran's mastery of the knowledge needed for the entire enrichment cycle would be considered as a point of no return. In an interview with CNN on September 17, 2007, she preferred the term "crucial day," defined as the "day that Iran masters the enrichment, the knowledge of enrichment." When pressed to state how long it would take Iran to reach the "crucial day," her response

was a somewhat confusing "few months," or "maybe more," and "they are still working on." ¹⁷

Far from an exercise in semantics, the "point of no return" was a crucial element in the larger debate of how to react to Iran's progress on its assumed weapon project. The ever-analytical Yadlin broke it down into several questions. The first one was whether Israel could live with a nuclear Iran. As a rule, the answer was negative, but there was a gamut of opinions about the extent to which Iran was an existential threat to Israel. Arguably, Mahmoud Ahmadinejad's genocidal promise to wipe Israel off the map helped to create the impression of an irrational and out of control entity. Yet most of intelligence officials, however, considered this a very remote possibility. During a 2010 wargame "Iran—the Day after Simulation" conducted in the Interdisciplinary Center (IDC) in Herzliya, Zeevi Farkash insisted that "Iran would regard its bomb as a means of self-defense and strategic balance." The most likely scenario, according to this view, was accidental nuclear exchange, nuclear terrorism, or a region-wide proliferation to be a more likely scenario. Yadlin added that MAD was not applicable to an Israel-Iran scenario because of the unintended miscalculation, escalation without the mechanism for deescalation and, above all, the spread of nuclear weapons in the region.¹⁸

With no scientific way to assess the odds, however, many Israelis were inclined to believe that Tehran, motivated by theology, ideology, and blinded by visceral hatred, would launch a first use strike against Israel. Unrestrained by the logical of the evaluative process of the intelligence community, rightwing politicians were quick to portray Iran as a highly irrational actor poised to annihilate Israel at the first opportunity. Ahmadinejad's Holocaust denial and apocalyptic threats, made it easy on them and others to engage in the so-called Holocaust framing, a comparison of Iran to Nazi Germany and Ahmadinejad to Hitler. By and large, Likud politicians favored the idea that Israel faced an existential, Holocaust-like danger. Interestingly, Benyamin Netanyahu, who had previously tried to tamp down the anti-Iranian rhetoric, emerged as the head of Holocaust framing camp. It is virtually impossible to determine whether Netanyahu was motivated by genuine sense of existential threat or part of political posturing, but at least one observer noted that after winning the election in 2009 Netanyahu scaled back his references to the Holocaust scenario. Ehud Olmert was less prone to Holocaust framing, but not averse to using the Iranian card for politicking. Facing a tough election, Olmert denounced Ahmadinejad as a "psychopath" and compared him to Hitler. While towing the government line in public, behind closed doors, Livni was said to criticize Olmert for using the existential label.¹⁹

The second issue raised by Yadlin focused on preventing Iran from weaponizing its nuclear program. In his view, the choice was more complex than the "bomb" versus the "bombing" dichotomy—that is, either tolerating a

nuclear Iran or bombing its facilities. Like Dagan and Zeevi Farkash, Yadlin believed that covert actions against Iran's nuclear program combined with vigorous diplomatic offensive were preferable to an overt attack. As it turned out, Dagan was successful in persuading Prime Minster Olmert to continue with the plan originally authorized by Sharon. Although Ephraim Sneh, back in the government as deputy minister of defense, was once again raising the alarm over the Iranian threat, there was little buy-in from the top political echelons. Sneh complained that the government did not allocate enough funds for his Iran project. He quit in protest in July 2006, telling a group of military correspondents that his budget "did not treat [Iran] with the seriousness it had deserved," resulting in virtually no progress in some project in his portfolio.²⁰

With his mandate renewed by Olmert, Dagan broadened his already considerable activities. The Committee for the Iranian Nuclear Program chaired by Dagan evolved a diplomatic mission to persuade other countries to cease buying oil from Iran. For instance, in June 2006, Giora Eiland, the head of Israel's National Security Council, and Gideon Frank, the head of IAEC, visited Moscow to press for an Iranian oil boycott. A month earlier, Dagan himself met with the British minister of defense to share evidence of clandestine plans by Iran and urge Britain to lobby for sanctions. He told British official that "the Iranian scientists were close to perfecting a new breed of centrifuges that would dramatically speed the process of uranium enrichment." Dagan carried the same message on several visits to Washington.²¹

To create a sense of urgency, Dagan as diplomat divulged bits and pieces of information that the Mossad and Aman had received from their agents. He also provided estimates of how close Iran was to weaponize, often implying that the "point of no return" would be reached soon. This was necessary since, as Zeevi Farkash recalled, talking to the Europeans about Iran was an uphill struggle: "The Europeans rejected us ... they told us of being fed up with the warning about the Soviet nuclear threat during the Cold War" and are not going to repeat the pattern with Iran. Even the threat of Iranian missiles that could reach Europe did not change this position, as the former Aman chief recalled. Obviously, Dagan and his colleagues knew that the Europeans and others were eager to trade with Iran and thus ready to swallow the "Iranian lies." The Israelis put even less little faith in Mohammed ElBaradei and the IAEA. In a cable posted on WikiLeaks Frank wrote that the "Europeans speculated" that ElBaradei had deliberately "eschewed resolution language" to avoid sending the dossier to the Security Council.²²

Much as the Israelis tried to push the Europeans and the Russians, it was the clandestine operation under Dagan that spearheaded the campaign to impede the Iranians. Starting in earnest in 2005, the covert operations included a variety of alleged tactics. Israeli intelligence services were behind some of them, but others were carried out in conjunction with the CIA and the

British MI6. A February 2005 explosion in a nuclear facility was followed in the same month by an explosion in a pipeline supplying gas to Bushehr. MEK reported that the Parchin facility was attacked and there was some damage to a weapon lab. In April 2006, during a public ceremony to unveil the working of a new centrifuge cascade in Natanz, an explosion wrecked the demonstration. In January 2007, Dr. Ardashir Hossenipour, who worked at the Isfahan facility, was allegedly killed with radioactive poison. Hossenipour, an authority on electromagnetism, received high awards for his work, including a prize for best military research in 2004. In the same year, Brigadier General Reza Asgari, a former deputy minister of defense, disappeared from a hotel in Istanbul on his way to the United States.²³

Though effective, these measures alone could not significantly delay the program, a message that Dagan and other Israeli leaders repeatedly conveyed to the Bush administration. Under pressure to act, Bush was looking for solutions that would go beyond the binary choice of living with nuclear Iran or bombing the facilities. Dagan was fortunate because in 2006 Major General John Cartwright from the US Strategic Command suggested to use cyberwar to slow down or even destroy the nuclear project. As detailed later in this chapter, Cartwright's suggestion would evolve into the Olympic Games program and produce a computer malware code-named "Stuxnet," which revolutionized the cyberwar against Iran's nuclear project.

While helping with developing the malware, on the diplomatic front the Israeli intelligence worked hard to persuade the Americans of the seriousness of the situation. In Augusts 2007, Dagan met with Undersecretary Nicolas Burns to discuss policy toward Iran. In a cable posted on WikiLeaks, Dagan was quoted as trying to persuade Frances Fragos Townsend, Bush's assistant for Homeland Security and Counterterrorism, that Saudi Arabia, the Gulf States, and Jordan all feared Iran and wanted "someone to do the job for them." The Israelis also pressed hard on the issue of Iranian ballistics.²⁴

Whether convinced of the real threat or to pacify Israel, the Bush administration offered one of the few existing FBX-T Raytheon anti-ballistic radar systems. Stationed in the Netivot base in the Negev and operated by American personnel, the system, known popularly as the x-band, could track the flight of a Shahab-3 missile soon after launch. Linked to the American Joint Tactical Ground Station (JTGS), it could give Israel a 5.5 min. warning, adding almost 60 s to the previous warning system. Lt. General Henry Obering, the director of Pentagon's Missile Defense Agency, stated that "the Iran missile threat from Iran is very real and we must stay ahead of the threat ... that's why we're working so hard with all our allies to put the most optimized, effective, anti-missile capabilities in place." 25

Much as the ex-band radar system was appreciated—not just for its tactical value but also as a signal to Iran—the stationing of an American service unit

on Israeli soil created a possible complication in case of a raid on Iran. As one analyst put it, "Israel would have to consider the presence of an American force before considering any military action that might generate a response from the other side."²⁶

Indeed, the probability of a real confrontation with Iran increased when Ehud Barak became the defense minister in the Olmert government in June 2007. Unlike Dagan and Olmert, Barak was skeptical of cyberwar, did not appreciate the potential of the Olympic Games, and felt that Iran would be impervious to sanctions. Barak who went to serve in the government of Netanyahu, who replaced Olmert, hoped to persuade the Bush administration to launch a kinetic attack on the Iranian nuclear facilities. Unfortunately for Barak and Netanyahu, the disastrous campaign in Iraq overshadowed the discourse on Iran.

THE VIEW FROM WASHINGTON

Over the years, Washington became more familiar with the political system in Iran, the election of Mahmoud Ahmadinejad was a surprise compounded by paucity of information about a politician the press dubbed the "virtual unknown." The scramble to figure out who Ahmadinejad was produced some vague comments about a hard-liner taking over. Mainstream media expressed hope that the troubled Iranian economy would compel the new president to act in a rational way and soften Tehran's nuclear stand. The *Washington Post* quoted Ahmadinejad's spokesman to the effect that the president-elect was a "moderate man" likely to seek "a durable relation" with the United States.²⁷

If the Bush administration was hoping for a change of directions in Teheran, it did not broadcast it publicly. Condoleezza Rice, the new secretary of state, delegated the Iran portfolio to R. Nicholas Burns, undersecretary for political affairs. Unlike Bolton, Burns, a professional diplomat, was inclined to continue with the negotiation path chartered by the Europeans, a strategy favored by Rice as well. Robert Joseph, Bolton's successor as the undersecretary of state for arms control and international security, was not considered a hard-liner, and nor was the new American envoy to Vienna Gregory L. Schulte.

While the new bureaucratic lineup did not presage a tough position on Iran, the information from the laptop and the Khan network gave the Americans considerable leverage against ElBaradei. Working to Washington's advantage, the new intelligence deepened the fissures between EXPO and the Safeguards Division. As noted in the preceding chapter, the Safeguards chief Pierre Goldschmidt clashed publicly with ElBaradei during a BOG meeting in 2005. In a cable posted by WikiLeaks, an Australian diplomat in

Vienna reported that ElBaradei irritated the technical staff by diluting their reports to protect Iran. Even senior officials such as Goldschmidt and Ollie Heinonen were complaining about their boss's perceived mismanagement of the Agency and his authoritarian ways. One staff member described the morale as "appalling."²⁸

ElBaradei's "diplomatic approach" was at the root of this disagreement. The nuclear chief insisted that EXPO should judge Iran by its perceived intentions rather than evidence, at least as long as Tehran proclaimed its peaceful intentions. But the Safeguards personnel insisted that it was evidence that needed to be evaluated, not least because there was "an 18-year pattern of noncompliance by Iran." Goldschmidt warned that dealing firmly with Iran was essential for the future of the NPT; failure by the BOG to act would weaken the Agency and the nonproliferation regime. Goldschmidt was not the only one to harbor doubts about Agency's verification philosophy. Ephraim Asculai, whose proposal to upgrade the verification protocols was reviewed in chapter 1, however, was skeptical. He noted that "an aggressive approach to verification runs against the corporate culture of the Agency." Asculai was careful not to blame ElBaradei or EXPO, but insiders understood the critique well.²⁹

Ollie Heinonen, who replaced Goldschmid as deputy director for Safeguards in 2005, was determined to pursue several issues raised by the laptop. Although in public the Iranians claimed that the laptop was a "total Israeli fabrication," during private meeting with Safeguards officials, they admitted that some of the information was true. One of the topics was the Gchine uranium mine near Bandar Abas. Before retiring, Goldschmidt and Western intelligence believed that the Revolutionary Guards minded it originally for the weapons project but later abandoned under pressure.³⁰

Safeguards officials were equally keen to investigate the 15-page documents which the Iranians had forwarded to Vienna along with unrelated paperwork in October 2005. The report contained instructions for "the procedures for the reduction of UF6 (uranium hexafluoride gas) to metal in small quantities, and the casting of enriched and depleted uranium metal into hemispheres, related to the fabrication of nuclear weapons components." Heinonen concluded that the instructions came from the A. Q. Khan network, but Iran was highly reluctant to provide more details, claiming that the network sent the plan design on its own initiative. Although Heinonen was permitted to visit Iran, his request to meet Mohsen Fakhrizadeh was declined. The authorities explained that Fakhrizadeh was a university professor who shared the same fax number as the PHRC.³¹

A negative report from Heinonen, coupled with Ahmadinejad's antics, prompted the BOG to vote on February 4, 2006, for a referral to the UN Security Council. The language of the decision made it clear that Iran needed

to "come clean" of all its clandestine activities, stop enriching uranium, sign the Additional Protocol, and promise transparency in the future to avoid sanctions. Gary Samore, a former special assistant for proliferation in the Clinton White House, suggested that the Iranians played a large role in the American victory: "The Iranians did us a great favor, they behaved so obnoxiously, and so intransigently, and so blatantly [that] it was much easier to convince the Europeans, and even the Russians and the Chinese." ³²

Sending the dossier to the Security Council was a major triumph for American diplomacy in Vienna, but sanctions were not an assured outcome. Many of its members represented developing countries which identified with the regime, while Russia and China were reluctant to censure a reliable trade partner. But John Bolton, now ensconced in the United Nations, resorted to some behind-the-scenes arm twisting. According to an account, he told the Security Council that "if the Council cannot rally to the cause of punishing a regime that had openly called for the destruction of two UN members [Israel and the United States], then the UN may not be worth preserving." In a veiled threat, Bolton stated that United States could pursue the case by creating an alternative venue such as Council of Democracies. Still, Resolution 1696 adopted on July 31, 2006, calling on Iran to suspend its uranium enrichment program as a gesture of good faith, and to adopt some confidence-building measures outlined by the BOG disappointed the Americans. Bolton confessed of being "sick" with the Security Council maneuvers and the watered-down provisions.33

Despite Bolton's dismay, the resolution triggered unprecedented publicity in the United States and abroad, and intensified the technical scrutiny of Iran's program. Several articles published in the *New York Times*, *Washington Post*, and the *Wall Street Journal* tried to explain the complexities of the enrichment and weaponization to the public. The small but influential arms control community, including the popular blog *Arms Control Wonk*, fleshed out the technical details. Using unclassified reports from the Pacific Northwest National Laboratory and the Los Alamos National Laboratory, some commentators point out that the heavy water reactor in Arak was superfluous in terms of Iran's peaceful needs.³⁴

Concerns about experiments with plutonium which the Safeguards Department harbored added to the publicity. According to the IAEO, the experiments took place between 1988 and 1993. But the plutonium samples analyzed in the IAEA laboratory in Vienna were dated to 1995 and 1998 respectively. To those familiar with the inner working of the nuclear project, the discrepancy looked like an internal skirmish between the civilian IAEO and Revolutionary Guards in charge of weaponization. Evidently, the former was more inclined to divulge bits and pieces, whereas the latter were trying to hide as much as possible.³⁵ Emboldened by Heinonen's leadership,

Safeguards moved on other PMD issues, as indicated in the August 2006 report. Drawing on the information from the laptop and other sources, the document painted a bleak picture of Iran's alleged clandestine experiments. Indeed, the language was harsh enough for Bolton to offer a rare praise for the IAEA. On the other hand, the Iranians described Heinonen as an agent of Israel and the United States.³⁶

ElBaradei's unhappiness with his deputy director for Safeguards was not as visceral, but the relations were rather strained, not least because of the ongoing dispute about the laptop. The nuclear chief apparently harbored doubts about the authenticity of the information, writing that "the problem was, no one knew if any of it was real." He quoted a European diplomat to the effect that "I can fabricate that data, it looks beautiful, but it is open to doubt," a reference to the possibility that it was either Israel or the United States that planted the content. Challenging the bone fide of the laptop also helped protect Tehran from more sanctions. ElBaradei was as adamant as ever that sanctions would only harden the resistance in Tehran. Commenting on Resolution 1969 passed in July 2006, he wrote: "It was hard for me to imagine a less sensible, more divisive action." He warned that "from a cultural perspective" the Iranians would "not negotiate under threat."³⁷

The fact that leaks about the laptop had started appearing in the press was a clear indication of the internal struggles within the Agency, a topic discussed in chapter 1. In February 2007, Julian Borger, a journalist from the left-leaning *Guardian*, reported that "informed sources" in Vienna alleged that the Americans had provided faulty information on the laptop. The same sources claimed that the allegations against Iran were a repeat of the intelligence used by the United States to invade Iraq. In his blog, Jeffrey Lewis reserved judgment, but added "that United States is going to look fantastically stupid if the laptop story turns out to be bogus."³⁸

In the growing uproar over the Iran estimate, the IAEA chief did not escape public scrutiny either. In a scathing editorial, the normally liberal *Washington Post* declared that ElBaradei "made it clear he considers himself above his position as a UN civil servant," free to ignore "the decisions of the Security Council" and "use his agency to thwart their leading members." The editorial went as far as to call ElBaradei "a rogue regulator" who ignored the proclamations of Ahmadinejad. The paper warned that ElBaradei's "freelancing" would allow Iran to install more centrifuges.³⁹

Much as the administration was pleased with the public chastising of ElBaradei, the White House felt pressure to act. Insiders recalled that President Bush was anxious about his legacy; "worried about how history would judge him if he left office with a legacy of invading a country that had no weapons ... and leaving his successor to handle an Iran that was on the verge of a nuclear option, if not a bomb." The president was also looking to expand

his options because, as he told Michael Hayden, the CIA director, "I don't want to be left with going kinetic or them acquiring a bomb." Bush would later write that both options were agonizing. On the one hand, "we could not allow Iran to have a nuclear weapon. The theocratic regime would be able to dominate the Middle East." On the other hand, a military action was difficult to contemplate given all the uncertainties involved.⁴⁰

Hayden recalled that Bush was "visibly agitated" about the limited intelligence on Iran, a message that the Agency could hardly ignore. Stephen R. Kappes, the then deputy director established the Iranian Operation Division (IOD), known as Persia House. Headed by a veteran operative, the Iran task force could "borrow" talent from other agencies; in due course it had grown from several analysts to several hundreds. To enhance nuclear intelligence gathering, the IOD was put in charge of running the drones which had flown over Iran since 2004.⁴¹

Important as these measures were, the novel form of cyberwar offered a radical substitute for a kinetic action, as noted above. General James Cartwright, the head of the US Strategic Command, believed that kinetic action to destroy enemy targets was too outmoded for the Internet age. He created a small cyberwarfare unit which evolved into the US Cyber Command. Concurrently, Michael (Mike) McConnell, who took over from John Negroponte as director of national intelligence in February 2007, worked with Keith Alexander, the head of the National Security Agency (NSA), to beef up its cyberwarfare capacity, notably through the Office of Tailored Access Operations (TAO). Documents leaked by Edwards Snowdown indicate that "TAO identifies, monitors, infiltrates and gathers intelligence" on foreign computers.⁴²

This collaboration led to an offensive cyberwar project code-named "Olympic Games." Its goal was to insert a malicious software into the computers that operated the centrifuges in Natanz. The Israelis were invited to participate to assuage their anxiety and tap the considerable cyber talent of Unit 8200, the equivalent of the NSA. Additionally, the Mossad and MEK had developed good sources in the nuclear community in Iran and amassed information on the various nuclear facilities. Dagan was optimistic for Olympic Games and, according to reports, often participated in the secure conferencing calls between the teams working in Israel and the United States.⁴³

The software, subsequently dubbed "Stuxnet," affected the Program-mable Logic Control (PLC) of the Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition (SCADA) on Siemens's controller computers used in Natanz. Known as the Process Control System 7 (PCS-7), the complex software, Step 7, has been used to run assemblies of industrial instruments, sensors, and machines. The penetration was even more remarkable because the system program controlling the centrifuges was air-gapped, that is not connected to the Internet and

thus required a USB flash drive. According to several detailed accounts, the highly sophisticated program inserted an initial "beacon" to map the centrifuge operation. Among others, the beacon gave the NSA the precise connections between the centrifuge cascades and the PCS. After determining that the connection was not protected, a complex code was devised to insert the malware. The operation required construction of a simulation facility where replicates of the Khan's P1 centrifuges seized in ABC China were tested in the Department of Defense National Laboratories around the country. Allegedly, the Israelis set up their own tests in the nuclear reactor in Dimona. Stuxnet was designed to work autonomously by copying and projecting the normal operation signals to the facility operators. At the same time, the malware either accelerated or halted the spinning, causing an unexplained crash of the targeted cascades.⁴⁴

There is little doubt that Stuxnet represented a paradigm change which Hayden compared to the dropping of the atomic bomb in Japan: "This was the first attack of a major nature in which a cyberattack was used to effect physical destruction." But physical damage was just one goal of the project. Stuxnet was also expected to create psychological havoc by leaving the Iranians puzzled and disoriented. As one participant noted, "the intent was that the failure should make them feel stupid, which is what happened." ⁴⁵

Yet this promising technology was still some years away from becoming operational and so secret that only a select few knew about Olympic Games. Having no clue about the new form of warfare, the Israel lobby increased its pressure on the White House. In addition to veteran Jewish organizations such as AIPAC and the Conference of Presidents of Major Jewish Organizations, several specialized anti-Iran groups joined the public discourse. In 2005, Raymond Tanter, a former security official turned political science professor and adjunct scholar at the WINEP, founded the Washington-based Iran Policy Committee (IPC) which published white papers against Iran's nuclear project and helped MEK's public relation in the capital. Claire M. Lopez, a former CIA agent who served as executive director of IPC went on to work at the Center for Security Policy (CSP) whose president Frank Gaffney, a former deputy assistant secretary of defense for nuclear forces and arms control policy under Reagan, emerged as an extreme opponent of Iran. Although the CDI was disbanded in 2005, Michael Ledeen remained highly active in advocating a regime change. In a 2007 book, The Iranian Time Bomb: The Mullah Zealots' Quest for Destruction, Ledeen argued that the regime's commitment to terror and its quest for nuclear weapons would present a grave danger to the United States and Israel.46

But it was the Foundation for the Defense of Democracies (FDD) where Ledeen relocated from the American Enterprise Institute, which mounted a high-profile anti-Iran campaign. Founded after 9/11, by 2006 the FDD

increased its scrutiny of Iran's nuclear endeavor through publications, reports, testimony in Congress, and outreach to policymakers. Some observers attributed the growing prominence of the FDD to the generous support of the right-wing billionaire Sheldon Adelson. In 2007, Adelson inserted himself into Israeli politics by launching a free newspaper *Israel Today* (*Yisrael Hayom*) which became a mouthpiece for the Netanyahu government. To gain influence in Washington, the Jewish billionaire also supported the Zionist Organization of America (ZOA), a strong opponent of Iran. Adelson also contributed to The Israel Project (TIP), an Israel advocacy organization founded by Jennifer Lashlo Mizrahi. TIP used the Martins Focus Groups in Alexandria, Virginia, in November 2007 to test language supporting a strike against Iran's nuclear project.⁴⁷

Augmenting the Jewish groups was the Christian Evangelical lobby which was rapidly expanded its influence in Washington. Closely attuned to Christian millennialism, leaders such as John Hagee, the founder of Christians United for Israel (CUFI), believed that the pivotal battle of Gog and Magog would be waged between a nuclear Iran, helped by Russia, and Israel. In his book 2006 *Jerusalem Countdown: A Warning to the World* and other writings, Hagee urged to protect Israel through a preemptive strike on Iran's nuclear facilities. Joel C. Rosenberg, a Christian Zionist, elaborated on Hagee's theme in a string of popular books such as *The Ezekiel Option* and the *Twelfth Imam*. On a more secular note, Hagee told the 2007 AIPAC conference that it is highly imperative to deny Iran a nuclear arsenal and that all measures should be considered. On another occasion, Hagee suggested that Israel and the United States were "Siamese Twins" making it incumbent on the United States to protect Israel from its enemies.⁴⁸

Hagee's theme resonated well with important congressional leaders, including Dick Army, the Republican majority leader of the House, and two Republican senators, Dick Durbin from Illinois and Jon Kyl from Arizona. But it was the deeply conservative Sam Brownback, a Republican from Kansas, who, before leaving Senate in 2011, encouraged the Christian Zionists to launch a political lobby. Unsurprisingly, conservative lawmakers in both chambers were most likely to emphasize Iran's "continuing aggressive efforts to obtain weapons of mass destruction."

Not to be outdone, the pro-Iran lobby responded with several high-profile initiatives of its own. Publicizing the Guldimann memorandum incident of 2003 was arguably the most attention-grabbing move of this group. The discovery documents in the Trita Parsi libel suit against the journalist Hassan Daiolelslam (Dai) indicated that Teheran raised the idea with NIAC in 2006. As Parsi told it, the Bush administration ignored the Grand Bargain Guldimann memorandum so that it could pursue regime change in Iran. Flynt Leverett and his wife, Hillary Mann Leverett, former officials in the Clinton and

Bush administrations, supported the NIAC version on television, op-eds, and position papers. Like Parsi, the Leveretts blamed the neoconservatives and hard-liners in the Bush administration for missing the opportunity to engage in negotiations leading to the Grand Bargain. Some in the Jewish community called the Leveretts "agents of influence" for the regime, but the pro-Iran version was picked up by mainstream media. For instance, the *Washington Post*, described the two former officials in the Bush administration as "lamenting" a lost opportunity to reach an agreement with Iran.⁵⁰

The Leveretts and Parsi argued that Washington should compensate for Tehran for previously rejecting the Grand Bargain by accepting its nuclear project. Flynt Leverett pushed this argument in a report published by the Century Foundation and a book. Parsi suggested that that it was in the American interests to settle with Iran, a logical solution that, in his view, was sabotaged by the Jewish lobby and Israel. In his 2007 book, *Treacherous Alliances*, based on a doctoral dissertation from Johns Hopkins University, Parsi expanded on the theory that it was the Israeli government which "manufactured" the crisis with Iran. Interesting enough, Zbigniew Brzezinski, a former academic adviser to Parsi who praised the book as "a penetrating, provocative, and very timely study," was convinced that a nuclear Iran could be contained.⁵¹

Going even further than the Leveretts and Parsi, John Mearsheimer and Steven Walt, political scientists at Chicago University and Harvard University respectively, provided a devastating critique of the Israel lobby in a book published in the same year. Mearsheimer and Walt stated that the Israel lobby, acting on behalf of Jerusalem, perverted the American national interest not just on Iran, but also on Iraq, Lebanon, and the Palestinian territory. The chapter on Iran drew heavily from Parsi's book, but also quoted Ledeen, Morton Klein from the ZOA, and other Jewish unconservatives. The two political scientists argued that "after the fall of Baghdad, the neoconservatives wasted no time in making the case for regime change in Iran." Like Parsi and the Leveretts, the two professors were adamant that sanctions were counterproductive, writing that "few experts believe that these measures [sanctions] will cause Iran to abandon its nuclear program." Despite extensive criticism and even accusations that Mearsheimer and Walt were anti-Semitic, the book became an academic bestseller.⁵²

While the pro-Iran lobby scored points in the public discourse, it made little impression on Congress where the Republicans were resolved to impose more sanctions on Iran. To prepare the groundwork, on August 23, 2006, the House Permanent Select Committee on Intelligence chaired by Peter Hoekstra released a report on Iran's nuclear project. Titled "Recognizing Iran as a Strategic Threat: An Intelligence Challenge to the United States," it concluded that Iran was seeking a nuclear weapon and implicitly criticized American intelligence for underplaying the danger. 53

Hoekstra, considered a close ally of AIPAC, became a target of scathing criticism from many quarters. David Albright, who carried out a detailed analysis of the report, described it as "flawed intelligence." He and his ISIS colleague wrote that extant intelligence did not support the report's conclusions. Paul Kerr, a nuclear expert in congressional Research Office, argued that there were at least a dozen claims in the document were either demonstrably wrong or impossible to sustain, including the assertion that Iran produced weapon-grade uranium in its Natanz facility. Other critics pointed out that the Hoekstra account was written exclusively by Fredrick Fleitz, a special assistant to Bolton who subsequently joined the Gaffney team in the CSP. There were even allegations that the document was a covert effort of Dick Cheney and Donald Rumsfeld to prod President Bush to attack Iran.⁵⁴

Fanciful as some of these allegations were, they reflected the feverish speculations in Washington about a possible White House decision to bomb Iran's facilities. But neither Colin Powell nor his successor Condoleezza Rice were eager to embark on another military venture in the Middle East. Bolton confirmed as much in his memoir, accusing Powell of pursuing a George Marshall "legacy project," that is, trying to position himself as a great general and foreign policy leader. Robert Gates, who replaced Rumsfeld as secretary of defense, was fully determined to prevent another war. Gates wrote that there were those in the Bush administration led by Cheney who talked openly about trying to resolve problems—like ours with Iran—with military force before the end of the administration. "I consistently opposed anything that might draw us into a new conflict." For his part, Cheney complained that Gates had informed King Abdallah of Saudi Arabia that "the president would be impeached if he took up military action against Iran." ⁵⁵

If, as Cheney suspected, the Pentagon chief used the talk with King Abdallah to sabotage the military option, there were others in the services who opposed a new war. In September 2007, Admiral William Fallon, the head of CENTCOM, told Al Jazeera that "this constant drumbeat of conflict ... is not helpful and not useful. I expect that there would be no war, and that is what we out to be working for. What America needs is a combination of strength and willingness to engage." Although the White House forced Fallon to retire, his views were apparently shared by a "large number of senior military leaders" and younger officers critical of senior commanders for "not speaking up about the risks of invading Iraq." Reflecting the air of intrigue surrounding the rifts in the administration, one journalist reminded his readers that it was Gates who appointed Fallon in a quest for a "new strategic view." 56

In any event, with Rice in the State Department, Cheney's chances of launching a preemptive strike had virtually vanished. Rice insisted that Bolton leave the department because of his alleged insubordination. She wrote in her memoir: "I did not want to repeat Colin Powell's experience with

John Bolton; I could not fully trust John to follow my lead in State." Rice also had little patience for the Israelis and their Washington lobby. She noted that, while important allies, "the Israeli leaders were sometimes a nightmare to deal with." She complained that AIPAC "had a direct line into the White House, particularly through the Vice President's office." More to the point, through her contacts with European diplomats, Rice realized that "most of the world did not share our antipathy to Iran." To the contrary, the rest of the word was eager to do business with Tehran.⁵⁷

The intelligence community, already rattled by its role in the Iraq war and overwhelmed by the complexities of the civil war–cum–anti-American insurgency there, was doing its best to prevent a kinetic action. DI McConnell was clearly aware of the stakes involved in the new National Intelligence Estimate (NIE) scheduled for 2007. Thomas Fingar, his pick for deputy director of national intelligence for analysis, was sharply critical of the Hoekstra report, and promised a thorough evaluation of all pertinent intelligence. Fingar disclosed that under the new rules instituted after the Iraqi debacle, analysts were required to disclose information on the "chain of logic" used in their conclusions. Conservative critics like Newt Gingrich interpreted such rules in a very different way. In Gingrich's words, "the intelligence community is dedicated to predicting least dangerous world possible."⁵⁸

Intelligence officials explained that the conclusions were based on transcripts of conversation between Mohsen Fakhrizadeh and his colleagues, among others. According to transcripts, the nuclear scientists complained that the regime terminated the weaponization work in 2003. Hayden noted that he and Kappes had "spent two afternoons grilling the analysts" and had taken an "especially sharp look" at the work of the counterintelligence unit in charge of ascertaining whether the communications among the Iranian engineers was a deception. Arguably, having officials discuss the termination of the project would have been a perfect deception. But Hayden felt confident that "these people who were paid to be suspicious" made the right judgment call.⁵⁹

Still, the report created a firestorm in Washington. Critics charged the NIE with political bias. They pointed out that Negroponte deliberately appointed Fingar, Vann Van Diepen, and Kenneth Brill, the former American ambassador to the IAEA who all had clashed with Bolton, to produce the analysis. Frank Gaffney suggested that Fingar and his colleagues like "many other State Department apparatchiks ... shared an unconcealed hostility toward Bush policies and a 'see-no-evil' attitude toward proliferators" which should have disqualified them from such appointments. The *Wall Street Journal* described "Fingar, Van Diepen and Brill as "hyper-partisan anti-Bush officials." Other critics complained that the NIE redefined the nuclear weapons program to exclude uranium conversion and enrichment and described it as the "most blatant manipulation of intelligence." An aide quoted the vice

president to the effect that the NIE authors "knew how to pull the rug out from under us." Cheney subsequently admitted to being frustrated by the phrasing of the document. He wrote that "the report was read as providing assurances that we need no longer worry about Iran's nuclear program."⁶⁰

Iran advocates, on the other hand, welcomed the report. Flynt Leverett suggested, "We seem to have lucked out and have individuals who resist back-channel politics and tell it how it is." "That is what the CIA and other agencies are supposed to do." Joseph Cirincione, a nonproliferation activist, noted that "what is happening is that foreign policy has swung back to the grown-ups. We are watching the collapse of the Bush doctrine in real time. The neoconservatives are howling because they know their influence is waning." ⁶¹

Anxious to avoid the perception of "howling," AIPAC adopted a measured tone in refuting the estimate. A memo released on December 18, 2007, stated that "top foreign leaders, Democratic and Republican national security experts, and leading editorialists have responded to the recent NIE on Iran with the conclusion that Iran remains a threat that must be thwarted." David Brog, the executive director of Christians United for Israel (CUFI), called the NIE "too good to be true" and a "setback on Iran." Both the Christian and the Jewish groups circulated statements from Israel denouncing the analysis and warnings that a nuclear Iran would present an existential threat to Israel.⁶²

Less publicly, the Israel lobby tried to mobilize its supporters in Congress where some Republican senators called to investigate the intelligence and the conclusions of the NIE. John Sessions from Alabama stated that "If [the NIE is] inaccurate, it could result in very serious damage to legitimate American policy." Sessions added that, as late as July 2007, intelligence officials testified before Congress that they believed Iran was hard at work developing a nuclear weapon. "We need to update our conclusions," "but this is a substantial change." John Ensign, a Republican from Nevada wanted to create a "bipartisan" commission to review the NIE because "Iran is one of the greatest threats in the world today. Getting the intelligence right is critical, not only on Iran's capability but its intent. So now there is a huge question raised, and instead of politicizing that report, let's have a fresh set of eyes—objective, yes—look at it. ... There are a lot of people out there who do question [the NIE]. There is a huge difference between the 2005 and 2007 estimates." Although Ensign's initiative did not pan out, it became an article of faith in neoconservative circles that the estimate represented "the CIA war on Bush."63

Subscribes to this theory were keen to point out that the DI took the unprecedented step of offering a short version for public consumption. Cheney explained that that the White House released the public summary to prevent leaks. But Fingar told the journalist and intelligence expert Mark

Ambinder that the request for a public version came from the president who, in his view, wanted to prevent his deputy from making bellicose statements on Iran.⁶⁴

Whatever the truth, the president might have had a good reason to welcome the NIE as it virtually blocked a preemptive strike in the last year of his term. At the same time, the development complicated Washington's relations with its allies. Neither the Israeli nor the Western intelligence services agreed with the NIE conclusions; behind closed doors they attributed the findings to the political infighting in the administration. Publicly, the EU-3 expressed dismay because the analysis made it harder to prod ElBaradei for more sanctions. Unsurprisingly, the latter was quick to emphasize that the NIE justified his opinions. The nuclear chief, who was so contemptuous of the hard-liners in the Bush administration as to call Vice President Cheney "Dark Vader," hoped that the NIE would complicate efforts to impose further sanctions. 65

But ElBaradei faced some serious pushback in his own organization. Tensions between EXPO and the Safeguards reached an all-time high because Tariq Rauf, the Pakistan-born head of EXPO, allegedly tried to censure the Safeguards' analysis of Iran. During a BOG meeting in February 22, 2008, ElBaradei read from an EXPO paper which noted that "six minor breaches of its safeguards had been addressed to the IAEA satisfaction." Heinonen responded with a special presentation in front of selected diplomats. Using the laptop data and other intelligence, the Safeguards chief demolished ElBaradei's position. Subsequent leaks from Vienna created the impression of a "nasty internal fight" between the EXPO and Safeguards camps, as one analyst put it.66

It was only a matter of time before the so-called EXPO versus Safeguards battle became part of the inflamed public debate. Scott Ritter, who rejected the veracity of the laptop, castigated Heinonen for giving a presentation to the diplomats. In his view, "Ollie Heinonen might as well become a salaried member of the Bush administration, since he is operating in lock step with U. S. government's objective of painting Iran as a threat worthy of military action." Muhammed Sahimi, a professor of petroleum engineering at the University of South California who emerged as an unofficial spokesman of the Iran lobby, accused Goldschmidt of pursing a "political agenda" against ElBaradei and Heinonen of "leading a crusade against Iran." Sahimi also accused Heinonen of leaking documents to David Albright from ISIS who, in his opinion, became a tool of the Israel lobby.⁶⁷

Sahimi and Ritter were also highly critical of Albright. Calling Albright, the "new Judith Miller, a reference to the *New York Times* correspondent who published extensively on the alleged Iraqi WMD program, Sahimi noted that "Albright and ISIS continually publish analysis in which they insinuate preordained conclusions based on totally uncertain fact." Ritter accused

Albright of inflating his academic credentials and of misrepresenting his professional credentials as a nuclear inspector. Ritter added that Albright had a "record of half backed analysis derived from questionable sources" and was breathing "false legitimacy" into negative reports on Iran. Both Sahimi and Ritter left little doubt that the "questionable sources" originated with Israel and MEK. In their view, the so-called "War Party," a reference to the Jewish neoconservatives, then spread the intelligence around Washington. Indeed, the Bush administration, with the help of the Israeli government and the pro-Israel Lobby, has succeeded in exploiting the ignorance of the American people about nuclear technology and nuclear weapons. As a result, "if there is an American war with Iran, it is a war that was made in Israel and nowhere else."

For their part, the Israel lobby had continued to offer creative ways to stop Iran's proliferation. In November 2006, two senior WINEP analysts urged to "raise the cost of Iran's nuclear program" through a stringent sanctions regimen. Given the Security Council perceived reluctance to act, they suggested "getting away from the current UN-centered approach." The authors did not provide specifics on what a "non-UN-centered organization" would look like, but it echoed Bolton's notion of an alliance of democracies. WINEP's "Agenda: Iran Series" published position papers on a preemptive military action against Iran and its potential consequences. While the papers called for a "last resort option" should diplomacy fail, several unrelated reports discussed a possible bombing raid on Iran. ⁶⁹

Several of WINEP fellows, including Dennis Ross, a former diplomat in the Clinton administration, offered a critique of the NIE. He stated that "weaponization is not the issue, developing fissionable material is the issue." Ross explained that once fissionable material becomes available, "weaponization is neither particularly difficult nor expensive." In another post, Ross wrote that Iran had possessed 3,000 operating centrifuges and it planned to add another 6000 IR-2 one, which he described as five times more efficient than the older IR-1 model. He allowed that even if Ahmadinejad exaggerated the numbers, Iran would be soon capable of mastering the enrichment technology and of achieving a breakthrough.⁷⁰

Sahimi, who spoke for the Iran lobby, was quick to point out that Ross was "a long-term instrument of the Israel lobby" and that his numbers did not add up. The engineering professor asserted that Israel and its Washington backers exaggerated Iran's nuclear progress and engaged in other deceptive practices. In his view, United Against Nuclear Iran (UANI), described as a non-partisan group devoted to preventing Iran from obtaining the bomb, was the posterchild of such deception. Calling the group "rabid," Sahimi revealed that Mark Wallace, its executive director, worked with John Bolton in the United Nations. He also charged that UANI had offered a video "asserting

that Iran has produced highly enriched uranium," a claim that was "debunked by the IAEA and others."⁷¹

While the Iran lobby welcomed the NIE, it could hardly rest on its laurels as UANI and other pro-Israel groups were pushing for more sanctions. NIAC's Trita Parsi responded by encouraging the creation of a new organization, the Campaign for a New American Policy on Iran (CNAPI) in 2007. A somewhat disparate coalition of pro-business conservatives from USA* Engage, liberal nonproliferation activists, and assorted peace groups, CNAPI planned to challenge UANI. The group posited that "sanctions cannot replace diplomacy as a means of resolving differences between nations," and decried "hostile rhetoric" against Iran.⁷²

Parsi recruited the distinguished diplomat Thomas Pickering, John Limbert, the former American embassy hostage in Iran, and Flynt Leverett, among others, to serve on CNAPI's board. Ambassador Pickering co-authored the CNAPI's "manifesto" titled "A Solution for the US-Iran Nuclear Standoff." Published in the *New York Review of Books* in March 2008, it welcomed the 2007 NIE and urged the Bush administration to pursue direct talks with Iran. Pickering added that the United States drop it insistence on zero enrichment, a demand that Israel had strongly supported. Instead, the authors suggested a multinational program: "Under this approach, the Iranian government would agree to allow two or more additional governments (for example, France and Germany) to participate in the management and operation of those activities within Iran." The document reiterated that the regime would likely not cave in to sanction, a position that NIAC strongly pushed.⁷³

Ostensibly directed at the Bush administration, the Pickering report was written in anticipation that Barak Obama, the Democratic nominee for president, would win the election in November 2008. Known for his liberal outlook, the first-term "senator" took an interest in proliferation under the tutelage of Jon Wolfsthal, a noted proliferation expert who went on to work for the Obama administration. During his campaign, Obama promised a new approach to Iran as part of a remake of American policy in the Middle East. Although Obama won the White House, the circumstances surrounding the reelection of Mahmoud Ahmadinejad in 2009 made his task difficult.

NOTES

1. Karl Vick, "Iran's President-Elect Calls for Moderation," *The Washington Post*, June 27, 2005, International Crisis Group, "What Does Ahmadinejad's Victory Mean for Iran?" *The Daily Star*, Reported by International Crisis Group, August 5, 2005, http://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Middle-East/2005/Aug-05/66656-whatdoes-ahmadinejads-victory-mean-for-iran.ashx#axzz2r0jf7z7T.

- 2. Mahmoud Ahmadinejad, in meeting with IRGC Commanders, August 28, 2007; Mahmoud Ahmadinejad, "Sakhtane Iran va Moarefie Enghelab do Mamoryate Melate Iran Ast [Building Iran and Introducing Revolution are Two of Iranians Missions], Speech for Cleregies of Arak Province (available at State's Secretariat)," *President.ir*, 2006 http://www.tehran.gov.ir/new/negaresh/Printversion.asp?newaId=7136; Hamid Molana, *Syasat Khareji Jomhory-e Islami-e Iran Dar Dawlat-e Ahmadinejad* [Iran's Foreign Policy during Ahmadinejad] (Tehran: Dadgostar, 2009), 145; IRNA, "Ahmadinejad Piroozie Khod ra Enghelabe Islamie Jadid Khand [Ahmadinejad called His Win as New Islamic Revolution]," *Islamic Republic News Agency*, June 29, 2005.
- 3. Jerrold D. Green and Frederic Wehrey, *Understanding Iran* (Washington, DC: Rand Corporation, 2009).
- 4. Sayed Hossein Mousavian, *Iran and the United States: An Insider's View on the Failed Past and the Road to Peace* (Bloomsbury Academic, 2015), 184, 208–210.
- 5. Dareini Ali Akbar, "Iran Hits Milestone in Nuclear Technology," *Associated Press*, April 11, 2006, http://www.apnewsarchive.com/2006/Iran-Hits-Milestone-in-Nuclear-Technology/id-293c4391fdc55103fc7c38d78f76c501; Naji, *Ahmadine-jad*; Agency Fars News, "Ahmadinejad; Iran varede Bashgahe Hastehee Shod [Ahmadinejad; Iran Had Entered the Nuclear Club]," *Fars News Agency*, September 4, 2007, Available at http://www.nbcnews.com/id/18021368/ns/world_news-mideast_n_africa/t/ahmadinejad-iran-expanding-nuclear-process/#.VKe2uiuUf4c (Accessed March 2014); Seliktar, *Navigating Iran*.
- 6. Karl Vick, "Iran's President Calls Holocaust 'Myth'in Latest Assault on Jews," *The Washington Post*, December 15, 2005, Theguardian, "Holocaust a Myth, Says Iranian President," *The Guardian*, December 14, 2005; Shireen Hunter, *Iran's Foreign Policy in the Post-Soviet Era* (Santa Barbara, CA: Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data, 2010), Irsanews, "Aghaze Kare Hamayeshe Bainolmelalie 'Barresie Holocaust; Chashmandaz Jahani [Starting of International Conference on Investigating Holocaust; Global Perspective']," *Irsanews.ir*, October 26, 2005, http://www.irsanews.ir/%D8%B3%DB%8C%D8%A7%D8%B3%DB%8C/271-271; FNA, "Ahmadinejad Remarks on Zionist Regime provoked wrath of Zionism Supporters," *Fars News Agency*, October 27, 2005, http://www.farsnews.com/newstext.php?nn=8408040372, IRNA, (October 22, 2005).
- 7. Kayhan, June 12, 2004, translated by Savyon, June 17, 2004 "The Internal Debate in Iran: How to Respond to Western Pressure Regarding Its Nuclear Program," *MEMRI.org*, Inquiry & Analysis Series Report, No.181, http://www.memri.org/report/en/0/0/0/0/0/1155.htm#_ednref16.
- 8. Khamenei.ir, "Bayanat dar Didar-e Daneshgahian-e Semnan [Speech in Meeting with Semnan Academicians]," *Khamenei.ir*, March 9, 2006, http://farsi.khamenei.ir/speech-content?id=3362.
- 9. Mehr News, "Ahmadinejad; In Ghatnameha Baraye Melate Iran Pashizi Nemiarzad [Ahmadinejad: These Resolutions Do Not Worth a Penny for Iranian Nation]," *Mehr News Agency*, June 9, 2010, http://old.mehrnews.com/fa/NewsDetail.aspx?NewsId=1098235; Mousavian, *Iran and the United States*, 184.

- 10. IRIB Television, "Iran Claims Nuclear Breakthrough Using Biotechnology," Islamic Republic of Iran Broadcasting IRIB, August 31, 2005, http://www.rferl. org/content/article/1143471.html; IAEA Report, Report by the Director General at September 2, 2005: Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement in the Islamic Republic of Iran, GOV/2005/67 (Washington, DC: International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), September 2, 2005), IRNA, "Ahmadinejad: Western Countries Opposition to the Nuclear Program is Political," Islamic Republic News Agency, January 25, 2006, http://www.president.ir/fa/1766; FNA, "Nuclear Executive Says Iran's Esfahan UCF has Made 87 Percent Physical Progress," Fars News Agency, November 27, 2005, http://www.farsnews.com/printable.php?nn=8409060349; Jam-e-Jam, "Reporters Tour Isfahan Nuclear Facility," Jam-e-Jam Newspaper, December 26, 2004, http://www.shiachat.com/forum/topic/47266-reporters-tour-isfahan-nuclearfacility/; Alef.ir, "Characteristics of the Ahmadinejad Administration Nuclear Diplomacy," Alef.ir, April 9, 2009, http://alef.ir/vdceex8e.jh8xzi9bbj.html?43314; The Associated Press, "Iran Poised to Start Installation of Large-Scale Uranium Enrichment Program, Say Diplomats," The Associated Press, January 19, 2007, http://www. smdailyjournal.com/articles/wnews/2007-01-19/iran-poised-to-start-installation-oflarge-scale-uranium-enrichment-program-say-diplomats/69746.html.
- 11. Nazila Fathi and William J. Broad, "Iran Says It's Installing New Centrifuges," *The New York Times*, April 9, 2008; IRNA, "164-Machine Sets from 2nd Series of 3,000 Centrifuges in Motion," *Islamic Republic News Agency*, April 11, 2008, http://www2.irna.ir/en/news/view/line-17/0804112108181137.htm; Ynet, "Report: Ahmadinejad Says Iran Now Possesses 6,000 Centrifuges," *Ynet news*, July 26, 2008, http://www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-3573312,00.html; Thomas Erdbrink, "Iran Corroborates U.N. Nuclear Monitor's Estimate of Centrifuges in Operation," *The Washington Post*, August 30, 2008; FNA, "Iran is Ready to Confront Potential Sanctions," *Fars News Agency*, November 15, 2008.
- 12. Malfrid Braut-Hegghamer, *Unclear Physics: Why Iraq and Libya Failed to Build Nuclear Weapons* (Ithaka, NY: Cornell University Press, 2017), 9.
- 13. Aharon Zeevi Farkash, "Iran's Race for Regional Supremacy: Strategic Implications for the Middle East," *Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs*, 2008, 46; Yaakov Katz and Yoaz Hendel, *Israel vs. Iran: The Shadow War* (Washington, DC: Potomac Books 2012), 157; Raviv and Melman, *Spies Against Armageddon*, 39.
- 14. Yehuda Golan, "Steinitz Suggests: A Missile Force for Israel." *Maariv*, December 1, 2005, www.nrg.co.il/online/1/ART/853/029.html (Hebrew); Uzi Rubin, "Missiles, Existential Threat," *Hadashot Mahlaka Rishona*, http://www.nfc.co.il/Archive/001-D-138786-00.html?tag=14-27-55 (Hebrew).
- 15. Ephraim Asculai, "Intelligence Assessment and the Point of No Return: Iran's Nuclear Program," *Jaffee Center for Strategic Studies*, August 8, 2005, www.imra. org.il/story.php3?id=26367.
- 16. Yaakov Katz and Yoaz Hendel, *Israel vs. Iran: The Shadow War* (Washington, DC: Potomac Books 2012), 157; Ben Birnbaum, "Israel Don't American on D-Day," *The New Republic*, October 23, 2013.

- 17. CNN Late Edition with Wolf Blitzer Interview with Tzipi Livni; Interview With Stephen Hadley Aired September 17, 2006, www.edition.cnn.com/TRAN-SCRIPTS/0609/17/le.01.html.
- 18. Ben Birnbaum, "Israel Don't American on D-Day," *The New Republic*, October 23, 2013; Yaakov Katz and Yoaz Hendel, "Israel vs. Iran: The Shadow War" (Washington, DC: Potomac Books, 2012), 271; Yair Evron, "An Israeli-Iran Balance of Nuclear Deterrence: Seeds of Instability," in *Israel and a Nuclear Iran. Implications for Arms Control, Deterrence, and Defense*, ed. Ephraim Kam (Tel Aviv: Institute for National Security Studies, Memorandum 94, July 2008).
- 19. Avner Cohen, "Israel Ponders a Nuclear Iran," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, August 17, 2010; Uzi Mahnaimi, "Iran's Psychopath in Chief," *Times of London*, April 30, 2006; Gidi Weitz and Naama Lanski, "Livni Behind Closed Doors," *Haaretz*, October 25, 2007 (Hebrew).
- 20. Hanan Greenberg, "Sneh: We Didn't Received the Necessary Funds," *Ynet*, July 7, 2007.
- 21. Alexander Reuton, "Seeking to Disarm Iran with Oil," What the Papers Say, Part B (Russia)," *LexisNexis*, January 19, 2006; Gordon Thomas, "Tehran Will Have a Bomb in a Year," *Sunday Express*, May 7, 2006.
- 22. Aharon Zeevi Farkash, "Iran's Race for Regional Supremacy: Strategic Implications for the Middle East," *Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs*, 2008, 154; Yaakov Amidror, Yossi Kuperwasser, *The US National Intelligence Estimate and Its Aftermath: A Roundtable of Experts* (Jerusalem: Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs, 2008); "Israeli Readout of Iran Nuclear Consultations," *cable 04 telaviv 1390-a*, March 5, 2004, Wikileaks.org.
 - 23. Ben Zohar and Mishal, Mossad, 21–32.
- 24. Seyed Hossein Mousavian, *The Iranian Nuclear Crisis: A Memoir* (Washington: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2012), 7.
 - 25. Israel Matzav, September 28, 2008.
- 26. Fox News, "US Senate 'ex-band' Missile Detecting Radar." November 10, 2008.
 - 27. Seliktar, Navigating Iran, 139.
- 28. Robert L. Brown, *Nuclear Authority: The IAEA and the Absolute Weapon* (Georgetown University Press, 2015), 155–156; Secret Section 01 of 03, "Tel Aviv 003514 Sipdis E.O. 12958, Meeting at The Israeli Mfa on Iran: Situation in the IAEA and UNSC (CABLE 3 OF 5) Ref: A. Tel Aviv 03385," https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/07TELAVIV3514 a.html+&cd=1&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=uk.
- 29. Con Coughlin, "UN Inspectors Powerless to Stop Atom Bomb Plans in Iran," *Telegraph*, September 11, 2005; Pierre Goldschmidt, "Decision Time on Iran," *New York Times*, September 14, 2005; Ephraim Asculai, "Rethinking the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Regime," *Tel Aviv: Jaffe Center for Strategic Studies*, 2004, 33, chrome-extension://oemmndcbldboiebfnladdacbdfmadadm/http://www.inss.org.il/uploadimages/Import/(FILE)1190276223.pdf.
- 30. IAEA Report by the Director General, "Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions 1737 (2006) and 1747 (2007) in the Islamic Republic of Iran," GOV/2008/4, February 28, 2008, www. isisnucleariran.org/assets/pdf/IAEA_Report_22Feb2008.pdf.

- 31. Agence France Presse, "Iran Hands over Guide to Making Nuclear Bomb Parts," *New York Times*, January 31, 2007; Yonah Alexander, Milton M. Hoenig, *The New Iranian Leadership: Ahmadinejad, Terrorism, Nuclear Ambition, and the Middle East* (Greenwood Publishing Group, 2008), 132–133; Julian Borger, "US Iran Intelligence is 'Incorrect.'" *Guardian*, February 22, 2007; Paul Kerr, "Questions Surrounding Iran's Nuclear Program," *Arms Control Today*, March 4, 2006, https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2006_03/MARCH-IranQuestion.
- 32. Paul Kerr, "Questions Surrounding Iran's Nuclear Program," *Arms Control Today*, March 4, 2006, https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2006_03/MARCH-Iran-Questions; Trita Parsi, *Losing an Enemy: Obama, Iran, and the Triumph of Diplomacy* (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2017), 103.
- 33. John Bolton, Surrender Is Not an Option: Defending America at the United Nations (Threshold Editions, 2008), 489; Kenneth R. Timmerman, "Connecting the Nuclear Dots," FrontPage Magazine, February 2, 2006; UNSC, Resolution 1696, Adopted by the Security Council at Its 5500th Meeting on the Non-proliferation of Nuclear Weapons, Official Record, S/RES/1696 (New York: United Nations Security Council (UNSC), July 31, 2006).
- 34. Jeffrey Lewis, "The Economics of Energy," *Arms Control Wonk*, September 1, 2006; Robert Einhorn and Daryl Kimball, "Technical Cooperation in Jeffrey Lewis," *Technical Cooperation ACW*, November 26, 2006; Paul Kerr, "Questions Surrounding Iran's Nuclear Program," *Arms Control Today*, March 4, 2006 https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2006_03/MARCH-IranQuestions.
- 35. Jeffrey Lewis, "What Are Five Years Among Friends," *Arms Control Wonk*, June 16, 2005; Jeffrey Lewis, "More Iran Stuff," May 18, 2006.
- 36. John Bolton, Surrender Is Not an Option: Defending America at the United Nations (Threshold Editions, 2008), 502; Mousavian, Iran and the United States, 302.
- 37. Mohamed Elbaradei, *The Age of Deception: Nuclear Diplomacy in Treacherous Times* (New York: Metropolitan Books, 2011), 137, 139, 195.
- 38. Jeffrey Lewis, "Is the Laptop Bogus," *Arms Control Wonk*, February 23, 2007; Julius Borger, "US Iran Intelligence Is Incorrect." *Guardian*, February 27, 2007.
 - 39. "Rouge Regulator," Washington Post, September 5, 2007.
- 40. Michael V. Hayden, *Playing to the Edge: American Intelligence in the Age of Terror* (Penguin Press, 2016), 216, 290; George W. Bush, *Points of Decision* e-edition, 416, 418.
- 41. David Sanger, *The Inheritance: The World Obama Confronts and the Challenges to American Power* (Broadway Books, 2010), 11; Hayden, *Playing to the Edge*; Joby Warrick and Greg Miller, "U.S. Intelligence Gains Seen as a Real Boost to Confidence," *Washington Post*, April 7, 2012.
- 42. Barton Gellman and Ellen Nakashima, "U.S. Spy Agencies Mounted 231 Offensive Cyber-Operations in 2011, Documents Show," *The Washington Post*, August 30, 2013, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/us-spy-agencies-mounted-231-offensive-cyber-operations-in-2011-documents-show/2013/08/30/d090a6ae-119e-11e3-b4cb-fd7ce041d814_story.html?utm_term=.44b10c480630.
- 43. David E. Sanger, Confront and Conceal: Obama's Secret Wars and Surprising Use of American Power (Crown Publishing, 2013), 191–195, 222; Fred Kaplan,

Dark Territory. The Secret History of Cyber War, 173, 205; Mathew Aid, The Secret Sentry. The Untold of the National Security Agency.

- 44. David E. Sanger, *Confront and Conceal*, 197–199; Zetter, 2011; Sanger, March 28, 2015; Stephens, January 18, 2011; Mathew Aid, *The Secret Sentry. The Untold of the National Security Agency*, 483.
 - 45. David E. Sanger, Confront and Conceal, 199.
- 46. Michael A. Ledeen, *The Iranian Time Bomb: The Mullah Zealots' Quest for Destruction* (New York: Truman Talley Books, 2007); Sanger, *Confront and Conceal.*
- 47. Laura Rozen, "Focus Grouping War with Iran," *Mother Jones*, November 19, 2007; Jon Ward, "Freedom's Watch to Close," *Washington Times*, December 8, 2008.
- 48. John Hagee, Jerusalem Countdown. A Warning to the World (Frontline, 2006); Faydra L. Shapiro, Christian Zionism. Navigating the Christian Jewish Border, 63–66; Richard G. Kyle, Islam in the End Times, Christianity and Islam Stephen Sizer, Christian Road to-Map to Armageddon.
- 49. Iranian Weapons Programs: The Russian Connection: Hearing and Public Meeting Before the Subcommittee on Near Eastern and South Asian Affairs and The Subcommittee on European Affairs of the Committee on Foreign Relations United States Senate One Hundred Sixth Congress Second Session, U.S. Government Printing Office, Committee on Foreign Relations, October 5, 2000, *S. Hrg*, 106–880.
- 50. "IAF, Iran's 2003 Grand Bargain Offer, Bob Ney and Trita Parsi's Role," *Iranian American Forum*, www.iraniansforum.com/lobby/index.php/niac/103-iran-s-2003-grand-bargain-offer-bob-ney-and-trita-parsi-s-role; Flynt Leverett, *Dealing with Iran: Assessing U.S. Diplomatic Options Toward Iran* (New York: The Century Foundation, 2006); Lee Smith, "Iran's Man in Washington," *Tablet*, February 10, 2010; Glenn Kessler, "In 2003, U.S. Spurned Iran's Offer of Dialogue," *Washington Post*, June 18, 2006.
- 51. Flynt Leverett, *Dealing with Iran: Assessing U.S. Diplomatic Options toward Iran* (New York: The Century Foundation, 2006); Trita Parsi, *Treacherous Alliance: The Secret Dealings of Israel, Iran, and the United States* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2007); Hayden, *Playing to the Edge*.
- 52. John Mearsheimer and Stephen Walt, *The Israel Lobby and U.S. Foreign Policy* (Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2007), 292, 297–298.
- 53. Recognizing Iran as a Strategic Threat: An Intelligence Challenge to the United States, Staff Report of the House Permanent Select Committee on Intelligence Subcommittee on Intelligence Policy, August 23, 2006, chrome-extension://oemmnd-cbldboiebfnladdacbdfmadadm/http://www.parstimes.com/library/iranreportushouse.pdf.
- 54. Jacqueline Shire and David Albright, *Iran's Nuclear Program. Flawed House Intelligence* (Washington, DC: Institute for Science and Strategic Studies, November 9, 2006); Paul Kerr, "Not if You Were the Last," *Arms Control Wonks*, September 15, 2006; Dafna Linzer, "US Spy Agencies Criticized on Iran," *Washington Post*, August 24, 2006.
- 55. Karen DeYoung, "Iranian Defiance of U.N. Detailed," Washington Post, May 24, 2007; John Bolton, Surrender Is Not an Option: Defending America at the United

- Nations (Threshold Editions, 2008); Robert Gates, Duty, 182; Dick Cheney and Liz Cheney, In My Time: A Personal and Political Memoir (Threshold Editions, 2012), 705–706.
- 56. Thomas P. M. Barnett, "The Man Between War and Peace." *Esquire*, April 2008; Tom Shanker, "Mideast Commander Retires After Inking Bosses," *New York Times*, March 12, 2008.
- 57. Condoleezza Rice, *No Higher Honor: A Memoir of My Years in Washington* (Broadway Books, 2011), 134, 164, 305.
- 58. Mark Mazzeti, "Some in GOP Say Iran Threat is Played Down," *New York Times*, August 24, 2006.
 - 59. Hayden, Playing to the Edge.
- 60. Frank Gaffney, "Intelligence Misestimates." *Washington Times*, November 25, 2008; Michael Rubin, *Dancing*, 404; "Iran NIE Reopens the Intelligence Debate," *NPR*, January 17, 2008, http://www.npr.org/templates/story/story. php?storyId=18177103; Dick Cheney and Liz Cheney, *In My Time: A Personal and Political Memoir* (Threshold Editions, 2012), 478.
- 61. Ewan MacAskill, "Intelligence Expert Who Rewrote Book on Iran," *Guardian*, December 7, 2007.
- 62. Yuval Steinitz, "A minister in the Likud Government Who Became the Unofficial Spokesman on Iran," was frequently quoted in Washington that the NIE was political. AIPAC MEMO, "Different Voices, Common Conclusion: Iran is a Threat," *The American Israel Public Affairs Committee*, December 18, 2007, www.aipac.org/-/media/publications/policy-and-politics/aipac-analyses/issue-memos/2007/12/aipac_memo_different_voices_common_conclusion_iran_is_a_threat2.pdf; "Christians United for Israel Weekly Update," December 10, 2008.
- 63. Robin Wright and Glen Kessler, "Review of Iran Intelligence to Be Sought," *Washington Post*, December 7, 2007; Jeffrey Lewis, "Don't Politicize the NIE," *Arms Control Wonks*, December 7, 2007; Andy Grotto, "Ensign Seeks NIE Second 2nd Guess Before Recess," *Arms Control Wonk*, December 18, 2007; Marc Cooper, "The CIA 'War' on Bush," *The Huffington Post*, March 28, 2008.
- 64. Marc Ambinder, *Deep State: Inside the Government Secrecy Industry* (John Wiley & Sons, 2013), 281; Hayden, *Playing to the Edge*.
- 65. Kenneth Pollack, *Unthinkable: Iran, the Bomb, and American Strategy* (Simon & Schuster, 2013), 51.
- 66. Jeffrey Lewis, "More on the Heinonen Presentation," *Arms Control Wonk*, March 11, 2008; Mark Hibbs, "Iran Plant Disclose May Prompt IAEA to Focus on Weapons Data," *Nucleonics Week*, October 1, 2009.
- 67. Scott Ritter, "The Nuclear Expert Who Never Was," *Truthdig*, June 26, 2008; Mohammed Sahimi, "Iran's Nuclear Energy Program," *Part VII*, December 5, 2007.
- 68. Muhammed Sahimi, "A New Judith Miller for Iran Hawks," *AntiWar.com*, March 18, 2009; Scott Ritter, "The Nuclear Expert Who Never Was," *Truthdig*, June 26, 2008; Scott Ritter, *Target Iran: The Truth About the U.S. Government's Plans for Regime Change* (Australia: Allen & Anwin, 2006), 203, 213.
- 69. Patrick Clawson and Michael Eisenstaedt, Forcing Hard Choices on Tehran: Raising the Cost of Iran's Nuclear Program (Washington: Washington Institute for

Near East Policy, November, 2006); Patrick Clawson and Michael Eisenstaedt, *The Last Resort: Consequences of Preventive Military Action against Iran* (Washington: Washington Institute for Near East Policy, June, 2008); Michael Eisenstaedt, *Iran: The Complex Calculus of Preventive Military Action* (Washington: Washington Institute for Near East Policy, September, 25, 2006).

- 70. Dennis Ross, *Choices and Strategies for Dealing with Iran* (Washington: Washington Institute of Near East Policy, December 12, 2007); Dennis Ross, "Choices for Strategies for Dealing with Iran," April, 2008.
- 71. Muhammed Sahimi, "Who Is Telling the Truth about Iran's Nuclear Program," *AntiWar.com*, February 18, 2009.
- 72. Campaign for A New American Policy on Iran (CNAPI), "Center for Arms Control and Nonproliferation," www.discoverthenetworks.org/printgroupProfile. asp?grpid=7436.
- 73. Thomas R. Pickering, William Luers and Jim Walsh, "A Solution for the US-Iran Nuclear Standoff," *New York Review of Book*, March 20, 2008.

The Cost of Principalism Bankrupting Iran

THE VIEW FROM TEHRAN

Facing an election on June 12, 2009, President Mahmoud Ahmadinejad found it increasingly difficult to defend the cost of nuclear Principalism. As the punishing sanctions degraded the Iranian economy, the ballot promised to turn into a referendum on the nuclear program. To influence the public opinion, the government ordered the media to highlight the positive aspects of making Iran into a nuclear nation, including the alleged scientific prowess of the country. The media also carried numerous stories about how Ahmadinejad had managed to create a division between the Europeans, the Russians, and the Chinese on the one hand, and Washington on the other. In the president's view, the split all but assured that the sanctions policy would fail. Conversely, the government banned papers and television from discussing the US military maneuvers in the region, which many viewed as a forerunner of an invasion.

The May 2008 Majlis election offered a preview of the presidential ballot. Ahmadinejad and his allies took nothing for granted. As early as January 31, 2008, Major General Ali Jafari, the Revolutionary Guards chief, urged a meeting of Guards and Basij commanders to work to elect Principalists in the forthcoming election. Soon after, Major General Hassan Firoozabadi, Iran's armed forces chief of staff, and Colonel Massoud Jazaeri, an unofficial spokesman, assailed the opposition as "less than loyal citizens who are intimidated by the enemy." The Guardian Council backed up such claims by disqualifying reformist candidates across the board, an act that gave the conservative forces two-third of the seats.²

But the Guards and the Guardian Council could do little to protect Ahmadinejad in the presidential election where his foreign policy came under a withering critique. All three opposition candidates—Mir-Hossein Mousavi,

Mohsen Rezaei, and Mahdi Karroubi—criticized Ahmadinejad's confrontational foreign policy style, describing it as unnecessary, provocative, and costly. Mousavi, the leading contender ran as an independent, having become close to the reformist camp of Khatami. Mousavi took issue with Ahmadinejad's provocative rhetoric toward Israel and the Holocaust, asking: "If a crime has taken place, why deny it?" ³

Yet it was the cost of the nuclear program to the Iranian citizen that formed the heart of the campaign against Ahmadinejad and his Principalists. His opponents, a collation of former Khatami reformers and other moderates, charged that since the common people were most affected, it was only fair that they should be allowed to vote on the continuation of the program. As Mousavi put it: "Decision must be based on general consent"—a procedure available in the Constitution. Opposition politicians warned that another five years of Ahmadinejad would bring more international isolation and put the regime's survival at risk. In the words of Mousavi, "It's clear that the sanctions will negatively impact on the country's security and put the economy in jeopardy." More to the point, the moderates urged to negotiate a deal with the EU-3 and normalize relations with the international community, a position which earned them the name "Normalizers."

Watching the pressure on Ahmadinejad mount and his policies widely ridiculed as messianic and ruinous for the country, the Revolution Guards decided to step in. Ali Jafari made his hard-line position on the nuclear issue known, either personally or through a network of proxies. For the Guards, who oversaw large parts of the nuclear program, the discourse was far from an exercise in political philosophy. Anecdotal evidence offered glimpses of Guards' controlling position of the program. For instance, leaked information from speeches delivered by Guards commanders showed their key role in the construction of the Fordow and Natanz facilities.⁵

With so much at stake, the Guards pulled no punches. Senior commanders described Mousavi and his reformist colleagues as traitors who abandoned the sacred trust of the revolution. Undoubtedly, it was Mousavi's promise to hold a referendum on the nuclear issue that had alarmed the Guards most. Convincing Ayatollah Khamenei to back Ahmadinejad was the next step, but one that was made easier because the memory of President Khatami was still fresh in conservative circles. Clearly, in their opinion, despite his erratic performance and an ailing economy, Ahmadinejad was the lesser of two evils. Tellingly, on February 28, 2008, Ayatollah Khamenei praised the role of Ahmadinejad in developing Iran's nuclear program: "Besides of the people's resistance in the development of nuclear program, the president's resistance was really admirable."

Even so, most Iranians were surprised when, less than three hours after the presidential polls closed on June 12, 2009, the Interior Ministry announced

that the president was reelected by capturing 63.29 percent of the vote with Mousavi, his top challenger, taking just under 34 percent. Following the ministry's announcement, on June 13, Ayatollah Khamenei issued a statement on state television congratulating Ahmadinejad. Despite the Supreme Leader's exhortation to accept the results, Mousavi's followers launched a massive protest, subsequently dubbed the Green Movement. Sensing a threat to the legitimacy of the regime, the Guards and the Basij, and the plain-clothed paramilitary forces, Lebas Shakhsi, put down the riots with exceptional brutality, even though the excessive coercion tarnished the image of the president and the regime.⁷

As if the violent suppression was not enough, a series of increasingly devastating sanctions came close to bankrupting the economy. Things got particularly bad, when the existence of Fordow, a secret enrichment site dug into a mountain near Qom, was revealed during a G-20 summit in Pittsburg on September 25, 2009. Caught off guard by the announcement, the Ahmadinejad administration scrambled to respond in ways that would inflict the least amount of damage. Uncharacteristically, there was little defiance and bluster coming from the presidential office. The AEOI immediately reported the facility to the IAEA and the government indicated that it was ready to negotiate with the international community. The IAEA responded by proposing a frequently bandied plan to transfer some three-quarters of Iran's LEU to Russia for further enrichment and then to France for processing into fuel rods to power the TRR.8

The proposal was a win-win solution: it would have calmed the fears of the international community while the Iranians could still fabricate their medical isotopes in the Teheran facility, the avowed purpose of enrichment. On September 29, 2009, shortly before the meeting of the IAEA in Geneva, Ahmadinejad expressed his approval: "We are prepared to hand over 3.5 percent material, have them enrich it up to 19.75 or 20 percent and deliver it back to us." But in a sign of how hopelessly politicized the nuclear program had become, it was now the turn of the moderates to denounce Ahmadinejad as being soft on the nuclear issue. Majlis Speaker Ali Larijani blasted it as ploy by Western countries to interfere in Iran's affairs. Using dramatic rhetoric, he asked, "Why should Iran get the 20 percent enriched uranium from France and Russia only if it hands over its 4.5 percent enriched uranium?" He went on to insist that "there is no connection between these two, and there is no guarantee that the West honored its commitment."

Even Mousavi was compelled to call the Geneva agreement "astounding." Sounding more like Ahmadinejad than a nuclear pragmatist, he stated that Iran would have to either surrender the hard-earned fruits of its scientists' labors or face additional sanctions. Akbar Etemad, head of the AEOI during the shah's era, opposed the deal in an appearance on the BBC Persian

program. More critically, publications of the Guards, *Basirat* and *Sobh-e Sadeq* and the conservative *Kayhan* linked to the Supreme Leader, voiced reservations about the tentative deal. Caught in a nasty domestic fight, Ahmadinejad was forced to retreat from the agreement.¹⁰

The new UN Resolutions 1803 and 1835 imposed new sanctions. It banned the supply of nuclear-related technology and materials, limited travel of many Iranian officials, and froze the assets of essential entities and individuals notably Bank Saderat and Bank Melli Iran (BMI), Bank Sepah, and a range of front companies linked with the nuclear program or helping to develop ballistic missiles. As it turned out, the protocol for assessing Iran's threshold of pain was quite simple; each resolution was progressively more devastating to the economy. The two resolutions further extended a freeze of the financial assets of individuals and companies associated with the nuclear project, while imposing travel restriction on more individuals involved. In what promised to be another painful step, Resolution 1835 banned the supply of dual-use items (civil and military) to Iran's nuclear program.¹¹

Unilateral American sanctions added to the pressure. Washington introduced further financial restrictions, prohibiting US banks from mediating in any capacity the transit of funds to and from Iran. As a result, several foreign banks—HSBC, Standard Chartered, and Citibank—stopped dealing with Iran and urged their Iranian customers to either withdraw their deposits or convert them to a currency other than the US dollar. The penalties for failing to do so piled up; a further squeeze was imposed on the Islamic Revolutionary Guards Corps (IRGC)-owned businesses, Iran's commercial and financial service sector, and the country's shipping industry. In addition to banning Iran from engaging in any activities related to ballistic missiles, Resolution 1929 which was on June 9, 2010, also imposed travel bans on individuals involved with the nuclear program, tightened the arms embargo, and froze the assets and funds of Iran's shipping lines and the IRGC. Additionally, the resolution targeted Iran's oil supply and punished foreign groups engaged in financing its oil sector.¹²

In July 2010, President Barack Obama signed into law the Comprehensive Iran Sanctions, Accountability, and Divestment Act (CISADA). The law added a broad range of measures further restricting the already limited amount of US trade with Iran and restricting some high-technology trade with countries that allow WMD-useful technology to reach Iran. Acting in conjunction with the UN sanctions, CISADA curtailed Iran's ability to develop its oil and gas fields.¹³ In total, CISADA made it hard to sell refined petroleum, gasoline, and gasoline production-related services or sell advanced equipment that would have enabled Iran to expand its own ability to produce refined petroleum. In addition, as a result of the enactment, sanctionable activities included sales of equipment with which Iran could import gasoline

(such as tankers) and equipment that Iran could use to construct an energy pipeline. In addition, Washington beefed up sanctions against those individuals and entities investing in or supporting the development of Iran's oil sector. Consequently, in December 2011, the assets of financial institutions that traded with the Central Bank of Iran (CBI) in the oil sector were frozen.¹⁴

On January 23, 2012, the EU imposed new sanctions, including a full ban on Iranian oil exports and freezing the assets of BMI and the CBI. Two weeks later, on February 6, 2012, US Executive Order (EO) 13599 imposed a set of sanctions on CBI and other financial institutions, seized the assets of CBI in the United States. Most critically, on March 15, acting on the EU order, Belgium-based Society for Worldwide Interbank Financial Telecommunication (SWIFT) declared it would ban Iranian banks from its network. The involvement of SWIFT, the world's largest electronic payment system, represented a new phase of sanction statecraft—turning smart sanctions into supersmart ones. The SWIFT declaration coincides with reports that major currency exchangers in the United Arab Emirates (UAE) had stopped handling the Iranian Rial, a development that further reduced Tehran's ability to trade and acquire hard currency.¹⁵

Altogether, the financial disruption proved devastating to Iran's economy in many ways. CBI and other major Iranian banks—Bank Mellat, Tejarat Bank, Future Bank, Bank Refah, Post Bank, Persia International Bank, and Europäisch-Iranische Handelsbank—could not conduct international transactions. Virtually overnight Iran became financially isolated as money could not flow in and out of the country through official banking channels. 16 Financial sanctions made receiving payment for oil, a vital component of Iran's economy and a key source of government income and foreign currency, substantially more difficult. They limited Iran's ability to conduct financial transactions and finance trade or, at best, increased dramatically their costs. For instance, according to reports by global financial organizations, many foreign banks and financial institutions were reluctant to process transactions for Iranian citizens and businesses, even when it was not clear that these transactions would trigger sanctions. Unable to arrange financing for trade abroad, company officials were forced to transfer suitcases of cash to shady foreign banks using the services of street-level money changers. With brokers exacting fees every step of the way, this practice was not only costly but also risky, as cash was a tempting target for thieves.¹⁷

More American pressure followed the SWIFT's blow. Washington urged Iran's top oil customers—Japan, South Korea, and India—to cut their imports of Iranian oil. In case of noncompliance, Asian companies involved in oil trade faced an array of penalties—being barred from receiving US Export-Import Bank financing, US export licenses, and loans over \$10 million from the US financial institutions, among others. In other words, Washington

forced these countries to choose between doing business with the United States or Iran. Additional American sanctions tightened Iran's economic noose. A May 1, 2012, EO 13608 targeted persons engaged in misleading practices to withhold or obscure information about Iranian links to financial transactions.¹⁸

Facing economic ruin, Ahmadinejad was compelled to prove that all these sacrifices bore fruit in nuclear terms. If anything, he doubled down on his enthusiastic bulletins, telling audiences and journalists about plans to launch a new generation of more efficient centrifuges. On October 6, 2009, in an interview with the *Kayhan* newspaper, he noted that "in the past two–three months, we have put much effort on research and development of new generation of centrifuges, so that we would be able to manufacture high efficient centrifuges." On December 2, Ahmadinejad announced Iran would produce a higher grade of nuclear fuel. Striking a victorious tone, the president declared that Iran was preparing to produce 20 percent enriched uranium on its own and produce fuel for the TRR.¹⁹

On February 12, 2010, the thirty-first anniversary of the Islamic Revolution, Ahmadinejad declared that Iran had enriched uranium to 20 percent and had the ability to enrich it further should it chose to do so. On April 10, in a speech marking the National Day for Nuclear Technology, the president announced the development of a "third-generation" centrifuge. He claimed that the new centrifuges "spin faster and had a separation power ten times in comparison with the first-generation ones."

Along with the "centrifuge bulletins," the media, prodded by the Ministry of Culture and Guidance, gave prominent attention to uranium production. On June 24, 2010, the AEOI declared that Iran had produced 17 kg of uranium enriched to 20 percent and that the country could produce 5 kg of the higher-level uranium every month. In July 2010, Ali Akbar Salehi, who replaced Golam Rezah Aghazadeh at the helm of the IAEO, announced a stockpile of 20 kg of 20 percent enriched uranium. On October 20, he declared that Iran stockpiled 30 kg of uranium enriched to 20 percent, nearly double the amount in June. The authorities claimed that the stockpile was needed to feed the TRR for fabricating medical isotopes. But on November 23, the IAEA stated that out of the total of 3,183 kg of enriched uranium produced since February 2007, 33 kg were further enriched to 20 percent. In other words, instead of the monthly 5 kg claimed by Salehi, Iran produced only 3 kg.²¹

Critics attributed such discrepancies to Ahmadinejad's eagerness to project Iran's mastery of the fuel cycle, a type of self-deception discussed in chapter 1. During heated exchanges on Farsi-language sites, detractors accused the president of cheating to boost his nuclear credentials. One of them, Saeed Laylaz, an economics professor at the Shahid Beheshti University, argued that the president had achieved less than Khatami and was

compensating by making up unrealistic numbers. Referring to Ahmadinejad he noted that compared to "previous government ... [his administration] not only lagged in the nuclear program but destroyed Iran's economic power and nuclear achievements. Ahmadinejad only fabricated numbers and reality."²²

Laylaz's reference to Khatami's alleged success was politically ingenious but conveyed some of the severe challenges which the nuclear authorities had to face by the end of the 2000s. The chokehold sanctions on critical materials for fabricating centrifuges made it hard for Iran to update their inventory. Robert Einhorn, a nuclear expert in the Clinton administration, claimed that replacing all the first-generation inventory with IR-4 centrifuges would have brought up the program up to par with industrial standards. But the embargo on maraging steel, fiber carbon, and other components put such a goal out of reach. He noted that using antiqued enrichment technology lengthened considerably the break-out time of the program.²³

Tampering with equipment which Iran bought from abroad was, as noted in the preceding chapter, added to the problems. For instance, from 2008 through 2010 inferior aluminum tubing was sent as part of a covert business deal. In 2014, Asghar Zarean, a senior official at the AEOI, curated an exhibit of equipment that were allegedly tampered by the West. Commenting on the exhibition, Ian J. Stewart, a nuclear expert from King's College in London, asserted that tampering was an effective way to sabotage the nuclear project. Mysterious accidents also took a toll. In 2009, there were a series of accidents in Natanz which apparently prompted the resignation of the IAEO's Golam Rezah Aghazadeh.

In November 2011, an explosion in a missile development site killed 17 people, including Brigadier General Hassan Tehrani-Muqaddam, the architect of Iran's ballistic program. Targeted killings of nuclear scientists were another way to degrade the program. In addition to Ardeshir Hosseinpour, who, as noted, was killed on January 15, 2007, several additional nuclear scientists were assassinated: Masood Alimohammadi on January 12, 2010, Majid Shahriari on November 29, 2010, Darioush Rezaei-Nejad on July 23, 2011, Mostafa Ahmadi Roshan on January 11, 2012. Fereydoon Abbasi-Davani was seriously injured but survived.²⁴

But Olympic Games, the malware described in the preceding chapter, overshadowed the kinetic actions. In addition to Stuxnet, two other forms of malware were used. Duqu infiltrated networks to steal corporate and government data and other assets from entities, such as industrial control system manufacturers, that could be used in a future attack against another third party. Flame described as "the most sophisticated cyberattack" was directed toward Natanz. It sniffed network traffic, had the ability to take screenshots of instant message exchanges, record conversations by microphones plugged or embedded in the PC, and keylog input data. Because the malware could

steal a lot of data in several different ways, it allowed a complete overview in "eyes and ears" of the vicinity of the infected machine. According to information leaked by Edward Snowdown, the Tailored Access Operations in the NSA possessed the type of capabilities to create the supersmart malware.²⁵

Sergey Ulasen from the Minsk-based Virus BlocAda company was the first to identify the malware after he met a customer in Iran in June of 2010. Ulasen, who later moved to the Kaspersky's Lab, a prominent cybersecurity firm, recalled that the Iranians stonewalled him and the Iranian computer expert who had put in the original request. When Ulasen later met high-ranking Iranian IT officials in Minsk, they pretended to have no knowledge of Stuxnet. However, after the story spread on the cybersecurity community websites, including the popular wilderssecurity.com, Ahmadinejad was forced to address the problem. In a tight-lipped message in November 2010, the president acknowledged a "minor problem" with the centrifuges which, he added, the engineers had fixed.²⁶

According to Kaspersky Lab's reconstruction of the events, the first iteration of the malware attacked the Foolad Technic Engineering Co, a producer of heavy equipment in June 2009, moving on to other targets such as the Kalaye Electric Co, a major producer of centrifuges. Subsequent accounts indicated that Stuxnet created the desired effect. David Albright from ISIS estimated that the malware destroyed up to 1,000 centrifuges. But the damage was also psychological: "anxious and distrustful, they overreacted by closing entire cascade assemblies, got rid of unaffected centrifuges and, eventually banned the German operators of the Semmens software." 27

Although the covert actions put a dent in the program, they did not curb the president. Seved Hossein Mousavian noted that, if anything, the setbacks made him even more defined. On February 13, 2011, after making Salehi the foreign minister, Ahmadinejad appointed Abbasi-Davani to head AEOI. Abbasi-Davani was a prominent nuclear scientist, a ranking commander in the Revolutionary Guards, and chair of the physics department at Tehran's Imam Hossein University. He was associated with Sazman-e Pazhohesh va Noavarihaye Defaee (SPND), the Organization of Defensive Innovation and Research, a research institute under the Ministry of Defense Armed Forces Logistics (MODAFL), which Mohsen Fakhrizadeh-Mahabadi founded in February 2011. Known as a hard-liner even within the tight community of nuclear scientists, he became even more radical after surviving the assassination attack. The new IAEO chief adopted the president's high-profile approach to all things nuclear. He admitted that Iran had deceived the IAEA about its program to protect the national interest. According to sources, Abbasi-Davani supported Ahmadinejad's plan to go public with the weapons program, a move which the Supreme Leader strongly opposed.28

In one of his first acts, Abbasi-Davani announced that Iran will enter the export markets in nuclear services and materials, a view that reflected Ahmadinejad's wish to become a global nuclear player. He was also set to triple the production of LEU to expedite the production of weapon-grade materials. In May 2012, the IAEA reported that the Natanz plant contained some 9,000 centrifuges installed and 4,000 operating—indicating a virtual plateau from the previous year. Even the much-touted Fordow plant was only a partial answer to modernization. In June 2011, Iran announced that the production of 20 percent enriched uranium will be moved to Fordow and its production capacity will be tripled. In May 2012, 1,064 centrifuges were reported to have been installed in Fordow, a number that was doubled to 2,140 by August, although the number of operating centrifuges did not increase. The IAEA confirmed that Fordow began enriching uranium up to 20 percent but noted that the facility had not utilized its full capacity of 3,000 to 4,000 centrifuges.²⁹

To outsiders this progress might have looked impressive, but by 2012, the Supreme Leader, normally a booster of all things nuclear, had come to realize that the economy was running on borrowed time. Utilizing his prerogative under the negotiated political order, Ayatollah Khamenei ordered a secret outreach to the Americans mediated by Sultan Qaboos bin Said from Oman. Khamenei offered to roll back the nuclear program for sanction relief and set four conditions for the talk. Foreign Minister Ali Akbar Salehi apparently circumvented Ahmadinejad and sent Ali Asghar Khaji, the deputy foreign minister, to a highly secret meeting led by two State Department officials, William Burns, and Jake Sullivan. Operating under extreme secrecy, the two delegations met between March and July 2012 in Muscat. In a December 2015 interview, Salehi noted that the two sides made some progress, but Saeed Jalili, the secretary of the SNSC ordered him to terminate the contacts in July. Information on the negotiations had begun circulating in the Iranian media in the run up to the 2013 presidential election, but no reason was given to explain why the Supreme Leader reversed course.³⁰

THE VIEW FROM JERUSALEM

Watching the election campaign of Barak Obama, the Israelis had no illusions that should he win, the United States would try to negotiate with Iran. Unlike other presidential hopefuls, Obama offered only the most perfunctory promises to abide by the "special relations" between the two countries and threatened lightly on moving the American embassy to Jerusalem, a ritualistic pledge of presidential hopefuls for more than two decades. During a visit to Israel in 2008, he promised to deal with the regime's nuclear

project as part of his broader non-proliferation policy, a phrasing which did not sit well with his interlocutors. When the administration signaled a new outreach to Iran, a policy that was strongly opposed by the Likud government, it added to the suspicion that Washington would ignore Israel's vital security interest.³¹

How to respond to the Iran challenge in the era of Obama trigged a bitter debate within the establishment. Meir Dagan was optimistic about Israel's capacity to significantly degrade Tehran's nuclear endeavor. A special unit of the Mossad code-named "Caesarea" was allegedly in charge of the series of traditional clandestine operations, including the targeting of the nuclear scientists. As Dagan later explained, continuity rather than sheer lethality was the key to success because it would inflict both physical and psychological damage on the enemy. The Iranian intelligence claimed that members of MEK, the Kurdistan Free Life Party (PJAC), and the People's Resistance Movement of Baluchistan, known as Jundalla, had trained in Tel Aviv to carry out these attacks, an allegation to which Israel has never responded. The Mossad chief was especially hopeful that, once deployed, Stuxnet would set the project back.³²

But, as already noted, Ehud Barak was skeptical that sabotage alone would significantly delay Iran's progress. Indeed, the defense minister warned that Tehran was entering the "immunity zone" where military action would become impossible. Barak explained that the concept was based on a complex formula which signaled a point in time "where Iran accumulated enough know-how, raw material, experience, and equipment—as well as the distribution of material among its underground facilities." Benjamin Netanyahu, who won the election on February 10, 2009, sided with Barak who stayed on in the Ministry of Defense. In an interview with Jeffrey Goldberg in March 2009, Netanyahu posited, "You don't want a messianic apocalyptic cult controlling atomic bombs." According to Dagan, Netanyahu was not persuaded that Olympic Games or any of Mossad's kinetic actions could make a difference—a position that strained their relations from the very beginning.³³

Amos Yadlin, the head of Aman, had a more nuanced view. Although he supported Dagan, Yadlin took note of the findings of his Research Division head, Brigadier General Yossi Baidatz. In September 2008 Baidatz suggested that the Iranians had improved the functioning of their 4,000-strong centrifuge assembly and produced somewhere between one-third to one-half of LEU needed for a bomb. Baidatz told a Knesset committee that "the time when they will have crossed the nuclear point-of-no-return is fast approaching." In early 2009, Yadlin stated that Iran had "crossed the technological threshold." He explained that Iran would continue to stockpile LEU that could be easily converted into weapon-grade uranium to effect a fast break out.³⁴

Much as Netanyahu was distrustful of his intelligence chiefs, he was even more deeply suspicious of President Obama's plan to negotiate with the Iranians. Having witnessed the regime's two-decade long policy of obfuscation and delays, the prime minister was convinced that Tehran would use the talks to continue with the nuclear project. To prevent foot-dragging, the Netanyahu government set forth several demands. One request was for tight deadlines, an idea that was first publicized by Howard Berman, a California Democrat who chaired the House Committee on Foreign Relations. A prominent member of the Israel lobby, Berman told an Israeli security conference in December 2008 that negations with Iran should not exceed a few months. Netanyahu also demanded the so-called zero-enrichment option which meant the dismantling of all enrichment facilities. Critically, the prime minister wanted the White House to emphasize that a military option was "on the table" should talks fail.³⁵

After the brutal suppression of the 2009 riots, the Israelis hoped that the Obama administration would terminate all contact with the regime. Michael Oren, the Israeli ambassador in Washington wrote, "We did not think that Iran should be rewarded with direct talks." Yet expectations that that the regime's behavior toward its own population would put off the White House were short lived. Anticipating new contacts between Washington and Iran, both the Mossad and Aman worked hard to provide more information on Iran's nuclear project. In mid-2009, the Israelis sent the IAEA a document purporting to show that the Iranians were working on weaponization well past 2003 and probably until 2007. The regime's ballistic prowess helped their case as well. In February 2009, the Iranians sent their first satellite into space, a launch that attracted a lot of attention. Uzi Rubin, the ballistic expert, explained that the Iranians made impressive progress, having gone from liquid to solid propellants and from unguided to guided missiles. The ability to build a rocket satellite was, in his opinion, a very important stage in acquiring sophisticated ballistic knowledge.36

But reaching a consensus on how advanced Iran's nuclear weapon capability was had proved elusive. Baidatz hinted that the time was short, leading the media to claim that the Aman report was a "paradigm change." Speaking to the Knesset, however, Dagan insisted that the Iranians could not produce a weapon before the year 2015. Dagan had some bragging rights because of the successful sabotage and assassination actions, not to mention Olympic Games. However, the exposure of Stuxnet provided Dagan's opponents with some arguments of their own. Netanyahu and Barak insisted that the Iranians dealt with the problem quite expeditiously and, more consequentially, that the damage was not significant enough to degrade the project. Barak was also highly pessimistic about Obama. He told a private meeting in March 2009 that, though the Americans came close to accepting the Israeli estimate, they did not know how to stop Iran.³⁷

By 2010, the discourse on nuclear Iran had become something of a national pastime. In May 2010, the IDC in Herzliya hosted a war game based on the assumption that Iran had a bomb. The simulation, which boasted high-level Israeli officials and the American ambassador to Israel playing President Obama, concluded that an atomic weapon would embolden the Tehran regime, and leave Israel constrained in its responses. But participants were firm that the Iranians would not use the bomb in an offensive way. As the former head of Aman, Aharon Zeevi-Farkash, noted that the Iranians would regard their bomb as "a means of self-defense and strategic balance." ³⁸

Critics, however, pointed out that the war game was premised on the regime being rational, an assumption that was impossible to prove. Since there was no scientific way to ascertain the rationality of a regime, the discourse was affected by the so-called "eye of the beholder" problem mentioned in chapter 1. A scholar who analyzed a large volume of assessment of Iran rationality, found that, as a rule, liberal experts and pundits vouched for Iran's rationality. Their right-leaning counterparts were inclined to view the regime as an irrational messianic zealot, who could potentially be ruled by "messianic ayatollahs with a bomb." Netanyahu was a chief proponent of this view, telling Jeffrey Goldberg from the *Atlantic*, "You don't want a messianic apocalyptic cult controlling atomic bombs."³⁹

For those who harbored doubts about Iran's nuclear rationality, Israel's future looked entirely bleak. Netanyahu, a master of Holocaust framing, led the way. In January 2010, the prime minster visited the Holocaust Museum in Jerusalem where he warned about the impeding danger from Iran. Some observers claimed that the specter of an Iranian bomb would negatively affect the morale of the population and trigger large-scale emigration. Dating to the 2007, opinion polls had indicated that were Israel to lose its status as the sole nuclear power in the Middle East, a third of Jews would immigrate to other countries, preferably the United States and Europe. As Richard Jones, the American ambassador to Israel, put it: "That concern is most intensively reflected in open talk by those who say they do not want their children and grandchildren growing up in an Israel threatened by a nuclear-armed Iran."

Having posited that an irrational, nuclearized Iran was an intolerable danger to Israel, many high-level officials fueled speculations that Israel was poised to strike Iran sooner rather than later. After a round of interviews with some 40 officials, Jeffrey Goldberg wrote that "Israel reached a point of no return"; he estimated the chance of an attack at more than 50 percent by July 2010. Michael Oren, the future ambassador to Washington, was equally convinced that a nuclear Tehran was so threatening that "military men suddenly sound like theologians when explaining the Iranian threat." Observers with a security background produced a substantial number of papers analyzing a

potential strike replete with "possible routs of the air force, the number and identity of targets and even use of tactical nuclear weapons."⁴¹

Although the public discourse gave the preemptive action a certain air of inevitability, the reality was very different. In fact, Netanyahu and Barak who pushed for a strike encountered unprecedented resistance from the security chiefs, which some would later describe as an unofficial military coup. Based on a series of disclosures by Dagan, Barak, Ehud Olmert, and other officials, the struggle began in early 2010, when Netanyahu and Barak ordered the IDF to adopt the high-level P-Plus preparedness code for a possible encounter with Iran. Were it to be approved, the raid would have had to be carried out between July and September, the pick favorable weather season. But the then chief of staff Major General Gabi Ashkenazi refused to carry out the order because, in his view, the maneuvers would have created "facts on the ground" and possibly led to a war with Iran. Dagan, taking a sharper tone, argued that because P-Plus could potentially lead to war, the entire cabinet was required to approve the action. While the status of P-Plus was not entirely clear, accusation of potential illegality against the prime minster carried a special punch. Faced with the combined opposition of Ashkenazi and the three intelligence chiefs, Dagan, Yadlin, and Yuval Diskin, the head of internal intelligence, Shin Bet, Netanyahu, and Barak retreated.⁴²

After Netanyahu refused to renew his tenure for an additional year, Dagan retired in early January 2011. On the last day in office, he took the unusual step of inviting a group of journalists to present his case, a prelude to a high-profile public campaign against the plans to attack Iran. Dagan described a preemptive attack as a "highly foolish thing," especially when launched before all diplomatic and clandestine options were exhausted. Dagan believed that overtime sanctions would work because "a link [was] created in the mind of the Iranians between economic difficulties and the [nuclear] project." He warned that Iran would retaliate by mobilizing Hezbollah and Hamas triggering a confrontation resulting in heavy casualties and prolonged disruption to life in Israel. Dagan's stark forecast was a response to Barak's rosy prediction that a possible bombing raid would result in some 500 fatalities. As for targeting, Dagan asserted that it was impossible to hit enough of the dozens of nuclear sites to seriously disrupt the project. The former Mossad chief emphasized that Netanyahu was the only prime minister in Israeli history who faced opposition from the entire security establishment.

Journalists who covered the story noted that "Dagan believed with all his heart that it was his duty to stop Netanyahu and Barak." It was because of this sense of mission that he met with Yaacov Orr, the head of the security division in the State Comptroller Office, to explore the legality of an Iran strike. Diagnosed with cancer soon after, he spent the rest of his life fighting

Netanyahu preemption action. In an interview recorded shortly before his death in May 2016, Dagan admitted that in 2010 he had secretly contacted Leon Panetta, then the CIA director, to warn him about Netanyahu's plan. Panetta substantiated Dagan's claim in a separate interview.⁴³

Exquisitely attuned to the public discourse, Dagan was keen to dispel the notion that the regime was irrational and messianic, a staple of the prime minister's speeches. Dagan described the Iranians as rational, cautious, and adept at calculating the cost and benefits of their nuclear actions. Indeed, he described them as "cunning" and skilled at stalling through what he called "bazaar culture" style of diplomacy. This behavior was, in Dagan's view, antithetical to irrationality and offered hope that Iranians would respond rationally to sanctions—a policy that he had advocated along with clandestine activities. Diskin, who was forced out with Dagan, was even more outspoken. He accused the prime minster of making decisions that could not be supported by facts. Speaking at a meeting in Kfar Saba, the former Shin Bet chief stated: "I don't believe in a leadership that makes decisions based on messianic feelings." Shaul Mofaz, the former chief of staff and the leader of an opposition party, accused Netanyahu of scare tactics: "We are scared, scared by your lack of judgment ... scared that you are executing a dangerous and irresponsible policy."44

Much as Dagan faulted the kinetic mission, he was also highly critical of Netanyahu's and Barak's leadership. The former Mossad head asserted that both Netanyahu and Barak acted out of selfish political reasons rather than the national interest. He added that Netanyahu was a poor manager who was slow to make decisions and who was prone to changing his mind whenever he got cold feet. Dagan accused the defense minister of lying to the security cabinet when he had told them that officials in Washington approved a preemptive action. He mocked Netanyahu and Barak, stating that they think "they are the great geniuses." But in his view, "the fact that someone was elected doesn't mean that they are smart." Ehud Olmert, the former prime minister, agreed with Dagan's assessment. Olmert criticized Netanyahu for spending more than \$3 billion in preparing a possible military action against Iran and described Barak as being hasty in his decisions. Olmert noted that Netanyahu "wasted money on adventurous delusions that were not carried out and would not be carried out." The discord between Netanyahu and the retired intelligence chiefs reached a new low when it was reported that the government ordered an investigation of leaks about a possible strike in Iran. Dagan and Diskin, according to some accounts, were the two primary suspects.⁴⁵

Public discussions about Iran came at a very awkward time for the government. As would be shown later, the Obama administration had pressured Israel to refrain from a strike without consulting the White House. In October 2011, Leon Panetta, by then secretary of defense, traveled to Israel to obtain

a private guarantee to this effect, but was rebuffed. It was also made known that the Americans were monitoring Israel to glean information about possible preparations for a strike.⁴⁶

Even with Dagan out of the Mossad, two more efforts of Netanyahu to solicit a decision from his security cabinet had also fallen flat. According to Barak, in 2011, in addition to security chiefs, Moshe Yaalon, the minister of strategic affairs, and Finance Minister Yuval Steinitz refused to act. In the forum of eight ministers charged with making security decisions, this action gave a majority vote to the naysayers.⁴⁷

Netanyahu and Barak tried once again in early 2012, but there was a complication. Barak determined that a possible attack would coincide with Juniper Cobra, a biannual exercise to strengthen American-Israeli cooperation against threats from Iran and others. Although the Americans agreed to reschedule the exercise, the government abandoned the idea of a preemptive strike. As late as the end of 2012, Netanyahu was still hinting that a military action was possible. However, preparations, including the distribution of gas masks to the civilian population, had been scaled down, implying that the kinetic option was dead.⁴⁸

All along, opponents used the public arena to speak out against the preemptive strike. Shimon Peres, the then president of Israel who had opposed the raid on Osirak in 1981, warned that acting without the United States would be "catastrophic." Peres told the two senior journalists from Jerusalem Post that his greatest life achievement was "stopping an Israeli strike on Iran." Like in the case of Dagan, the interview was published after his death in 2016.⁴⁹ Other figures joined the Peres campaign. The highly respected former head of Aman General Uri Sagi questioned "first time publicly, whether Israel can rely on the judgment and mental stability of its current leaders to guide it in time of war." Aharon Zeevi-Farkash stated that an attack "would be premature." Uzi Even, a former nuclear expert who was involved with evaluating the Iraqi and Syrian nuclear projects for Aman, stated that Iran may have the required uranium, but cannot produce a bomb because of the complex technology involved. Uzi Elam, the former head of the IAEC, asserted that Iran may be some 10 years away from acquiring all the necessary parts of weaponization—weapon grade uranium, a warhead, and a delivery system. He warned that a strike would be "a historic mistake" and counseled "to take a deep breath and wait." Benny Gantz, the chief of staff, accused Netanyahu of "creating hysteria around the Iran issue." Quoting Peres, Sagi, and others, one keen observer proclaimed in August 2012 that the "Israeli debate on attacking Iran is over."50

The details of the internal struggle became known only in 2015, when Ilan Kfir and Danny Dor, the authors of the biography *Ehud Barak*: *The Wars of My Life* leaked details of the book. The authors explained that it was a

personal disagreement with Barak which promoted them to disclose the details. But the ensuing public firestorm reflected a variety of reactions. Many commentators believed that Netanyahu and Barak genuinely wanted to bomb Iran. These observers faulted Dagan and other security officials for squandering a historic opportunity to stop the regime from weaponizing. Right-wing activists went further, urging the government to try Dagan posthumously for treason.⁵¹

Ben Caspit, a veteran journalist with extensive ties to the security establishment, however, provided another interpretation. In his opinion, the leaked information, and the book itself reflected Barak's efforts to "rewrite history," that is to cover-up for the fact that he had changed his mind due to heavy pressure from the Obama administration. In the book, Barak admitted that Washington advised him about the "categoric objection of NATO to an attack." Barak also revealed that before one of the internal debates on the attack, Netanyahu made a highly secret trip to Moscow to obtain the blessing of the Russian leader Vladimir Putin. But neither the prime minster nor Avigdor Lieberman, the Russian-speaking minister of foreign affairs, managed to dissuade the Russian leader from his categorical objection to the plan. But, according to Caspit, it was Barak's alleged "cave-in" which enraged Netanyahu the most, causing him to lose all hope for a preemptive action. 52

Several influential commentators, however, suggested that Netanyahu and his defense minister had no intention to launch a kinetic action. To the contrary, in their view, all that talk about bombing Iran was part of a sophisticated scheme to prompt the United States and the Europeans to pressure Iran. Indeed, the \$3 billion spent on training the Air Force, an expense which Olmert harshly decried, was a way to demonstrate to the Obama administration that Israel was both desperate enough and serious enough to carry out an attack. As discussed later, if this indeed was the goal, it had a considerable impact on the Obama White House which considered Israel to be "a wilde card." ⁵³

While the clash between Netanyahu and the security chiefs stemmed from personality, ideology, and different political agendas, it also reflected the difficulties inherent in nuclear intelligence, as detailed in chapter 1. Even the relatively straightforward evaluation of enrichment capacity ran into uncertainty. An alleged Mossad report dated October 22, 2012, sent to the South African intelligence service and leaked to Al Jazeera illustrated the problems. The document stated that Iran had 5,500 kg or uranium enriched to 5 percent (after 1,500 were converted to 20 percent) and about 100 kg enriched to 20 percent (after 75–100 kg were converted into nuclear fuel for the TRR). The Israelis considered this to be an improvement in Iran's enrichment capacity but could not provide the number of advanced centrifuges operating in Natanz and Fordow.⁵⁴

Whatever the actual level of Iran's progress, by all accounts, in 2013 Netanyahu concluded that it would be impossible to torpedo Washington's quest for a diplomatic solution. But having developed a negative opinion of President Obama, the prime minister was determined to control the process.

THE VIEW FROM WASHINGTON

For liberals who despaired of the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan, the election of Barak Obama promised a new page in American foreign policy. His position on the Iranian nuclear program, however, was less known. During his relatively short Senate tenure Obama indicated a certain amount of skepticism about America's ability to control nonproliferation. He was especially doubtful about a kinetic action, telling the *Chicago Tribune* in 2004 that the United States is not in a good position to strike Iran, a view which his mentor Jon Wolfsthal held. He admitted that "having a radical Muslim theocracy in possession of nuclear weapons is worse," but urged a diplomatic solution, a theme to which he devoted a part of his pivotal Prague speech in 2009. In a memorandum to the president elect, John Brennan, his future CIA director, stressed "Iran's importance to U.S. strategic interests and to overall stability in the region" and recommended "the establishment of a direct and senior-level dialogue between Washington and Tehran." ⁵⁵

Before setting the agenda for a dialogue, however, the new administration had to tackle the enrichment issue. President Bush adopted the Israeli position that Iran should not be allowed to enrich its own uranium. But Ambassador James Pickering, who represented the Iran lobby, considered such a demand unrealistic and contrary to the NPT, as noted in the previous chapter. Further to the left were the supporters of the so-called "managed acquiescence" who argued that it was preferable to accept Iran's peaceful program in toto than risk Tehran's departure from the NPT. The Leveretts, who pioneered the "managed acquiescence" option in their writings and in a subsequent book, *Going to Tehran: Why the United States Must Come to Terms with the Islamic Republic*, explained that Washington needed to reach out to Iran the way that Richard Nixon reached out to China. The NIAC which supported this idea was most keen to eliminate the threat of sanctions. As Parsi repeatedly stressed, sanctions would only harden the regime's positions: "They would never give up [the program] because they are Iranians." ⁵⁶

For the Israel lobby, however, an outreach to Iran, let alone abandoning the zero-enrichment dogma, was an anathema. During the 2008 election campaign, the Republican Jewish Coalition, run commercials trying to link Obama to Mahmoud Ahmadinejad and emphasized that his middle name was Hussein. The Clarion Project, which had ties to *Aish Hatorah*, a Jewish

heritage advocacy associated with Jewish settlers in the West Bank, produced some 20 million DVD copies of a documentary "Obsession: Radical Islam's War against the West." Critics charged that the documentary was distributed in swing states to help John McCain defeat Obama.⁵⁷

Spurred by Mike Evan, a prominent Christian Zionist author whose books featured on the *New York Times* bestselling list, the Christian Zionists went further in their opposition to the White House. Evans accused Iran of embracing a "radical messianic mission to destroy Israel and cripple the United States." He compared Obama to Jimmy Carter who, in his view, unleashed the Islamist revolution on the world and weekend Israel. When Benjamin Netanyahu visited the United States in 2009, prominent Christian Zionists leaders urged both the Jews and the Christians to convey to Congress Israel's strong insistence on zero enrichment.⁵⁸

Faced with conflicting pressures, the White House decided on a thorough review of the previous Iran policy. As a rule, Obama's foreign policy team headed by Secretary of State Hillary Clinton leaned toward the liberal spectrum of the Democratic Party. In the words of one observer, "It is stuffed by the sort of utopian liberal internationalists who attended conflict resolution seminars at Ivy League colleges." But the group leading the Iran review was anything but utopian liberal. Dennis Ross, appointed as a special adviser for the Persian Gulf and Southeast Asia to Clinton, chaired the panel. In September 2008, Ross co-authored a paper for the Center for a New American Security that recommended the so-called hybrid option which would "tighten sanctions while engaging Iran without preconditions." Ross felt that the negotiations should be conducted in total secrecy, but Brennan, by then director for counterterrorism in the White House, urged to appoint a special envoy to legitimize the outreach.⁵⁹

While the debate on the zero-enrichment option was waged with considerable vigor, the continuation of the Olympic Games was hanging in the balance. Robert Gates, who stayed on as secretary of defense, moved the program from the military to intelligence, which required the president to authorize the so-called findings of his predecessor. Thomas Donilon, deputy national security adviser, was put in charge of the review process and General James Cartwright was called back to explain the working of the malware. After assurances that there would be no damage to the civilian systems, Obama approved the highly secretive project. In fact, the president allegedly struck a rapport with Cartwright, leading the press to dub him "the president's favorite general." Also, the White House approved covert kinetic actions in the guise of "industrial accidents."

Belying its undercover effort, the administration followed several outreach initiatives, some in the realm of public diplomacy. The White House discouraged references to Iran as a "rogue state," or as an "axis of evil," a decision

which Gates described as "political correctness." The president sent a public greeting on the Persian New Year, *Novruz*, followed by a private letter to the Supreme Leader. Though this exercise in diplomacy brought more diatribes from Iran, Gates considered the failure to be a "positive" because "we would be in a much stronger position to get approval for stronger sanction from the Security Council."

Obama's secret diplomatic contacts fared no better. Trita Parsi, in conjunction with Saideh Loftian, an Iranian academic who was active in the Pugwash non-proliferation organization, had facilitated several contracts between Iranians and officials in Washington. William Perry, the former secretary of defense, who served as an adviser to Obama, and Puneet Talwar, who previously worked for Senator Joseph Biden, represented the American side. Ali Asghar Soltanieh, the representative to the IAEA, Mohammad Javad Zarif, Tehran's ambassador to the United Nations, and Mojtaba Hashemi Samare, a close aide to Ahmadinejad, acted for the regime. There was little new in the meeting since the Iranians rehashed the position expressed during occasional contacts with Americans on the margins of the IAEA gatherings in Vienna. 62

With the diplomatic outreach in shambles, the State Department redoubled its efforts to craft a new series of sanction. Clinton noted that "we wanted to change Tehran's leaders' calculus ... our goal was to put so much financial pressure on Tehran, including the military [Revolutionary Guards] ... that they would have no choice but to come back to the negotiations table." She credited David S. Cohen, named assistant secretary of terrorist financing on May 1, 2009, with finding "the most creative way to enforce sanctions." Clinton also deputized her coordinator for energy, Carlos Pascual, to persuade Iran's customers to cut down on their oil purchases. In 2011 the newly created Bureau of Energy Resources formalized Pascual's role; the Bureau sent teams to Iran's customers "offering up alternatives and pointing out to significant economic consequences" should they persist. Clinton expressed hope that these tactics would turn Iran into a "pariah."

Unsurprisingly, Netanyahu and the Israel lobby had a poor opinion of these steps. During his visit to the White House in the spring of 2009, the prime minister, already flustered by Obama's criticism of Israel's policy in the West Bank, wanted the United States to adopt a tough negotiation posture. Warning that the regime was nearing a nuclear weapon capacity, Netanyahu urged zero enrichment, crippling sanctions, and threats to use the military option should Iran refuse to back down. Robert Gates recalled that Netanyahu was convinced that the regime "was very fragile and that a strike would rally the people against the regime." As Gates remembered it, Netanyahu anticipated a mild reaction to the strikes, because the Iranians "were realistic" enough not to provoke a regional conflagration. But Admiral Dennis Blair, the new Director of National Intelligence (DNI), maintained that Iran had not decided

to manufacture weapon-grade uranium and, crucially, had no ability to fabricate a nuclear warhead for a missile. He and other intelligence officials explained that "Israelis are much more concerned and take more of a worse-case approach," a view that squared with the rather unfaltering opinion that "Israel takes the most alarmist view of Iranian nuclear program."

Netanyahu's insistence on zero enrichment and Obama's refusal to accept such an option triggered a new round of public discourse. Predictably, the Israel lobby pushed hard through its various platforms, AIPAC, WINEP, the FDD, and the newly formed UANI. The Iran lobby lead by NIAC pushed back as hard. NIAC could count on several highly regarded experts to argue its case. For instance, Mathew Bunn, the head of "Managing the Atom" at the Belfer Center, Harvard University, stated that "Iran was extremely unlikely to agree to zero enrichment." Because no one in Iran was likely to give up the right to enrich, zero enrichment "should not be the bases of policy." 65

Naturally, the revelations about the Fordow facility came at a particularly bad time for opponents of zero enrichment. Although the American intelligence knew about the secret facility since 2006, the dramatic revelation in Pittsburg where President Obama, flanked by the British prime minister Gordon Brown, and the French president Nikolas Sarkozy, denounced Iran for "breaking rules that all nations must follow [and] threatening the stability and security of the region and the world" caught the public imagination.⁶⁶

For the Republicans in Congress, Fordow was yet another indication that Iran could not be trusted. But even the Democrats had to adopt a more hardline position. Howard Berman noted that Iran had been "lying to the international community for years about its allegedly peaceful nuclear intentions." He revealed that Fordow prompted his committee to consider additional sanctions. Coincidentally, just days before the disclosure, some 300 leaders representing a broad spectrum of Jewish organizations—AIPAC, Anti-Defamation League, Conference of Major American Jewish Organizations, among others—visited Capitol Hill to lobby for stringent sanctions.⁶⁷

To avert the prospect of harsher sanctions, the administration hoped that the swap agreement negotiated between the P5+1 would be accepted by the regime. But, as described above, the internal rivalries in Tehran nixed the prospect, a failure which promoted Robert Einhorn, Clinton's adviser on non-proliferation, to comment that "it became clear to us ... the domestic political problems that any Iranian regime would face in negotiating with us." Einhorn added that this was a "confidence-eroding measure," a development which also dismayed the Iran lobby. Even the normally sympathetic Trita Parsi commented that the deal ran into "swampland of internal Iranian politics." Mohammed ElBaradei, desperate to achieve a diplomatic breakthrough during the last months of his tenure, was equally upset. He subsequently allowed

that "what stood out [in Tehran] was a bewildering display of Iran's factions and power centers." ⁶⁸

New questions about the PMD created additional problems for the nuclear chief. After years of dismissing information damaging to the regime, ElBaradei agreed that the Agency's 2009 dossier "Possible Military Dimensions of Iran's Nuclear Program" was legitimate enough to warrant Iran's explanation. ElBaradei stressed that the file "appears to have been derived from multiple sources over different periods of time, appears to be generally consistent, and is sufficiently comprehensive and detailed that it needs to be addressed by Iran." Experts familiar with the dossier, which was compiled by the Safeguards Division from accounts of several intelligence services, revealed that Iran had tested a two-point implosion device. Some experts described the experiment as "breathtaking" because the device was a better fit for a Shahab-3 missile than previous attempts.⁶⁹

Three additional developments exacerbated the impression that Iran had continued with efforts to militarize its nuclear project. One factor stemmed from the September 2009 trial of the German-Iranian businessman Mohsen Vanaki. The German authorities charged Vanaki with selling dual-use equipment to a Tehran-based Revolutionary Guards front company Kimya Pakhsh Sharg. Vanaki brokered the sale of two high-speed cameras designed for filming high-speed events. According to experts, in a nuclear test "these cameras would be used to film tests of high explosive lenses and high-speed phenomena associated with metals driven by explosions that are key to developing implosion-type fission nuclear weapons." Vanaki tried but failed to buy a 100 alpha, beta, and gamma detectors modified for the measurement of high levels of radiation, such as in nuclear tests.⁷⁰

The second development pertained to a document obtained by the *London Times* in December 2009 which was forwarded to David Albright for assessment. The ISIS report described the document as a "plan to further develop and test a critical component of a nuclear weapon. The specific component referred to a neutron initiator made out of uranium deuteride (UD3), which as a rule, is positioned at the center of a fission bomb made from weapon-grade uranium. This type of initiator works by the high explosives compressing the nuclear core and the initiator, producing a spurt of neutrons as a result of fusion in D-D reactions." The ISIS team noted that, if manufactured, the device could be used in a "cold test" to measure the performance of the nuclear weapon. Most intriguingly, the analysis found that the Iranian device resembled a model that A. Q. Khan had discussed in his book.⁷¹

Iran's burgeoning missile program added to the unease about the PMD efforts. The May 2009 NIE concluded that Iran was not likely to develop a long-range missile until 2015–2020. But officials familiar with the document stated that the timetable could be revised downward should the regime

receive help from the outside. Indeed, American experts pointed out that Tehran's missiles, including the Safir, Safir 2, and the Kavoshgar, could be further developed to carry warheads. One expert noted that "Iran is clearly mustering its industrial and intellectual infrastructure to produce long range missiles and, more importantly, to assimilate the know-how to design and produce more advanced missiles in the future."⁷²

The heightened scrutiny of the regime's nuclear project spurred efforts to estimate Iran's enrichment potential. As indicated in chapter 1, SWU rather than the number of centrifuges has been used to assess the potential of a program. But the IAEA, national intelligence services, and lay experts were stymied because Iran's opaqueness made assessing the SWU of IR-1 centrifuges difficult. In 2003, Mark Hibbs, who used open sources, estimated the output to be 7–15 SWU, a number that was continuously revised downward. Using information that Gholam Reza Aghazadeh disclosed in a 2006 interview, the nuclear physicist Paul Bernstein calculated that the average centrifuge produced about 1 SWU per annum. In 2009, the Wisconsin Project, drawing from the IAEA data, calculated it to be 0.5 SWU. David Albright and coauthors used multiple sources to come up with an estimate of 0.5 to 1.0. After comparing a variety of estimates, Joshua Pollack, commented that the "SWU wars" gave way to a "truce" and an "emerging consensus" around a SWU of somewhere below 1.0.73

If the SWU dispute was illustrative of the genuine difficulty in analyzing the output of the IR-1 centrifuges, the further politicization of the discourse took a toll on other topics. The Institute for Policy Studies (IPS), a left-wing think tank which offered a radical critique of American foreign policy, mounted an attack on David Albright, the ISIS director, and other experts who analyzed the Iran data. Gareth Porter, a top researcher and journalist at the IPS, called Albright, the "leading alarmist on Iran," and accused him of exaggerating the regime's mastery of enrichment and weaponization. IPS subsequently added Albright to its Right Web list, a project described as "tracking militarists' effort to influence American foreign policy." Porter went on to write a popular book, *Manufactured Crisis: The Untold of the Iran Nuclear Scare*, which accused Israel of casting the debate on Iran in alarmist tones. The IPS and Porter made no secret of the fact that they had considered Albright an agent of Israel in Washington.⁷⁴

Albright defended his record in what he acknowledged to be a "highly charged debate about identifying the best way to prevent Iran from building nuclear weapons." Without naming Porter or other critics, he described as "misperceptions" claims that the content of the laptop was fabricated or that Iran's violations of the NPT were minor. Albright also implied that Porter was behind a separate campaign to discredit Olli Heinonen because the latter vouched for the veracity of the laptop information. Albright maintained that

"Heinonen was instrumental in making a collection of intelligence documents showing a purported Iranian nuclear weapons research program [to be] the central focus of the IAEA's work on Iran." He lauded Heinonen for contributing to a shift "of opinion among Western publics to the view that Iran had been pursuing a covert nuclear weapons program." Heinonen, who retired from the IAEA in 2010, was contractually prevented from divulging information, but would subsequently defend his laptop judgment. In an interview with an Israeli journalist, he accused Iran of "making a systematic attempt to undermine the IAEA status," and obfuscating the truth in every possible way.⁷⁵

Porter's efforts notwithstanding, Iran advocates in the United States suffered a setback when the Japanese diplomat Yukiya Amano replaced ElBaradei on December 1, 2009. The Iranians, who preferred the former South African anti-apartheid activist and diplomat Abdul Samad Minty, complained that Amano, strongly supported by the Obama administration, was in "the American pocket." Mohammed Sahimi, the unofficial Iran lobby spokesman, charged Amano with politicizing the Agency and issuing reports that "are a rehash of [information provided by] Olli Heinonen, a man who has a reputation inconstant with impartiality and objectivity." ⁷⁷⁶

Amano's first report to the BOG in February 2010 was more forceful than ElBaradei's carefully worded analyses. The dossier raised suspicions about "current activities related to the development of a nuclear payload for a missile." Amano charged that "Iran has also initiated work on pyroprocessing research and development of study of the electrochemical production of uranium metal." A high temperature method of extracting material from reactor waste, pyroprocessing could extract uranium-235 from spent-fuel reactors. The experiments were discovered by inspectors who visited the Jabr Ibn Hayan Multipurpose Research Laboratory in Tehran. The Agency also complained that the Iranians did not respond to questions about past PMD activities. Amano's more assertive style made a difference in the recommendations of the BOG and the subsequent Security Council resolutions, which, as discussed earlier, increased the economic burden on Iran's economy. For the White House, who backed Amano, pushing for sanctions had become easier than under ElBaradei.⁷⁷

However, the covert plan to set back Iran's nuclear program was less successful because the Iranians became aware of it, as noted above. An analysis found that an aggressive version of the malware escaped into the Internet. The Americans initially blamed the Israelis for creating this aggressive version, but subsequent research concluded that the release was inadvertent. Top advisers briefed President Obama the problem in August, but he decided to continue with the operation because it was still effective in destroying the centrifuges.⁷⁸

The Stuxnet fiasco came at a bad time for the White House. As noted above, Netanyahu and Barak used it against Dagan and the security chiefs to demonstrate that there was no substitute for a kinetic action. Highly apprehensive that Netanyahu would prevail, the White House worked hard to prevent it from happening. Panetta recalled that his predecessor, Michael Hayden, had urged him to "to stay close to the Israelis on Iran" and "keep up the pressure," an advice he took to heart. In 2009, the CIA chief traveled to Israel to discuss the issue with Meir Dagan and Amos Yadlin. During an "intense meeting," he was shown chart depicting the regime's alleged progress and told about Barak's immunity zone argument.⁷⁹

Secretary of Defense Gates was even more worried about a possible Israeli bombing raid because of its potentially extreme implications for the United States. On January 4, 2010, Gates sent a memo to James L. Jones, the national security adviser, urging a meeting of senior officials to discuss the subject. The meeting took place in May, but Gates was displeased because the issue was not discussed "as thoroughly as I would have liked it." Previously, Gates rejected an Israeli request for bunker busting ordinance and a request for IDF overfly in Iraq. He pointed out that an Israeli action would have had 150,000 American troops stationed in Iraq in harm's way. General Michael "Mike" Mullen, the then chairman of the joint chief of staff, did his own part to dissuade Israel from preemption. During a visit to Israel in February 2010 he warned publicly that a strike on Iran would be "a big, big, big problem for all of us, and I worry a great deal about the unintended consequences."

With so much at stake for the United States, the CIA director Leon Panetta decided to upgrade the Agency's nuclear intelligence capability by announcing the creation of the CPC in August 2010. Incorporating the Counterproliferation Division of the National Clandestine Service (NCS), formerly the Directorate of Operations, and the Weapons Intelligence, Nonproliferation & Arms Control Center (WINPAC), it was designed to integrate the analytical and undercover dimensions of the endeavor. The reorganization was a somewhat belated recognition of the unique challenges of nuclear intelligence. Still, the restructuring did not diminish the need of outside experts and reviewers, a protocol which created a public relation problem for the Agency.

The 2011 NIE released in February was only marginally different from the much-maligned 2007 document. Veteran journalist Seymour M. Hersh, known for his inside sources, explained that despite internal infighting, the report expressed a consensus on two issues. The intelligence community could not find proof that Iran restarted its weaponization program suspended in 2003 and there was no evidence that the leadership made the decision to fabricate a bomb. James Clapper, who replaced Blair as the DNI in 2010, insisted that Iran had the capability to weaponize in the future, but it could

not be determined whether the regime took the decision to do so. In a subsequent testimony to Congress, Clapper asserted that a cost-benefit analysis guided the Iranians when it came to the critical decision to weaponize: "a comprehensive deal [with Iran] dramatically increases the cost of pursuing nuclear weapons and decreases the benefits." Michael Morrell, the deputy chief of the CIA, explained that the rather timid NIE was driven by the blunder of the Iraq estimate which, in his view, was still weighing heavily on the intelligence officials. For his part, Morell took the unusual step of offering a public apology to Colin Powell when the latter had complained about having been misled by the intelligence services.⁸¹

As in 2007, critics found plenty of errors in the analysis. Fred Fleitz, the former aide of John Bolton, accused the intelligence community of "denial on Iran" and faulted the "document's poorly structured arguments and cavalier manipulation of intelligence." He maintained that the analysis was "skewed" because the outside reviewers were either liberal professors or former CIA officials employed by liberal think tanks in Washington. Fleitz's charges were not new, as right-wing think tanks around Washington had long accused the intelligence community of adopting the type of "political correctness" which prevailed in the academy.⁸²

This time around, however, the IAEA offered some backing to the critics of the NIE. The Agency's May 24, 2011, report catalogued seven PMD items which Iran had refused to explain. The list including experiments in explosive compression of uranium deuteride to produce a short burst of neutrons, "manufacturing and testing of explosive components suitable for the initiation of high explosives in a converging spherical geometry, exploding bridgewire (EBW) detonator studies, multipoint explosive initiation and hemispherical detonation studies involving highly instrumented experiments, high voltage firing equipment and instrumentation for explosives testing over long distances and possibly underground, and missile reentry." Equally important, the document stated that some of these activities took part after 2004, the presumed cutoff for all weaponization efforts. An editorial in the *New York Times* described the report as "chilling." 83

As with other highly technical issues involved in weaponization, the IAEA list and the more detailed November 2011 report became the subject of arcane discussions in the intelligence agencies and the arms control community. But even the nuclear experts were not sure to what extent the items amounted to a "smoking gun" revelation. For example, in 2007, the *Times of London* obtained a document detailing an experiment with uranium deuteride (UD3), but experts considered it an oddity compared to the more standard polonium-beryllium trigger. One outside expert traced this design to A. Q. Khan and the Chinese, which, in his opinion, did not amount to a serious effort at weaponizing.⁸⁴

Unfettered by the burden of technical details, the public discourse simply ramped up a notch. The Israel lobby stalwarts—the WINEP, the FDD, the Israel Project, the Jewish National Security Affairs (JINSA), CSP, and UANI, among others—produced a considerable number of reports, policy papers, articles, and op-eds, and their representatives regularly testified before Congress. Several former officials in the Bush administration, some with ties to John Bolton and former vice president Dick Cheney, helped with the drafting of the papers. Some, like JINSA's Gemunder Center-Iran Task Force, were highly active in promoting zero-enrichment policy and called on negotiators to "make clear the alternatives to an acceptable deal are enhanced sanctions that could collapse Iran's economy and/or a U.S. military strike." The Clarion Project produced a documentary "Iranium: The Islamic Republic Race to Obtain Nuclear Weapons." Critics pointed out that the one-hour presentation was not credible because it featured experts from the FDD and similar think tanks; some of them compared President Obama to Jimmy Carter or urged a military strike on the nuclear facilities.85

Acting in tandem, the Christian Zionists had increased their focus on Iran. During the 2011 Summit in Washington, the premier gathering organized by CUFI, a great many speakers and panels discussed ways to roll back the regime's nuclear project. Senator Joseph Lieberman, a board member of CUFI and a speaker at the gala event, received an enthusiastic reception because he suggested that the military option should not have been taken off the table by President Obama. Several speakers went so far as to call for a military strike on Iran. The 2012 Summit featured a special panel on Iran's alleged capability to destroy Israel and the Western world. Malcom Hoenlein, the executive vice chairman of the Conference of the Presidents of the Major Jewish Organization, Senator Lieberman, and other high ranking Jewish officials also participated. Fellows from the FDD, WINEP, and the CSP, among others, were invited to speak. Irving Roth, a Holocaust survivor and educator, appeared in the plenary session as a symbol of the danger looming over Israel. The CUFI's website highlighted the connection between Iran and the Holocaust: "There is a new Hitler in the Middle East—President Ahmadinejad of Iran—who has threatened to wipe out Israel and America and is rapidly acquiring the nuclear technology to make good on his threat. If we learned anything from the Holocaust, it is that when a madman threatens genocide we must take him seriously."86

Hints that Obama was about to expose the Israeli Jews to a second Holocaust were not limited to either the Jewish or the Christian camps of the Israel lobby. In their efforts to cast doubts on the president's foreign policy record, Republicans in Congress increasingly used the Iran-Holocaust theme as well. Senator Lindsay Graham, a Republican from South Carolina, and a leading opponent of negotiations with Iran, stated in March 2010 that

"sometimes it is better to go to war than to allow the Holocaust to develop a second time." Graham would subsequently describe Obama as a "modern day Chamberlain." 87

Opponents, however, accused the Israel lobby of "an alarmist and martial tone" while at the same time they lamented that the "saber rattling" was indicative of the climate in Washington which made it impossible to "have a reasoned discussion." The Ploughshare Foundation, a leading arms control group based in San Francisco, tried, according to its director Joseph Cirincione, to provide a "rational" alternative to this discourse. A grant-lending institution, between 2010 and 2011 Ploughshare offered several grants, some \$125,000 to \$150,000, to promote a nuclear deal with Iran. National Public Radio and the Center for American Progress (CAP) were among the grant recipients. Ploughshares also gave \$25,000 to J-Street "to support congressional advocacy and education" against military options and \$125,000 to NIAC "to shape the debate among policymakers and in the media on credible, non-military approaches to resolving the impasse over Iran's nuclear program." The Nixon Center, a think tank headed by Geoffrey Kemp, reported a 2010 small grant from Ploughshare to "host a number of meetings" to debate alternative solutions. The edited volume based on the talks warned about the significant consequences of a war with Iran. The Stimson Center, an arms control think tank, and the U.S. Institute of Peace co-produced a 2010 study called Engagement, Coercion, and Iran's Nuclear Challenge, that recommended a deal with the regime. The Alawi Foundation which, according to some accounts, has been a front for the Revolutionary Guards, was said to have contributed to think tanks willing to advocate a negotiated outcome to the nuclear impasse with Iran.88

The so-called "war of the lobbies" attracted considerable public attention because both sides accused each other of spending extravagant sums of money to influence the discourse. Eli Lake, a journalist associated with the conservative Washington Times, was the first to expose the role of Ploughshares in engaging in what he called "impact philanthropy" to stop "military action against Iran." Iran's opponents, who took especial offense to Ploughshares' donation to public media, frequently quoted Lake's report. But the focus on money made it easy for the opposing camp to emphasize that Jewish philanthropists such as Sheldon Adelson, Paul Singer, Seth Klarman, and others were funding the anti-Iran campaign to the tune of millions of dollars. Some pointed out that the Clarion Project alone spent several millions to produce and distribute Iranium. In fact, the documentary, attracted fresh attention to the secretive funders of Clarion, notably the Barbara and Barre Seid Foundation and the Donors Capital Fund. The subtext of the critique—that Jewish money was trying to undermine President Obama—was quite evident to Washington insiders and the elite media.89

As the November 2012 election approached, the heated public discourse had grown positively feverish because the Republicans had bet heavily on the Iran issue to regain power. Naturally, the administration could not divulge details of the talks in Oman, which, as noted above, Ayatollah Khamenei approved out of economic desperation. However, when William Burns and Jake Sullivan came up short, the White House could not back up their instance that economic statecraft was a winning strategy.⁹⁰

But the administration benefited from other secret revelations in its fight with the Israel lobby. Arguably, most helpful to the Obama team was a leaked report of a two-week war game named Internal Look conducted by CENT-COM in early March 2012. The then CENTCOM commander, General James N. Mattis, concluded that an Israeli attack on Iran would lead to a wider regional war, draw in the United States "and leave hundreds of Americans dead." The two journalists who publicized Internal Look described Mattis as particularly troubled because of the "unpredictable and uncontrollable" consequences of such a conflagration.⁹¹

To prevent this scenario, the White House had sent a constant stream of messages to Jerusalem. In January 2012, President Obama called Netanyahu to urge "for time and space for sanctions to work." American emissaries who traveled to Jerusalem conveyed the same plea and Israelis visiting Washington were appraised of the gravity of a preemptive action. When Tamer Pardo, who took over from Meir Dagan, arrived in Washington in early 2012, he was quickly made aware of the hostility toward a bombing raid. As the secretary of defense, Panetta, became a key player in the efforts to dissuade the Israelis' preemptive attack. Panetta developed a good rapport with Ehud Barak, who became the target of much American pressure as indicated above. The clandestine contacts with Dagan were also helpful because they gave the Americans an insight into the Israeli policymaking. When the Mossad chief took the unprecedented step of appearing on 60 Minutes on September 12, 2012, to state that "he was compelled to go public to prevent an attack on Iran," the Obama White House could make an argument that the Israeli intelligence supported its position. Observers who monitored the increasing number of Israeli security officials who questioned Netanyahu's judgment if not his sanity were convinced that the preemptive action was dead.92

But the White House could not totally rule out the so-called "October Surprise," a reference to the alleged collusion between Israel and the Reagan campaign to persuade Iran to delay the release of American diplomats. Gary Sick, a security official in the Carter administration who originated this theory, blamed the affair for thwarting Carter's reelection in 1980. John Hannah, an aide to Vice President Dick Cheyne turned senior expert in the WINEP and the FDD, suggested as much in his widely noticed August 2012 Foreign Policy article. After a trip to Israel, Hannah related that the "Israeli

officials lost almost all faith in the current American strategy of negotiations combined with escalating economic pressure can succeed in compelling Iran to back down." He added that the "Israelis take the concept of a zone of immunity" very seriously and warned that the "moment of truth for Israel" in the form of a military strike is getting "close, much closer," perhaps even before the election.⁹³

Although Hannah's warnings most likely reflected his association with the FDD and WINEP, other players expressed concern. Panetta visited at the end of July 2012 for further talks amid rumors that Netanyahu decided to go ahead with his attack even though virtually the entire security establishment opposed it. The struggle at the top echelons in Jerusalem was highly confusing to the White House because, in the words of one observer, "the Israelis were sending mixed messages," and "the White House was never certain whom to believe." Anxiety over a possible Israeli action shared across the Atlantic. David Cameron sent his chief spy, Sir John Sawyer, on a secret mission to Israel at the end of August 2012. The head of MI6 allegedly told the Israelis that Britain strongly opposed an attack. Information about the visit was promptly leaked to the press which also noted that the Israelis "may strike before the elections." ⁹⁴

Even Congress showed concern, promoting it to order the Congressional Research Service to produce an updated study on a possible Israeli military strike on Iran. Having mentioned the nuclear debate in Israel and its assessment in Washington, the report emphasized the core problem of nuclear intelligence: "Ongoing disagreements among analysts as to how far away Iran is from achieving a nuclear capability or nuclear weapons if it is committed to doing so only exacerbate this ambiguity and uncertainty regarding Iran's nuclear-related efforts. This ambiguity and uncertainty is a major feature of the environment in which international actors decide their policies and actions vis-à-vis Iran." ⁹⁵

There was little doubt that the opponents of Obama's Iran policy would have preferred a victory of the Republican candidate Mitt Romney who took a hard line on the subject. He threatened "to check the evil regime of the ayatollahs" and told *Face the Nation* "that if elected president he wouldn't have to get congressional permission for a military strike on Iran." Not coincidentally, Romney's political adviser, Matthew Kroenig, a professor of international relations at Georgetown University, advocated an American attack on Iran's nuclear facilities should a diplomatic effort fail. His article "A Time to Attack" and a subsequent book by the same name created a stir in the academic community but had little effect on preventing Romney failure. Predictably, Obama used his reelection to launch a new diplomatic intuitive. In doing so he was greatly helped when Hassan Rouhani, a champion of Iran's normalization and economic well-being, was elected to office in May 2013.

NOTES

- 1. Rooz Online, "Matne Nameyeh Gheyre Alanie Dowlat be Resaneha 'The Government Closed the Letter to the Media,'" *Rooz Online*, March 5, 2008, http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:xKFA6vIqeuoJ:www.roozonline.com/persian/archive/overall-archive/news/archive/2008/march/05/article/cb70c05083.html+&cd=3&hl=en&ct=clnk.
- 2. Rasool Nafisi, "Iran's Majlis Elections: The Hidden Dynamics," *Open Democracy*, April 11, 2008, https://www.opendemocracy.net/article/democracy_power/democracy_iran/majlis_elections_signals_of_change.
- 3. Joe Klein and Nahid Siamdoust, "The Man Who Could Beat Ahmadinejad: Mousavi Talks to TIME," *Time*, June 12, 2009.
- 4. Fardanews, Monazareh Hasas Fazaeli va Ramazanzadeh [Special Debate Between Fazaeli and Ramezanzadeh], Farda News, June 14, 2008; Mir-Hossein Mousavi, "Ghol va Ghararhaye Genova Heyratangiz ast [Genova Agreement is Shocking]," Kalameh, October 28, 2009, http://www.kaleme.com/1388/08/06/klm-1667/; Kalameh, "Mousavi; Siasathaye Virangare Kononi ra be Refrandom Bogzarid [Mousavi; Put the Destructive Policies of Ahmadinejad in Referendum]," Kalameh. com, October 5, 2010, http://www.kaleme.com/1389/07/13/klm-34012/comment-page-2/; Mir-Hossein Mousavi, "Yaddashti Piramone Ghatnameye 1929 Shoraye Amnyat [A Note Regarding S.C. 1929 Resolution]," Kalameh, July 7, 2010, http://www.kaleme.com/1389/04/16/klm-25013/; Diplomacy-E Irani, "Payane Dorane Siasat Kharejie Tahajomi 'The End of Offensive Foreign Policy," Diplomacy-e Irani, October 14, 2012, http://www.irdiplomacy.ir/fa/page/1907796/; Mohsen Renani, Iqtasade Siasi-ye Munaqshe-ye Atomi-ye Iran [The Political Economy of Iran's Nuclear Dispute] (Tehran, 2013).
- 5. The Atlantic, "Ahmadinejad vs Conservatives," *The Atlantic*, June 10, 2009, http://www.theatlantic.com/daily-dish/archive/2009/06/ahmadinejad-vs-conservatives/200707/; FNA, "General Sharif in News Meeting," *Fars News Agency*, November 9, 2014, http://www.farsnews.com/newstext.php?nn=13930818000193; Skynews, "General Sharif: The Guards Were Very Active in Constructing Fordow," *Skynews. com*, November 9, 2014, http://www.peykeiran.com/ContentEnglish.aspx?ID=83142.
- 6. Khamenei.Ir, "Didare Khobregan ba Rahbare Enghelab [Khobregan Meeting with Supreme Leader]," *Khamenei.ir*, February 26, 2008, http://farsi.khamenei.ir/news-content?id=1592.
- 7. Fararu, "Announcing Election Results, Against Supreme National Security Council Resolution," *Fararu.com*, June 13, 2009, http://fararu.com/fa/news/27132/; Asriran, "Final Result: 85 Percent Turnout and Ahmadinejad 63-Percent-Vote," *Asre Iran*, June 12, 2009, http://www.asriran.com/fa/pages/?cid=75137; Fars-News-Agency, "Mardom Talash-e Badkhahan ra Baraye Ijad-e Tashanoj Nakam Bogozarand [People Neutralize Enemies Effort for Making Trouble]," *Fars News Agency*, June 13, 2009, http://www.farsnews.com/newstext.php?nn=8803220353; Khabarfarsi, "The Names and Photoes of Those Killed in 1388 Elections," *Khabar Farsi. com*, December 27, 2012, http://khabarfarsi.com/n/4141394/; Asriran, "Senior IRGC Commander: In Anti-Regime Protests in Iran 830 Suffered Rupture of Spinal Cord,"

- Asre Iran, February 8, 2015, http://www.asriran.com/fa/news/380989/; Aftab, "Any Rally by Supporters of the Candidates Is Forbidden," *Aftabnews*, June 12, 2009, http://aftabnews.ir/vdcds90n.yt0z96a22y.html.
- 8. Peter Crail, "Iranian Response to LEU Fuel Deal Unclear," *Arms Control Association*, November 5, 2009, https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2009_11/Iran.
- 9. Alborz, "The Big NO of Conservatives on Ahmadinejad's Table," *Alborz News*, November 5, 2009, http://www.alborznews.net/fa/news/12001/; *Mehr News*, October 1, 2009; Julian Borger, "Iran Agrees to Send Uranium Abroad After Talks Breakthrough," *The Guardian*, October 1, 2009, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2009/oct/01/iran-uranium-enrichment-plant-inspection; Patrick Goodenough, "No Sign of International Unity on Iran After Administration's Latest Deadline Passes," *CNS News*, January 26, 2010, http://www.cnsnews.com/news/article/no-sign-international-unity-iran-after-administration-s-latest-deadline-passes.
- 10. Mir-Hossein Mousavi, "Ghol va Ghararhaye Genova Heyratangiz ast [Genova Agreement is Shocking]," *BBC Persian*; "Akbar Etemad: West Tells Lie," *BBC Persian*, November 1, 2009, http://www.bbc.co.uk/persian/iran/2009/11/091101_ ag_be_ebarate_digar_etemad.shtml; Fars-News-Agency, "Ahmadinejad in the First Government's Provincial Trip," *Fars News Agency*, October 29, 2009, http://www.farsnews.com/printable.php?nn=8808080127.
- 11. UNSC Resolution 1803, "Adopted by the Security Council at its 5848th Meeting on the Non-proliferation of Nuclear Weapons, Official Record, S/RES/1803," *United Nations Security Council (UNSC)*, March 3, 2008; UNSC Resolution 1835, "Adopted by the Security Council at its 5984th Meeting on the Non-proliferation of Nuclear Weapons, Official Record, S/RES/1835," *United Nations Security Council (UNSC)*, September 27, 2008.
- 12. Frontline Tehran Bureau, "Stuck Between America and Iran," September 18, 2009, http://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/tehranbureau/2009/09/stuck-between-america-and-iran.html; UNSC Resolution 1929, "Adopted by the Security Council at its 6335th Meeting on the Non-proliferation of Nuclear Weapons, Official Record, S/RES/1929," *United Nations Security Council (UNSC)*, June 9, 2010.
- 13. "Comprehensive Iran Sanctions, Accountability, and Divestment Act of 2010 (CISADA)," *U.S. Department of the Treasury*, July 1, 2010, http://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/Documents/hr2194.pdf.
- 14. Kenneth Katzman, "Iran Sanctions," *Congressional Research Service*, August 19, 2014, http://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RS20871.pdf; Chris McGreal and Julian Borger, "Iran Faces New Wave of Sanctions over Nuclear Programme," *The Guardian*, November 21, 2011; Mark Landler, "United States and Its Allies Expand Sanctions on Iran," *New York Times*, November 21, 2011.
- 15. Council Regulation, "Council Regulation (EU) No 267/2012 of 23 March 2012 Concerning Restrictive Measures Against Iran and Repealing Regulation (EU) No 961/2010," *Official Journal of the European Union*, March 23, 2012, http://eurlex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2012:088:0001:0112:en:PDF; UNSC Report, "Chronology of Events: Iran," *Security Council Report.org*, December 1, 2014 http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/chronology/iran.php?page=1; *ExecutiveOrder13599*, Executive Order 13599 of February 5, 2012; "Blocking Property

- of the Government of Iran and Iranian Financial Institutions," *Washington, DC: Presidential Documents*, 77, February 8, 2012; Rick Gladstone and Stephen Castle, "Global Network Expels as Many as 30 of Iran's Banks in Move to Isolate Its Economy," *The New York Times*, March 15, 2012; BBC, "Iran's Banks to Be Blocked from Global Banking System," *BBC News*, March 15, 2012, http://www.bbc.com/news/business-17390456.
- 16. Rick Gladstone and Stephen Castle, "Global Network Expels as Many as 30 of Iran's Banks in Move to Isolate Its Economy"; Brendan Taylor, "Chapter Three: Sanctioning Iran," *The Adelphi Papers*, 49, 411, (2009): 59–100.
- 17. GAO, "U.S. and International Sanctions Have Adversely Affected the Iranian Economy: Report to the Chairman, Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs, U.S. Senate, Washington, DC, GAO-13-326," February 2013, Thomas Erdbrink, "Iran Staggers as Sanctions Hit Economy," *The New York Times*, September 30, 2013; Farhad Rezaei, "The Revolutionary Guards: From Spoilers to Accepters of the Nuclear Deal," *British Journal of Middle Eastern Studies*, 43, 4, (2016): 1–18.
- 18. ExecutiveOrder13608, "Executive Order 13608: Prohibiting Certain Transactions with and Suspending Entry into the United States of Foreign Sanctions Evaders with Respect to Iran and Syria," Presidential Documents, Washington, DC: U.S. Government Publishing Office, 77, May 1, 2012.
- 19. David E. Sanger, "U.S. and Allies Warn Iran Over Nuclear 'Deception'," *The New York Times*, September 25, 2009; IAEA Report, "Report by the IAEA Director General at November 16, 2009: Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions 1737 (2006), 1747 (2007), 1803 (2008) and 1835 (2008) in the Islamic Republic of Iran," *GOV/2009/74, Washington, DC: International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, November 16, 2009; Kayhannewspaper, "Iran Plans New Centrifuges Generation for Second Enrichment Site," *Kayhan Newspaper*, October 6, 2009; ISNA, "President of Iran Vows to Make Higher Grade of Nuclear Fuel Without West," *Iranian Students News Agency*, December 3, 2009, http://aliahmadinia.persianblog.ir/1388/9/.
- 20. Radiofarda, "Ahmadinejad: The First Lot of 20 Percent Enriched Uranium Is Produces," *Radio Farda*, February 12, 2010, http://www.radiofarda.com/content/f2_Iran_nuclear_22Bahman_demo_Ahmadinejad_first_batch_uranium/1954927. html; Fararu, "Iran's New Nuclear Achievement," *Fararu.com*, April 10, 2010, http://fararu.com/vdch6-nk.23nk-dftt2.html.
- 21. Tehran Times, "Iran Now Self-Sufficient in Yellowcake Production," *Tehran Times*, December 6, 2010, http://old.tehrantimes.com/index_View.asp?code=231610; IAEA Report, "Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran," *GOV/2010/46, Washington, DC: International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, September 6, 2010; IAEA Report, "Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran," *GOV/2010/57, Washington, DC: International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, November 23, 2010; Ali Akbar Dareini, "Iran Reports Higher Amount of Enriched Uranium," *Associated Press*, October 20, 2010, http://www.utsandiego.com/news/2010/oct/20/iran-reports-higher-amount-of-enriched-uranium/.

- 22. Namehnews, "Full Details of the Debate of Laylaz and Davari," *Namehnews*. *ir*, January 8, 2014, http://namehnews.ir/fa/news/99669/.
- 23. Robert Einhorn, "Avoiding Stalemate in the Iran Nuclear Negotiations: Focus on Practical Needs," *The Saban Center for Middle East Policy & the Brooking Institute*, February 17, 2014, http://www.brookings.edu/~/media/Blogs/iran%20 at%20saban/2014/02/17%20stalemate%20iran%20nuclear%20negotiations%20einhorn/17%20stalemate%20iran%20nuclear%20negotiations%20einhorn.pdf; Peter Crail, "Iran Prepares Improved Centrifuges," *Arms Controls Association*, April, 2011, https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2011_04/Iran.
- 24. Elinor Mills, "Behind the 'Flame' Malware Spying on Mideast Computers," *Cnet*, June 4, 2012, www.cnet.com/news/behind-the-flame-malware-spying-on-mideast-computers-faq/; Symantec, "W32.Duqu: The Precursor to the Next Stuxnet," *Symantec.com*, November 23, 2011, http://www.symantec.com/content/en/us/enter-prise/media/security_response/whitepapers/w32_duqu_the_precursor_to_the_next_stuxnet_research.pdf; James Risen, *State of War: The Secret History of the CIA and the Bush Administration* (New York: Free Press, 2006); David E. Sanger and William J. Broad, "Unstated Factors in Iran Talks: Threat of Nuclear Tampering," *New York Times*, March 21, 2015; Ian J. Stewart and Nick Gillard, *Sabotage? Iranian Exhibition Gives Insight into Illicit Procurement Methods and Challenges* (War Studies Department, King's College: Project Alpha, Center for Science and Security Studies, 2014).
- 25. Foxnews, "Iran Admits Nuclear Sites Hit by 'Duqu' Cyberweapon," Fox News.com, November 14, 2011, http://www.foxnews.com/tech/2011/11/14/iran-admits-nuclear-sites-hit-by-duqu-cyberweapon/; Zack Whittaker, "Flame: 'Most Complex' Cyber-Attack Ever Discovered," ZDNet, May 28, 2012, http://www.zdnet.com/article/flame-most-complex-cyber-attack-ever-discovered/; Jose Pagliery and Evan Perez, "Super-Sneaky Malware Found in Companies Worldwide," CNN Money, February 18, 2015, http://money.cnn.com/2015/02/17/technology/security/malware-nsa/.
- 26. Evgeni Kaspersky, "Interview with Sergey Ulasen: The Man Who Found Stuxnet," November 2, 2011, https://eugene.kaspersky.com/2011/11/02/the-man-who-found-stuxnet-sergey-ulasen-in-the-spotlight/; Foxnews, "Iran Admits Nuclear Sites Hit by 'Duqu' Cyberweapon"; Zack Whittaker, "Flame: 'Most Complex' Cyber-Attack Ever Discovered"; Jose Pagliery and Evan Perez, "Super-Sneaky Malware Found in Companies Worldwide"; David E. Sanger, Confront and Conceal: Obama's Secret Wars and Surprising Use of American Power (Crown Publishing, 2013), 199.
- 27. "Stuxnet: Victims Zero," November 18, 2014, https://blog.kaspersky.com/stuxnet-victims-zero/6775/; David E. Sanger, Confront and Conceal: Obama's Secret Wars and Surprising Use of American Power (Crown Publishing, 2013); Kim Zetter, Countdown to Zero Day: Stuxnet and the Launch of the World's First Digital Weapon (New York: Crown Publisher, 2011); David E. Sanger, "2 Negotiators in Iran Talks Argue Physics Behind Politics," New York Times, March 28, 2015; Bret Stephens, "The Limits of Stuxnet," The Wall Street Journal, January 18, 2011, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424052748703396604576087632882247372; John Markoff, David E. Sanger, and William J. Broad, "Israeli Test on Worm Called Crucial in Iran

- Nuclear Delay," *The New York Times*, January 15, 2011; Paul Brannan, David Albright, and Christina Walrond, "ISIS Reports: Did Stuxnet Take Out 1,000 Centrifuges at the Natanz Enrichment Plant? Preliminary Assessment," *Institute for Science and International Security Report*, December 22, 2010, http://isis-online.org/isis-reports/detail/did-stuxnet-take-out-1000-centrifuges-at-the-natanz-enrichment-plant/.
- 28. Seyed Hossein Mousavian, *The Iranian Nuclear Crisis: A Memoir* (Washington: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2012), 28–29; Stuart Winer, "Iran Admits it Deceived the West," *Times of Israel*, September 20, 2012; David Sanger and William J. Broad, "Survivor of Attack Leads Nuclear Effort in Iran," *New York Times*, July 22, 2011.
- 29. Rt, "Iran Gears Up to Export Peaceful Nuclear Technology and Materials," Russia Today, March 14, 2011, http://rt.com/politics/iran-nuclear-materials-export/; Stratfor, "Iran: Nuclear Services and Materials to Enter World Market," Stratfor Global Intelligence, March 13, 2011, https://www.stratfor.com/situation-report/ iran-nuclear-services-and-materials-enter-world-market-official+&cd=1&hl=en&ct =clnk&gl=my#axzz3WQrkcoIt; Jamejamonline, "Triple Increasing of 20 Percent Enrichment and Installing of new Generation Centrifuges," jamejamonline.ir, June 8, 2011 www1.jamejamonline.ir/newstext2.aspx?newsnum=100845650889; IAEA Report, "Report by the Director General at 25 May 2012: Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and relevant provisions of Security Council resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran," GOV/2012/23, Washington, DC: International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), May 25, 2012; IAEA Report, "Report by the Director General at 30 August 2012: Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and relevant provisions of Security Council resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran," GOV/2012/34, Washington, DC: International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), August 30, 2012; BBC, "Iran Enriching Uranium at Fordo Plant Near Qom," BBC News, January 10, 2012, http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-16470100.
- 30. Tasnimnews, "Salehi: Secret Talks with the United States," *Tasnim News*, December 9, 2015, https://www.tasnimnews.com/fa/news/1394/09/18/938402/ صالحي-مذاكر ات-محر مانه-با-آمر يكا-با-جليلي-و-مصلحي-هماهنگ-مي-شد
- 31. Ilana Dayan, "The Iran File: Exposed," *Uvda, Channel 2 TV*, November 7, 2012, Hebrew; Daniel Klaidman, "Obama's Dangerous Game with Iran," *Newsweek*, February 13, 2012.
- 32. Ronen Bergman, "Will Israel Attack Iran," *New York Times*, January 25, 2012; Ronen Bergman, "Interview," *Yediot Aharanot*, April 8, 2016; Drucker and Melman, 45.
- 33. Ronen Bergman, "Will Israel Attack Iran," *New York Times*, January 25, 2012; Interview with Nahum Barnea and Shimon Shiffer, "Interview with Meir Dagan," *Ynet*, February 2, 2015, www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-4631634,00.html; Sanger, *Confront and Conceal*, 222.
- 34. Jeffrey Goldberg, "Point of No Return," *The Atlantic*, September, 2010; David E. Sanger and William J. Broad, "Allies Clock Ticks Differently on Iran," *New York Times*, March 14, 2009; Peter Finn, "US, Israel at Odds over Iran's Nuclear Weapon Aspiration," *Washington Post*, March 11, 2009; Herb Keinon, "Iran Halfway to First Nuclear Bomb," *Jerusalem Post*, September 22, 2008.

- 35. Trita Parsi, A Single Roll of the Dice: Obama's Diplomacy with Iran Paperback (New York: Yale University Press, 2013), 50–51; Yaakov Katz and Yoaz Hendel, Israel vs. Iran: The Shadow War (Washington, DC: Potomac Books, 2012), 277.
- 36. Mohamed Elbaradei, *The Age of Deception: Nuclear Diplomacy in Treacherous Times* (New York: Metropolitan Books, 2011), 291; Yaakov Katz and Yoaz Hendel, *Israel vs. Iran*, 84–85; Helene Cooper and Mark Landler, "U.S. Officials Say Iran Has Agreed to Nuclear Talks," *The New York Times*, October 20, 2012; Farhad Rezaei, "Iran's Ballistic Missiles Program: A New Case for Engaging Iran?" *Insight Turkey*, 18, 4, (2016): 181–205.
- 37. Yaakov Katz and Yoaz Hendel, *Israel vs. Iran*, 143, 275. Avner Cohen, "Israel Ponders a Nuclear Iran," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, August 17, 2010.
- 38. Dan Williams, "Israel Plays Wargame Assuming Iran Has a Nuclear Bomb," *Reuters*, May 2010; Yaakov Katz and Yoaz Hendel, *Israel vs. Iran*, 32.
- 39. Ibid., 32; Seliktar, *Navigating Iran*; Jeffrey Goldberg, "Point of No Return," *The Atlantic*, September 2010; Ofira Seliktar, "Assessing Iran's Nuclear Rationality: The 'Eye of the Beholder' Problem," *The Journal of the Middle East and Africa*, 2, 2, (2011): 188–206.
- 40. Yoaz Hendel, "Middle East Quarterly, quoted in Informed Comment," *Juan Cole Blog*, November 29, 2010.
- 41. Jeffrey Goldberg, "The Point of No Return," *The Atlantic*, September 2010; Yossi Klein Halevi and Michael Oren, "Israel Cannot Live with a Nuclear Iran," *The New Republic*, January 26, 2010; Yoaz Hendel, "Iran's Nukes and Israel's Dilemma," *Middle East Quarterly*, 19, (Winter 2012): 31–38.
- 42. Ilana Dayan, "The Iran File: Exposed," *Uvda, Channel 2 TV*, November 7, 2012; Ilan Kfir and Danny Dor, *Barak; Wars of My Life* (Tel Aviv: Kinnert, Zmora Bitan, Dvir, 2015), 321–335 (Hebrew).
- 43. Ronen Bergman, "Will Israel Attack Iran," *New York Times*, January 25, 2012; Amos Harel, "Former Mossad Chief Briefed Comptroller About Iran Strike Plan," *Haaretz*, December 2, 2012; Adrian Blomfield, "Israel Refuses to Tell the US Its Iran Intention," *Telegraph*, November 12, 2011; Ilana Dayan, "Meir Dagan: The Last Interview," *Uvda, Channel 2 TV*, May 5, 2016.
- 44. Jodi Rudoren, "Remarks by Former Official Fuels Israeli Discord on Iran," *New York Times*, April 28, 2012; M. J. Rosenberg, "What Is the Point of Netanyahu's Iran War," *Huffington Post*, August 16, 2012.
- 45. Ronen Bergman, "Interview with Meir Dagan," *Yediot Aharanot*, April, 2016; Ronen Bergman, "Will Israel Attack Iran," *New York Times*, January 25, 2012; Ilana Dagan, "Iran File Exposed," *Uvda*; Ian Black, "Israeli PM Orders an Investigation into Iran Leaks," *Guardian*, November 3, 2011.
- 46. Adrian Blomfield, "Israel Refuses to Tell US It's Iran Intention," *Telegraph* November 12, 2011.
 - 47. Ilan Kfir and Danny Dor, "Barak: The Wars of My Life," 320–335 (Hebrew).
- 48. Raviv and Melman, *Spies Against Armageddon*, 60; Kfir and Dor, "Barak: The Wars of My Life."

- 49. Shai Feldman, "The Israeli Debate on Attacking Iran is Over," *Foreign Policy*, August 20, 2012; Steve Linde, "Peres Bombshell," *Jerusalem Post*, September 29, 2016.
- 50. "Iran is Already a Nuclear Power," *Times of Israel*, September 12, 2012; Mitch Ginsburg, "Attacking Iran Now Is Perilous Premature," *Times of Israel*, August 24, 2012; Shai Feldman, "The Israeli Debate on Attacking Iran Is Over," *Foreign Policy*, August 20, 2012; Trita Parsi, *Losing an Enemy: Obama, Iran, and the Triumph of Diplomacy* (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2017), 159.
- 51. Ehud Barak, *My Country, My Life: Fighting for Israel, Searching for Peace* (New York: St. Martin's Press, 2018); J. J. Goldberg, "Right Wing Turning on Security Chiefs. Treason," *Forward*, February 17, 2014.
- 52. Ron Kampas, "Spying on Netanyahu," *Jerusalem Post*, January 5, 2016; Ben Caspit, "Audio Tapes Reveal How Ehud Barak Attempted to Rewrite History with Iran," *Al-Monitor*, August 24, 2015; Adam Entous and Danny Yadron, "US Spy Network Snares Congress," *Wall Street Journal*, December 29, 2015; Ilan Kfir and Danny Dor, *Ehud Bark: My Wars*, 327.
- 53. Ron Kampas, "Spying on Netanyahu," *Jerusalem Post*, January 5, 2016; Ben Caspit, "Audio Tapes Reveal How Ehud Barak Attempted to Rewrite History with Iran," *Al-Monitor*, August 24, 2015; Adam Entous and Danny Yadron, "US Spy Network Snares Congress," *Wall Street Journal*, December 29, 2015; Ilan Kfir and Danny Dor, *Ehud Bark: My Wars*, 327.
- 54. Al Jazeera, Will Jordan, and Rahul Radhakrisnhan, "Mossad Contradicted Netanyahu on Iran Nuclear Program," *Al Jazeera*, February 23, 2015.
- 55. Jane Vaynman, "Barak Obama on Nonproliferation," *Arms Control Wonk*, October 26, 2006; *Obama's Prague Speech*, book; John Brennan, "The Conundrum of Iran," https://wikileaks.org/cia-emails/The-Conundrum-of-Iran/The-Conundrum-of-Iran.pdf.
- 56. Dana H. Allin and Steven Simon, *The Six Crisis: Iran, Israel, America, and the Rumors of War* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2010), 129–130; Trita Parsi, *Losing an Enemy: Obama, Iran, and the Triumph of Diplomacy* (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2017), 188; Flynt Leverett and Hillary Mann Leverett, *Going to Tehran: Why the United States Must Come to Terms with the Islamic Republic of Iran* (New York: Metropolitan Books, 2013).
- 57. Justine Elliot, "Mystery of Who Founded Right-wing Radical Islam Campaign Deepens," *Salon*, Novembers 16, 2010; Peter Overby, "Clarion DVD Now Circulated By Religious Right Group," October 28, 2008, www.npr.org/sections/secretmoney/2008/10/messages_for_scranton.html.
- 58. Jeremy Ben-Ami, A New Voice for Israel, Fighting for the Survival of the Jewish Nation (New York, 2011), 101; Mike Evans and Jerome Corse, Showdown with Nuclear Iran: Radical Islam's Messianic Mission to Destroy Israel and Cripple the United States, 2009; Mike Evans, Jimmy Carter: The Liberal Left and World Chaos, 2009; Trita Parsi, A Single Roll of the Dice: Obama's Diplomacy with Iran Paperback (New York: Yale University Press, 2013), 51.
- 59. Spengler, "More Sitcom than CENTCOM, " Asia Times, March 12, 2014; Trita Parsi, A Single Roll of the Dice: Obama's Diplomacy with Iran Paperback (New

- York: Yale University Press, 2013), 46; John Brennan, "The Conundrum of Iran," https://wikileaks.org/cia-emails/The-Conundrum-of-Iran/The-Conundrum-of-Iran.pdf.
- 60. Daniel Klaidman, "Obama's Dangerous Game with Iran," *Newsweek*, February 13, 2012; David E. Sanger, "Obama Order Sped Up Wave of Cyberattacks Against Iran," *The New York Times*, June 1, 2012.
- 61. Robert M. Gates, *Duty: Memoirs of a Secretary at War* (New York: Vintage 2015), 327, 329.
- 62. Jay Solomon, "Obama Team Plots Opening to Iran Ties," *Wall Street Journal*, March 12, 2009; Hassan Dai, "Javad Zarif and Trita Parsi's Collaboration," *Iranian American Forum*, March 10, 2015.
- 63. Hillary Rodham Clinton, *Hard Choices: A Memoir* (London: Simon & Schuster 2015), 661–662.
- 64. Trita Parsi, A Single Roll of the Dice: Obama's Diplomacy with Iran Paperback (New York: Yale University Press, 2013), 71; Robert M. Gates, Duty: Memoirs of a Secretary at War (New York: Vintage, 2015), 388–389; Peter Finn, "U.S. Israel at Odds Over Iran's Nuclear Weapon Aspirations," Washington Post, March 11, 2009; Mark Hosenball, "Split over Iran Nukes," Newsweek, October 1, 2009.
- 65. Michael Singh, "The Case for Zero Enrichment in Iran," *Arms Control Association*, March 19, 2014; Mathew Bunn, "Beyond Zero Enrichment; Suggestions for an Iranian Nuclear Deal," *Belfer Center, Harvard University*, November, 2009.
- 66. Bobby Ghosh, "CIA Knew about Iran's Secret Plant Long before Disclosure," *Time*, October 7, 2009; Leon Panetta, *Worthy Fights: A Memoir of Leadership in War and Peace* (USA: Penguin Books, 2015), 272; "Statements by President Obama French President Sarkozy and British Prime Minister Brown on Iranian Nuclear Facility," September 25, 2009, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2009/09/25/statements-president-obama-french-president-sarkozy-and-british-prime-mi.
- 67. Trita Parsi, A Single Roll of the Dice: Obama's Diplomacy with Iran Paperback (New York: Yale University Press, 2013), 125–126.
- 68. Mohamed Elbaradei, *The Age of Deception: Nuclear Diplomacy in Treacherous Times*, 189; Parsi, *A Single Roll of the Dice*, 151; Robert Einhorn quoted by Trita Parsi, *Losing an Enemy: Obama, Iran, and the Triumph of Diplomacy* (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2017), 159.
- 69. Julian Borger, "Iran Tested Advanced Nuclear Warheads," *Guardian*, November 5, 2009.
- 70. David Albright and Christian Walrond, "The Trial of the German-Iranian Trader Mohsen Vanaki," *Institute for Science and International Security*, December 15, 2009.
- 71. ISIS Report, "New Documents Reopens Questions on Whether Iran's Nuclear Weaponization Work Continued Past 2003," *Institute for Science and International Security*, December 14, 2009, http://isis-online.org/isis-reports/detail/new-document-reopens-question-on-whether-irans-nuclear-weaponization-work-c/8.
- 72. Adam Entous, "Revised U.S. Assessment on Iran Drives Policy Shift," *Reuters*, September 18, 2009; Geoff Forden, "The Year of the Rocket," *Arms Control Wonk*, May 20, 2009; Geoff Forden, "Secret Iranian Missile Memos," *Arms Control Wonk*, September 14, 2009.

- 73. Paul Bernstein, *Nuclear Iran*, e-edition, loc 490; Joshua Pollack, "Consensus Emerges on Iran's Centrifuges," *Arms Control Wonk*, February 14, 2010; Joshua Pollack, "IR-1 Estimates Revisited," *Arms Control Wonk*, January 19, 2010.
- 74. Gareth Porter, "Documents Linking Iran to Nuclear Weapons Push May Have Been Exaggerated," *Institute for Policy Studies*, November 10, 2008; Gareth Porter, "Leading Alarmist on Iran Ignored What He Knew Was Not True," *Truthout*, June 6, 2014; Gareth Porter, *Manufactured Crisis. The Untold Story of the Iran Nuclear Scare*.
- 75. David Albright and Jacqueline Shire, "Misperceptions about Iran's Nuclear Program," *Institute for Science and International Security*, July 8, 2009; Gareth Porter, "Heinonen Pushed Dubious Iran Nuclear Weapons Intel," *IPS Inter Press Service*, July 2, 2010; Yossi Melman, "Behind the Scenes of a UN Nuclear Inspection in Iran," *Haaretz*, October 22, 2010.
- 76. Mohammed Sahimi, "The IEAE Report on Iran's Nuclear Program: Alarming or Hyped?" *Frontline*, November 9, 2011.
- 77. Peter Crail, "IAEA Cites Possible Iran Warhead Efforts," *Arms Control Today*, March 3, 2010.
- 78. Ralph Langner, "To Kill a Centrifuge. A Technical Analysis of What Stuxnet Creators Wanted to Achieve," *Langner*, November 2013; Ralph Langner, "To Kill a Centrifuge: A Technical Analysis of What Stuxnet's Creators Tried to Achieve," November 2013, chrome-extension://oemmndcbldboiebfnladdacbdfmadadm/http://www.langner.com/en/wp-content/uploads/2013/11/To-kill-a-centrifuge.pdf; Fred Kaplan, *Dark Territory. The Secret History of Cyber War* (New York, 2016), 209–211.
- 79. Leon Panetta, *Worthy Fights: A Memoir of Leadership in War and Peace* (USA: Penguin Books, 2015), 205, 271; JPost.com Staff, "Report: CIA Director Leon Panetta Meets PM, Mossad Chief," *Jerusalem Post*, January 31, 2010.
- 80. Robert M. Gates, *Duty: Memoirs of a Secretary at War* (New York: Vintage, 2015), 391–393, 328; Trita Parsi, *A Single Roll of the Dice: Obama's Diplomacy with Iran Paperback* (New York: Yale University Press, 2013), 166; Ray McGovern, "Mullen Wary of an Israeli Attack on Iran," *Common Dreams*, March 7, 2010, http://www.commondreams.org/views/2010/03/07/mullen-wary-israeli-attack-iran.
- 81. Peter Crail, "U.S. Updates the Iran Assessment," *Arms Control Today*, March 3, 2011; "James Clapper Testifies Before Congress, Remarks as delivered by James R. Clapper Director of National Intelligence Worldwide Threat Assessment to the Senate Select Committee on Intelligence," January 31, 2012, chrome-extension://oemmndcbldboiebfnladdacbdfmadadm/https://www.dni.gov/files/documents/Newsroom/Testimonies/20120131_wwta_as_delivered_remarks.pdf; Michael Morell, *The Great War of Our Times, The CIA War Against Terrorism—From Al Qaida to ISIS* (2015), 98; Seymour M. Hersh, "Iran and the Bomb," *New Yorker*, June 6, 2011.
- 82. Fred Fleitz, "America's Intelligence Denial on Iran," *Wall Street Journal*, July 20, 2011.
- 83. "Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran," May 28, 2011, http://www.isisnucleariran.org/assets/pdf/IAEA_Iran_report_24May2011.pdf; IAEA

- Report, "Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran," *International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, November 8, 2011.
- 84. Ibid; Geoff Forden, "UD3 Initiators: A Read Hearing?" *Arms Control Wonk*, December 23, 2009; Jeffrey Lewis, "Uranium Deuteride Initiators," *Arms Control Wonk*, December 14, 2009; Jeffrey Lewis, "Uranium Deuterate Initiators Redux," *Arms Control Wonk*, May 25, 2011.
- 85. Right Web, "Institute for Policy Studies, Iranium. The Islamic Republic Race to Obtain Nuclear Weapons," http://rightweb.irc-online.org/profile/clarion_fund/.
- 86. P. J. Miller, "Inside CUFI's 2011 Washington Summit," August 1, 2011, https://pjmiller.wordpress.com/2011/08/01/inside-cufis-2011-washington-summit/; CUFI, "Washington Summit Itinerary Sunday," July 15, 2012, Christians United for Israel, www.cufi.org/site/PageServer?pagename=2012Summit_Itinerary.
- 87. Trita Parsi, A Single Roll of the Dice: Obama's Diplomacy with Iran Paperback (New York: Yale University Press, 2013), 168; Igor Bobic, "Lindsay Graham, Obama is the Neville Chamberlain of Our Time," *Huffington Post*, July 21, 2015.
- 88. Geoffrey Camp and John Allan Gay, *War with Iran. Political, Military, and Economic Consequences* (Lanham: Rowman & Littlefield, 2013), ix; Michael Rubin, *Dancing with the Devil, The Perils of Engaging Rouge Regimes* (2015), 366; Barry R. Posen, James Lindsay, Barry Rubin, and Ray Takey, "The Containment Conundrum: How Dangerous Is a Nuclear Iran," *Foreign Affairs*, 89, July/August, 2010; "The Ploughshares Fund," *Discover the Network.org*, www.discoverthenetworks.org/printgroupProfile.asp?grpid=7156.
- 89. Eli Lake, "Ploughshares Fund Uses It Millions to Sway Arms Control Debate," *Daily Beast*, December 13, 2011; Phillip Weiss, "Why Is Charlie Rose Hugging Seth Klarman?" *Monodweisse*, November 30, 2011; Justine Elliot, "Mystery of Who Founded Right-Wing Radical Islam Campaign Deepens," *Salon*, Novembers 16, 2010; Peter Overby, "Clarion DVD Now Circulated By Religious Right Group," October 28, 2008, www.npr.org/sections/secretmoney/2008/10/messages_for_scranton.html.
- 90. Laura Rozen, "Three Days in March," *Backchannel, Al-Monitor*, January 8, 2014; Michael Crowley, "Hillary's Secret Iran Man," *Politico*, April 3, 2015.
- 91. Ibid; Mark Mazzetti and Thom Shanker, "U.S. War Games See Perils of Israeli Strike Against Iran," *New York Times*, March 19, 2012.
- 92. Shai Feldman, "The Israeli Debate on Attacking Iran Is Over," *Foreign Policy*, August 20, 2012; CBS News, "Meir Dagan's Rare Interview on 60 Minutes," www. cbsnews.com/news/meir-dagans-rare-interview-on-60-minutes/; Daniel Klaidman, "Obama's Dangerous Game," *Newsweek*, February 12, 2012.
- 93. John Hannah, "A Trip Report from Israel: We Have Entered the Phase of Strategic Decision," *Foreign Policy*, August 8, 2012; Seliktar, *Navigating Iran*.
- 94. Associated Press and Gili Cohen, "Panetta, Barak: U.S.-Israel Defense Ties Stronger than Ever," *Haaretz*, August, 1, 2012; Greg Jaffe and Adam Entous, "As a General, Mattis Urged Action Against Iran," *Washington Post*, January 8, 2017; James Chapman, "MI6 Chief Made Secret Trip to Meet Israeli PM to Head off Plans to Bomb Iran's Nuclear Program," *Daily Mail*, September 11, 2012.

- 95. Jim Zanotti et al., "Israeli Possible Military Strike on Iran," *Congressional Research Service*, September 28, 2012, 9.
- 96. Mitt Romney, "How I Would Check Iran's Nuclear Ambition," *Washington Post*, March 5, 2012; Conor Friedersdorf, "Mitt Romney Says He Would Wage War on Iran Without Congress' Approval," *The Atlantic*, June 18, 2012; Matthew Kroenig, "Time to Attack Iran: Why a Strike Is the Least Bad Option," *Foreign Affairs*, 91, January–February, 2012: 76–80, 82–86.

The Power of Sanctions and the Road to the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action

THE VIEW FROM TEHRAN

Much as President Mahmoud Ahmadinejad tried to put a heroic spin on the suffering caused by sanctions, by the early 2013, the statistics looked grim. Collectively, the smart and supersmart sanctions dramatically affected Iran's economy. Oil sales, which accounted for 60 percent of the government's revenue, were cut in half. By late 2013, sanctions reduced Iran's oil exports to about 1 million bbl/d—far below the 2.5 million bbl/d Iran had exported in 2011. The decline in revenue from oil sales was accordingly very substantial, plummeting from \$100 billion in 2011 to about \$35 billion in 2013. Given that oil receipts funded nearly 60 percent of the government's expenditures, the shortfall was traumatic.¹

The range and severity of the sanctions caught the regime by surprise. The highly secretive SWIFT maneuver became known in Tehran only three days before the official announcement. Though Ahmadinejad tried to apply his usual positive spin, his numbers did not add up. He claimed, for example, that Iran had \$100 billion in foreign exchange reserves—a sum that, in his view, provided a healthy margin of safety for the country. But he failed to mention that most of the money was in foreign accounts that could not be repatriated because, as of February 2013, Iran was effectively barred from repatriating assets accumulated from oil exports which were held in overseas accounts.²

Iranian shoppers could see the consequences of the sanctions in the nearest store. Shelves were stocked with low-quality Chinese products, most of it bought for a premium price debited to accounts trapped in Chinese banks. While basic needs were met, advanced Western medicine was scare, a shortage that added to the general misery. The plight of cancer patients who were

dying because of lack of proper medication was well documented. One American journalist commented that killing Iranians with air strikes would be more humane: "limited airstrikes on Iran may actually be the more morally sound course of actions because a couple of thousand deaths might be worth it to avoid the livelihoods of 75 million people destroyed."³

As a rentier state dependent on oil income, Iran was particularly vulnerable to the disruption of oil exports which was bound to cascade throughout the economy. A drop in the value of the currency was indicative of things to come. In October 2012, the Rial fell to a new record low against the US dollar, having lost about 80 percent of its value since 2011. The unofficial value of the US dollar went up from 10,352 Rial in January 2011 to 40,000 Rial in October 2012. In the same month, the government tried to manage the currency market by introducing a new rate via a currency exchange mechanism, which was initially successful but failed to provide a sustainable flow to the various economic sectors that needed hard currency for transactions.⁴

Between 2012 and 2013, the loss of revenues from oil, coupled with reverberation from SWIFT, raised the rate of inflation to over 50 percent. Iran's economy shrank by about 5 percent in 2013 as many Iranian firms reduced operations and defaulting on loans became endemic. In the poorly regulated and highly undercapitalized banking industry, nonperforming loans rose to 14.4 percent of total loans, causing severe cash flow problems in the corporate sector.⁵

Data from the Statistical Center of Iran (SCI) indicated that the country's Gross Domestic Product (GDP) had contracted by a cumulative 8.6 percent during the FY2012/13 and FY2013/14. The GDP annual growth rate from 6.62 percent in 2010 fell to -9 percent in 2012 considering the sharp depreciation of exchange rates in both the official and black market, GDP declined from a peak of \$514 billion in FY2011/12 to \$342 billion in FY2013/14. The foregone annual economic output of \$57 billion amounted to some \$730 a year for every Iranian. Inflation rose from about 12 percent in late 2010 to around 37.39 percent in 2012 and over 50 percent in early 2013; unemployment inched close to 20 percent.⁶ The drop in the Rial value accelerated the inflation. The International Monetary Fund (IMF)'s global inflation index had Iran at the top with a rate of 42.3 percent during the first three months of 2013. According to CBI, the inflation rate reached 45 percent in July 2013 and increased to 56 percent during the last three months of 2013. Many economists, however, asserted that the actual inflation rate was closer to 71 percent.7

Because Iran's manufacturing sector relied on imported parts, the currency decline and financing restrictions made operations difficult. Many Iranian manufacturers failed to obtain credit and had to pre-pay, often using circuitous and time-consuming mechanisms, to obtain parts from abroad.

The resulting unemployment was particularly demoralizing; at the end of the calendar year in March 2013, 12 million people were out of work, roughly 12 percent of the workforce. Some observers, however, suggested that the number was 17 percent. What is more, Iran's ambitious plan to develop an export industry was caught in the downturn. After debating for more than a decade the need to lessen its dependency on oil, the regime was taking its first steps in building a strong manufacturing sector just before the sanctions hit.⁸

Psychologically, the effect was significant because it generated fear and uncertainty. Like during the last years of the shah, rumors circulated that merchants in the bazaars of Tehran and provincial cities were hoarding, prompting the price of basic foodstuffs to rocket. Stories about an allegedly imminent American strike on nuclear and military targets and speculations about an Iraqi-style invasion fed domestic anxiety. Many felt that the country was sliding back into a pariah state, a situation that President Khatami had worked hard to reverse.⁹

Having failed to produce domestic relief, the Ahmadinejad administration tried to intimidate the international community. Several officials openly threatened to close the Strait of Hormuz, a vital trade route for transporting about one-fifth of the global oil market used by 40 percent of the world's oil tankers. As early as December 28, 2011, Iran's first vice president Mohammad Reza Rahimi delivered a sharp warning, promising that Iran would retaliate for the sanctions by blocking all oil shipments through the Strait of Hormuz. 10 Admiral Habibollah Sayyari, the chief of the Iranian navy, told the state-run Press TV on 31 December 31, 2011, that "closing the Strait of Hormuz for Iran's armed forces will be easier than drinking a glass of water." To ratchet up this intimidation another notch, the hard-line *Kayhan* newspaper, a mouthpiece for Ayatollah Khamenei, threatened dire consequences, but the regime did not take any actions. Even the ordinary belligerent Ahmadinejad was keenly aware of Operation Praying Mantis in April 1988, when the United States shelled Iran's oil offshore facilities to punish the regime for obstructing the international traffic by mining the Straits of Hormuz.¹¹

With virtually no options left, the Ahmadinejad government faced a bleak economic reality. At the collective level the distress suffered by the population manifested itself in the misery index, calculated from the rates of unemployment, inflation, and bank lending rates minus the percentage change in real GDP per capita. The Iranian misery index escalated from 38 percent in 2010 to 76.21 in 2013, reached to the top of the global misery index after Venezuela in 2013. At 79.4 percent, Venezuela was the world's most miserable country. Used by economists to analyze the impact of sanction and other malfunctions of the economy, however, the misery index was an aggregate construct which did not indicate the depth of the legitimacy crisis which had befallen the regime.¹²

The political scientist Samuel Huntington famously noted that "legitimacy is a mushy concept," but indispensable for analyzing the radical political change of the sort which brings regimes down. What made the concept "mushy," was the fact that aggregate economic data was not sensitive enough to indicate when economic hardship would erode the legitimacy of the regime. Deciphering delegitimizing undercurrents is especially hard in authoritarian regimes which work tirelessly to create an edifice of legitimacy through constant and lavish public displays of support and denial of dissent. Timur Kuran, a leading rational choice theorist, explained that the opaqueness of the Soviet political system made it hard for outside analysts and even insiders to understand the depth of the legitimacy deficit that had plagued Moscow and convinced Mikhail Gorbachev to launch a series of reforms.¹³

Sociologists and anthropologists specializing in the study of political change have offered an insight into how a crisis of legitimacy may develop. The psychological construct of *eudaimonia*, a Greek term commonly translated as a state of well-being, is at the core of the process. Three different estimates drive a sense of well-being; an individual's evaluation of his or her economic standing, a comparison to the economic standing of a reference group or groups, and being aware of the economic entitlements embedded in the distributive justice perimeters of political system. The noted nineteenth century sociologist Emil Durkheim postulated that after experiencing a negative sense of well-being, individuals develop anomie, defined as behavior at odds with the normative parameters of the collective belief system. Durkheim used suicide rates to prove his theory, but other out-of-norm behaviors such as murder, theft, drug use, alcoholism, divorce, and domestic violence have been subsequently adopted.¹⁴

By all accounts, the level of anomie rose sharply during the Ahmadinejad's years as reflected in key statistics such as homicide, suicide, and divorce rates. The rate of HIV and AIDS infection, once a closely guarded secret, have gone up from the base number of 9,000 to 80,000, ninefold since 2002, an 80 percent annual increase. Drug addiction, another early taboo, had expanded from 2 percent prior to 2012 to 8 percent in 2014. With several surreptitiously filmed accounts making the rounds on the Internet, the squalid lifestyle of drug addicts attracted public attention at home and abroad.¹⁵

Incidents of sexually transmitted diseases (STDs), a less publicized statistics, had a significant impact on fertility rates. Studies found a very high level of STDs, notably chlamydia, fueled by an upsurge of casual sex. Experts blamed it on the institution of *sigha*, a form of temporary marriage which parties could contract for as little as few hours. Both the frequency of *sigha* as well as the number of prostitutes have increased dramatically, causing the chlamydia epidemic. Experts noted that chlamydia was among the factors behind the dramatic decline in birth rates—from seven children per woman

in 1979 to just 1.6 in 2012. As one commentator put it, "never before in recorded history has the birth rate of a big country dropped so far and so fast." Ahmadinejad, in one of his dramatic flourishes, accuse women who declined to bear children of being guilty of "genocide against the country." ¹⁶

Media coverage reinforced the sense of growing social gloom. Dr. Saeed Mo'ayedfar, head of Iran's Sociological Association, argued that "due to the worsening economic situation, our society facing anomie to the extent that nowadays having 10,000 Toman (\$3) in the pocket cause the risk of extortion. This should raise an alarm and we should be ready for social crisis and more crimes." In an interview with the Arman newspaper, Mustafa Eglima, president of Iran's Social Workers Association, noted that "predicting [the rate] of anomie and social crisis which may happen in the new year is not a difficult task. We will be faced with increasing of anomie like high number of divorce, decreasing of marriage rate, growing rate of addiction, robbery and other social abnormalities and crises. The source of all these crises is the country's worsening economic situation." Social workers were particularly alarmed at the anomic behavior of the younger cohorts (15 to 35 years) whose unemployment level stood at some 30 percent. Bereft of prospects, young people were also more likely to find themselves in the ranks of drug addicts and criminals.17

For a regime that reveled in lambasting the "decadent culture" of the West, these statistics were particularly distressing. Even more alarming to the elites was the sense that anomic behavior caused by sanctions was a real threat to the survival of the regime. Ahmadinejad's Ministry of Culture and Islamic Guidance was careful to censure any linkage of anomie to a crisis of legitimacy. But his critics were eager to discuss the issue, turning the socioeconomic consequences of the nuclear program into the defining issue of the 2013 presidential elections.

Ahmadinejad's preferred candidate Esfandiar Rahim-Mashaei was disqualified from running, but Saeed Jalili, an ardent Principalist and a favorite of the Supreme Leader, emerged as the nuclear torchbearer. Turning necessity into virtue, he asserted that the "giant strides" of Iranian technology and industry could not have been made without the sanctions. Jalili echoed Ahmadinejad's hard-line foreign policy stand of "no to negotiations, no to compromise and no to imperialist's subjugation." The Revolutionary Guards backed Jalili and several of its commanders threatened anew to interfere with traffic in the Strait of Hormuz.¹⁸

Their opponents, led by Ayatollah Ali Akbar Hashemi Rafsanjani and Hassan Rouhani, found much fault with Ahmadinejad's fixation on the nuclear issue and the economic punishment. Rouhani lamented that the sanctions brought a calamity upon the Iranian people. Referring to the president, Rouhani noted that "bragging in front of enemy is not a solution,

we should act wisely." A wise policy would have prevented, in this view, the social pathologies that came to threaten the Islamic identity project of Ayatollah Khomeini, the founder of the Islamic Republic. Attributing the moral decay to the sanctions was a political masterstroke for Jalili's opponents. Indeed, they could claim that the aggressive pursuit of the nuclear issue was undermining not just the economy but also the cherished goals of the revolution. More to the point, Rouhani and his followers asserted that the only remedy for this conundrum was normalization, a coded reference to rolling back the nuclear project to rejoin the community of nations. Directing his remarks to the Principalists, Rouhani pointed out that "those who were saying that the Security Council cannot do anything ... those who were celebrating everyday while saying that the nuclear issue has been resolved, they should know that they were not able to anticipate international issues correctly." According to Rouhani, it was good to keep the centrifuges operating, but only if people could make a living and factories could remain open. Recalling his experience as a top nuclear diplomat, Rouhani stated: "I believe we are in a very sensitive situation at the moment and only those who have experience can solve the nuclear issue through negotiation and logic."20

But the Principalists saw normalization as treason, as noted in the preceding chapter. Jalili called Rouhani and his followers "traitors" and, more ominously, Major General Ali Jafari, speaking on behalf of the Guards, hinted darkly that such nuclear treason would not be tolerated by the true defenders of the revolution. The normalizers responded by portraying themselves as the true heirs of Ayatollah Khomeini who, in their view, worked hard to carry his vision of creating a better life for the Iranian people. With both sides proclaiming fealty to the revolutionary ideal and accusing each other of treason, the nuclear debate turned into something of a "purity war." As one website put it, the "nuclear issue provokes strong reaction in the presidential debate."²¹

Barred by the Council of the Custodians of the Constitution from running, Ayatollah Rafsanjani used his considerable political skills to help the normalizers. As a consummate insider, he understood that the Supreme Leader was facing an unprecedented power struggle among the factions. While Ayatollah Khamenei, one of the original architects of the nuclear program, was close to the Principalists, he was also worried about the legitimacy crisis. Insiders revealed that Khamenei was particularly alarmed by the low birth rate, a point which he discussed in public. Internal polls showed Jalili's support to be in the low double digits, making his "unaided" election extremely unlikely. Even the Guards commanders and their Basij enforces realized that another contested ballot will create a massive public upheaval likely to spell the end to the regime.²²

With Jalili out of the running, the Supreme Leader reluctantly settled on Rouhani whose skillful performance as the nuclear negotiator under Khatami gave him a clear edge over the other contenders. When the ballots were counted on June 14, 2013, the 11 percent received by Jalili, compared to the more than 50 percent by Rouhani, indicated a resounding defeat of nuclear Principalism. In an amazing change of fortune brought by the sanctions, Rouhani, once reviled by Ahmadinejad as a traitor, was now considered as a savior of the fast sinking economic ship of the state.²³

Despite his victory, the negotiated political order under which the Guards, with the help of their counterparts in the AEOI, commanded the nuclear project complicated Rouhani's task. In fact, as a former chief negotiator, the new president had a much better understanding of the Guards' nuclear machinations than Mohammed Khatami. His former aid, Sayed Hossein Mousavian described how the Guards' nuclear division engaged in obfuscation, delays, and outright misinformation. As a result, deprived of credible information, the Vienna team was often embarrassed in front of their Western counterparts, creating mistrust among the Western negotiators. Recalling one such incident, Mousavian wrote that "none of the members of the team were informed about these technical problems by the relevant officials of the Atomic Energy Organization of Iran (AEOI) before the meeting." He added that "it was a surprise to us" and caused "increased suspicion among the P5+1."²⁴

Such complications notwithstanding, President Rouhani had to respond to his first the August 28, 2013, Safeguards Report of the IAEA. Some of the content was straightforward. The Agency noted that 9,494 IR-1 centrifuges enriched uranium to 3.5 percent and up to 20 percent in the FFEP and the Pilot Fuel Enrichment Plant (PFEP) in Natanz. In the Fordow FFEP 696 IR-1 centrifuges produced uranium enriched to 20 percent. In total, the Agency counted 10,190 IR-1 active centrifuges as of August 10, 2013. In addition, there were 6,250 installed but not operating centrifuges in Natanz and 2,710 in Fordow (2014 not operating), for a total of 18, 454 IR-1 centrifuges in some 110 cascades. Iran also reported installing 1,008 IR-2m centrifuges, with an additional 2,088 planned to install. The total installed capacity exceeded 19,000, but fell short of the 50,000 number of centrifuges which President Ahmadinejad had previously touted.²⁵

Quantity aside, the Safeguards Report found only a modest progress in developing advanced models. The previous report of May 2013 listed a handful of models: 19 IR-4 centrifuges, 14 IR-6 centrifuges, 3 IR-6s centrifuges and a single IR-5 centrifuge—installed in several cascades. The Safeguards personnel noted that Iran was "intermittently feeding" UF6 into the IR-4 and IR-6 centrifuges—sometimes as single machines and sometimes in cascades—but that the single IR-5 centrifuge "has yet to be fed UF6." The August brief commented on the failure of the R&D in

Natanz to fabricate more advanced models which were critical to the success of its program. As noted in the preceding chapters, the IR-1 machines had a low performance rate measured by product to feed ratio. According to its self-proclaimed goal under Ahmadinejad, Iran planned to achieve a ratio of approximately one kilogram of 3.5 percent LEU for every 10 kilograms of natural uranium hexafluoride that was fed into the cascades. In practice, however, the ratio did not exceed one to nine. Based on data collected by the IAEA, during 2011 the product of FFEP to feed ratio has decreased to about one kilogram of 3.5 percent low enriched uranium to 13 kg of natural uranium hexafluoride. Put differently, Iran needed to feed three kilograms more of natural uranium to produce one kilogram of 3.5 percent LEU. The total output reflected the subpar performance of the program. As of August 2013, Iran had a net stockpile of 6,774 kilograms of 5 percent of LEU and 372.5 kilograms of near 20 percent enriched HEU.²⁶

While the activities in Natanz and Fordow were deemed compatible with peaceful use under the NPT, the Arak complex had military implications, according to the Report. The Nuclear Research Reactor IR-40, a 40 megawatt heavy water reactor, was under the Agency's Safeguards. Iran claimed that the reactor would replace the antiquated TRR dating to the 1960s which produced medical and industrial isotopes. But the Heavy Water Production Plant (HWPP) designed to produce 16 tons of heavy water of weapon-grade plutonium annually was outside the Agency's monitoring and raised proliferation concerns.²⁷

Iran refused access to the HWPP in Arak and denied the Agency request to sample the heavy water stored in the Uranium Conversion Facility in Esfahan. A request to obtain a Design Information Questionnaire (DIQ) of the HWPP had repeatedly been rejected, a step that prompted some observers to describe the plant as a "plutonium bomb" factory. The Agency noted that, when fully operational, it will be able to produce between 9 and 10 kilograms of plutonium a year, enough material for two bombs.²⁸

Rouhani understood that responding to these and the PMD charges contained in the November 2011 Safeguards Report was critical to the success of the negotiations with the P5+1. He fired the hard-line chief of the IAEO Fereydoon Abbasi-Davani and brought back Ali Akbar Salehi, the America-educated nuclear physicist, who was by all accounts a better fit for the new negotiating team. Rouhani tapped the West-oriented Mohammed Javad Zarif to serve as the foreign minister and overseer of the nuclear negotiations.

Rouhani's maneuvering paid off when it was announced in September 2013 that Iran and the P5+1 would meet in Geneva to reach a nuclear agreement. The first breakthrough occurred when the P5+1 and Iran signed the Joint

Plan of Action (JPA)—also known as the Interim Agreement on November 24, 2013. The deal addressed some of the concerns raised in the Safeguards Reports, including the stipulation that all uranium enriched beyond the 5 percent level will be either diluted or converted to uranium oxide. Additionally, it was agreed that 50 percent of the centrifuges at the Natanz facility and 75 percent of the centrifuges in the Fordow plant would be left inoperable, that no new centrifuges were to be installed, and that no new uranium enrichment or reprocessing facilities were to be built. The IAEA inspectors were to be allowed unfettered access to all the nuclear sites. As for the PMD, Iran was asked to provide data on the Parchin and other sites where weaponization experiments had been conducted. The JPA allowed a six-month period to reach a permanent agreement.²⁹

Unsurprisingly, even this relatively modest compromise upset the Principalists who increased their public campaign against the Rouhani team. Borrowing a page from Ahmadinejad, Major General Jafari accused Zarif of betraying the Islamic Republic and of being "infected by Western doctrine." Privately, the anti-rollback camp exerted intense pressure on the Supreme Leader, either directly or through emissaries. Though little of the secretive discourse became public, it clearly failed to persuade Ayatollah Khamenei who, as noted above, was worried about the decline in fertility rates and other forms of anomic behavior. So much so that the Khamenei called to double the population and the regime drastically restricted access to contraceptives and banned all voluntary forms of sterilization such as vasectomies. Commentators noted that such a drastic reversal of Iran's decades-long progressive family planning practices was an indication of the panic that gripped the Supreme Leader and senior clerics.³⁰

But even Khamenei understood that legal dictates were not enough to heal the various manifestations of anomic behavior and that an economic restoration was sorely needed. Despite Jafari's opposition, the Supreme Leader blessed the extension of the talks, telling a group of Basij officials: "We are not opposed to the extension of the talks, for the same reason that we weren't opposed to the talks in the first place. Of course, we will accept any fair and reasonable agreement ... if these nuclear talks do not achieve any results, Iran will not lose anything." He added that the nuclear negotiators were "hardworking and serious ... they justly and honestly stood against words of force and bullying of the other side."³¹

Khamenei's support for Rouhani, however, was not open-ended since the Principalists demanded a deal that would have preserved a substantial part of the program. Tellingly, the Supreme Leader, not known for his knowledge of the nuclear process, denounced the "centrifuge counting" approach of the P5+1 negotiators and urged a switch to the SWU, an apparent bid to secure Iran's right to fabricate the more advanced models. Acting on Khamenei

orders, the Rouhani negotiators also demanded to retain 9,000 centrifuges, a two-year period to complete total sanctions relief, and a five-year sunset clause for terminating the IAEA monitoring of its nuclear program.³²

In holding out for a better deal, the regime planned to capitalize on what it considered to be an improved geopolitical situation following the 2014 attack of ISIS on Syria and Iraq. Iran, which dispatched units of Quds Force to fight ISIS, hoped for a quid pro quo from the Americans. At an event hosted by the New America Foundation in New York in the fall of 2014, President Rouhani all but spelled out that, in exchange for playing a more "active role" in the Middle East, Iran expected to get a break in the ongoing nuclear talks. He stressed: "If Iran could reach a comprehensive deal on its nuclear program and leave sanctions behind, it would be able to assume a more active position on interregional dialogue in the Islamic world."³³

But the Iranian calculations were more than offset by the surprisingly swift collapse of the oil market. Driven by a complex mixture of factors, the price of a barrel of oil plunged from \$115 per barrel in August 2013 to less than \$50 per barrel in December 2014. All the while, Saudi Arabia had resisted the request of other OPEC members to cut production, a traditional remedy to stabilize the price of oil. Some observers suggested that Riyadh crushed the oil market to undermine Iran, an opinion that was readily shared by the conspiracy-thinking-prone Iranians.³⁴

Whatever the truth, the combination of sanctions and the plunge in oil prices hit the Iranian economy extremely hard. A 30 percent increase in the cost of bread, a heavily subsided staple, generated unrest in some major cities. Failure to pay salaries triggered a wave of worker strikes in some of Iran's major companies. Iran Khodro Diesel Company, the country's leading manufacturer of commercial vehicles, the Haft-Tappe sugar factory, Bandar Imam Petrochemicals, Gilana tile factory, and the Assaluyeh natural gas company were among the affected. President Rouhani was forced to admit that the shortfall created a substantial deficit in the budget. Ironically, the economic reversal benefited the normalizers in their ongoing power struggle with the Principalists. The latter toned down their opposition to a deal, which gave the team in Vienna more flexibility. After numerous rounds of extremely arduous negotiations, which were extended several times, the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) was singed on July 14, 2015.³⁵

Under the terms of the agreement, the Iranians agreed to cut the number of centrifuges to 6,014 out of which 5,060 IR-1 models were allowed to operate for the next 10 years. The IR-2m and other advanced models were to be decommissioned and stored in Natanz under the IAEA Safeguards. The Fordow facility was ordered to cease uranium enrichment and research into uranium enrichment for 15 years. Converted into a nuclear, physics, and technology center, Fordow could contain no more than 1,044 IR-1 centrifuges in

six cascades in one of its wing. Two of the cascades were to be modified to produce radioscopies for medical, agricultural, industrial, and scientific use. The other four cascades were to remain idle for a 15-year period. The JCPOA allowed Iran to keep 300 kg uranium enriched to 3. 67 percent per year; the rest of the 10,000 of LEU was to be either blended down or sold abroad.³⁶

A "Working Group" of P5+1 and possibly other countries was tasked with helping to convert the Arak heavy water research reactor to support peaceful nuclear research and production needs. The redesigned reactor was limited to 20 MW or less and could not produce weapon-grade plutonium. Some of the heavy water from HWPP was to be used in reconfirming the reactor and the rest was to be exported abroad. Iran was encouraged to follow current technology that favors light water reactors. These restrictions were set to expire after 15 years.³⁷

The JCPOA provisions were especially designed to lengthen Iran's breakout capacity, a reference to the time it would take to produce highly enriched uranium for one weapon should the regime decide to leave the NPT. Western nuclear experts who worked on the deal calculated that limiting the number and quality of the centrifuges and the uranium stockpile would lengthen the breakout period from two months in 2013 to one year for the next ten years. Uranium production, however, as noted in chapter 1, was only one of the parts in the process of weaponization. The forecast did not include the other parts of weaponization: producing a warhead by fabricating the metallic core of the weapon from the powdered uranium hexaboride, building the trigger mechanism, and, finally, integrating the weapon package into a delivery system and testing it. Known as "effective breakout time," the time to produce a working weapon and a delivery vehicle was estimated at least at one year.³⁸

To prevent Iran from cheating—a justifiable suspicion given its record—the JCPOA proposed a strict Safeguards protocol. The stringent oversight was also designed to prevent the so-called sneak out contingency, a term denoting the clandestine effort to produce a weapon in a parallel, undeclared facility. Observers noted that a sneak out was a more likely scenario than a breakout and required extreme vigilance on the part of the IAEA.³⁹

To this end, the agreement granted the IAEA a multilayered oversight over Iran's entire nuclear supply chain, from uranium mills to its procurement of nuclear-related technologies. A "round-the-clock access" through continuous monitoring via surveillance equipment was obtained in Fordow and Natanz. A new generation of monitoring technology—such as fiber-optic seals on equipment which electronically transmitted information to the IAEA, infrared satellite imagery to detect covert sites, "environmental sensors that can detect minute signs of nuclear particles," tamper-resistant, radiation-resistant cameras, computerized accounting programs for information gathering and

anomalies detection, and big data to monitor Iran's dual-use imports—were particularly promising. To intensify human monitoring, the number of IAEA inspectors was to be tripled from 50 to 150.

The JCPOA broadened the scope of the inspections, which under the old protocol described in chapter 1, was limited to declared sites. IAEA concerns that Iran was developing nuclear capabilities in a non-declared site would be addressed by a request for access to verify the absence of undeclared nuclear materials and activities or activities inconsistent with the agreement. Were Iran to refuse such a request or otherwise fails to satisfy the IAEA's concerns, Iran and the Agency had up to 14 days to resolve the disagreement. Were they to fail, the Joint Commission, a body composed of the United States, Great Britain, France, Germany, Russia, China, EU, and Iran would have one week in which to consider the intelligence that triggered the IAEA request. A majority of the Commission members (at least five of the eight) could then decide to require Iran to act. The majority rule provision ensured the United States and its European allies could not be vetoed by Iran, Russia, and China. Iran had three days to comply with the decision; failure to do so would trigger the so-called "snapback provision," that is, an automatic reimposition of sanctions.41

The JCPOA mandated two additional steps. Iran signed a separate agreement with the IAEA to investigate past PMD efforts, a demand that the Agency had insisted on for a good part of two decades. Iran was also required to sign the Additional Protocol agreement to assure that the strict monitoring and verification provisions would continue as long as Iran remained a party to the NPT.⁴²

In return, Iran was promised relief from sanctions. The agreement guaranteed the lifting of all previous nuclear-related sanctions by the UN, EU, and the United States following Iran's implementation of the measures noted above. The IAEA was to certify Iran's compliance on the so-called Implementation Day. The agreement also promised to lift sanctions on sales of conventional weapons in five years and the sales of ballistic missile technologies in eight years. However, American sanctions against Iran imposed because of human rights abuses, missiles, and support for terrorism were to remain in place.⁴³

By any measure, the JCPOA wiped out most of the achievements of the decades—the long and hugely costly nuclear program. After staking out all sorts of "red lines" during the protracted negotiations, the Principalists were presented with a deal that saw virtually all of them breached. Nothing was more humiliating for the hard-liners than being mandated to use the first-generation IR-1 centrifuges which, as noted, Western analysts described as "primitive." Equally significant, the JCPOA terms have been much more onerous than the Paris Agreement of 2004 and the 2007 deal which proposed

shipping of the enriched uranium to Russia and France. It was this point that the moderates stressed when contending that the defiant posture of the Principalists was not only costly for the economy but forced Iran to negotiate from a position of weakness.⁴⁴

THE VIEW FROM JERUSALEM

Having lost the preemption debate in 2012, Benjamin Netanyahu was forced to confront the normalizers and their promise to reconfigure Iran's foreign policy. The Likud government had little faith in Rouhani's ability to change course, a theme which pervaded much of the right-wing discourse. Dore Gold, the head of the Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs (JCPA), who had previously called the 2011 IAEA Report "a wakeup call" vindicating Israel's worst case scenario, was particularly active. In the run-up to the nuclear deal, Gold, who was personally close to Netanyahu, and other JCPA contributors published several articles asserting that despite the deal "Iran will not abandon its nuclear ambitions."

For the most part, objection to the pending accord did not use statistical data to support the thesis that Iran did not give up on its nuclear ambition. Chapter 1 indicated that, absent access to top decision makers, intentions were exceedingly difficult to prove. At the same time, the terminology of intentions was vague enough to lend itself to a variety of speculations, a fact which helped the politicization of the public debate and Holocaust framing. Speaking at a Holocaust memorial in April 2014, the prime minister issued a stern warning to the world "to learn the lessons of the past and prevent another Holocaust" at the hands of the genocidal Iranian regime.⁴⁶

Opposition politicians, however, chastised the prime minister for spreading panic among the public. But it was Meir Dagan, nearing the end of his life, who offered the harshest critique of Netanyahu. He stressed that Netanyahu's "saber rattling" pushed President Obama to initiate the negotiations prematurely. As a result, in his opinion, because the sanctions did not run their full course, Tehran had enough wiggle room to squeeze some concessions. The former Mossad head also emphasized that the prime minister's confrontation with the Obama administration had caused "strategic damage" to Israel which, among other retaliatory measures, had been cut off from sharing information. Dagan added that Netanyahu's reference to the pending agreement as a "new Munich" was counterproductive. It stiffened the resolve of President Obama to conclude the deal, lest he would be perceived as "caving in" to Israel.

Several high-placed nuclear experts backed up Dagan. Uzi Eilam, the former head of the IAEC and a fellow at the liberal INSS, was particularly

active, according to the preceding chapter. He stated that the "Iranian nuclear program would only be operational in another ten years," but it was not even clear whether the Iranians decided to weaponize. Eilam added that "Netanyahu is using the Iranian threat to achieve a variety of political objective." He added that "these declarations are unnecessarily scaring Israel's citizens, given Israel is not party to the negotiations to determine whether Iran will or will not dismantle its nuclear program."

On the other side of the political divide, Brigadier General Yaakov Amidror, Netanyahu's former national security adviser, warned of the Iranian resolve to produce a bomb. Indeed, Amidror revived the idea of a pre-emptive strike. He argued that the Israeli Air Force has the capacity to hit Iran's nuclear facilities and that Prime Minister Netanyahu was ready to take the decision. He also expressed confidence that such an attack which would halt the program "for a very long time." Amidror, by then a fellow in the right-leaning Begin-Sadat Center for Strategic Studies (BESA) decried the P5+1 negotiations with the Rouhani government and harshly attacked the emerging outline of the agreement. He claimed that "none of the assumptions beyond the accord are sound" and asserted that the international community would not be able to monitor Iran. In his view, "an agreement that accepted a full nuclear cycle would be far worse than no agreement and could force Israel to respond independently." The head of BESA, Professor Efraim Inbar, implied that a preemptive strike on Iran was preferable to an agreement.49

With the negotiations between Iran and P5+1 inching toward a successful conclusion, Israeli critics had doubled their efforts. Amidror blamed the United States for a "strategic folly" and Brigadier General (res.) Yossi Kuperwasser, a former head of the Research Division in Aman, who joined the Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs (JCPA), wrote that Iran was as determined as ever to acquire the bomb and that the proposed agreement would leave enough loopholes to make it happen. Michael Oren, Israel's ambassador to Washington argued that "all Iranian nuclear activities" have only one purpose—"to obliterate the Jewish state." Yuval Steinitz, who had allegedly voted against the preemption action, stated in public that "all options were on the table" and that "if we have no choice, we will attack Iran."

Resentment against a possible nuclear deal with Iran was running especially high among the radical right and the settlers. Arie Itzhaki, a historian and self-styled nuclear expert who lived in the West Bank, claimed that Iran became a full-fledged nuclear state in 2011, but that the Israeli and American intelligence services, helped by the IAEA, covered it up. Popular in the right-wing media, the "cover up" theory had fueled demands to try Dagan for treason, as noted in the preceding chapter. Behind the scenes, right-wing activists exerted considerable pressure on Netanyahu, but the prime minister,

anxious to avoid a confrontation with the highly popular Dagan, brushed off these demands.⁵¹

Details of the JCPOA released after the signing ceremony in Vienna, had sharpened the divide in Israel. Several former intelligence chiefs, including Amos Yadlin and Efraim Halevy, declared their support and were joined by 47 retired generals. Major General (res.) Isaac Ben Israel, who served as the head of Israel Space Agency, described the deal "as good for Israel." Uzi Even, a professor at Tel Aviv University and a former senior scientist at the Dimona reactor involved in assessing the Osirak reactor, was also among the JCPOA supporters. He explained that the deal "blocks every path that I know to the bomb."⁵²

Most consequentially, serving intelligence officials apparently welcomed the agreement, albeit in a less public way. According to one report, Tamir Pardo, Dagan's successor in the Mossad, argued that Palestinians pose a greater threat than Iran. This claim allegedly infuriated Netanyahu who attended the closed intelligence briefing. Before that, Brigadier General Itai Brun, the head of the Research Division in Aman, insisted that Rouhani's election made Iran "serious about a deal" and pointed out that the interim agreement froze "most of the components of the nuclear program." Aman was also involved in preparing the official Iran estimate for the prime minister which stated that, while there were some risks involved, the JCPOA had some positive implications for Israel, including a decrease in Iranian terror activities. In an address at the National Institute for Security Studies, General Gadi Eizenkot, offered a thinly veiled criticism of Netanyahu. He noted that "the highest ranks in Israel, and in particular the Prime Minister's Office, are addressing only the risks bound up in the agreement." 53

Crucially, an advisory panel of IAEC was said to have endorsed the nuclear deal. The panel held "that any Iranian violation of the pact would be detected easily due to the outside surveillance and analysis methods being used on the Iranian nuclear project." Its members, including past high-level functionaries of the IAEC, described the 5,000 centrifuges as "not ideal," but considered the danger to Israel limited. In their opinion, even if Iran could fabricate enough highly enriched uranium, a uranium bomb would be dauntingly difficult to "mount one on a ballistic missile that could reach Israel." The experts welcomed changes to the heavy water reactor in Arak to eliminate fabrication of plutonium.⁵⁴

The media was quick to point out the contradictions between the views espoused by the Netanyahu government and the intelligence and nuclear experts. Some reporters argued that Netanyahu tried to silence "his intelligence chiefs who find the Iran deal acceptable." Daniel Levy, a former Israeli diplomat, noted that "the Israeli debate on Iran reveals more about the state of Israeli politics" than the Iranian project. Levy explained that Netanyahu

needed to dominate the narrative because his original assumption that "Iran would never offer a pragmatic compromise" had failed. The former diplomat also noted that Netanyahu was preparing to fight the deal in Congress and needed an appropriately negative narrative to influence the American public opinion.⁵⁵

THE VIEW FROM WASHINGTON

Having been rebuffed by Iran's hard-line leaders during his first term in office, President Obama hoped that the election of Hassan Rouhani would provide a new opportunity. In a sign that supported this assumption, the tenor and pace of the discussion mediated by Oman has changed dramatically. Mohammed Javad Zarif sent Majid Takht-Ravanchi instead of Ali Asghar Khaji, Ahmadinejad's negotiator, and Deputy Foreign Minister for Legal and International Affairs Abbas Araghchi became involved as well. John Kerry, who replaced Hillary Clinton in the State Department in February 2013, developed his own back channels to Iran while chairing the Senate's Foreign Relations Committee. By the fall of 2013, progress in Oman was deemed good enough to merge the bilateral channel with the official American team negotiating in Geneva under Wendy Sherman. In late 2013, the Associated Press exposed the existence of the secret bilateral channel, but the JPA negotiated in November made the discloser something of a footnote in the historic breakthrough.⁵⁶

That the Obama administration could make such rapid strides after years of nuclear stalemate came as an unpleasant surprise to the Israel lobby in Washington. The progress was particularly unsettling for those who had argued that Rouhani's election made no difference. For instance, Mitchell Bard, the head of the American-Israeli Cooperative Enterprise who created the Iran Intelligence.com website in January 2013, wrote that the "Iranian regime has apparently succeeded in bamboozling the Western media by portraying newly elected Iranian President, Hassan Rouhani, as a moderate who could end the Islamic Republic's showdown with the international community over its nuclear program." Without mentioning Obama, Bard complained that "Rouhani's election gives comfort to Iran's apologists who now argue he should be given an opportunity to play his hand in negotiations."⁵⁷

Still, the media-savvy White House was determined to challenge such views by creating a different "narrative," in the words of Ben Rhodes, the director of digital communication. Rhodes disclosed that the administration pushed the view that "there is a new reality in Iran," but also admitted that the president had to fight against "conventional thinking" represented by AIPAC and the Israeli government.⁵⁸

If the White House hoped that its communication strategy would be enough to persuade the Jewish lobby, it was bound to be disappointed. Starting in early spring 2015, there was a surge of personal and highly negative attacks on President Obama. Rabbi Shmuley Boteach, the head of the World Value Network and a close associate of Sheldon Adelson, compared the president to Neville Chamberlain in a full-page ad in the *New York Times*. The image of Chamberlain waving the infamous Munich agreement was superimposed on the face of Obama. On a prior occasion Boteach moderated a panel at Yeshiva University where the outspoken Adelson suggested the Unite States drop an atomic bomb on Iran. Pushing the linkage between Obama and the Holocaust, Boteach organized a panel "The Meaning of Never Again: Guarding against a Nuclear Iran" at the Dirksen Office Senate Building on March 2015. To make the Holocaust analogy more compelling, Boteach invited Eli Wiesel, the universally recognized symbol of the Jewish catastrophe.⁵⁹

Questioning the president's motives was another part of this strategy. In fact, suspicion of Obama was not new, especially in Israel and its American supporters. Even before his June 2009 speech in Cairo where he called for a better relationship with the Muslim world, Obama's frequent condemnation of the settlements and his push for the nuclear deal generated accusations of bias, animosity toward the Jewish state, and even anti-Semitism. Michael Oren, a former Israeli ambassador to Washington, argued that Obama's affinity to the Muslims stemmed from his unsolved problem with his Muslim father and stepfather. The allegations, contained in book released in August 2015 and several prepublication articles, stirred up considerable controversy. Although mainstream critics described Oren's theory as "psychobabble," the notion that the president had settled for an inferior deal to work out his psychological problems resonated with those who considered the president to be foreign-born and a Muslim. Indeed, the right-wing news site *Breitbart* carried several articles about Oren and what was described as Obama's "shocking treatment of Israel."

For its part, the administration tried to show that Israel had manipulated both its American supporters and Congress. Based on a leaked NSA surveillance, *Wall Street Journal* revealed that the Likud government had spied on the Iran-P5+1 negotiations in Switzerland and shared it with Jewish leaders and Congress. The office of the Swiss attorney general which investigated the affair found evidence to support the spying charges. The Kaspersky Lab determined that an updated version of the Duqu malware which, as noted, was used in Iran, was deployed to scoop information from the computers in the Geneva hotel where the talks took place. Administration sources explained that the Israelis used the information to help the Jewish leaders in their effort to influence the public and lobby Congress members.⁶¹

Amid the furious personal exchanges and political maneuvering, the technical details of the emerging deal were left aside. As chapter 1 noted,

the complexities of the nuclear process were hardly amenable to a reasoned public discourse. The issue of centrifuges was particularly vexing. R. Scott Kemp, a professor of nuclear science and engineering and the head of Laboratory for Nuclear Security and Policy at MIT, argued that the number of centrifuges was less important than Iran's SWU. Writing in the *Arms Control Wonk*, he argued that "cannot negotiate simply on the basis of numbers of centrifuges. We must base our computation on the maximum potential separative capacity installed, measured in units of SWU/year." Starting with the assumption that a cascade of IR-1 centrifuges contained 174 units and that the output of each centrifuges was 0.9 SWU/per year, Kemp concluded that the 9,396 IR-1 centrifuges operating in August 2012 (as per the IAEA report) generated 8,500 SWU/per year. The 5,060 IR-1 centrifuges that the JCPOA allowed would have generated only half of that amount. Barring the more advanced IR-2 made a substantial difference because, according to Kemp, one IR-2 produced 4.7 SWU/year.

While Kemp's calculations reflected the view of the American nuclear experts advising the intelligence agencies, it failed to persuade those in the Israel lobby who had continued to insist on zero enrichment. For instance, Michael Singh, the managing director of WINEP, made a strong case for zero enrichment in the Arms Control Association magazine in March 2014. Noting that zero enrichment was "hardly a maximalist position," Singh chastised the P+5 and warned "that the nuclear agreement would threaten vital US such as nonproliferation and regional stability." Gregory Jones, a senior researcher in the Nonproliferation Policy Education Center (NPEC), part of the UANI consortium, made an equally strong argument for zero enrichment. Jones, who worked under the leading neoconservative Paul Wolfowitz in the early 1990s, stated that "the only reasonable negotiating position" is to "insist that Iran stop all enrichment and dismantle its centrifuge enrichment facilities." Other conservative think tanks—the Hoover Institute, the Iran Group in the Heritage Foundation, Center for Security Policy—offered their own support for zero enrichment. Fred Flietz, the former chief of staff for John Bolton, played a leading role in this endeavor. Flietz, by then senior vice president at the CSP, wrote in his subsequent book, Obama Bomb, that the deal was so dangerous that it needed to be torn up.63

Not to be outdone, the Iran Project, a group close to the view of NIAC, mobilized experts in favor of the deal. The Iran Project experts reiterated that zero enrichment was not an option and assured the public that the planned agreement would satisfy the security needs of the United States and the world. James Walsh, a research associate at MIT's Security Studies Program, found that the benefits of the agreement would far outweigh its costs. The Iran Project received considerable help from the independent non-proliferation community. Daryl G. Kimball, the head of the Arms Control Associations,

wrote that the "no enrichment" option is dead and urged P5+1 to settle with Iran. Michael Krepon, the well-respected co-founder of the Stimson Center, suggested that the "maximalist condition needs to be set aside" and that Iran was willing to accept "intrusive monitoring" and export much of its fissile material stock. Although Krepon felt that these concessions should satisfy Congress, he was not entirely sanguine about its prospects. In his view, congressmen were risk-averse politicians who excelled in three things: "fund raising, getting reelected, and imposing sanctions."

The Ploughshares Fund stepped up its already considerable involvements in the debate as detailed in the previous chapter. By 2015, the fund boasted an "integrated coalition of over 150 experts and 85 organizations dedicated to preventing an Iranian nuclear weapon," including the RAND Corporation, Center for a New American Security, J-Street, and Win Without War, among others. An article posted on its website suggested that, "Iran hardliners and Israeli skepticism," helped by the neoconservatives were trying to upend the deal. The article named FDD's Mark Dubowitz as a leading force in the alleged drive to perpetuate the neoconservative legacy and derail the deal. Further afield, the fund's grantees emphasized the advantages of the agreement. One of the recipients, the National Public Radio, devoted several programs to the issue offering a mostly positive evaluation of the negotiations.⁶⁵

While Ploughshares Fund and some arms control experts used coded words to convey their dismay at the Israel lobby, leftist critics were far less constrained in attacking the American Jews. Ironically, some of the harshest criticism came from Jewish activists on the left. Marsha B. Cohen, a scholar and activist, described Sheldon Adelson as chief of the "Protocols of Elders of Las Vegas." She explained that while the Protocols of the Elder of Zion were a nineteenth century hoax, the "Protocols of the Elders of Las Vegas," on the other hand, is a work in progress" to reshape the American political scene in the image of Adelson. Gareth Porter's book mentioned in the preceding chapter was an unapologetic indictment of the alleged Jewish control of the American political process.⁶⁶

Garett Porter—well known for his defense of the Pot Pol regime in Cambodia—could be safely ignored, but the opinion of mainstream experts evidently bothered the Israel lobby. Michael Rubin, a resident scholar at the American Enterprise Institute (AEI), noted that the Ploughshares Fund, which he described as an apologist for Iran, used its grants to influence the expert discourse on Iran. He asserted that the fund organized a "broad-based lobby to exculpate the world's worst violator of the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty" and even made inroads into the Jewish community—a reference to grant which J-Street had received. Rubin described another fund grantee, the Atlantic Council as Washington's "most mercantile, play for pay academic institution."

Funding, however, as noted previously, was a double-edged sword, because the deal advocates responded by tracking the money behind UANI, FDD, and other players in the AIPAC network. Eli Clifton, a fellow in the leftist Nation Institute, and Sina Toossi from IPS, traced a good share of the funding to Sheldon Adelson, Paul Singer, Bernard Marcus, and Seth Klerman. According to Clifton, Adelson contributed half a million dollars to UANI in 2013 alone, a full third of its budget.⁶⁸

While each side accused the other of lavish spending, it was impossible to determine the overall cost of the lobbying effort beyond the dedicated expenditure mentioned above. As with other political debates in Washington, the Iran discourse was embedded in the larger network of think tanks and academic institutions. Jane Mayer, who researched the raise of conservative think tanks and academic programs, noted that these networks were complex and their work occasionally unpredictable. For example, Abbas Milani, the director of the Iran Project at the Hoover Institute, broke with his conservative colleagues who viewed the deal as disastrous. Indeed, Milani went as far as to throw his support for the JCPOA, a fact that was proudly noted in the *Stanford Review*. College professors could be similarly hard to read. To recall the previous chapter, Mathew Kroenig from the reliably liberal Georgetown University, created something of a stir by urging to bomb Iran.⁶⁹

Public debates aside, the Israel lobby leaned heavily on members of the Israel Caucus in the House of Representatives and the bipartisan Congressional Israel Allies Caucus, which mobilize to action even before the final parameters of the deal had become known. Mike Rogers, a member of the House Intelligence Committee, argued that the nuclear agreement was bad and premature. Rogers was convinced that a better deal could be had if the United States were to wait longer to let the sanctions destroy the Iranian economy. Peter J. Roskam, a Republican from Illinois, stated that "no deal is better than this deal" and Doug Lamborn described the administration Iran policy as "recipe for disaster."

Still, it came as a surprise that the Israeli prime minister accepted the invitation of House Speaker John A. Boehner to address Congress without consulting the White House. Ron Dermer, the Israeli ambassador in Washington, first raised the idea with Republican Senate majority leader Mitch McConnell and Boehner. In his 50 minutes speech on March 3, 2015, Netanyahu described the deal as an existential threat to Israel. The Holocaust framing was made poignant when Netanyahu acknowledged Eli Wiesel seated in the gallery. The administration blamed Dermer for arranging the speech and mulled the option of revoking his diplomatic credential, but eventually settled on "freezing him" out of the White House.⁷¹

Such public snubbing of President Obama created an unease in the Jewish community where support for the JCPOA run high, according to several

polls. But AIPAC, which coordinated congressional lobbying, was determined to push through, working its long list of congressional contacts. In early spring 2015, Tom Cotton, a junior senator from Arkansas who received generous support from the Emergency Committee for Israel (ECI) linked to Bill Kristol, the neoconservative editor of Weekly Standard, wrote a letter to the Supreme Leader of Iran advising him not to sign the deal. Singed by 47 Republican senators, the letter warned that Congress would not ratify the deal. Around the same time, two legislators close to the Jewish lobby, Senators Robert Menendez, a Democrat from New Jersey, and Mark Kirk, a Republican from Illinois, introduced a bill to extend the 1996 Iran Sanctions Act for another 10 years. Menendez explained that a congressional intervention was crucial, because "the trend lines of the Iran talks are deeply worrying, our red lines have turned into green lights, leaving snapback as one of the few tools available to demand Iranian compliance with an agreement." Aware that the legislation would have undermined the nuclear negotiations, the administration worked with Senators Robert "Bob" Corker, a Republican from Tennessee, and Ben Cardin, a Maryland Democratic, to produce an alternative. Congress approved their Iran Nuclear Agreement Review Act in May 2015, essentially letting the administration to continue with the negotiations. According to the Act's terms, Congress was required to vote on the final agreement between Iran and the P5+1 within 30 days. Cardin and Corker rejected several "poison pill amendment" such as requiring Iran to recognize Israel. Tamir Pardo, the Mossad chief, who met with Cardin and Corker, had an opportunity to present the Israeli intelligence community view on the JCPOA. But Cotton and the hard-liners were upset by the bill, calling the legislation "at best misleading and at worse toothless."⁷²

With the JCPOA concluded on July 14, 2015, both sides engaged in frantic maneuvering in Congress. Parsi hardly exaggerated when writing that "Capitol Hill was a war zone in the summer of 2015." The Israeli lobby mobilized all its assets to defeat the bill. Davin Nunes, a pro-Israel Republican from California who chaired the House Intelligence Committee, was scathing: "I don't know what information the Obama administration possesses that indicates this deal will actually prevent Iran from getting a nuclear weapon or will cause the mullahs to reduce their support for worldwide terrorism, but it sure isn't the same intelligence we're seeing in the Intelligence Committee. Iran has killed hundreds of US soldiers, tried to conduct a terrorist attack in the United States, and is committed to annihilating Israel. This deal will guarantee Iran the capability to carry out its clear intent."⁷³

To personalize the issue, AIPAC had arranged for some 700 activists to fly into Washington to speak to their congressional representatives. Bolstering this so-called "fly-in" was a huge letter writing drive, advertisement in newspapers and television. AIPAC-founded Citizens for a Nuclear Free Iran

was dedicated to informing the public "about the dangers of a nuclear Iran" and its threat to Israel. The Christian Zionists were lobbied equally diligent against the deal. Coinciding with the announcement of the agreement, the annual CUFI meeting in Washington in July 2015 turned into an anti-JCPOA rally. Noting that "God brings us to DC just in time to make a difference," Pastor John Hagee added that "the mantra of this 10th CUFI anniversary is to compel the members of the U.S. Congress, when you have the chance to vote on this deal, vote it down. Stop the bomb. Do not let it happen." Other speakers, including members of the Congressional Allied Caucus, vowed to defeat the administration. Trent Franks proclaimed that the deal was part of Obama's "shameful legacy." In its own version of the AIPAC "fly-in," CUFI urged their members to take time off the conference to lobby Congress.

The Tea Party, which by 2015 moved beyond its libertarian foreign policy core to embrace a virtually neoconservative position on Israel, added momentum to the anti-deal movement. Senator Ted Cruz, a favorite of both the Tea Party and Christian Zionists, took the lead in criticizing the nuclear agreement. During a September 2015 rally organized by the Tea Party Patriots, Cruz shared the podium with Sara Palin, Trent Franks, and leading Christian Zionists. Cruz suggested that the JCPOA should be fought by "fleets of layers," a reference to civil litigation. Tim Huelskamp, from the Club for Growth and the House Freedom Caucus, who had previously stated that the deal offered a "gift for radical Islam," was on hand to castigate the administration. Jenny McCarthy, the co-chair of the Tea Party Patriots, urged the participants to call their senators to stop the deal, a plea she repeated in radio ads. Penny Nance from the Concerned Women of America, a group striving to bring "biblical principles to all levels of policy," noted that unlike the Holocaust which was shrouded in secrecy, the rally helped to publicize the pending catastrophe. Morton Klein, the president of the hard-liner Zionist Organization of America remained the crowd that the nuclear agreement would bring a catastrophe to the Jews of Israel. On a different occasion, Klein stated that "this deal is the most immoral and catastrophic deal maybe ever." 75

Using their own contacts with Christian Zionists, the Israelis had organized several events to bolster the lobbying effort. The Israeli Knesset Christian Alliance, a group of lawmakers who worked with Christian Zionist in America was especially active. For instance, the Knesset members teamed up with the Israel Allies Foundation to finance a trip of Trent Franks and another sympathetic House member to Egypt and Israel. The visit to Egypt was particularly important as Franks and his colleagues could claim that the Egyptians were strongly opposed to the pending deal.⁷⁶

Fearing defeat in Congress, the White House launched its own lobbying campaign equipped with the so-called "peace room," an equivalent of a "war room." Ben Rhodes and other aides coordinated the complex outreach to

shape what considered the "defining debate of the presidency." In a controversial account of the operation, David Samuels noted that the administration leaned heavily on "freshly minted experts cheerleading for the deal." Samuel elaborated that by 2015, "legions of arms-control experts began popping up at think tanks and on social media and then became key sources for hundreds of often-clueless reporters." Samuels called this information loop an "echo chamber." While acknowledging the importance of the JCPOA vote, Rhodes and other officials claimed that Samuels misrepresented the narrative. Joseph Cirincione, whose objectivity was already questioned by Michael Rubin, took special offense that he and other nuclear experts where part of the "echo chamber" created by the administration.⁷⁷

The White House, which admitted that the deal represented the "most contentious moment in relationship between American Jews and the administration," devoted a lot of attention to the Jewish community. Matt Nosanchuk, Obama's liaison to the community, worked with liberal groups like J-Street to provide a counterpoint to the Israel lobby. For its part, J-Street allocated two million dollars for a mailing and ads campaign to support the JCPOA. Jerry Ben-Ami, the head of the organization, contended that the Jewish mega-donors who financed the Israel lobby did not speak for American Jews. To prove his case, Ben-Ami quoted a special poll commissioned by the Los Angeles *Jewish Journal*. The survey found that American Jews supported the deal by a large margin, 49 percent to 31 percent. Steven M. Cohen, a leading expert on Jewish public opinion who conducted the survey, emphasized that the Jewish organizations which lobbied against the agreement did not represent the Jewish community.⁷⁸

According to Parsi, J-Street provided "crucial political coverage for law-makers." Such coverage was necessary, in his view, because Jewish lawmakers who supported the JCPOA were harshly attacked by their co-religionists. Jerrold Nadler, a Democrat from New York, for instance, admitted to being "stunned" by the invectives against him: critics called him a True Traitor, compared him to kapo, and told that "the blood of Jews and Israel are on your hands." But it was apparently Netanyahu's speech which mobilized the Democrats in Congress to act. By her own admission Janice Schakowsky, a Jewish congresswoman from Illinois, felt outraged enough by Netanyahu and the official Jewish organizations to organize a boycott of his speech. She also circulated a letter signed by 150 in support of the deal.⁷⁹

In addition to liberal Jews, the administration could count on several prodeal constituencies. After years of lobbying, the business community was ready to throw its considerable resources into the debate. Some companies acted through USA* Engage, which was supported by the NFTC. Their statement announced: "The NFTC and USA*Engage have supported the negotiations because we support engagement as the best solution to complex

international problems and the one which will most likely take business interests into account. The commercial dimensions of Iran's re-entry into the global economy, if sanctions are lifted pursuant to the agreement, are not trivial." Others, such as the Boeing Company which hoped to sell aircraft to Iran, lobbied through PR firms like Hills and Company International Consultants.⁸⁰

American businesses were more than matched by their EU counterparts anxious to access the Iranian markets. Headed by Federica Mogherini, the EU high commissioner, the EU launched its own campaign against the Israel lobby. EU officials informed members of Congress that failure to pass the deal would result in the collapse of the sanction coalition against Iran. They pointed out that Russia and China, two powerful P5+1 actors, were especially eager to bolt, in part because they were promoting a scheme to de-dollarize cross boarder financial transactions. Were Congress to sink the JCPOA, the China International Payment System (CIPS) could substitute for SWIFT. Lobbyists from key European countries descended on Capitol Hill to make sure that this and other consequences of an anti-deal vote would be clearly understood.⁸¹

The administration could also rely on the scientific community, which, as noted, tended to favor the deal. Scores of nuclear experts and other scientists signed letters of support, a fact which several articles in the *New York Times* noted. One article pointed out that "top scientists, including Nobel laureates, veteran nuclear arms makers and former White House science advisers" praised the deal as "innovative and stringent." Another one listed Richard L. Garvin, the designer of the first hydrogen bomb, Siegfried S. Hecker, a former director of the Los Alamos Laboratory and a professor at Stanford University, and Freeman Dyson from Princeton University among the prominent scientists. Ernest Muniz, the secretary of energy, who negotiated the technical parts of the agreement, had an impeccable reputation dating to his days as the head of the nuclear physics department at MIT. Muniz's ubiquitous media presence and testimonies before Congress was especially helpful in assuaging worries about the difficult to understand technical issues.⁸²

In yet another display of support, dozens of senior military officials offered endorsements of the deal. That senior military and intelligence leaders should have come as no surprise because, as this work documented, the top security echelons were eager to avoid another conflict in the Middle East, a fact that has been documented in the preceding chapters. Having fought for years to avoid a clash with Iran, some in the military took to debunking the notion that a "better deal" could be had.⁸³

Indeed, the White House could also point out that many among Israeli security officials shared these views. Most details of the opposition to Netanyahu-Barak for a preemptive bombing of Iran had become known in the United States by mid-2015. Proponents of the JCPOA routinely published

names of Israeli generals and politicians who condemned the preemptive action. For instance, the Friends Committee on National Legislation, the political arms of the dovish American Friends Service Committee, listed Meir Dagan, Ephraim Halevy, Yuval Diskin, and Aharon Zeevi Farkash, and the former prime minister Ehud Olmert under the headline "Israeli Security Officials Warn Against Attacking Iran." The anti-Israel professor and blogger Juan Cole and his guests empathized that "Israeli [nuclear] scientist and military sided with the deal undercutting Netanyahu." To deflect criticism that "J-Street was undermining Israel's security," Jeromy Ban-Ami routinely quoted Dagan to the effect that a preemptive strike would be ill-advised.⁸⁴

Significant as these arguments and endorsements were, the White House needed to match the Israel lobby's show of grass root activism. The president rallied his supporters by complaining that the campaign against the JCPOA "is fierce, it is well-financed, it is relentless." Although Obama did not disclose the identity of those behind the agreement, there were plenty of others to point the finger at AIPAC and the Jewish money. Paul Pillar, a former CIA official and a harsh critic of the Jewish neoconservatives, quoted an anonymous AIPAC official whom he claimed stated that "Iran has been the group's raison d'etre for two decades and it does not know what else to do." He added that fighting the Iran deal generated "copious amounts of money" for the organization and its allied groups. Others warned that the Jewish neoconservatives who had led the United States to the war in Iraq were behind the agitation against the White House. The Council for the National Interest (CNI) that boasted several former CIA and State Department officials, explained that the "sole immutable of neoconservative foreign policy is that it should benefit Israel."85

Left-wing groups which had previously advocated against the war in Iraq were first to respond. MoveOn.org made securing the JCPOA deal its top legislative priority. Ben Wikler, its Washington director, had become the de facto coordinator of what he described as a "five alarm fire" emergency. Taking a page from AIPAC's playbook, Wikler and his colleagues created a coalition of 37 groups named "Win Without War." Coalition members launched numerous petitions and made some 141, 631 calls to members of Congress, mostly Democrats. As Wikler put it, "We want to make certain that every member of Congress knows that this is a vote they will have to live with the rest of their political careers." Implied in the message was the threat that a vote against the deal would cut their careers short.⁸⁶

In the run-up to the congressional vote scheduled for September 17, 2015, both sides engaged in last moment exchanges. Critics seized upon the secret side deal with the IAEA which described the sampling protocol at the Parchin site, among others. A version published by the Associated Press, alleged that the Agency let the Iranians to collect the samples around the facility.

The so-called self-sampling story dominated the news for days, prompting some nuclear experts to explain that the AP got the story wrong. The 24-day period to resolve disputes between the JCPOA and the IAEA had proved controversial as well. While supporters lauded the provision as reasonable, critics pointed out that the Agency needed to have immediate access to all sites at minimal notice. Testifying before Congress, David Albright argued that Iran's long history of violations required speedy access to sites. He also wandered whether the JCPOA's monitoring protocols would provide an ironclad verification guarantee. While some considered Albright's critique to be a legitimate expression of doubt, others attacked him for being a paid member of the Israel lobby. One leftist critic went as far as to call Albright "Netanyahu's nuclear monkey boy."

With none of the Republican expected to cross the isle, the president and his supporters lobbied wavering Democrats. Hackers who accessed documents of the National Democratic Committee released a memo from the White House which expressed concern that "wobbly democrats" could topple the deal. Listed among the "wobblers" were senators with close ties to AIPAC—Corey Booker from New Jersey, Kirsten Gillibrand from New York, Mark Warner from Virginia, and Barbara Mikulski from Maryland.⁸⁸

Last moment procedural maneuvers added drama to the vote. Representatives Peter Roskam and Michael "Mike" Pompeo, staunch supporter of Israel, introduced three separate measures, including one which could have prevented the White House from lifting sanctions on Iran. In the end, however, the House did not have enough votes to override an expected presidential veto. In the Senate, the Democrats managed to defeat a Republican filibuster and other procedural maneuver by a vote of 56 to 42.89

Although the White House hailed the "historic" vote in Congress, Republicans, and the Israel lobby vowed to fight on to undermine the deal. The election of Donald Trump in 2017 increased their chances. But, as the concluding chapter indicates, repealing the JCPOA may be difficult even for a president who called it the worst deal in history.

NOTES

- 1. Rick Gladstone, "Iranian Oil Minister Concedes Sanctions Have Hurt Exports," *New York Times*, January 7, 2013; Alef.ir, "Moshtariyan-e Naft-e Iran Saf Basteh'and," *Alef.ir*, January 13, 2013, http://alef.ir/vdcdxk0foyt0556.2a2y. html?17wml; Kenneth Katzman, "Iran Sanctions," *Congressional Research Service*, August 19, 2014, http://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RS20871.pdf.
- 2. Irandiplomacy.ir, "Etehad: Zarorate Moghabele Ba Tahrimha [Unity: Neccessity of opposing Sanctions]," *Irandiplomacy.ir*, February 20, 2012, http://

irdiplomacy.ir; Ladane Nasseri, "Iran's Foreign Reserves Exceed \$100 Billion, Ahmadinejad Says," *Bloomberg Business*, October 31, 2010, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2010-10-30/iran-has-foreign-exchange-reserves-topping-100-billion-ahmadinejad-says, IIF; "Iran: Economy's Fate Hinges on Outcome of Negotiations," *The Institute of International Finance, Inc*, December 4, 2014, https://www.iif.com/publication/research-note/iran-economy-s-fate-hinges-outcome-negotiations.

- 3. Glenn Greenwald, "Iran Sanctions Now Causing Food Insecurity, Mass Suffering," *The Guardian*, October 7, 2012, https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2012/oct/07/iran-santions-suffering.
- 4. Rick Gladstone, "Iran Currency Falls Further on Concerns over Bank," *New York Times*, January 22, 2013; Steven Plaut, "The Collapse of Iran's Rial," *Gatestone Institute International Policy Council*, February 21, 2013, http://www.gatestoneinstitute.org/3597/iran-rial-collpase.
- 5. IMF, "IMF Executive Board Concludes Article IV Consultation with the Islamic Republic of Iran, Press Release No. 14/152," *International Monetary Fund*, April 3, 2014 http://www.imf.org/external/np/sec/pr/2014/pr14152.htm; IIF, "Iran: Economy's Fate Hinges on Outcome of Negotiations."
- 6. Garbis Iradian, et al., "Iran: Economy's Fate Hinges on Outcome of Negotiations," *IIF: Institute of International Finance*, December 4, 2014, https://www.iif.com/publication/research-note/iran-economy-s-fate-hinges-outcome-negotiations; Sharghnewspaper, "Youth Unemployment Rate 2013," *Shargh Newspaper*, October 26, 2013; SCOI, "Iran's Statistics: Inflation Rate," *Strategic center of Iran*, October 2013, http://www.amar.org.ir/Default.aspx?tabid=1241.
- 7. Trend, "Controlling Inflation in Iran Impossible Under Sanctions," *Trend.az*, November 19, 2013, http://en.trend.az/regions/iran/2213172.html; Trend, "International Monetary Fund Predicts Iran's GDP to Shrink Current Fiscal Year," *Trend.az*, November 12, 2013, http://en.trend.az/capital/business/2210400.html; ISNA, "Tavarom 56 Darsadi dar Tehran '56 Inflation Rate in Tehran'," *Iranian Students News Agency*, April 25, 2014, http://www.isna.ir/fa/news/92061609566/; Steve H. Hanke, "Iran: Down, But Not Out," *Cato.org*, October 2012, http://www.cato.org/publications/commentary/iran-down-not-out.
- 8. Ettela'at, "Nerkhe Bikarye Javanan Dar Marhaleye Bohran Ast 'Unemployment Rate Is in Crisis Phase," *Ettela'at*, October 25, 2013, http://www.ettelaat.com/etiran/?p=26059; Entekhab, "Mirase Ahmadinejad baraye Rouhani; 183 Hezar Miliard Bedehi [Ahmadinejad Legacy for Rouhani; 183 billion Toman Debt]," *Entekhab. ir*, October 19, 2013, http://www.entekhab.ir/fa/news/133469/; ICHRI, "The Growing Crisis: The Impact of Sanctions and Regime Policies on Iranians, Economic and Social Rights, International Campaign for Human Rights in Iran," 2013, 88.
- 9. Kasra Naji, *Ahmadinejad: The Secret History of Iran's Radical Leader* (Los Angeles: University of California Press, 2008); Kian Arash Meshkat, "The Burden of Economic Sanctions on Iranian-Americans," *Georgetown Journal of International Law*, 44, 1, (2013): 915–972; Farhad Rezaei, "Sanctions and Nuclear Rollback: The Case of Iran," *Middle East Policy*, XXIV, 4, (Winter 2017): 74–90.
- 10. FNA, "Baztabe Tahdide Iran be Bstane Tangeye Hurmoz [The Reflection of Iran's threat to close the Strait of Hurmoz]," Fars News Agency, December

- 28, 2011, http://www.farsnews.com/printable.php?nn=13901007000426; IRNA, "If They Impose Sanctions on Iran's Oil Exports, then Even One Drop of Oil Cannot Flow from the Strait of Hormuz," *Islamic Republic News Agency*, December 27, 2012, http://www.irna.ir/fa/News/2000839390/.
- 11. Presstv.ir, "Closing Strait of Hormuz easy for Iran," *Press TV*, December 28, 2011, http://www.presstv.com/detail/218133.html; David Blair, "Iran Threatens to Close Strait of Hormuz over EU Oil Sanctions," *Telegraph*, January 23, 2012, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/iran/9032948/Iran-threatens-to-close-Strait-of-Hormuz-over-EU-oil-sanctions.html; Kayhannewspaper, "Bad Nakarid, Toofan Deroo Mikunid [Do Not Plant Wind, You Will Reap Storm]," *Kayhan Newspaper*, July 2, 2012.
- 12. Steve H. Hanke, "Measuring Misery Around the World," *Cato.org*, May 2014, http://www.cato.org/publications/commentary/measuring-misery-aroundworld; Ettela'at, "Nerkhe Bikarye Javanan Dar Marhaleye Bohran Ast 'Unemployment Rate Is in Crisis Phase'," *Ettela'at*, October 25, 2013, http://www.ettelaat.com/etiran/?p=26059; Entekhab, "Mirase Ahmadinejad baraye Rouhani; 183 Hezar Miliard Bedehi [Ahmadinejad Legacy for Rouhani; 183 Billion Toman Debt]," *Entekhab. ir*, October 19, 2013, http://www.entekhab.ir/fa/news/133469/.
- 13. Huntington, *The Third Wave: Democratization in the Late Twentieth Century* (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1991), 46; Timur Kuran, "The Inevitability of Future Revolutionary Surprises," *American Journal of Sociology*, 100, 6, (May 1995): 1528–1551; Timur Kuran, "Now Out of Never: The Element of Surprise in the East European Revolution of 1989," *World Politics*, 44, 1, (October 1991): 7–48.
- 14. Emile Durkheim, *Suicide: A Study in Sociology*, Translated by John A. Spaulding and George Simpson (New York: Routledge, 2005).
- 15. Shahrvand Newspaper, "Drugs Damage to the Economy is 40 Billion Tomans Annually," *Shahrvandnewspaper.ir*, July 26, 2015, shahrvand-newspaper. ir/News/Main/35429/ نموادمخدر عسالانه 40-هزار ميليار د تومانيه اقتصاد آسيب مي زند 429-هزار ميليار د تومانيه واقتصاد آسيب مي (Saeed Khamali Dehghan, "Iran Aims to Ban Vasectomies and Cut Access to Contraceptives to Boost Births," *The Guardian*, March 10, 2015, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/mar/11/iran-ban-voluntary-sterilisation-contraceptive-access-block-boost-population; "Iran Sees Dramatic Rise in HIV Infections," *The Guardian*, December 2, 2013, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/dec/02/iran-rise-hiv.
- 16. Saeed Kamali Dehghan, "Iran Sees Dramatic Rise in HIV Infections," *Telegraph*, "Temporarely Marriage," *The Telegraph*, June 18, 2011, http://my.telegraph.co.uk/hatefsvoiceofpeace/hatefsvoice/40/temporarely-marriage/#more-40; Aftab, "Dramatic Increasing of Prostitution Rate in Iran," *Aftab.ir*, June 12, 2011, http://aftabnews.ir/vdceeo8z7jh8wzi.b9bj.html; Saeed Kamali Dehghan, "Iran Sees Dramatic Rise in HIV Infections"; David Goldman, "STD's and Strategy in Iran," *Asian Times Online*, January 30, 2015, http://www.atimes.com/atimes/Middle_East/MID-02-300115.html.
- 17. Alef.ir, "Political and economic crises are the roots of crimes," *Alef.ir*, February 7, 2013, http://alef.ir/vdcezf8zxjh8fvi.b9bj.html?177813; Arman Newspaper, "Economic-Political Problems are Roots of Crimes," *Arman Newspaper*, April 4, 2014, http://armandaily.ir/; Kaveh Ghoreishi, "Violence Became Culture," *Rooz Online*, June 22, 2012, http://www.roozonline.com/persian/news/newsitem/

- article/-0f392b7340.html; Mehrnews, "There Are 16 Divorces per Hour, Mehrnews," *Mehr News Agency*, March 10, 2013, www.mehrnews.com/news/2010874/; Trading Economics, "Iran Youth Unemployment Rate 2011–2015," *Tradingeconomics.com*, 2015, http://www.tradingeconomics.com/iran/youth-unemployment-rate; Quandl, "Iran, Islamic Rep.: Unemployment, Youth Total (% of Total Labor Force Ages 15–24)," *Quandl.com*, February 19, 2015, https://www.quandl.com/data/WORLD-BANK/IRN_SL_UEM_1524_ZS-Iran-Islamic-Rep-Unemployment-youth-total-of-total-labor-force-ages-15-24.
- 18. IRNA, "If They Impose Sanctions on Iran's Oil Exports, then Even One Drop of Oil Cannot Flow from the Strait of Hormuz"; FNA, "Kossari: Iran Will Close the Strait of Hormuz If Any Disruption Happens Regarding the Sale of Iranian Oil," *Fars News Agency*, July 7, 2012, Available at http://fararu.com/fa/news/117958/%5C%5Cwww.itcala.com; Alireza Nader, "Influencing Iran's Decision on the Nuclear Program," in *Sanction Statecraft and Nuclear Proliferation*, ed. Solingen (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2012), 211–231.
- 19. Alef.ir, "Debate of Ahmadinejad and Mohsen Rezaei," *Alef.ir*, June 9, 2009 http://alef.ir/vdcfxmdj.w6de0agiiw.html?47320; Hassan Rouhani, "Do Sale Motavali Roshde Eghtesadi Manfi Bodeh Ast 'Economic Growth Has Been Negative for Two Consecutive Years," *President.ir*, July 15, 2013, http://www.president92.ir/vdcic5a-z2t1au.bct.txt.
- 20. IRIB Television, "Exclusive News Discussion," *Islamic Republic of Iran Broadcasting*, June 2013, http://www.aparat.com/v/tvdli; YJC, "Centrifuges Must Operating, Only if People also Can Have a Living and Factories Can Operate," *Young Journalists Club*, June 2013, http://www.afsaran.ir/site/click/444192.
- 21. IranElectionWatch, "Nuclear Issue Provokes Strong Reactions in Presidential Debate," *Iran Election Watch*, June 7, 2013, http://iranelectionwatch.com/nuclear-issue-provokes-strong-reactions-in-presidential-debate/.
- 22. Aftab News, "The Result of the Latest Poll: Rouhani Is Ahead," *Aftab News*, June 3, 2013, http://aftabnews.ir/fa/news/195989/.
- 23. Majid Rafizadeh, "Iran Elections 2013: A Race Between a Reformist and a Principlist?," *Al Arabiya.com*, June 15, 2013, http://english.alarabiya.net/en/special-reports/iran-elections-2013/2013/06/14/Iran-elections-2013-A-race-between-a-reformist-and-a-principlist-.html; "The Decline of Iran's Hard-Liners," *Almonitor. com*, June 24, 2013, http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2013/06/iran-hard-liners-decline.html#; Jason Rezaian, "Moderate Cleric Hassan Rouhani Wins Iran's Presidential Vote," *The Washington Post*, June 15, 2013.
- 24. Seyed Hossein Mousavian, *The Iranian Nuclear Crisis: A Memoir* (Washington: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2012).
- 25. IAEA Report, "Report by the Director General at 28 August 2013: Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran," *GOV/2013/40, Washington, DC: International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, August 28, 2013; David Albright, "Iranian Breakout Estimates, Updated September 2013," *Institute for Science and International Security (ISIS)*, October 24, 2013, http://isis-online.org/uploads/isis-reports/documents/Breakout_Study_24October2013.pdf.
- 26. IAEA Report, "Report by the Director General at 22 May 2013: Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council

Resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran," *GOV/2013/21*, *Washington*, *DC: International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, May 22, 2013; David Albright and Christina Walrond, "ISIS Reports: Performance of the IR-1 Centrifuge at Natanz," *Institute for Science and International Security*, October 18, 2011, http://isis-online.org/isis-reports/detail/test1/8; IAEA Report, "Report by the Director General at 28 August 2013: Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and relevant provisions of Security Council Resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran"; David Albright, "Iranian Breakout Estimates, Updated September 2013."

- 27. IAEA Report, "Report by the Director General at 22 May 2013: Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran."
- 28. Robert Einhorn, "Iran's Heavy-Water Reactor: A Plutonium Bomb Factory," *Arms Control Association*, November 9, 2006, http://www.armscontrol.org/pressroom/2006/20061109_Einhorn.
- 29. EEAS, "Joint Plan of Action," *International Atomic Energy Agency IAEA*, November 24, 2013, http://eeas.europa.eu/statements/docs/2013/131124_03_en.pdf.
- 30. Saeed Khamali Dehghan, "Iran Aims to Ban Vasectomies and Cut Access to Contraceptives to Boost Births"; FNA, "Majlis Passed the Bill on Ban of Vasectomies," *Fars News Agency*, June 28, 2014, http://www.farsnews.com/newstext. php?nn=13930404001412; Tasnim, "Leader Highlights Significance of Population Growth in Iran," *Tasnim News Agency*, May 5, 2014, http://www.tasnimnews.com/English/Home/Single/360559; Khamenei.ir, "Announcement of the General Population Policy," *Khamenei.ir*, May 20, 2014, http://farsi.khamenei.ir/newscontent?id=26440; Farhad Rezaei, "Iran's Normalization Project: Custodians and Spoilers," *Middle East Policy*, XXIV, 2, (Summer, 2017): 87–101.
- 31. Khamenei.ir, "Bayanat dar Didar-e Azaye Majma-e Ali-e Basij Mostaza'fin [Speech in Meeting with Assemblage of Volunteer Paramilitary Basij Forces]," *Khamenei.ir*, November 27, 2014, http://farsi.khamenei.ir/speech-content?id=28344; ibid.
- 32. Kayhannewspaper, "Ayatollah Ali Khamenei Made Iran's Nuclear Priorities Clear," *Kayhan Newspaper*, July 8, 2014; Irannuc.ir, "Revolution's Leader: Iran Needs Greater Uranium Enrichment Capacity," *Center for Strategic Studies of Iran's Nuclear Program*, July 8, 2014, http://www.irannuc.ir/content/2280; George Perkovich, "No Endgame in Sight: Demanding Zero Enrichment From Iran Makes Zero Sense," *Foreign Affairs*, January 15, 2014; Ramin Mostaghim and Paul Richter, "Iranian Website Reports U.S. Giving Ground on Nuclear Centrifuges," *Los Angeles Times*, November 4, 2014; Presstv.Ir, "Iran Will Not Bow to Pressure, Sanctions: Rouhani," *Press TV*, November 24, 2014, http://www.presstv.ir/detail/2014/11/24/387378/iran-will-not-bow-to-pressure-sanctions/.
- 33. FNA, "U.S Officials Consider Sanctions as Asset for Their Country," *Fars News Agency*, September 17, 2014, http://www.farsnews.com/newstext.php?nn=13930624001676; Tasnim, "Zarif to America: What Did You Gain from the Sanctions?," *Tasnim News Agency*, September 17, 2014, http://www.tasnimnews.com/Home/Single/502187; Josh Rogin and Eli Lake, "Will Iran Sell Out Al Qaeda for Nukes?," *The Daily Beast*, September 26, 2014, http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2014/09/25/will-iran-sell-out-al-gaeda-for-nukes.html; Parisa Hafezi and Louis

Charbonneau, "Iran Wants to Leverage the ISIS Fight to Get Nuclear Concessions," *Business Insider*, September 21, 2014, http://www.businessinsider.com/r-exclusive-iran-seeks-give-and-take-on-militants-nuclear-program-2014-9?IR=T&.

- 34. Thomas L. Friedman, "A Pump War?," *The New York Times*, October 14, 2014; IIF, "Iran: Economy's Fate Hinges on Outcome of Negotiations"; FNA, "Rouhani: Falling Oil Prices A 'Conspiracy' against the People of the Region and the Muslims," *Fars News Agency*, December 10, 2014, http://www.farsnews.com/newstext.php?nn=13930919000869; Andrew Scott Cooper, "Why Would the Saudis Deliberately Crash the Oil Markets? Simple: To Undermine Tehran," *Foreign Policy*, December 18, 2014, http://foreignpolicy.com/2014/12/18/why-would-the-saudis-crash-oil-markets-iran/.
- 35. Saham News, "Wide Strike of Iran Khodro Diesel Company Workers," *Saham News.org*, December 22, 2014, http://sahamnews.org/1393/10/272374/; Saham News, "Strike of Wagon Pars Company Workers Closed the Factory," *Saham News.org*, December 23, 2014, http://sahamnews.org/1393/10/272452/.
- 36. JCPOA, "Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action," July 14, 2015, https://www.justsecurity.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/271545626-Iran-Deal-Text.pdf.
 - 37 Ibid
- 38. Ibid; Ishaan Tharoor, "The Historic Nuclear Deal with Iran: How It Works," *The Washington Post*, July 14, 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2015/07/14/the-historic-nuclear-deal-with-iran-how-it-works/.
- 39. Moshe Ya'alon, "Current Iran Framework Will Make War More Likely," *The Washington Post*, April 8, 2015; David E. Sanger and William J. Broad, "In Iran Talks, U.S. Seeks to Prevent a Covert Weapon," *New York Times*, November 22, 2014.
- 40. Ishaan Tharoor, "How the Nuclear Deal Can Keep Iran from 'Cheating,' According to a Former U.N. Inspector," *The Washington Post*, July 15, 2015; JCPOA, "Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action"; Tim Mak, "The Spy Tech That Will Keep Iran in Line," *The Daily Beast*, July 6, 2015.
- 41. JCPOA, "Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action"; Paul Heroux, "Is Iran's Nuclear Program Really Getting a 24-Day Pass?" *Huffington Post*, August 6, 2015; The Tower, "Deal Will Give Iran 24 Days to Cover Up Suspected Nuclear Sites," *TheTower.org*, July 14, 2015, http://www.thetower.org/2296-deal-will-give-iran-24-days-to-cover-up-suspected-nuclear-sites/.
- 42. TCACNP, "Factsheet: Iran and the Additional Protocol," *The Center for Arms Control and Non-Proliferation*, July 14, 2015, http://www.armscontrolcenter.org/factsheet-iran-and-the-additional-protocol.
 - 43. JCPOA, "Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action."
 - 44. Ibid.
- 45. Dore Gold, "The Significance of the November 2011 Report," *Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs*, November 10, 2011; Dore Gold, "Iranian Expansionism and the Nuclear Talks," *Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs*, January 30, 2015.
- 46. Ynet, "Netanyahu Issues Iran Warning in Holocaust Memorial Speech," *Ynet News*, April 27, 2014, www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-4513936,00.html.
- 47. Nahum Barnea and Shimon Shiffer, "Netanyahu Has Caused Israel the Most Strategic Damage on Iran," *Interview with Meir Dagan*, February 27, 2015, www.

ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-4631634,00.html; Meir Dagan: "Iran Would Be Able to Acquire a Nuclear Capability in One to Two Years," *Israel Defense*, May 15, 2014 (Hebrew).

- 48. Ronen Bergman, "Ex-Atomic Agency Chief: Netanyahu Using Scare Tactics on Iran Nuclear Program," *Ynet*, May 8, 2014, www.ynetnews.com/articles/0.7340.L-4517536.00.html.
- 49. Barak Ravid, "Israel Could Strike Iran's Nuclear Sites on Its Own," www. haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium-1.558733; Yaakov Amidror, "Israel Cannot Accept the Emerging Accord between U.S. and Iran," *BESA Perspective Paper*, April 24, 2014; Efraim Inbar, "Washington Must Strike Iran, Not Bargain with It," *BESA Perspective Paper*, October 31, 2013; "A Strike on Iran. Complex, But Possible," *BESA Perspective Paper*, November 21, 2013.
- 50. Yaakov Amidror, "Strategic Folly in the Framework Agreement with Iran," *BESA Perspective Paper*, April 20, 2015; Yossi Kuperwasser, "The Struggle over the Iranian Nuclear Program," *Fathom*, Winter 2015; Michael Oren, *Ally: My Journey Across the American-Israeli Divide* (New York: Random House, 2015), 50; Cynthia Blank, "Steinitz: If We Have No Choice, We Will Attack Iran," *Arutz Sheva*, February 4, 2015.
- 51. Arie Itzhaki, "The Persian Bomb," *Arie Itzhaki website*, March 6, 2011, www. aib.co.il (Hebrew); Arutz Sheva, May 5, 2014; Arie Itzhaki, "The Great Hoax—All the Truth About Iran's Nuclear Project"; News1 "They Have Eyes but Don't See," *News1*, August 12, 2013; "To Put Meir Dagan on Trial," *News1*, March 20, 2012 (Hebrew).
- 52. J. J. Goldberg, "Israel Security Establishment Breaks with Bibi on the Deal," July 23, 2015; Daniel Levy, "Politics, Pragmatism, and Netanyahu's Short-Term Victory," *Foreign Affair*, August 12, 2015; Uzi Evan, "Everyone Relax, Iran Can Leave with Iran Deal," *Ynet*, July 16, 2015.
- 53. Ben Lynnfield, "Israel's New Spymaster," *The Independent*, December 9, 2015; Itai Brun, *Intelligence Analysis. Understanding Reality in an Era of Dramatic Change* (Tel Aviv: Institute for Intelligence Heritage, 2015), 30–31 (Hebrew); *Ynet*, June 9, 2014; "Or Heller," *NANA 10*, August 17, 2015, http://m.nana10 co.il/artic le/11434447sid=120&p.i.d.=5 (Hebrew); Yoav Zeitun, "Eizenkot: Iran Deal Is an Opportunity," *Ynet*, January 18, 2016.
- 54. Chaim Levinson, "Israel's Nuclear Advisory Panel Endorses Iran Deal." *Haaretz*, October 22, 2015.
- 55. Amir Oren, "Netanyahu Must Stop Silencing Intelligence Chiefs Who Find Iran Deal Acceptable." *Haaretz*, August 10, 2015; Daniel Levy, "Politics, Pragmatism, and Netanyahu's Short-Term Victory," *Foreign Affairs*, August 12, 2015.
- 56. Laura Rozen, "Three Days in March. New Details on How U.S. Iran Opened Direct Talks," *The Back Channel, Al-Monitor*, January 8, 2014; Solomon, 2016, 3906–3945; Tasnimnews, "Salehi: Secret Talks with the United States," *Tasnim News*, December 9, 2015, https://www.tasnimnews.com/fa/news/1394/09/18/938402/ صالحی-مذاکر ات-محر مانه-با-آمریکا با-جلیلی-و-مصلحی-هماهنگ-می-شد
- 57. Read more: Andrew Parasiliti, "Engel: Sanctions, Not Rouhani, Only Chance for Iran Deal," *Al-Monitor*, www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2013/08/eliot-engel-iran-sanctions-syria-egypt-jerusalem.html#ixzz4ZjE2VN4m; Mitchell G. Bard, "Myths & Facts," www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/myths-and-facts-nuclear#64.

- 58. David Samuels, "The Aspiring Novelist Who Became Obama's Foreign Policy Guru," *New York Times*, May 5, 2016.
- 59. Jonathan Beck, "Rabbi's NYTimes Add Urges President Obama Not to Be Like Chamberlin," *Times of Israel*, March 20, 2015; Maya Shwayder, "US Should Drop an Atomic Bomb on Iran," *Jerusalem Post*, October 24, 2013, https://shmuley.com/2015/02/27/the-meaning-of-never-again-guarding-against-a-nuclear-iran/.
- 60. "Obama Has a Problem with America," Michael Oren, "How Obama Opened His Heart to the Muslim World," *Foreign Policy*, June 19, 2015; Michael Oren, "How Obama Abandoned Israel," *Wall Street Journal*, June 16, 2015, https://www.wsj.com/articles/how-obama-abandoned-israel-1434409772; Joel B. Pollak, "Former Israeli Ambassador Oren: Obama Has a Problem with America," *Breitbart*, June 6, 2015.
- 61. Adam Entous, "Israel Spied on Iran Nuclear Talks with U.S.," *Wall Street Journal*, March 23, 2015; David Smith, "US Spied on Benjamin Netanyahu During Iran Nuclear Deal Talks," *Guardian*, December 30, 2015; AP and Time of Israel Stuff, "Swiss Prosecutors Find Evidence of Spying at Iran Nuclear Talks," *Times of Israel*, November 3, 2016.
- 62. Jeffrey Lewis, "Kemp: Setting a Goal for Iran Talks," *Arms Control Wonk*, October 10, 2013.
- 63. Michael Singh, "The Case for Zero Enrichment in Iran," *Arms Control Association*, March 19, 2014; Nonproliferation Policy Education Center, January 24, 2014; Fred Fliez, Obamabomb, *A Dangerous and Growing Security Fraud* (Washington, DC: Press Washington, Center for Security Policy, 2016).
- 64. James Walsh, "Looking to a Compressive Nuclear Agreement with Iran," *The Iran Project*, 2014; Daryll G. Kimball, "A Nuclear Deal with Iran," *Arms Control Today*, November 2013; Michael Krepon, "Monitoring Iran," *Arms Control Wonk*, October 14, 2013; Michael Krepon, "Punishment vs. Engagement," *Arms Control Network*, September 23, 2013.
- 65. Lisa Bergstrom, "The Neoconservative Legacy and the Deal with Iran," *Ploughshares Fund*, February 13, 2014, http://www.ploughshares.org/issues-analysis/article/neoconservative-legacy-and-deal-iran.
- 66. Marsha B. Cohen, "Protocols of The Elders of Las Vegas," *LobLog*, August 10, 2012, https://lobelog.com/protocols-of-the-elders-of-las-vegas/; Gareth Porter, *Manufactured Crisis: The Untold Story of the Iran Nuclear Scare* (Just World Books, 2014).
- 67. Michael Rubin "Ploughshares: The Money behind the Iran Deal," *Commentary*, August 25, 2015.
- 68. Eli Clifton, "GOP-Mega Donor Sheldon Adelson Funds Mysterious Anti-Iran Pressure Group," *The Nation*, January 14, 2015; Sina Toossi, "The Bomb Iran Lobby Gears Up for 2016," *Foreign Policy in Focus, Institute for Policy Studies*, June 4, 2015.
- 69. Jane Mayer, *Dark Money: The Hidden History of the Billionaires Behind the Rise of the Radical Right* (Doubleday Books, 2016); Elliot Kaufman, "Stanford Contributes to the Iranian Debate on Both Sides," *The Stanford Review*, October 11, 2015, http://stanfordreview.org/article/stanford-contributes-to-the-iranian-nuclear-deal-debate-on-both-sides/; Matthew Kroenig, *A Time to Attack: The Looming Iranian*

- Nuclear Threat (St. Martin's Press, 2014); Reuel Marc Gerecht, "Book Review: A Time to Attack," Wall Street Journal, June 19, 2014.
- 70. Andrew Parasiliti, "House Intell Committee Worried about a Bad Deal," *Al-Monitor*, November 14, 2013; Peter J. Roskam, "No Deal Is Better than This Deal," *Times of Israel*, April 9, 2015; Doug Lamborn, "U.S. Iran Policy Is a Recipe for Disaster," *The Hill*, November 23, 2013.
- 71. Washington Post Staff, "The Complete Transcript of Netanyahu's Address to Congress," *Washington Post*, March 3, 2015; Michael Crowley, "Trumps Restores Power of Israeli Ambassador," *Politico*, January 1, 2016; Trita Parsi, *Losing an Enemy: Obama, Iran, and the Triumph of Diplomacy* (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2017), 171.
- 72. Ali Gharib, "AIPAC vs. the Neocons on Iran," *The Nation*, April 24, 2015; Jennifer Rubin, "Iran Sanctions Back on the Table," *Washington Post*, June 26, 2015; Lawrence Davidson, "Israel, the Palestinians, and the 2012 Republican Primaries," *Journal of Palestine Studies*, 41 (Summer, 2012): 48–64; Trita Parsi, *Losing an Enemy: Obama, Iran, and the Triumph of Diplomacy*, 294.
- 73. Chairman Nunes Statement on Iran Nuclear Deal, US House Permanent Select Committee on Intelligence, July 14, 2015; Trita Parsi, *Losing an Enemy: Obama, Iran, and the Triumph of Diplomacy*, 294.
- 74. Jacob Kamaras, "Timing Is Everything. Major Christian Summit Coincides with Iran Deal," *Breaking Israel News*, July 17, 2015, http://www.breakingisraelnews.com/45331/major-christian-zionist-summit-coincides-iran-deal-biblical-zionism/#LCMXuXPaC7Vq8X1z.99.
- 75. Tim, *Huelskamp Website*, https://huelskamp.house.gov/media-center/press-releases/huelskamp-this-is-not-a-deal-it-is-a-gift-to-radical-islam; *Tea Party Patriots*, "Stop the Iran Deal," September 9, 2015, https://www.teapartypatriots.org/stop-the-iran-deal-rally-september-9/; Jessica Schulberg, "The Self-Promoting Iran Hawk Too Extreme tor AIPAC and His Camping to Kill the Nuclear Deal," *Huffington Post*, July 7, 2015; Stephanie Mencimer, "Trump, Cruz and Palin Rally Tea Partiers Against the Iran Deal," *Mother Jones*, September 9, 2015.
- 76. Gil Hoffman, "Congressmen: Egypt Opposes Iranian Nuclear Deal," *Jerusalem Post*, August 10, 2015.
- 77. David Samuels, "The Aspiring Novelist Who Became Obama's Foreign Policy Guru," *New York Times*, May 5, 2016; Eli Lake, "The Secret History of the Iran-Deal 'Echo Chamber'," *Bloomberg*, May 24, 2016, https://www.bloomberg.com/view/articles/2016-05-24/the-secret-history-of-the-iran-deal-echo-chamber.
- 78. Natan Guttman, "Meet Obama's Jewish Flack Catcher," *Forward*, December 7, 2015; "The Iran Deal Poll," *Jewish Journal*, July 23, 2015.
- 79. Trita Parsi, *Losing an Enemy: Obama, Iran, and the Triumph of Diplomacy* (New Haven: Yale University Press) 2017, 341; Gil Ronen, "Rep. Nadler Stunned by 'Kapo' Invectives," *Arutz Sheva*, August 27, 2015; Barak Ravid and Amir Tibon, "Netanyahu's Congress Speech Helped Iran Deal Gain Support," *Haaretz*, October 24, 2017.
- 80. USA Engage, "NFTC, USA*Engage Statement on P5+1 Nuclear Agreement," USA Engage, July 14, 2015, www.usaengage.org/News/News.asp?id=16&Newsid=

- 1334; Betsy Woodruff, "Boeing Man Pushed for the Iran Nuclear Deal," *Daily Beast*, June 22, 2016.
- 81. "Europe Won't Bow to an Anti-Iran Deal in US Congress," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientist*, August 26, 2015; Robin Emmott, "Europe Back Iran Nuclear Deal in a Sign to Congress," July 25, 2015; Michael Crowley, "Old Europe Pushes Back on Capitol Hill," Politico, July 28, 2015.
- 82. William J. Broad, "29 Scientist Praised Iran Deal in a Letter to Obama," *New York Times*, August 8, 2015; David E. Sanger, "No.2 Negotiators in Iran Talks Argue Physics Behind Politics," *New York Times*, March 28, 2015.
- 83. Karen DeYoung, "Dozens of Retired Generals, Admirals Back Iran Deal," *The Washington Post*, August 11, 2015; Andrew Tilghman, "Retired Brass Avoid Firm Position on Iranian Nuclear Deal," *Military Times*, August 17, 2015.
- 84. David Bromwich, "They Are Baacck," *JuanCole.com*, August 24, 2015 http://fcnl.org/issues/iran/us_israeli_security_officials_warn_against_war_with_iran/; Jeremy Ben-Ami, "Setting the Record Straight," *J-Street*, April 26, 2012.
- 85. Paul Pillar, "The Sources of Opposition to the Agreement," *National Interest*; Bromovitch, "They Are Baaack."
- 86. Ben Wikler, "The Unheralded Force that Helped Win the Iran Deal and Reshape US Foreign Policy," *Huffington Post*, September 17, 2015; Michael A. Memoli, "Obama's Iran Nuclear Deal Initiative Is Entering a Danger Zone," *Los Angeles Times*, July 31, 2015.
- 87. Cheryl Rofer, "How the AP Got the Iran Inspection Story Wrong," *War on the Rocks*, 24, 2015; Aaron Stern, "Parchin Puzzle," *Arms Control Wonk*, October 13, 2015; David Albright, "Evaluating Key Components of a Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action, Testimony before the Senate Foreign Relations Committee," June, 25, 2015, http://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/062515_Albright_Testimony.pdf; "Testimony of David Albright Before the House Committee on Foreign Affairs Hearing: Can't Trust, Can We Verify?" April 22, 2015, http://www.iranwatch.org/library/governments/united-states/congress/hearings-prepared-statements/testimony-david-albright-house-committee-foreign-affairs-hearing-nuclear; Gordon Duff, "So Busted: Netanyahu's Nuclear Monkey Boy," *Veterans Today*, February 25, 28, 2015; Loren French, "Iran Lobbying Blitz Targets Jewish Democrats," *Politico*, July 23, 2015.
- 88. Loren French, "Iran Lobbying Blitz Targets Jewish Democrats"; Joe Uchlil, "Guccifer 2.0 Releases New DNC Docs," *The Hill*, July 16, 2016, http://www.thehill.com/policy/cybersecurity/287558-guccifer-20-drops-new-dnc-docs.
- 89. The Iran Primer, "The Final Tally: How Congress Voted on Iran, United States Institute for Peace," September 17, 2015, http://www.iranprimer.usip.org/blog/2015/sep/11/congress-votes-deal.

The Complex Case of Iran's Nuclear Intelligence

By most measures, Iran's nuclear project is an excellent case study in the problematic of the counterproliferation endeavor. Bearing out the introductory first chapter, lack of clarity, confusion, and politicization had occurred in every state of the process and in every analytical venue.

Iran's negotiated political order under which the parastatal Revolutionary Guards, together with their allies in the IAEO, dominated the nuclear project, was a major source of confusion. Government officials were not clear about the extent of the enrichment project and possibility quite oblivious to the PMD work dispersed in many locations. Negotiators in Vienna were likewise occasionally left in the dark, a situation which contributed to the mistrust of the regime's commitments. Conversely, the same system offered nuclear managers the opportunity to inflate the numbers to please Principalists such as President Mahmoud Ahmadinejad. The latter had contributed to self-deception which elevated the threat perception of Iran's project in the international community.

Numbers aside, the political culture of the Islamic Republic had also contributed to the perception of threat. In the gray area of intentions—sorted into strategic plans, latent intentions, and tactical intentions—the regime had sent contradictory and confusing signals over the years. While some Iranians, including President Ahmadinejad had hinted at the strategic intention of acquiring an arsenal, others had vehemently denied such plans. Another group of officials seemed to have espoused a latent intention, that is, pursuing scientific know-how without fabricating a bomb. The rhetoric was particularly muddled about tactical intentions denoting the end-stage use of a bomb. Occasionally, some leaders, including Ahmadinejad, mused about using an atomic weapon against Israel or American forces stationed in the Middle East. After protest abroad, a round of frantic denial and dissimulation

followed, a routine that had led Western analysts to reach widely disparate conclusions. While some dismissed this type of talk as harmless rhetoric, others warned about the apocalyptical "mad mullahs," with a bomb.

By opting for a front-end enrichment strategy based on dual technology, Iran made it harder on the IAEA to assess the project. Hampered by its narrow search mandate, the Agency had repeatedly certified Iran as compliant with the NPT. It took the MEK revelations in 2002 to unveil the clandestine production sites, but the politicization of the Agency under Mohammed ElBaradei prevented the BOG from referring Iran to the Security Council. As ElBaradei made clear, he considered the Iran issue within the larger politics of the nuclear "haves" versus the "have nots." He was especially incensed about the double standard of the nonproliferation regime which allowed Israel, a non-NPT country, to develop an undeclared nuclear arsenal.

At the same time, in his view, the West pushed for an overzealous inspection process to infringe on Iran's sovereign right to produce civilian nuclear energy. More the point, ElBaradei was suspicious about the information provided by the American and Israeli intelligence community. The internal struggle over the credibility of evidence and allegation that the EXPO Division, the political arm of the Agency, tailored reports to exculpate Iran, led to a rupture with the experts in the Safeguards Division. The conflict was so intense that, on several occasions, Safeguard officials openly contradicted ElBaradei.

For Israel, which the Islamic Republic designated as a theological enemy as well as a realpolitik adversary, a nuclear Iran was a high priority strategic concern. The Mossad and Aman took an early interest in the project, often working with anti-regime groups, notably MEK. But despite this collaboration, the intelligence community failed to arrive at a reliable estimate of Tehran's achievement in enrichment, let alone in weaponization. Absent a consensus, both politicians and security officials were often at odds with each other about the so-called point of irreversibility. Described as the moment when Iran's nuclear production could not be rolled back, the various estimates were hiding an intense debate between the political and security echelons about the way to stop Iran.

Meir Dagan, the chief of the Mossad, and an interagency team in charge of the Iran portfolio, were sure that Iran made only a modest progress in uranium enrichment and had even less success in weaponization. Dagan felt strongly that an array of delaying tactics ranging from international sanctions to sabotage, which included Stuxnet, would hamper Iran progress. But without ironclad figures, virtually impossible to produce in nuclear intelligence, the Iran estimate fell victim to politicization. Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu used the incessant threat of the regime, which reached a crescendo under Ahmadinejad, to claim that once equipped with a bomb,

Iran would become an existential threat. While critics charged that Netanyahu was making use of Iran's nuclear project to improve his electoral prospects, much of the public shared the view that Iran's nuclear ambition stemmed from a genocidal wish to eliminate the Jewish state. Even Netanyahu's staunch opponents despaired that it was difficult to argue with the promise to "wipe Israel off the map."

To avert such an outcome, Netanyahu, and Ehud Barak, advocated a preemptive kinetic action on Iran's nuclear facilities. Theories of deterrence consider preemption a last resort, but Netanyahu put little trust in sanctions and other non-kinetic rollback measures. Testifying to a high level of distrust between the civilian echelon and the intelligence chiefs, Netanyahu and the radical right wing doubted the Aman-Mossad Iran estimate. But the intelligence chiefs found support among top IDF brass, who helped to block Netanyahu from launching a preemptive attack. Even without describing this development as a silent military coup, as some observers had suggested, the unprecedented discord illustrates the difficulty of fashioning a genuinely objective nuclear intelligence evaluation and building a broad political consensus around counterproliferation measures. Nothing shows this point more than the fact the experts from the IAEC who had informed the Aman-Mossad assessment, were in effect ignored by the advocates of the kinetic option. Ultimately, it was the reluctance of the military to carry out the strike which carried the day.

In the tightly woven triad of Tehran-Jerusalem-Washington, the developments in Israel had a significant impact on the American evaluation of Iran's nuclear project. Yet, for the United States, the widely recognized watchdog and de facto enforcer of counterproliferation, Israel was only one of the factors in the complex matrix through which Iran's nuclear project was assessed. The invasion of Iraq and the subsequent failure to find WMD overshadowed the Iran estimate at several levels. Organizationally, the intelligence community was reformed to prevent a calamitous predictive failure, a reconfiguration which added several layers of review.

Psychologically, many intelligence officials felt guilty for playing a role in a war which by mid-2000s was turning into a disaster for both American personnel and Iraqi civilians. By most accounts, the Iran NIE of 2007 was atleast partially designed to avoid a kinetic action in Iran. Put differently, the 2007 report was as much an assessment of Iran's nuclear capabilities as it was a strategy to block the hard-liners from bombing Iran.

Less noticed but equally important, the Iraqi fiasco strengthened the power of the IAEA, which in the run up to the war disputed the CIA finding of WMD in Iraq. If nothing else, it prompted ElBaradei to turn the traditional compliance verification role of the Agency into a high-profile policymaking noted above. Reflecting on his time in Vienna, ElBaradei felt proud that the

Agency had contributed to preventing an attack on Iran. Although developing countries had accused his successor, Yukio Amano, of being an agent of the United States, the IAEA has avoided the political and professional clashes which marred the tenure of his predecessor.

Under the best of circumstances, collecting and interpreting nuclear intelligence is an arduous process for reasons listed in the Introduction. With multiple analysts involved, honest disagreements could and did occur. For instance, experts in the intelligence community, the National Laboratories, and lay observers, had debated the SWU of the Iranian centrifuges, by far the most authoritative indicator of the strength of the enrichment output. Experts had likewise pondered the information contained on the laptop, the meaning of the trench in the Parchin facility, and the cylindrical container built to conduct the alleged Danilenko experiments. As long as the Principalists in Iraq had stymied President Obama, the intelligence discourse was relatively low key and confined to specialized venues. Things changed dramatically, however, when the Obama administration set out to negotiate a deal with President Hassan Rouhani.

After initially dismissing the Rouhani government as a window dressing for Iran's abiding nuclear ambition, the Israeli government was forced to scramble after the White House moved the talks to Vienna and Geneva. In the ensuing sharp discourse, the Israel lobby, augmented by a growing number of advocacy groups, squared with the Iran lobby and the White House. While both sides tried to marshal facts, the Israel lobby mixed its arguments with emotional reference to the Holocaust for the Jews or Armageddon for the Christian Zionists.

As a rule, the media and the politicians are responsible for injecting a more scientific note into the discourse. But as the CIA chief Michael Hayden stated, nuclear intelligence reports were too complicated for both journalists and politicians. While none of them were expected to take a crash course in nuclear physics, Congress, with its considerable array of research infrastructure, could do better. Yet by the time the agreement reached the congressional review, legislators were split along strict partisan lines. In other words, no amount of reassurance from nuclear experts or leading physicists, however eminent, would have prompted the Republicans to cross the aisle in support of the administration.

Some observers blamed Israel and its American lobby for this situation. Brent Scowcroft, the former national security adviser to George H. W. Bush and a prominent member of the Iran lobby, lamented that "the seeming effort to make the JCOPA the ultimate test of Congress's commitment to Israel is probably unprecedented in the annals of relations between two vibrant democracies." Others linked this implacable anti-JCPOA stand to the

changing attitude of the Republican Party toward diplomacy and arms control. In this view, underlying the struggle over the Iran agreement was a "more generalized hostility toward diplomacy as a mechanism to reduce proliferation challenges."

Finally, some analysts suggested that turning the JCOPA into a litmus test of American loyalty to Israel, was a Republican ploy to undermine Obama and score points in the 2016 presidential elections. There is some merit to this claim since all early contenders for the Republican nominations highlighted their devotion to Israel and anti-deal credentials. So much so that Senator Marco Rubio from Florida ran a commercial produced with the help of the Israel lobby to highly the danger of the JCOPA. Michael Huckabee, a former government from Arkansas claimed that President Obama was marching Israel "close to the doors of the oven." Subsequent developments seem to add credence to this thesis. Donald Trump, as noted, argued that the deal was the worst of its kind in history. Interestingly, observers who subscribe to this view have challenged the accepted wisdom that it was Israel and its American lobby which drove the politics of Iran nuclear intelligence. In this reconfigured equation, it was the Republican Party which had cynically exploited Prime Minster Netanyahu for its own political purposes.

As expected, President Trump and the Republican-controlled Congress launched an effort to cancel the agreement. Several alleged concerns pertained to technical details of the JCPOA. David Albright and Ollie Heinonen who become the senior adviser on science and nonproliferation at the FDD raised the possibility that Iran could enriched uranium in secret sites outside the purview of the IAEA. Under the sneak-out scenario which Albright and Heinonen envisioned, the Iranians could amass enough HEU to fabricate a bomb and then leave the NPT. These and other critics also argued that Iran has never satisfactorily answered queries about PMDs first raised in the 2011 Safeguards Report. However, because the IAEA had certified Iran as being compliant, the administration found it difficult to abrogate the agreement on technical issues, a step which the rest of the P5+1 group vehemently objected to.

For Trump and Prime Minister Netanyahu, who urged the White House to cancel the agreement, the IAEA position was a major obstacle. In the end, the president had to resort to a complicated maneuver. The 2015 INARA legislation obligated the administration to certify to Congress every ninety days that Iran complied with the JCPOA, a step which the White House took twice. On October 13, 2017, however, the president refused to certify Iran, using a provision of the bill which questioned whether the lifting of the sanctions was in the interest of American national security. He finally pulled out on May 8, 2018.

The administration's action has thrown the future of JCPOA and, indeed, the question of Iran's nuclear project and perhaps the fate of the regime wide open. Whatever the outcome, it is quite clear that the new round of debates would reproduce the deep political divisions of the past.

NOTE

1. Brent Scowcroft, "The Iran Deal. An Epochal Moment that Congress Should Not Squander," *Washington Post*, August 21, 2015; Michael Krepon, "Rumi on the Iran Deal," *Arms Control Wonk*, August 25, 2015.

Bibliography

- AA, "Russia Will Train 100 Iranian Engineer Working at the Bushehr Nuclear Power Plant," *Asharq al Awsat*, May 29, 2002.
- Aaron Stern, "Parchin Puzzle," Arms Control Wonk, October 13, 2015.
- Adam Entous, "Israel Spied on Iran Nuclear Talks with U.S.," Wall Street Journal, March 23, 2015.
- Adam Entous, "Revised U.S. Assessment on Iran Drives Policy Shift," *Reuters*, September 18, 2009.
- Adam Entous and Danny Yadron, "US Spy Network Snares Congress," Wall Street Journal, December 29, 2015.
- Adrian Blomfield, "Israel Refuses to Tell the US Its Iran Intention," *Telegraph*, November 12, 2011.
- AFP, "Rafsanjani Says Mideast Nuclear Conflict Possible," *Agence France Presse*, December 14, 2001, *Iran Expert*, www.iranexpert.com, March 14, 2002.
- AFP, "Iran Hands Over Guide to Making Nuclear Bomb Parts," *New York Times*, January 31, 2007.
- Aftab News, "Any Rally by Supporters of the Candidates is Forbidden," *Aftabnews*, June 12, 2009, http://aftabnews.ir/vdcds90n.yt0z96a22y.html.
- Aftab, "Dramatic Increasing of Prostitution Rate in Iran," *Aftab.ir*, June 12, 2011, http://aftabnews.ir/vdceeo8z7jh8wzi.b9bj.html.
- Aftab News, "The Result of the Latest Poll: Rouhani is Ahead," *Aftab News*, June 3, 2013, http://aftabnews.ir/fa/news/195989/.
- Aharon Zeevi Farkash, "Iran's Race for Regional Supremacy: Strategic Implications for the Middle East," *Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs*, 2008.
- Aharon Zeevi Farkash and Dov Tamari, And How Do We Know? (Miskal, 2011).
- Aharon Zeevi Farkash, Yaccov Amidror, and Yossi Kuperwasser, *The US National Intelligence Estimate on Iran and Its Aftermath: A Roundtable of Experts* (Jerusalem: Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs, 2008).
- AIPAC MEMO, "Different Voices, Common Conclusion: Iran is a Threat," *The American Israel Public Affairs Committee*, December 18, 2007, https://www.aipac.org/-/

- media/publications/policy-and-politics/aipac-analyses/issue-memos/2007/12/aipac_memo_different_voices_common_conclusion_iran_is_a_threat2.pdf.
- Alam Shah, "Iran-Pakistan Relations: Political and Strategic Dimensions," *Strategic Analysis*, 28, 4, 2004.
- Alborz, "The Big NO of Conservatives on Ahmadinejad's Table," *Alborz News*, November 5, 2009, http://www.alborznews.net/fa/news/12001/.
- Albright David and Corey Hinderstein, "Unraveling the AQ Khan and Future Proliferation Networks," *The Washington Quarterly*, 28, 2, 2005.
- Albright David and Holly Higgins, "A Bomb for the Ummah," *Bulletin of Atomic Scientists*, 59, 2, 2003.
- Alef.ir, "Characteristics of the Ahmadinejad Administration Nuclear Diplomacy," *Alef.ir*, April 9, 2009, http://alef.ir/vdceex8e.jh8xzi9bbj.html?43314.
- Alef.ir, "Debate of Ahmadinejad and Mohsen Rezaei," *Alef.ir*, June 9, 2009, http://alef.ir/vdcfxmdj.w6de0agiiw.html?47320.
- Alef.ir, "Moshtariyan-e Naft-e Iran Saf Basteh' and," *Alef.ir*, January 13, 2013, http://alef.ir/vdcdxk0foyt0556.2a2y.html?17wml.
- Alef.ir, "Political and Economic Crises Are the Roots of Crimes," *Alef.ir*, February 7, 2013, http://alef.ir/vdcezf8zxjh8fvi.b9bj.html?177813.
- Alex Fishman, "Iran's Nuclear Development Reached 'Point of No Return'," *Yediot Aharonot*, February 16, 1999, Hebrew.
- Alex Shirazi, "The Shady Family Behind the America's Iran Lobby," *The Daily Beast*, September 15, 2015.
- Alexander Reuton, "Seeking to Disarm Iran with Oil.' What the Papers Say, Part B (Russia)," *LexisNexis*, January 19, 2006.
- Ali Akbar Dareini, "Iran Reports Higher Amount of Enriched Uranium," *Associated Press*, October 20, 2010, http://www.utsandiego.com/news/2010/oct/20/iran-reports-higher-amount-of-enriched-uranium/.
- Ali Akbar Dareini, "Iran's Nuclear Plant Nears Completion," *Associated Press*, March 11, 2003.
- Ali Gharib, "AIPAC vs. the Neocons on Iran," The Nation, April 24, 2015.
- Alireza Jafarzadeh, *The Iran threat: President Ahmadinejad and the Coming Nuclear Crisis* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2007).
- Alireza Nader, "Influencing Iran's Decision on the Nuclear Program," in *Sanction Statecraft and Nuclear Proliferation*, ed. Etel Solingen (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2012).
- Almonitor, "The Decline of Iran's Hard-Liners," *Almonitor.com*, June 24, 2013, http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2013/06/iran-hard-liners-decline.html#.
- Alon Pinkas, "Thinking the Unthinkable About Iran," *The Jerusalem Post*, April 23, 1992.
- Aluf Ben, "Sharon to Ask Putin to Stop 'Spillover' to Iran," *Haaretz (Tel Aviv)*, September 2, 2001, in "Sharon to Raise with Putin Danger of Nuclear 'Spillover' from Russia to Iran," *FBIS Document GMP20010902000100*, September 2, 2001.
- Aluf Benn, "Barak Complains to Russia about Leaks to Iran," *Haaretz (Tel Aviv)*, November 3, 1999.
- Aluf Benn, "Iranian Nukes Top U.S. Israel Strategic Talks," *Haaretz*, October 31, 2001.

- Al-Zaman, "The First Support that Khatami Has Received for a Second Term -Russia Establishes a Second Nuclear Reactor in Iran," *Al-Zaman(Cairo)*, January 18, 2001.
- Amir Oren, "Netanyahu Must Stop Silencing Intelligence Chiefs Who Find Iran Deal Acceptable." *Haaretz*, August 10, 2015.
- Amos Harel, "Former Mossad Chief Briefed Comptroller About Iran Strike Plan," *Haaretz*, December 2, 2012.
- Amy B. Zegart, "Cloak, Daggers, and Ivory Towers: Why Political Science Professors Don't Study U.S. Intelligence," in *Essentials of Strategic Intelligence*, ed. Loch K. Johnson (Santa Barbara: ABC-Clio, 2015).
- AN, "Economic-Political Problems Are Roots of Crimes," *Arman Newspaper*, http://armandaily.ir/.
- Andrew Parasiliti, "House Intell Committee Worried about a Bad Deal," *Al-Monitor*, November 14, 2013.
- Andrew Scott Cooper, "Why Would the Saudis Deliberately Crash the Oil Markets? Simple: To Undermine Tehran," *Foreign Policy*, December 18, 2014, http://foreignpolicy.com/2014/12/18/why-would-the-saudis-crash-oil-markets-iran/.
- Andrew Parasiliti, "Engel: Sanctions, Not Rouhani, Only Chance for Iran Deal," *Al-Monitor*, www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2013/08/eliot-engel-iran-sanctions-syria-egypt-jerusalem.html#ixzz4ZjE2VN4m.
- Andrew Tilghman, "Retired Brass Avoid Firm Position on Iranian Nuclear Deal," *Military Times*, August 17, 2015.
- Andy Grotto, "Ensign Seeks NIE Second 2nd Guess Before Recess," *Arms Control Wonk*, December 18, 2007.
- Anjoman Nrjat, "MEK Against Iran's National Interest," *Anjoman Nrjat*, www. nejatngo.org/fa/post.aspx?id=4308.
- Anthony H. Cordesman, *Iran and Nuclear Weapons: Background Paper for the Senate Foreign Relations Committee* (Washington DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2000).
- Anthony H. Cordesman, *Iran's Developing Military Capabilities* (Washington DC: Center for Strategic & International Studies, 2005).
- AP and Time of Israel Stuff, "Swiss Prosecutors Find Evidence of Spying at Iran Nuclear Talks," *Times of Israel*, November 3, 2016.
- AP, "Group: Iran's Nuke Program Growing," *The Associated Press*, August 15, 2002. *New York Times*, www.nytimes.com, August 15, 2002.
- Arie Itzhaki, "The Great Hoax- All the Truth about Iran's Nuclear Project."
- Arie Itzhaki, "The Persian Bomb," *Arie Itzhaki website*, March 6, 2011, www.aib. co.il, Hebrew, *Arutz Sheva*, May 5, 2014.
- Arieh O'Sullivan and Douglas Davis, "Foreign Report: 10,000 Russian Experts in Iran," *Jerusalem Post*, January 21, 1999.
- Armscontrol.org, "History of Official Proposals on the Iranian Nuclear Issue," *Arms Control Association*, January 2014, https://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/Iran_Nuclear_Proposals.
- Arye Egozi, Yediot Aharonot (Tel Aviv), April 28, 1998, Hebrew.
- Asriran, "Final Result: 85 Percent Turnout and Ahmadinejad 63-Percent-Vote," *Asre Iran*, June 12, 2009, http://www.asriran.com/fa/pages/?cid=75137.

- Asriran, "Senior IRGC Commander: In Anti-Regime Protests in Iran 830 Suffered Rupture of Spinal Cord," *Asre Iran*, February 8, 2015, http://www.asriran.com/fa/news/380989/
- Associated Press and Gili Cohen, "Panetta, Barak: U.S.-Israel Defense Ties Stronger than Ever," *Haaretz*, August 1, 2012.
- Avner Cohen, "Israel Ponders a Nuclear Iran," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, August 17, 2010.
- Barak Ravid and Amir Tibon, "Netanyahu's Congress Speech Helped Iran Deal Gain Support," *Haaretz*, October 24, 2017.
- Barak Ravid, "Israel Could Strike Iran's Nuclear Sites on Its Own," www.haaretz. com/israel-news/.premium-1.558733.
- Barbara Slavin, "Critics Say Bolton a Kiss Up, Kick Down Sort of Guy," *USA Today*, April 12, 2005.
- Barbara Slavin, Bitter Friends, Bosom Enemies: Iran and the U.S., and the Twisted Path to Confrontation (New York: St. Martin's, 2007).
- Barry R. Posen, James Lindsay, Barry Rubin, and Ray Takey, "The Containment Conundrum: How Dangerous is a Nuclear Iran," *Foreign Affairs*, 89, July/August 2010.
- Barton Gellman and Ellen Nakashima, "U.S. Spy Agencies Mounted 231 Offensive Cyber-Operations in 2011, Documents Show" *The Washington Post*, August 30, 2013, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/us-spy-agencies-mounted-231-offensive-cyber-operations-in-2011-documents-show/2013/08/30/d090a6ae-119e-11e3-b4cb-fd7ce041d814_story.html?utm_term=.44b10c480630.
- Barton Whaley and Lawrence K. Gershwin, *Detecting Deception: A Bibliography of Counterdeception Across Time, Culture, and Disciplines* (Washington, DC: Foreign Denial & Deception Committee, March 2006).
- BAS, "Capability versus Intent: The Latent Threat of Nuclear Proliferation," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientist*, June 14, 2007, http://thebulletin.org/capability-versus-intent-latent-threat-nuclear-proliferation-0.
- BAS, "Europe Won't Bow to an Anti-Iran Deal in US Congress," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientist*, August 26, 2015.
- BBC, "Iran Enriching Uranium at Fordo Plant near Qom," *BBC News*, January 10, 2012, http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-16470100.
- BBC, "Iran's Banks to Be Blocked from Global Banking system," *BBC News*, March 15, 2012, http://www.bbc.com/news/business-17390456.
- BBC, "Israel: USA Reportedly Angry at Netanyahu's 'New Policy' Towards Russia," *BBC Worldwide Monitoring*, April 5, 1999.
- BBC, "Russia Interested in Closer Ties with Iran–Radio," *BBC Monitoring International Reports*, February 16, 2002.
- BBC, "Russian Ambassador Says Moscow Against Politicizing Iran's Nuclear Case," *BBC.com*, November 8, 2004.
- Ben Birnbaum, "Israel Don't American on D-Day," *The New Republic*, October 23, 2013.
- Ben Caspit, "Audio Tapes Reveal How Ehud Barak Attempted to Rewrite History with Iran," *Al-Monitor*, August 24, 2015.

- Ben Kaspit, "Too Many Questions," Haaretz, November 7, 1997.
- Ben Lynnfield, "Israel's New Spymaster," The Independent, December 9, 2015.
- Ben Wikler, "The Unheralded Force that Helped Win the Iran Deal and Reshape US Foreign Policy," *Huffington Post*, September 17, 2015.
- Bernard Lewis, "The Roots of Muslim Rage Why So Many Muslims Deeply Resent the West, and Why Their Bitterness Will Not Easily Be Mollified," *The Atlantic*, September 1990, www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/1990/09/the-roots-of-muslim-rage/304643/.
- Bernstein Jeremy, Nuclear Iran (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2014).
- BESA, "A Strike on Iran. Complex, But Possible," *BESA Perspective Paper*, November 21, 2013.
- Betsy Woodruff, "Boeing Man Pushed for the Iran Nuclear Deal," *Daily Beast*, June 22, 2016.
- Bill Gertz, "Russia Disregards Pledge to Curb Iran Missile Output," *Washington Times*, May 22, 1997.
- Bill Gertz, "Russia, China Aid Iran's Missile Program," *The Washington Times*, September 10, 1997.
- BISCMEP, "Toward a New Iran Policy a Saban Center Symposium," *The Brookings Institution Saban Center for Middle East Policy*, November 23, 2004, http://www.brookings.edu/fp/saban/events/20041123.pdf.
- Bob Edwards, "Mohammed Al-Baradi on UN Sanctions Against Iraq, Nuclear Inspections in North Korea and Iran and Nuclear Energy for Electricity," *National Public Radio*, July 3, 2001.
- Bobby Ghosh, "CIA Knew About Iran's Secret Plant Long Before Disclosure," *Time*, October 7, 2009.
- Boureston Jack and Charles D. Ferguson, "Schooling Iran's Atom Squad," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, 60, 3, May/June 2004.
- Brendan Taylor, "Chapter Three: Sanctioning Iran," *The Adelphi Papers*, 49, 411, 2009.
- Brent Scowcroft, "The Iran Deal. An Epochal Moment that Congress Should Not Squander," *Washington Post*, August 21, 2015.
- Bret Stephens, "The Limits of Stuxnet," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 18, 2011, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB1000142405274870339660457608763288224737 2.
- Brian Gordon, "Deception in Covert Nuclear Development," in *Nuclear Scholars Initiative: A Collection of Papers from the 2014 Nuclear Scholars Initiative*, ed. Sarah Minot (New York: Center for Strategic and International Studies).
- Brian J. Gordon, "Deception in Covert Nuclear Development: A Framework to Identify, Analyze, and Mitigate Future Long-Term Deception Efforts," *Rand Corporation*, 2016, https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/rgs_dissertations/RGSD300/RGSD370/RAND_RGSD370.pdf.
- Brian Knowlton, "Iranian Exiles Describe Newly Found Nuclear Site," *International Herald Tribune*, July 9, 2003.
- Brief Iran, "Iran's Chinese Shopping List," Iran Brief, October 1, 1996.
- Bruno Tertrais, "Not a 'Wal-Mart', But an 'Imports-Exports Enterprise': Understanding the Nature of the AQ Khan Network," *Strategic Insights*, VI, 5, August 2007.

- Bultannews, "Bazkhani-e Ezharate Roasaye Sazmane Enerzhye Hastehee dar Taeede Fanavarie Hastehee [Reviewing of Speeches of AEOI heads in Approving the Nuclear Technology]," *Bultannews.com*, December 20, 2014, http://www.bultannews.com/fa/news/234716.
- Campaign for A New American Policy on Iran (CNAPI), "Center for Arms Control and Nonproliferation," www.discoverthenetworks.org/printgroupProfile. asp?grpid=7436.
- Cathy Booth, "Ayatollah' Bomb in Production for Iran," *UPI.com*, April 24, 1984 www.upi.com/Archives/1984/04/24/Ayatollah-bomb-in-production-for-Iran/4490451630800/.
- CBS News, "Meir Dagan's Rare Interview on 60 Minutes," www.cbsnews.com/news/meir-dagans-rare-interview-on-60-minutes/.
- Chaim Levinson, "Israel's Nuclear Advisory Panel Endorses Iran Deal," *Haaretz*, October 22, 2015.
- "Chairman Nunes Statement on Iran Nuclear Deal, US House Permanent Select Committee on Intelligence," July 14, 2015.
- Charles Babington and Dafna Linzer, "Bolton Assures Senators of Commitment to U.N." *Washington Post*, April 12, 2005.
- Charles C. Mayer, *National Security to Nationalist Myth: Why Iran Wants Nuclear Weapons* (Los Angeles: Storming Media, 2004).
- Cheryl Rofer, "How the AP Got the Iran Inspection Story Wrong," *War on the Rocks*, August 24, 2015.
- Chris Hedges, "Iran May Be Able to Build an Atomic Bomb in 5 Years, US and Israeli Officials Fear," *The New York Times*, January 5, 1995.
- Chris McGreal and Julian Borger, "Iran Faces New Wave of Sanctions over Nuclear Programme," *The Guardian*, November 21, 2011.
- Chris Quillen, "Iranian Nuclear Weapons Policy: Past, Present and Possible Future," *Middle East Review of International Affairs*, 6, 2, 2002.
- Christiane Amanpour, "Interview with Iran President Mohammad Khatami," *CNN*, *Washington*, January 8 1998, http://edition.cnn.com/WORLD/9801/07/iran/interview.html.
- CISADA, "Comprehensive Iran Sanctions, Accountability, and Divestment Act of 2010 (CISADA)," *U.S. Department of the Treasury*, July 1, 2010, http://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/Documents/hr2194.pdf.
- Clifton W. Sherrill, "Why Iran Wants the Bomb and What It Means for US Policy," *The Nonproliferation Review*, 19, 1, 2012.
- Clyde Haberman, "Israel Focuses on the Threat Beyond the Arabs—Iran," *New York Times*, November 8, 1992.
- CNN, "Late Edition with Wolf Blitzer Interview with Tzipi Livni: Interview with Stephen Hadley Aired," September 17, 2006, https://www.edition.cnn.com/TRAN-SCRIPTS/0609/17/le.01.html.
- Code of Federal Regulations, "Money and Finance: Treasury, Chapter V Office of Foreign Assets Control," *Department of The Treasury*, https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CFR-2013-title31-vol3/xml/CFR-2013-title31-vol3-subtitleB-chapV.xml.
- Colin S. Gray, *The Second Nuclear Age* (Boulder, CO: Lynne Rienner Publishers, 1999).

- Con Coughlin, "Teheran Park 'Cleansed' of Traces from Nuclear Site," *The Daily Telegraph*, March 6, 2006, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/iran/1512242/Teheran-park-cleansed-of-traces-from-nuclear-site. html?mobile=basic.
- Con Coughlin, "UN Inspectors Powerless to Stop Atom Bomb Plans in Iran," *Telegraph*, September 11, 2005.
- Conal Urquhart, "Israel Warns Iran on N-Weapons," *Guardian*, December 21, 2003. Condoleezza Rice, *No Higher Honor: A Memoir of My Years in Washington* (Broadway Books, 2011).
- Congressional Record, "Proceedings and Debates of the 106th Congress first Session," 145, Part 8, May 24, 1999 to June 8, 1999, May 27, 1999.
- Conor Friedersdorf, "Mitt Romney Says He Would Wage War on Iran without Congress' Approval," *The Atlantic*, June 18, 2012.
- Council Regulation, "Council Regulation (EU) No 267/2012 of 23 March 2012 Concerning Restrictive Masures Aainst Iran and Repealing Regulation (EU) No 961/2010," Official Journal of the European Union, March 23, 2012, http://eurlex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2012:088:0001:0112:en:PDF.
- Craig S. Smith, "U.S. Push for More Scrutiny of Iran Nuclear Program Fails," *The New York Times*, September 17, 2004.
- CUFI, "Washington Summit Itinerary Sunday," *Christians United for Israel*, July 15, 2012, www.cufi.org/site/PageServer?pagename=2012Summit_Itinerary.
- Cynthia Blank, "Steinitz: If We Have No Choice, We Will Attack Iran," *Arutz Sheva*, February 4, 2015.
- Da Gunny, "Iran's Green Salt Project Was Initially Brought to Light by Reports of a Laptop Computer in the CIA's Possession," *Truth on Target*, August 26, 2010, http://truthontarget.blogspot.com/2010/08/irans-green-salt-project-was-initially.html
- Dafna Linzer, "Iran is Judged 10 Years from Nuclear Bomb," Washington Post, August 2, 2005.
- Dafna Linzer, "Strong Leads and Dead Ends in Nuclear Case against Iran." Washington Post, February 8, 2006.
- Dafna Linzer, "US Spy Agencies Criticized on Iran," Washington Post, August 24, 2006
- Dan Raviv and Yossi Melman, *Spies Against Armageddon: Inside Israel's Secret Wars* (Levant Books, 2014).
- Dan Williams, "Israel Plays Wargame Assuming Iran Has a Nuclear Bomb," *Reuters*, May 2010.
- Dana H. Allin and Steven Simon, *The Six Crisis: Iran, Israel, America, and the Rumors of War* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2010).
- Daniel Klaidman, "Obama's Dangerous Game with Iran," *Newsweek*, February 13, 2012.
- Daniel Levy, "Politics, Pragmatism, and Netanyahu's Short-Term Victory," *Foreign Affair*, August 12, 2015.
- Dareini Ali Akbar, "Iran Hits Milestone in Nuclear Technology," *Associated Press*, April 11, 2006, http://www.apnewsarchive.com/2006/Iran-Hits-Milestone-in-Nuclear-Technology/id-293c4391fdc55103fc7c38d78f76c501.

- Daryll G. Kimball, "A Nuclear Deal with Iran," *Arms Control Today*, November 2013.
- David Albright, "Iranian Breakout Estimates, Updated September 2013," *Institute for Science and International Security (ISIS)*, October 24, 2013, http://isis-online.org/uploads/isis-reports/documents/Breakout_Study_24October2013.pdf.
- David Albright, "Evaluating Key Components of a Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action," *Testimony before the Senate Foreign Relations Committee*, June 25, 2015, http://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/062515_Albright_Testimony.pdf.
- David Albright and Christian Walrond, "The Trial of the German-Iranian Trader Mohsen Vanaki," *Institute for Science and International Security*, December 15, 2009.
- David Albright and Christina Walrond, "ISIS Reports: Performance of the IR-1 Centrifuge at Natanz," *Institute for Science and International Security*, October 18, 2011, http://isis-online.org/isis-reports/detail/test1/8.
- David Albright and Jacqueline Shire, "Misperceptions about Iran's Nuclear Program," *Institute for Science and International Security*, July 8, 2009.
- David Albright, Paul Brannan, Mark Gorwitz, and Andrea Striker, "ISIS Analysis of IAEA Safeguard Report Part II: Iran's Work and Foreign Assistance on a Multipoint Initiation System for a Nuclear Weapon," *ISIS*, November 14, 2011.
- David Armstrong and Joseph Trento, *America and the Islamic Bomb: The Deadly Compromise* (Steerforth Press, 2007).
- David Blair, "Iran Threatens to Close Strait of Hormuz over EU Oil Sanctions," *Telegraph*, January 23, 2012, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/iran/9032948/Iran-threatens-to-close-Strait-of-Hormuz-over-EU-oil-sanctions. html.
- David Bosco, "The World According to Bolton," *Bulletin of Atomic Scientists*, 61, July–August, 2005.
- David Bromwich, "They Are Baacck," *JuanCole.com*, August 24, 2015, http://fcnl.org/issues/iran/us israeli security officials warn against war with iran/.
- David Crist, The Twilight War. The Secret History of America's Thirty-Year Conflict with Iran, 484 e-edition.
- David E. Sanger, "U.S. and Allies Warn Iran Over Nuclear 'Deception'," *The New York Times*, September 25, 2009.
- David E. Sanger, "Obama Order Sped Up Wave of Cyberattacks against Iran," *The New York Times*, June 1, 2012.
- David E. Sanger, Confront and Conceal: Obama's Secret Wars and Surprising Use of American Power (Crown Publishing, 2013).
- David E. Sanger, "No.2 Negotiators in Iran Talks Argue Physics Behind Politics," New York Times, March 28, 2015.
- David E. Sanger and William J. Broad, "From Rogue Nuclear Programs, Web of Trails Leads to Pakistan," *The New York Times*, January 4, 2004, http://www.nytimes.com/2004/01/04/world/from-rogue-nuclear-programs-web-of-trails-leads-to-pakistan.html.
- David E. Sanger and William J. Broad, "Allies Clock Ticks Differently on Iran," *New York Times*, March 14, 2009.

- David E. Sanger and William J. Broad, "In Iran Talks, U.S. Seeks to Prevent a Covert Weapon," *New York Times*, November 22, 2014.
- David E. Sanger and William J. Broad, "Unstated Factors in Iran Talks: Threat of Nuclear Tampering," *New York Times*, March 21, 2015.
- David Goldman, "STD's and Strategy in Iran," *Asian Times Online*, January 30, 2015, http://www.atimes.com/atimes/Middle_East/MID-02-300115.html.
- David Menashri, "Whither Iranian Politics? The Khatami Factor," in *Iran Under Khatami: A Political, Economic, and Military Assessment*, ed. Patrick Clawson and Michael Eisenstadt (Washington, DC: Washington Institute for Near East Policy, 1998).
- David Patrikarakos, *Nuclear Iran: The Birth of an Atomic State* (London: IB Tauris, 2012).
- David Peaceman, Bombing Iran, Osirak and Beyond (Self Help Press, 2007).
- David Samuels, "The Aspiring Novelist Who Became Obama's Foreign Policy Guru," *New York Times*, May 5, 2016.
- David Sanger, The Inheritance: The World Obama Confronts and the Challenges to American Power (Broadway Books, 2010).
- David Sanger and William J. Broad, "Survivor of Attack Leads Nuclear Effort in Iran," *New York Times*, July 22, 2011.
- David Smith, "US Spied on Benjamin Netanyahu during Iran Nuclear Deal Talks," *Guardian*, December 30, 2015.
- David T. Moore and William N. Reynolds, "So Many Ways to Lie: The Complexity of Denial and Deception," *Least Squares*, 3, 1–25.
- Dawn, "No Pakistan support to Iran's N-plan: US," *Dawn Newspaper*, March 12, 2003.
- Dennis Ross, *Choices and Strategies for Dealing with Iran* (Washington: Washington Institute of Near East Policy, December 12, 2007).
- Dick Cheney and Liz Cheney, *In My Time: A Personal and Political Memoir* (Threshold Editions, 2012).
- Diplomacy-E Irani, "Payane Dorane Siasat Kharejie Tahajomi 'The End of Offensive Foreign Policy'," *Diplomacy-e Irani*, October 14, 2012, http://www.irdiplomacy.ir/fa/page/1907796/.
- DNI, "'James Clapper Testifies before Congress', Remarks as delivered by James R. Clapper Director of National Intelligence," *Worldwide Threat Assessment to the Senate Select Committee on Intelligence*, January 31, 2012, https://www.dni.gov/files/documents/Newsroom/Testimonies/20120131_wwta_as_delivered_remarks.pdf.
- Donald Rumsfeld, Known and Unknown: A Memoir (Sentinel, 2012, 419).
- Dore Gold, "The Significance of the November 2011 Report," *Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs*, November 10, 2011.
- Dore Gold, "Iranian Expansionism and the Nuclear Talks," *Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs*, January 30, 2015.
- Doug Lamborn, "U.S. Iran Policy is a Recipe for Disaster," *The Hill*, November 23, 2013.
- Douglas Frantz and Catherine Collins, Fallout: The True Story of The Cia's Secret War on Nuclear Trafficking (Simon & Schuster, 2014).

- Dov Waxman, Eitan Gilboa, and Efraim Inbar, eds., U.S. Israel Relations in a New Era. Issues and Challenges after 9/11, (Routledge, 2008).
- DPA, "Rumsfeld Iran's Nuclear Ambitions 'Unambiguous'," *Deutsche Presse-Agentur (Washington)*, May 24, 2002.
- "Drucker and Melman, Interview with Nahum Barnea and Shimon Shiffer, Interview with Meir Dagan," *Ynet*, February 2, 2015, www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-4631634,00.html.
- "Duqu: The precursor to the next Stuxnet," *Symantec.com*, November 23, 2011, http://www.symantec.com/content/en/us/enterprise/media/security_response/whitepapers/w32_duqu_the_precursor_to_the_next_stuxnet_research.pdf.
- EEAS, "Joint Plan of Action," *International Atomic Energy Agency IAEA*, November 24, 2013, http://eeas.europa.eu/statements/docs/2013/131124 03 en.pdf.
- Efraim Inbar, "Washington Must Strike Iran, not Bargain with It," *BESA Perspective Paper*, October 31, 2013.
- Efraim Karsh, The Iran-Iraq War 1980-1988, (Oxford: Osprey publishing, 2002).
- Ehud Barak, My Country, My Life: Fighting for Israel, Searching for Peace (New York: St. Martin's Press, 2018).
- Elaine Sciolino, "Seeking to Open a Door to U.S., Iranian Proposes Cultural Ties," *The New York Times*, January 8, 1998.
- Eli Clifton, "GOP-Mega Donor Sheldon Adelson Funds Mysterious Anti-Iran Pressure Group," *The Nation*, January 14, 2015.
- Eli Lake, "Iran Advocacy Group Said to Skirt Lobby Rules," Washington Post, November 13, 2009.
- Eli Lake, "Ploughshares Fund Uses It Millions to Sway Arms Control Debate," *Daily Beast*, December 13, 2011.
- Eli Lake, "The Secret History of the Iran-Deal 'Echo Chamber'," *Bloomberg*, May 24, 2016, https://www.bloomberg.com/view/articles/2016-05-24/the-secret-history-of-the-iran-deal-echo-chamber.
- Elinor Mills, "Behind the 'Flame' Malware Spying on Mideast Computers," *Cnet*, June 4, 2012, www.cnet.com/news/behind-the-flame-malware-spying-on-mideast-computers-faq/.
- Elliot Kaufman, "Stanford Contributes to the Iranian Debate on Both Sides," *The Stanford Review*, October 11, 2015, http://stanfordreview.org/article/stanford-contributes-to-the-iranian-nuclear-deal-debate-on-both-sides/.
- Emile Durkheim, *Suicide: A Study in Sociology*, Translated by John A. Spaulding and George Simpson (New York: Routledge, 2005).
- Enrico Jacchia, "U.S., France Dim Hopes for Ban on Chemical Weapons," *Los Angeles Times*, February 14, 1988.
- Entekhab, "Mirase Ahmadinejad baraye Rouhani: 183 Hezar Miliard Bedehi [Ahmadinejad Legacy for Rouhani: 183 Billion Toman Debt]," *Entekhab.ir*, October 19, 2013, http://www.entekhab.ir/fa/news/133469/.
- Ephraim Asculai, "Intelligence Assessment and the Point of No Return: Iran's Nuclear Program," *Jaffee Center for Strategic Studies*, August 8, 2005, www.imra. org.il/story.php3?id=26367.
- Ephraim Asculai, "Rethinking the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Regime," Tel Aviv: Jaffe Center for Strategic Studies, 33, 2004, chrome-extension://

- oemmndcbldboiebfnladdacbdfmadadm/http://www.inss.org.il/uploadimages/Import/(FILE)1190276223.pdf.
- Ephraim Kam, From Terror to Nuclear Bombs: The Significance of the Iranian Threat, Hebrew.
- Eric Follath and Holger Stark, "The Birth of a Bomb, Spiegel on Line International," June 17, 2010.
- Eric Laipson, Garry Sick, and Richard Cottam, "Symposium. U.S. Policy toward Iran: From Containment to Relentless Pursuit," *Middle East Policy*, 4, 1–2, September 1995.
- Etel Solingen, *Nuclear logics: Contrasting Paths in East Asia and the Middle East* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2009).
- Ettela'at, "Nerkhe Bikarye Javanan Dar Marhaleye Bohran Ast 'Unemployment Rate is in Crisis Phase'," *Ettela'at*, October 25, 2013, http://www.ettelaat.com/etiran/?p=26059.
- Evgeni Kaspersky, "Interview with Sergey Ulasen: The Man Who Found Stuxnet," November 2, 2011, https://eugene.kaspersky.com/2011/11/02/the-man-who-found-stuxnet-sergey-ulasen-in-the-spotlight/.
- Ewan MacAskill, "Intelligence Expert Who Rewrote Book on Iran," *Guardian*, December 7, 2007.
- "Executive Order 13599 of February 5, 2012: Blocking Property of the Government of Iran and Iranian Financial Institutions," *Washington, DC, Presidential Documents*, 77, February 8, 2012.
- ExecutiveOrder13608, "Executive Order 13608: Prohibiting Certain Transactions with and Suspending Entry into the United States of Foreign Sanctions Evaders With Respect to Iran and Syria," *Presidential Documents*, Washington, DC: U.S. Government Publishing Office, 77, May 1, 2012.
- Eytan Rabin, "Analysts 'Very Concerned' With Iran's Military Moves, Deals," *Haaretz*, December 1, 1996, Hebrew.
- Fararu, "Announcing Election Results, Against Supreme National Security Council Resolution," *Fararu.com*, June 13, 2009, http://fararu.com/fa/news/27132/.
- Fararu, "Iran's new nuclear achievement," *Fararu.com*, April 10, 2010, http://fararu.com/vdch6-nk.23nk-dftt2.html.
- Fardanews, "Monazareh Hasas Fazaeli va Ramazanzadeh [Special Debate between Fazaeli and Ramezanzadeh]," *Farda News*, June 14, 2008.
- Farideh Farhi, "To Have or Not to Have? Iran's Domestic Debate on Nuclear Options," in *Iran's Nuclear Weapons Options: Issues and Analysis*, ed. Geoffrey Kemp (Washington, DC: Nixon Center, 2001).
- Farzad Javadi, "Iran va Bomb, Maghalehee az Lomond [Iran and the Bomb, an article in Le Monde] In Persian quote from France International Radio," *Le Monde diplomatique*, September 19, 2009, http://www.rfi.fr/actufa/articles/117/article_8480. asp.
- FAS, "Hearing and Public Meeting before the Subcommittee on Near Eastern and South Asian Affairs," October 5, 2000, http://fas.org/irp/congress/2000_hr/hr 100500.html.
- FAS, "Counter Proliferation Initiative PDD 18," http://ftp.fas.irp.offdocs/pdd.18.htm. Faydra L. Shapiro, "Christian Zionism," *Navigating the Christian Jewish Border*, 63–66.

- FBIS, "Tempting Array of Targets for Pentagon," FBIS Documents, August 1996.
- Financial times, "Iran Commentary Says Kofi Annan Exposed False US Allegations," *Financial Times*, March 14, 2002.
- Flynt Leverett, *Dealing with Iran: Assessing U.S. Diplomatic Options toward Iran* (New York: The Century Foundation, 2006).
- Flynt Leverett and Hillary Mann Leverett, *Going to Tehran: Why the United States Must Come to Terms with the Islamic Republic of Iran* (New York: Metropolitan Books, 2013).
- FNA, "Ahmadinejad Remarks on Zionist Regime Provoked Wrath of Zionism Supporters," *Fars News Agency*, October 27, 2005, http://www.farsnews.com/newstext.php?nn=8408040372, IRNA, October 22, 2005.
- FNA, "Ahmadinejad in the First overnment's Provincial Trip," *Fars News Agency*, October 29, 2009, http://www.farsnews.com/printable.php?nn=8808080127.
- FNA, "Ahmadinejad: Iran varede Bashgahe Hastehee Shod [Ahmadinejad: Iran Had Entered the Nuclear Club]," *Fars News Agency*, September 4, 2007, http://www.nbcnews.com/id/18021368/ns/world_news-mideast_n_africa/t/ahmadinejad-iran-expanding-nuclear-process/#.VKe2uiuUf4c.
- FNA, "Baztabe Tahdide Iran be Bstane Tangeye Hurmoz [The Reflection of Iran's Threat to Close the Strait of Hurmoz]," *Fars News Agency*, December 28, 2011, http://www.farsnews.com/printable.php?nn=13901007000426.
- FNA, "General Sharif in News Meeting," *Fars News Agency*, November 9, 2014, http://www.farsnews.com/newstext.php?nn=13930818000193.
- FNA, "Kossari: Iran Will Close the Strait of Hormuz if Any Disruption Happens Regarding the Sale of Iranian Oil," *Fars News Agency*, July 7, 2012, http://fararu.com/fa/news/117958/%5C%5Cwww.itcala.com.
- FNA, "Majlis Passed the Bill on Ban of Vasectomies," *Fars News Agency*, June 28, 2014, http://www.farsnews.com/newstext.php?nn=13930404001412.
- FNA, "Mardom Talash-e Badkhahan ra Baraye Ijad-e Tashanoj Nakam Bogozarand [People Neutralize Enemies Effort for Making Trouble]," *Fars News Agency*, June 13, 2009, http://www.farsnews.com/newstext.php?nn=8803220353.
- FNA, "Nuclear Executive Says Iran's Esfahan UCF has Made 87 Percent Physical Progress," *Fars News Agency*, November 27, 2005, http://www.farsnews.com/printable.php?nn=8409060349.
- FNA, "The Reasons for Accepting Ceasefire in War by Imam Khomeini," *Fars News Agency*, September 29, 2006, http://www.farsnews.com/newstext.php?nn= 8507060230.
- FNA, "U.S. Officials Consider Sanctions as Asset for Their Country," *Fars News Agency*, September 17, 2014, http://www.farsnews.com/newstext.php?nn= 13930624001676.
- FNA, "Iran is Ready to Confront Potential Sanctions," *Fars News Agency*, November 15, 2008.
- FNA, "Rouhani: Falling Oil Prices A 'Conspiracy' against the People of the Region and the Muslims," *Fars News Agency*, December 10, 2014, http://www.farsnews.com/newstext.php?nn=13930919000869.
- Fox News, "US Senate 'ex-band' Missile Detecting Radar," November 10, 2008.

- Foxnews, "Iran Admits Nuclear Sites Hit by 'Duqu' Cyberweapon," *Fox News. com*, November 14, 2011, http://www.foxnews.com/tech/2011/11/14/iran-admits-nuclear-sites-hit-by-duqu-cyberweapon/.
- Frank Gaffney, "Intelligence Misestimates," *Washington Times*, November 25, 2008. Fred Fleitz, "America's Intelligence Denial on Iran," *Wall Street Journal*, July 20, 2011.
- Fred Fliez, *Obamabomb, A Dangerous and Growing Security Fraud* (Washington, DC: Washington Press, Center for Security Policy, 2016).
- Fred Kaplan, *Dark Territory. The Secret History of Cyber War* (New York: 2016, 209–211).
- Fred Wehling, "Russian Nuclear and Missile Exports to Iran," *The Nonproliferation Review*, 6, 2, 1999.
- Frontline Tehran Bureau, "Stuck Between America and Iran," September 18, 2009, http://www.pbs.org/.
- GAO, "U.S. and International Sanctions Have Adversely Affected the Iranian Economy: Report to the Chairman, Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs," U.S. Senate, Washington, DC, GAO-13-326, February 2013.
- Garbis Iradian, et al., "Iran: Economy's Fate Hinges on Outcome of Negotiations," *IIF: Institute of International Finance*, December 4, 2014, https://www.iif.com/publication/research-note/iran-economy-s-fate-hinges-outcome-negotiations.
- Gareth Porter, "How U.S. Intelligence Got Iran Wrong," *Middle East Policy Journal*, 21, 3, Fall 2014.
- Gareth Porter, "When the Ayatollah Said No to Nukes," Foreign Policy, October16, 2014
- Gareth Porter, "Documents Linking Iran to Nuclear Weapons Push May Have Been Exaggerated," *Institute for Policy Studies*, November 10, 2008.
- Gareth Porter, "Heinonen Pushed Dubious Iran Nuclear Weapons Intel," *IPS Inter Press Service*, July 2, 2010.
- Gareth Porter, "Leading Alarmist on Iran Ignored What He Knew Was Not True," *Truthout*, June 6, 2014.
- Gareth Porter, Manufactured Crisis: The Untold Story of the Iran Nuclear Scare (Just World Books, 2014).
- Garver John, *China and Iran: Ancient Partners in a Post-imperial World* (Seattle: University of Washington Press, 2006).
- Gary F. Traxler, "Iran's Khatami," Los Angeles Times, June 2, 1997.
- Gary Sick, "Iran Is Ripe for a Peaceful Overture," *The Los Angeles Times*, May 2, 1995.
- Gen. Hadi Morad Piri, "Iran-Iraq War: Holy Defence in the Statistic's Miror," *Maaref: Supreme Leader Institution in the Universities*, September 18, 2011, http://www.dsrc.ir/view/article.aspx?id=2593.
- Geoff Forden, "Secret Iranian Missile Memos," *Arms Control Wonk*, September 14, 2009.
- Geoff Forden, "The Year of the Rocket," Arms Control Wonk, May 20, 2009.
- Geoff Forden, "UD3 Initiators: A Read Hearing?" *Arms Control Wonk*, December 23, 2009.

- Geoffrey Camp and John Allan Gay, War with Iran. Political, Military, and Economic Consequences (Lanham: Rowman & Littlefield, 2013).
- George Gedda, "US Says Iran Making Headway on Nuclear Weapons Program," *Associated Press*, February 11, 2002.
- George Jahn, "US Alarmed Over the Suspected Site," *Associated Press*, September 14, 2004.
- George Perkovich, "No Endgame in Sight: Demanding Zero Enrichment from Iran Makes Zero Sense," *Foreign Affairs*, January 15, 2014.
- George Tenet, At the Center of the Storm: My Years at the CIA (Harper Collins, 2007).
- George W. Bush, Points of Decision (Broadway Books, 2011).
- Ghalamnews, "Naghshe Mirhossein Mousavi dar Sanaat-e Hastehee: Salhaye Talashe Bi-Seda [The Role of Mir-Hossein Mousavi in the Nuclear Industry: The Years of Silent Efforts]," *Ghalamnews.ir*, August 4, 2009, http://www.iranamerica.com/forum/showthread.php?t=5036.
- Gideon Frank, "The IAEA at the Crossroad. An Israeli Perspective," in *International Atomic Agency: Personal Reflections*, ed. Hans Blix (Vienna: International Atomic Energy Agency).
- Gideon Levy, "The Clerk," Haaretz, September 17, 2001, Hebrew.
- Gidi Weitz and Naama Lanski, "Livni Behind Closed Doors," *Haaretz*, October 25, 2007. Hebrew.
- Gil Hoffman, "Congressmen: Egypt Opposes Iranian Nuclear Deal," *Jerusalem Post*, August 10, 2015.
- Gil Ronen, "Rep. Nadler Stunned by 'Kapo' Invectives," *Arutz Sheva*, August 27, 2015.
- Glenn Greenwald, "Iran Sanctions Now Causing Food Insecurity, Mass Suffering," *The Guardian*, October 7, 2012, https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2012/oct/07/iran-santions-suffering.
- Glenn Kessler, "In 2003, U.S. Spurned Iran's Offer of Dialogue," *Washington Post*, June 18, 2006.
- Globalsecurity, "Iraqi Army: Saddam's Ground Forces," *globalsecurity*, May 2013, http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/iraq/army.htm.
- Gordon and Schmitt, "Iran Nearly Got a Missile Alloy."
- Gordon Corea, The Art of Betrayal. The Secret History of the MI6.
- Gordon Corera, Shopping for Bombs: Nuclear Proliferation, Global Insecurity, and the Rise and Fall of the AQ Khan Network (New York: Oxford University Press, 2006).
- Gordon Duff, "So Busted: Netanyahu's Nuclear Monkey Boy," *Veterans Today*, February 25, 28, 2015.
- Gordon Thomas, "Tehran Will Have a Bomb in a Year," *Sunday Express*, May 7, 2006.
- Gorwitz Mark, Foreign Assistance to Iran's Nuclear and Missile Programs: Emphasis on Russian Assistance: Analysis and Assessment (Washington, DC: Global Security, 1998).
- Greg Jaffe and Adam Entous, "As a General, Mattis Urged Action Against Iran," *Washington Post*, January 8, 2017.

- Greg Thielmann, "Leave Ballistic Missiles Out of the Iran Nuclear Talk," *Defense One*, May 20, 2014, http://www.defenseone.com/ideas/2014/05/leave-ballistic-missiles-out-iran-nuclear-talks/84778/?oref=d-river.
- Guido Renda et al. "The Politics of Open Source Information in Supporting Pathway Analysis to Design IAEA State Level Approach," Institute for Transuranium Elements, Joint Research Centre, European Commission, Ispra, Italy.
- Guy Bechor, "Fear in the West, an Iranian Hiroshima Type of Nuclear Bomb Is Expected by the End of the 1990s." *Haaretz*, January 10, 1992.
- Hamid Baeidinejad, "Syasate Hastehee Khatami [Khatami's Nuclear Policy]," Foreign Policy Quarterly, 19, 1, 2005.
- Hamid Molana, "Syasat Khareji Jomhory-e Islami-e Iran Dar Dawlat-e Ahmadinejad [Iran's Foreign Policy during Ahmadinejad]," (Tehran: Dadgostar, 2009).
- Hanan Greenberg, "Sneh: We Didn't Received the Necessary Funds." *Ynet*, July 7, 2007.
- Hashemi Rafsanjani, Akbar, Payan-e Defa, Aghaz-e Bazsazi: Khaterate Ayatollah Hashemi Rafsanjani Dar Sal-e 1367 [The End of defense, Start of Reconstruction: Memoir of 1988] (Tehran: Maaref-e Enghelab, 2011).
- Hashim, Ahmed, *The Crisis of the Iranian State: Domestic, Foreign and Security Politics in Post- Khomeini Iran* (Oxford: IISS/Oxford University Press, 1995).
- Hassan Dai, "Javad Zarif and Trita Parsi's Collaboration," Iranian American Forum, March 10, 2015.
- Hassan Rouhani, "Do Sale Motavali Roshde Eghtesadi Manfi Bodeh Ast 'Economic Growth Has Been Negatine for Two Consecutive Years'," *President.ir*, July 15, 2013, http://www.president92.ir/vdcic5az2t1au.bct.txt.
- Hassan Rouhani, "Mosalase Mokhalefane Banisadr Dar Astaneye Jang, The Triangle of Banisadr Opponents on the Threshold of the War," *Center for Strategic Research*, September 25, 2008, http://www.csr.ir/Center.aspx?lng=fa&subid=-1&cntid=1366.
- Hassan Rouhani, *Amniat-e Meli va Diplomacy Hastei [National Security and Nuclear Diplomacy]* (Tehran: Markaz-e Tahqiqat-e Istiratizhik, 2012).
- Helene Cooper and Mark Landler, "U.S. Officials Say Iran Has Agreed to Nuclear Talks," *The New York Times*, October 20, 2012.
- Heller, *NANA*, August 10, 17, 2015, http://m.nana10.co.il/article/11434447sid=120& p.i.d.=5, Hebrew.
- Henning Riecke, "US Non-Proliferation Campaigns and Their Impact on Institutional Change," in *Imperfect Unions: Security Institutions over Time and Space*, eds. Helga Haftendorn, Robert Owen Keohane, and Celeste A. Wallander (New York: Oxford University Press, 1999).
- Herb Keinon, "Iran Halfway to First Nuclear Bomb," *Jerusalem Post*, September 22, 2008.
- Hersh Seymour, "The Coming Wars," *The New Yorker*, 2005, http://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2005/01/24/the-coming-wars.
- Heuer Richards J, Jr., "Analysis of Competing Hypotheses," *Center for the Study of Intelligence*, https://www.cia.gov/library/center-for-the-study-of-intelligence/csi-publications/books-and-monographs/psychology-of-intelligence-analysis/art11. html/.

- Hibbs Mark, "German Officials Say Governments May Not Let Bushehr Be Finished," *Nucleonics Week*, 32, 6, 1991.
- Hillary Rodham Clinton, *Hard Choices: A Memoir* (London: Simon & Schuster 2015).
- Hugh Bradshaw, "Glowing Pockets: Modeling Illicit Nuclear and Radiological Trafficking Networks in the Former Soviet Union," *Proceedings of The National Conference*, April 9, 2016, https://www.ncurproceedings.org/ojs/index.php/NCUR2016/article/viewFile/1759/927.
- IAEA, "Iran Signs Additional Protocol on Nuclear Safeguards," *International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, December 18, 2003, https://www.iaea.org/newscenter/news/iran-signs-additional-protocol-nuclear-safeguards.
- IAEA, "IAEA General Conference, International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)," July 18, 2016, https://www.iaea.org/about/policy/gc.
- IAEA, "Status of the Additional Protocol Status as of 7 October 2016," *International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, https://www.iaea.org/safeguards/safeguards-legal-framework/additional-protocol/status-of-additional-protocol.
- IAEA Report, "Report by the Director General at 26 August 2003: Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement in the Islamic Republic of Iran," *GOV/2003/63, Washington, DC: International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, August 26, 2003.
- IAEA Report, "Statement by the Iranian Government and Visiting EU Foreign Ministers," *International Atomic Energy Agency derived from Iran Ministry of Foreign Affairs*, October 21, 2003, http://www.iaea.org/newscenter/focus/iaeairan/statement iran21102003.shtml.
- IAEA Report "ISIS Imagery Brief: Destruction at Iranian Site Raises New Questions About Iran's Nuclear Activities," *Institute for Science and International Security*, June 17, 2004, http://isis-online.org/isis-reports/detail/isis-imagery-brief-destruction-at-iranian-site-raises-new-questions-about-i/8.
- IAEA Report, "Report by the Director General at 2 September 2005: Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement in the Islamic Republic of Iran," *GOV/2005/67*, *Washington, DC: International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, September 2, 2005.
- IAEA Report, "Report by the IAEA Director General at 16 November 2009: Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions 1737 (2006), 1747 (2007), 1803 (2008) and 1835 (2008) in the Islamic Republic of Iran," *GOV/2009/74*, *Washington*, *DC: International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, November 16, 2009.
- IAEA Report, "Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran," *GOV/2010/46*, *Washington*, *DC: International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, September 6, 2010.
- IAEA Report, "Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran," *GOV/2010/57, Washington, DC: International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, November 23, 2010.
- IAEA Report, "Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran," *International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, November 8, 2011.

- IAEA Report, "Report by the Director General at 25 May 2012: Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran," *GOV/2012/23, Washington, DC: International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, May 25, 2012.
- IAEA Report, "Report by the Director General at 30 August 2012: Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran," *GOV/2012/34, Washington, DC: International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, August 30, 2012.
- IAEA Report, "Report by the Director General at 22 May 2013: Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran," *GOV/2013/21, Washington, DC: International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, May 22, 2013.
- IAEA Report, "Report by the Director General at 28 August 2013: Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and Relevant Provisions of Security Council Resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran," *GOV/2013/40*, *Washington*, *DC: International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)*, August 28, 2013.
- IAEA Report by the Director General, "Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement in the Islamic Republic of Iran," *GOV/2003/75*, November 10, 2003, https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/gov2003-75.pdf.
- IAEA Report by the Director General, "Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and relevant provisions of Security Council resolutions 1737 (2006) and 1747 (2007) in the Islamic Republic of Iran," *GOV/2008/4*, February 28, 2008, www.isisnucleariran.org/assets/pdf/IAEA_Report_22Feb2008.pdf.
- Ian Black, "Israeli PM Orders an Investigation into Iran Leaks," Guardian, November 3, 2011.
- Ian J. Stewart and Nick Gillard, Sabotage? Iranian Exhibition Gives Insight into Illicit Procurement Methods and Challenges (War Studies Department, King's College: Project Alpha, Center for Science and Security Studies, 2014).
- Ian Smart, "Pinioning the Gene," The World Today, 42, 1, January 1986.
- IB, "Germans Warn of Nukes," Iran Brief, August 1996.
- ICHRI, "The Growing Crisis: The impact of Sanctions and Regime Policies on Iranians, Economic and Social Rights," *International Campaign for Human Rights in Iran.* 2013.
- IE, "Iran's 'Nuclear Weapon'," *Iran Expert*, September 13, 2001, www.iranexpert. com.
- IE, "Russia Ships Reactor to Bushehr, Will Train Iranian Nuclear Physicists," *Iran Expert*, November 30, 2001.
- Igor Bobic, "Lindsay Graham, "Obama is the Neville Chamberlain of Our Time," *Huffington Post*, July 21, 2015.
- Ilan Kfir and Danny Dor, *Barak: Wars of My Life* (Tel Aviv: Kinnert, Zmora Bitan, Dvir, 2015, 321-335), Hebrew.
- Ilana Dagan, "Iran File Exposed," Uvda.
- Ilana Dayan, "Meir Dagan: The Last Interview," Uvda, Channel 2 TV, May 5, 2016.
- Ilana Dayan, "The Iran File: Exposed," *Uvda, Channel 2 TV*, November 7, 2012, Hebrew.
- ILNA, "Ayatollah Khomeini Confidential Letter, Published by Hashemi Rafsanjani," *Iranian Labour News Agency*, September 29, 2006, http://www.cloob.com/timeline/article_29109_7436.

- Imam-Khomeini.Ir, "Imam Ba Selahe Koshtare Jame'i Mokhalef Bood," *Imam-Khomeini.Ir*, February 26, 2014, http://www.imam-khomeini.ir/FA/N21965/.
- IMF, "IMF Executive Board Concludes Article IV Consultation with the Islamic Republic of Iran, Press Release No. 14/152," *International Monetary Fund*, April 3, 2014, http://www.imf.org/external/np/sec/pr/2014/pr14152.htm.
- "Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and relevant provisions of Security Council resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran," May 28, 2011, http://www.isisnucleariran.org/assets/pdf/IAEA_Iran_report_24May2011.pdf.
- "Improving the Assessment of the Proliferation Risk on Nuclear Fuel, Committee on Improving the Assessment of the Proliferation Fuel Cycles, Nuclear and Radiation Studies Board," *National Research Council of the National Academics*.
- Interfax, "Russia to Train 100 Iranian engineers to Operate Bushehr-1 Nuclear Plant," *Interfax (Moscow)*, May 28, 2002.
- Interfax, "Russian Official: First Unit of Iran's Bushehr Power Plant Nearly Complete," *Interfax (Moscow)*, June 27, 2001.
- International Crisis Group, "What does Ahmadinejad's victory mean for Iran?" *The Daily Star*, August 5, 2005, Reported by International Crisis Group, http://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Middle-East/2005/Aug-05/66656-what-does-ahmadinejads-victory-mean-for-iran.ashx#axzz2r0jf7z7T.
- "Iran Constructing the Heavy Water Reactor 40 MW Heavy Water Reactor at Arak Despite Calls Not to Do So by the European Union and the IAEA Board of Governors," *ISIS Report*, March 4, 2005 [please work on the reference, needs some rounding out].
- Iran Nuclear, http://www.oac.cdlib.org/findaid/ark:/13030/kt0000317t/entire_text/.
- Iran Watch, "Novovoronezh Center Trains 650 Specialists for Bushehr NPP," *Iran Watch.org*, March 2, 2005, http://www.iranwatch.org/library/government/iran/iran-irna-novovoronezh-center-trains-specialists-bushehr-npp-3-2-05.
- Irandiplomacy.ir, "Etehad: Zarorate Moghabele Ba Tahrimha [Unity: Neccessity of opposing Sanctions]," *Irandiplomacy.ir*, Ferbruary 20, 2012, http://irdiplomacy.ir.
- IranElectionWatch, "Nuclear Issue Provokes Strong Reactions in Presidential Debate," *Iran Election Watch*, June 7, 2013, http://iranelectionwatch.com/nuclear-issue-provokes-strong-reactions-in-presidential-debate/.
- Iranian American Forum, April 5, 2015, http://www.iranian-americans.com/background-what-is-the-pro-iran-lobby-in-the-us/.
- "Iranian Weapons Programs: The Russian Connection: Hearing and Public Meeting Before the Subcommittee on Near Eastern and South Asian Affairs and The Subcommittee on European Affairs of the Committee on Foreign Relations United States Senate One Hundred Sixth Congress Second Session," U.S. Government Printing Office, Committee on Foreign Relations, October 5, 2000.
- Iranians Forum, "IAF, Iran's 2003 Grand Bargain Offer, Bob Ney and Trita Parsi's Role," *Iranian American Forum*, iraniansforum.com/lobby/index.php/niac/103-iran-s-2003-grand-bargain-offer-bob-ney-and-trita-parsi-s-role.
- Irannuc.ir, "Revolution's Leader: Iran Needs Greater Uranium Enrichment Capacity," *Center for Strategic Studies of Iran's Nuclear Program*, July 8, 2014, http://www.irannuc.ir/content/2280.

- "Iran's Ballistic Missile and Weapons of Mass Destruction Programs, Hearing Before the International Security, Proliferation, and Federal Services Subcommittee of The Committee on Governmental Affairs United States Senate One Hundred Sixth Congress Second Session," https://fas.org/irp/congress/2000_hr/hr_092100.html.
- IRIB Television, "Exclusive News Discussion," *Islamic Republic of Iran Broadcasting*, June 2013, http://www.aparat.com/v/tvdli.
- IRIB Television, "Iran Claims Nuclear Breakthrough Using Biotechnology," *Islamic Republic of Iran Broadcasting IRIB*, August 31, 2005, http://www.rferl.org/content/article/1143471.html.
- IRNA, "If They Impose Sanctions on Iran's Oil Exports, Then Even One Drop of Oil Cannot Flow from the Strait of Hormuz," *Islamic Republic News Agency*, December 27, 2012, http://www.irna.ir/fa/News/2000839390/.
- IRNA, "164-Machine Sets from 2nd Series of 3,000 Centrifuges in Motion," *Islamic Republic News Agency*, April 11, 2008, http://www2.irna.ir/en/news/view/line-17/0804112108181137.htm.
- IRNA, "Ahmadinejad Piroozie Khod ra Enghelabe Islamie Jadid Khand [Ahmadinejad called his win as New Islamic Revolution]," *Islamic Republic News Agency*, June 29, 2005.
- IRNA, "Ahmadinejad: Western Countries Opposition to the Nuclear Program is Political," *Islamic Republic News Agency*, January 25, 2006, http://www.president.ir/fa/1766.
- IRNA, "Akbar Hashemi Rafsanjani speech in Majlis," October 19, 1988.
- IRNA, "IAEA Spokesman: Iran's Nuclear Program Peaceful," *Islamic Republic News Agency*, March 23, 2000, www.irna.com.
- IRNA, "Kharrazi ba Mohammed Al-Baradi va Wolfgang Hoffman dar Veian Molaghat Mikunad [Kharrazi Meets Mohammed Al-Baradi and Wolfgang Hoffman CTBT Chiefs in Vienna]," *Islamic Republic News Agency*, March 16, 1999.
- IRNA, "Rouhani: Iran Has Been Forerunner in Signing Disarmament Treaties," *Islamic Republic News Agency*, October 21, 2003, www.irna.ir.
- Irsanews, "Aghaze Kare Hamayeshe Bainolmelalie 'Barresie Holocaust: Chashmandaz Jahani [Starting of International Conference on Investigating Holocaust: Global Perspective']," *Irsanews.ir*, October 26, 2005 http://www.irsanews.ir/%D8 %B3%DB%8C%D8%A7%D8%B3%DB%8C/271-271.
- Ishaan Tharoor, "The Historic Nuclear Deal with Iran: How it Works," *The Washington Post*, July 14, 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2015/07/14/the-historic-nuclear-deal-with-iran-how-it-works/.
- Ishaan Tharoor, "How the Nuclear Deal Can Keep Iran from 'Cheating,' According to a Former U.N. Inspector," *The Washington Post*, July 15, 2015.
- ISIS Report, "New Documents Reopens Questions on Whether Iran's Nuclear Weaponization Work Continued Past 2003," *Institute for Science and International Security*, December 14, 2009, http://isis-online.org/isis-reports/detail/new-document-reopens-question-on-whether-irans-nuclear-weaponization-work-c/8.
- ISIS Report, "The Physics Research Center and Iran's Parallel Military Nuclear Program," *Institute for Science and International Security*, February 23, 2012, http://isis-online.org/uploads/isis-reports/documents/PHRC_report_23February2012.pdf.

- ISIS Reports, "ISIS Imagery Brief: Destruction at Iranian Site Raises New Questions About Iran's Nuclear Activities," *Institute for Science and International Security*, June 17, 2004, http://isis-online.org/isis-reports/detail/isis-imagery-brief-destruction-at-iranian-site-raises-new-questions-about-i/8.
- ISNA, "President of Iran Vows to Make Higher Grade of Nuclear Fuel without West," *Iranian Students News Agency*, December 3, 2009, http://aliahmadinia.persianblog.ir/1388/9/.
- ISNA, "Tavarom 56 Darsadi dar Tehran '56 Inflation Rate in Tehran'," *Iranian Students News Agency*, April 25, 2014, http://www.isna.ir/fa/news/92061609566/.
- ISNA, "Mojdeh-ye Raees-e Jomhor: Dastyabi be Fanavari Hastehee [President's Evangel: Obtaining Nuclear Technology]," *Iranian Sutdent's News Agency (ISNA)*, February 9, 2003.
- "Israel Has Nuclear Armed Submarines," www.Hayadan.org.il, October 15, 2003.
- Itai Brun, *Intelligence Analysis*. *Understanding Reality in an Era of Dramatic Change* (Tel Aviv: Institute for Intelligence Heritage, 2015, 30–31), Hebrew.
- ITAR-TASS, "Security Service Cracks Down on Weapons Technology Exports," FBIS-SOV-98-194, July 13, 1998.
- J. J. Goldberg, "Right Wing Turning on Security Chiefs. Treason," Forward, February 17, 2014.
- J. J. Goldberg, "Israel Security Establishment Breaks with Bibi on the Deal." July 23, 2015.
- Jacob Kamaras, "Timing is Everything. Major Christian Summit Coincides with Iran Deal," *Breaking Israel News*, July 17, 2015, http://www.breakingisrael-news.com/45331/major-christian-zionist-summit-coincides-iran-deal-biblical-zionism/#LCMXuXPaC7Vq8X1z.99.
- Jacqueline Shire and David Albright, "Iran's Nuclear Program. Flawed House Intelligence," *Washington, DC: Institute for Science and Strategic Studies*, November 9, 2006.
- Jafarzadeh Alireza, *The Iran Threat: President Ahmadinejad and the Coming Nuclear Crisis* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2007).
- Jahangir Amuzegar, "Khatami's Legacy: Dashed Hopes," *The Middle East Journal*, 60, 1, Winter 2006: 59.
- Jam-e-Jam, "Reporters Tour Isfahan Nuclear Facility."
- *Jam-e-Jam Newspaper*, December 26, 2004, http://www.shiachat.com/forum/topic/47266-reporters-tour-isfahan-nuclear-facility/.
- Jamejamonline, "Triple Increasing of 20 Percent Enrichment and Installing of new Generation Centrifuges," *jamejamonline.ir*, June 8, 2011, www1.jamejamonline.ir/newstext2.aspx?newsnum=100845650889.
- James A. Acton, "Breakout? Beware of an Atomic Sneak-out," *The National Interest*, November 4, 2014, http://nationalinterest.org/feature/who-cares-about-iranian-nuclear-breakout-beware-atomic-sneak-11604; "Acquisition Path Analysis as a Collaborative Activity," https://www.iaea.org/safeguards/symposium/2014/home/eproceedings/sg2014-papers/000034.pdf.
- James A. Acton, "Iran Ain't Going to Sneak Out Under This Deal," *Foreign Policy*, July 16, 2015, http://foreignpolicy.com/2015/07/16/iran-aint-gonna-sneak-out-under-this-deal-verification-inspections/.

- James Chapman, "MI6 Chief Made Secret Trip to Meet Israeli PM to Head off Plans to Bomb Iran's Nuclear Program," *Daily Mail*, September 11, 2012.
- James Risen with Judith Miller, "CIA Tells Clinton an Iranian A- Bomb Can't be Ruled Out," *New York Times*, January 17, 2000.
- James Risen, State of War: The Secret History of the CIA and the Bush Administration (Scribner, 2006).
- James Walsh, "Looking to a Compressive Nuclear Agreement with Iran," *The Iran Project*, 2014.
- Jane Corbin, "Interview with Hans Blix: 'Chasing Saddam's Weapons'," PBS, November 2003, http://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/shows/wmd/interviews/blix.html.
- Jane Mayer, *Dark Money: The Hidden History of the Billionaires behind the Rise of the Radical Right* (Doubleday Books, 2016).
- Jane Vaynman, "Barak Obama on Nonproliferation," *Arms Control Wonk*, October 26, 2006. Obama's Prague Speech.
- Janine Zacharia, "In Closed-Door Meeting, Israeli Expert Cautions US about Iran Weapons Threat," *Jerusalem Post*, July 24, 2002.
- Jason D. Ellis and Geoffrey D. Kiefer, *Combating Proliferation: Strategic Intelligence and Security Policy* (Maryland: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2004).
- Jason Rezaian, "Moderate Cleric Hassan Rouhani wins Iran's Presidential Vote," *The Washington Post*, June 15, 2013.
- Jay Solomon, "Obama Team Plots Opening to Iran Ties," *Wall Street Journal*, March 12, 2009.
- JCPOA, "Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action," July 14, 2015, https://www.justsecurity.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/271545626-Iran-Deal-Text.pdf.
- Jeffrey Goldberg, "The Point of No Return," The Atlantic, September 2010.
- Jeffrey Lewis, "Anybody Got an Iran Policy," Arms Control Wonk, October 24, 2004.
- Jeffrey Lewis, "Bushehr Update," Arms Control Wonk, October 30, 2004.
- Jeffrey Lewis, "Status on Iran," Arms Control Wonk, November 2, 2004.
- Jeffrey Lewis, "What Are Five Years Among Friends," *Arms Control Wonk*, June 16, 2005.
- Jeffrey Lewis, "More Iran Stuff," May 18, 2006.
- Jeffrey Lewis, "The Economics of Energy," Arms Control Wonk, September 1, 2006.
- Jeffrey Lewis, "NCRI Did Not Discover Natanz," Arms Control Wonk, October 28, 2006.
- Jeffrey Lewis, "Is the Laptop of Death Bogus?" *Arms Control Wonk*, February 23, 2007, https://www.armscontrolwonk.com/archive/201409/is-the-laptop-of-death-bogus/.
- Jeffry Lewis, "NIE on Iran's WMD Program," Arms Control Wonk, March 27, 2007.
- Jeffrey Lewis, "Did We Flip Tahir, Too," Arms Control Wonk, July 22, 2007.
- Jeffrey Lewis, "Don't Politicize the NIE," Arms Control Wonks, December 7, 2007.
- Jeffrey Lewis, "More on the Heinonen Presentation," Arms Control Wonk, March 11, 2008.
- Jeffrey Lewis, "Pakistan Design in Switzerland," Arms Control Wonk, June 17, 2008.
- Jeffrey Lewis, "2005 NIE Details," Arms Control Wonk, September 22, 2009.
- Jeffrey Lewis, "Tinner Titbit," Arms Control Wonk, February 12, 2010.

- Jeffrey Lewis, "Uranium Deuterate Initiators Redux," *Arms Control Wonk*, May 25, 2011.
- Jeffrey Lewis, "Kemp: Setting a Goal for Iran Talks," *Arms Control Wonk*, October 10, 2013.
- Jeffrey R. Smith and Joby Warrick, "Pakistani Scientist Khan Describes Iranian Efforts to Buy Nuclear Bombs."
- Jeffrey Richelson, Spying on the Bomb: American Nuclear Intelligence from Nazi Germany to Iran and North Korea (New York: W. W. Norton & Company, September 17, 2007).
- Jeffrey Richelson, *The Wizards of Langley. The CIA's Directorate of Science and Technology* (New York: Basic Books, Reprint edition, 2002).
- Jennifer Rubin, "Iran Sanctions Back on the Table," Washington Post, June 26, 2015.
- Jeremy Ben-Ami, A New Voice for Israel, Fighting for the Survival of the Jewish Nation (New York: 2011).
- Jeremy Ben-Ami, "Setting the Record Straight," J-Street, April 26, 2012.
- Jerome Donovan, *The Iran-Iraq War: Antecedents and Conflict Escalation* (New York: Routledge, 2011).
- Jerrold D. Green and Frederic Wehrey, *Understanding Iran* (Washington DC: Rand Corporation, 2009).
- Jerrold Green, "Iran and Proliferation: Is the U.S. Doing Enough, The Arming of Iran: Who Is Responsible?" Statement before the Senate Foreign Relations Committee Subcommittee on Near Eastern and South Asian Affairs, April 17, 1997.
- Jessica Schulberg, "The Self- Promoting Iran Hawk Too Extreme tor AIPAC and His Camping to Kill the Nuclear Deal," *Huffington Post*, July 7, 2015.
- Jim Lobe, "Neo-cons move quickly on Iran," Asia Times, May 28, 2003.
- Jim Zanotti et.al, "Israeli Possible Military Strike on Iran," *Congressional Research Service*, September 28, 2012.
- Joby Warrick and Greg Miller, "U.S. Intelligence Gains Seen as a Real Boost to Confidence," *Washington Post*, April 7, 2012.
- Joby Warrick, "Ex-Agent Says CIA Ignored His Facts on Iran," *Washington Post*, July 1, 2008.
- Joby Warrick, "Iran's Advances in Nuclear Technology Spark New Concerns about Weapons," *The Washington Post*, May 2, 2010.
- Jodi Rudoren, "Remarks by Former Official Fuels Israeli Discord on Iran," *New York Times*, April 28, 2012.
- Joe Klein and Nahid Siamdoust, "The Man Who Could Beat Ahmadinejad: Mousavi Talks to TIME," *Time*, June 12, 2009.
- Joe Uchlil, "Guccifer 2.0 Releases New DNC Docs," *The Hill*, July 16, 2016, thehill. com/policy/cybersecurity/287558-guccifer-20-drops-new-dnc-docs.
- Joel B. Pollak, "Former Israeli Ambassador Oren: Obama Has a Problem with America," *Breitbart*, June 6, 2015.
- John Bolton, Surrender Is Not an Option: Defending America at the United Nations (Threshold Editions, 2008) 489, 209, e-edition.
- John Brennan, "The Conundrum of Iran," https://wikileaks.org/cia-emails/The-Conundrum-of-Iran/The-Conundrum-of-Iran.pdf.

- John Deutch and Arnold Kanter, "The Intelligence Challenge: Assessing the Meaning of the New Nuclear Bazaar, the Fallow out from Iraq, and the Calculus of Potential Proliferation," *Aspen Institute*, https://assets.aspeninstitute.org/content/uploads/files/content/docs/asg/asgdeutchkanterchallenge.pdf.
- John Deutch, Kristen A. Lau, and Kevin C. Desouza, "Intelligence and Nuclear Nonproliferation Programs: The Achilles Heel," *Intelligence and National Secu*rity, 29, 3, 2014: 387–431.
- John Hagee, "Jerusalem Countdown. A Warning to the World," Frontline, 2006.
- John Hannah, "A Trip Report from Israel: We Have Entered the Phase of Strategic Decision," *Foreign Policy*, August 8, 2012.
- John J. Mearsheimer and Stephen M. Walt, *The Israel Lobby and U.S. Foreign Policy* (Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2007).
- John Kifner, "Scientists Say Pakistani Defector Is Not Credible," New York Times, July 8, 1998.
- John Lancaster, "Khatemi: Iran's 'Ayatollah Gorbachev' Election Winner Schooled in Islamic Revolution, Western Culture," *The Washington Post*, May 25, 1997.
- John Markoff, David E. Sanger, and William J. Broad, "Israeli Test on Worm Called Crucial in Iran Nuclear Delay," *The New York Times*, January 15, 2011.
- Jon Ward, "Freedom's Watch to Close," Washington Times, December 8, 2008.
- Jonathan Beck, "Rabbi's NYTimes Add Urges President Obama Not to Be Like Chamberlin," *Times of Israel*, March 20, 2015.
- Jones Rodney et al., *Tracking Nuclear Proliferation: A Guide in Maps and Charts* (Washington DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 1998).
- Jose Pagliery and Evan Perez, "Super-Sneaky Malware Found in Companies Worldwide," *CNN Money*, February 18, 2015, http://money.cnn.com/2015/02/17/technology/security/malware-nsa/.
- Joseph Wilson, *The Politics of Truth: Inside the Lies That Led to War and Betrayed My Wife's CIA Identity. A Diplomat's Memoir* (New York: Caroll & Graf Publishers, 2004).
- Josh Rogin and Eli Lake, "Will Iran Sell Out Al Qaeda for Nukes?" The Daily Beast, September 26, 2014, http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2014/09/25/will-iran-sell-out-al-qaeda-for-nukes.html.
- Joshua Pollack, "Why Iran's Clocks Keeps Resetting," Arms Control Wonk, August 20, 2009, http://www.armscontrolwonk.com/archive/502435/why-irans-clock-keeps-resetting/.
- Joshua Pollack, "Consensus Emerges on Iran's Centrifuges," *Arms Control Wonk*, February 14, 2010.
- Joshua Pollack, "IR-1 Estimates Revisited," Arms Control Wonk, January 19, 2010.
 JPost.com Staff, "Report: CIA Director Leon Panetta Meets PM, Mossad Chief," Jerusalem Post, January 31, 2010.
- Julian Borger, "Iran agrees to send uranium abroad after talks breakthrough," *The Guardian*, October 1, 2009, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2009/oct/01/iran-uranium-enrichment-plant-inspection.
- Julian Borger, "Rumsfeld 'offered help to Saddam'," *The Guardian*, December 31, 2002, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2002/dec/31/iraq.politics.

- Julian Borger, "Iran Tested Advanced Nuclear Warheads," *Guardian*, November 5, 2009.
- Julian Borger, "US Iran Intelligence is 'Incorrect'," Guardian, February 22, 2007.
- Justine Elliot, "Mystery of Who Founded Right- wing Radical Islam Campaign Deepens," *Salon*, Novembers 16, 2010.
- Kalameh, "Mousavi: Siasathaye Virangare Kononi ra be Refrandom Bogzarid [Mousavi: Put the Destructive Policies of Ahmadinejad in Referendum]," *Kalameh.com*, October 5, 2010, http://www.kaleme.com/1389/07/13/klm-34012/comment-page-2/0.
- Karen DeYoung, "Dozens of Retired Generals, Admirals Back Iran Deal," *The Washington Post*, August 11, 2015.
- Karen DeYoung, "Iranian Defiance of U.N. Detailed," Washington Post, May 24, 2007.
- Karim Sadjadpour and Ali Vaez, *Iran's Nuclear Odyssey Costs and Risks* (Washington DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2013).
- Karl Vick, "Iran's President Calls Holocaust 'Myth'in Latest Assault on Jews," *The Washington Post*, December 15, 2005.
- Karl Vick, "Iran's President- Elect Calls for Moderation," *The Washington Post*, June 27, 2005.
- Kasra Naji, *Ahmadinejad: The Secret History of Iran's Radical Leader* (Los Angeles: University of California Press, 2008).
- Kaveh Ehsani and Chris Toensing, "Neo-Conservatives, Hardline Clerics and the Bomb," *Middle East Report*, 34, 233, Winter 2004.
- Kaveh Ghoreishi, "Violence Became Culture," *Rooz Online*, June 22, 2012, http://www.roozonline.com/persian/news/newsitem/article/-0f392b7340.html.
- Kayhan, "The Internal Debate in Iran: How to Respond to Western Pressure Regarding Its Nuclear Program."
- Kayhan, "Bar Asase Mostanadat, Imam Khomeini Ham Ba Taslihat-E Koshtar-E Jame'i Mokhalef Bood (According to The Document, Imam Khoeini Was Also Against Wmd)," *Kayhan Newspaper*, October 18, 2014.
- Kayhan, "Imam Called Iraqi Army to Upraise," *Kayhan Newspaper*, April 19, 1980. Kayhannewspaper, "Ayatollah Ali Khamenei Made Iran's Nuclear Priorities Clear," *Kayhan Newspaper*, July 8, 2014.
- Kayhannewspaper, "Bad Nakarid, Toofan Deroo Mikunid [Do not Plant Wind, you Will Reap Storm]," *Kayhan Newspaper*, July 2, 2012.
- Kayhannewspaper, "Iran Plans New Centrifuges Generation for Second Enrichment Site," *Kayhan Newspaper*, October 6, 2009.
- Keith B. Payne, *Deterrence in the Second Nuclear Age* (Kentucky: University Press of Kentucky, 1996).
- Keith Payne, "The Looming Crisis, Iran's Nuclear Ambition," *Defense News*, January 24, 2005, http://www.nationalreview.com/article/284815/looming-middle-east-security-crisis-keith-b-payne.
- Kenneth Katzman, "Iran Sanctions," *Congressional Research Service*, August 19, 2014, http://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RS20871.pdf.

- Kenneth M. Pollack et al., Which Path to Persia? Options for a New American Strategy toward Iran (Washington DC: Brooking Institute Press, 2009).
- Kenneth Pollack, *Unthinkable: Iran, the Bomb, and American Strategy* (Simon & Schuster, 2013).
- Kenneth R. Timmerman, "Iran's Nuclear Program: Myth and Reality," *The Iran Brief*, September 30, 1995, http://www.kentimmerman.com/krt/castiglioncello.htm.
- Kenneth R. Timmerman, "Connecting the Nuclear Dots," *FrontPage Magazine*, February 2, 2006.
- Kenneth Timmerman, "The Russian Missiles We Could Have Stopped, Testimony by Kenneth R. Timmerman before the House International Relations Committee Hearing on U.S. Policy toward Russia," *Warnings and Dissent Washington*, *DC*, October 6, 1999, iran.org/tib/krt/hirc991006.htm.
- Kenneth Waltz, *Peace, Stability, and Nuclear Weapons* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1995).
- Kessler Richard, "Argentina To Enforce Curbs on Nuclear Trade with Iran," *Nucleonics Week*, 28, 12, March 19, 1987.
- Khabarfarsi, "The Names and Photoes of Those Killed in 1388 Elections," *Khabar Farsi.com*, December 27, 2012, http://khabarfarsi.com/n/4141394/.
- Khamenei.ir, "Announcement of the General Population Policy," *Khamenei.ir*, May 20, 2014, http://farsi.khamenei.ir/news-content?id=26440.
- Khamenei.ir, "Bayanat dar Didar-e Azaye Majma-e Ali-e Basij Mostaza'fin [Speech in Meeting with Assemblage of Volunteer Paramilitary Basij Forces]," *Khamenei. ir*, November 27, 2014, http://farsi.khamenei.ir/speech-content?id=28344.
- Khamenei.ir, "Bayanat dar Didar-e Daneshgahian-e Semnan [Speech in Meeting with Semnan Academicians]," *Khamenei.ir*, March 9, 2006, http://farsi.khamenei.ir/speech-content?id=3362.
- Khamenei.Ir, "Didare Khobregan ba Rahbare Enghelab [Khobregan Meeting with Supreme Leader]," *Khamenei.ir*, February 26, 2008, http://farsi.khamenei.ir/news-content?id=1592.
- Kian Arash Meshkat, "The Burden of Economic Sanctions on Iranian-Americans," *Georgetown Journal of International Law*, 44, 1, 2013.
- Kim Zetter, Countdown to Zero Day: Stuxnet and the Launch of the World's First Digital Weapon (New York: Crown Publisher, 2011).
- Koch Andrew and Jennifer Topping, "Pakistan's Nuclear-Related Facilities," Copyright, Monitoring Proliferation Threats Project, Center for Nonproliferation Studies, Monterey Institute for International Studies, 1997.
- Kristen A. Lau and Kevin C. Desouza, "Intelligence and Non-Proliferation Programs: The Achilles Heel," *Intelligence and National Security*, 29, 3, 2014: 387–431.
- Ladane Nasseri, "Iran's Foreign Reserves Exceed \$100 Billion, Ahmadinejad Says," *Bloomberg Business*, October 31, 2010, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2010-10-30/iran-has-foreign-exchange-reserves-topping-100-billion-ahmadinejad-says.
- LaTimes, "Iran's Nuclear Program Delayed," *Los Angeles Times*, May 5, 1997. Laura Rozen, "Focus Grouping War with Iran," *Mother Jones*, November 19, 2007.

- Laura Rozen, "Three Days in March. New Details on How U.S. Iran Opened Direct Talks," *The Back Channel, Al Monitor*, January 8, 2014.
- Laurent Fabius, "Inside the Iran Deal: A French Perspective," *The Washington Quarterly*, 39, 3, Fall 2016: 12.
- Lawrence Davidson, "Israel, the Palestinians, and the 2012 Republican Primaries: Fantasy Politics on Display," *Journal of Palestine Studies*, 41, Summer, 2012.
- Lee Smith, "Iran's Man in Washington," Tablet, February 10, 2010.
- Leon Panetta, Worthy Fights: A Memoir of Leadership in War and Peace (USA: Penguin Books 2015, 272).
- Leonard S. Spector, "Iran's Secret Quest for the Bomb," *Yale Global Online*, MacMillan Center May 16, 2003, http://yaleglobal.yale.edu/content/irans-secret-quest-bomb.
- Leonard S. Spector and Jacqueline R. Smith, *Nuclear Ambitions: The Spread of Nuclear Weapons 1989-1990* (Boulder, CO: Westview Press, 1990).
- Libby Quid, "Senator a Friend of Israel" *cjonline*, July 25, 1999, http://cjonline.com/stories/072599/kan_brownback.shtml#.WMEYgjuGPIU.
- "Libya and Iran Seek Ex-Soviet Scientists," Science, March 15, 1996.
- Lily Newman, "Inside Bin Laden's Files: GIFs, Memes, and Mr. Bean," *Wired*, November 1, 2017, https://www.wired.com/story/osama-bin-laden-cia-files-gifs-memes/.
- Lisa Bergstrom, "The Neoconservative Legacy and the Deal with Iran," *Ploughshares Fund*, February 13, 2014, http://www.ploughshares.org/issues-analysis/article/neoconservative-legacy-and-deal-iran.
- Loren French, "Iran Lobbying Blitz Targets Jewish Democrats," *Politico*, July 23, 2015.
- M. J. Rosenberg, "What is the Point of Netanyahu's Iran War," *Huffington Post*, August 16, 2012.
- MacLachlan Ann, "İran Seeking Way to Finish Bushehr Plant but Bonn Denies Exports," *Nucleonics Week*, 27, 44, 1986.
- Madeleine Albright, *Madam Secretary: A Memoir* (Harper Perennial, e-edition, 2013, 517).
- Maerli Morten Bremer and Sverre Lodgaard, *Nuclear Proliferation and International Security* (New York: Routledge, 2007).
- Mahmoud Ahmadinejad, "Sakhtane Iran va Moarefie Enghelab do Mamoryate Melate Iran Ast [Building Iran and introducing Revolution are two of Iranians missions], Speech for Cleregies of Arak Province," *President.ir*, 2006, http://www.tehran.gov.ir/new/negaresh/Printversion.asp?newaId=7136.
- Mahmoud Ahmadinejad, in meeting with IRGC Commanders, August 28, 2007.
- Majid Rafizadeh, "Iran Elections 2013: A Race Between a Reformist and a Principlist?," *Al Arabiya.com*, June 15, 2013, http://english.alarabiya.net/en/special-reports/iran-elections-2013/2013/06/14/Iran-elections-2013-A-race-between-a-reformist-and-a-principlist-.html.
- Malfrid Braut-Hegghamer, *Unclear Physics: Why Iraq and Libya Failed to Build Nuclear Weapons* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2017, 18).
- Manochehr Dorraj, "Behind Iran's Nuclear Pursuit?," Peace Review: A Journal of Social Justice, 18, 3, 2006.
- Marc Ambinder, *Deep State: Inside the Government Secrecy Industry* (John Wiley & Sons, 2013).

- Marc Cooper, "The CIA 'War' on Bush," The Huffington Post, March 28, 2008.
- Marc Perelman, "New Front Sets Sights on Toppling Iran Regime," *Forward*, May 16, 2003.
- Mark Hibbs, "Handling the Weaponization File," *Arms Control Wonk*, January 20, 2014, http://www.armscontrolwonk.com/archive/1102481/handling-irans-weaponization-file/.
- Mark Hibbs, "Iran's Quest for the F6 in UF6," *Arms Control Wonk*, January 2, 2012. Mark Hibbs, "Iran Plant Disclose May Prompt IAEA to Focus on Weapons Data," *Nucleonics Week*, October 1, 2009.
- Mark Hibbs, "U.S. Briefed Suppliers Group in October on Suspected Iranian Enrichment Plant," *Nuclear Fuel*, 27, 26, December 23, 2002.
- Mark Hibbs, "Neel Patri, and Neal Sandler," Nuclear Fuel, November 25, 1991.
- Mark Hibbs, Nucleonics Week, November 21, 1991.
- Mark Hosenball, "Iran's Nukes, Why Europe and the U.S. Split over Intel," *Newsweek*, October 1, 2009, http://www.newsweek.com/irans-nukes-why-europe-and-us-split-over-intel-81031.
- Mark Hosenball, "Split over Iran Nukes," Newsweek, October 1, 2009.
- Mark L. Haas, *The Clash of Ideologies: Middle Eastern Politics and American Security* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2012).
- Mark Landler, "United States and Its Allies Expand Sanctions on Iran," *New York Times*, November 21, 2011.
- Mark Mazzeti, "Some in GOP Say Iran Threat Is Played Down," *New York Times*, August 24, 2006.
- Mark Mazzetti and Thom Shanker, "U.S. War Games See Perils of Israeli Strike Against Iran," *New York Times*, March 19, 2012.
- Marsha B. Cohen, "Protocols of the Elders of Las Vegas," *LobLog*, August 10, 2012, https://lobelog.com/protocols-of-the-elders-of-las-vegas/.
- Martin Bright, "Britain's Former Spy Chief: MI6 Kept Secrets from Israel," *The Jewish Chronicle*, March 31, 2011, http://www.thejc.com/news/uk-news/47272/britains-former-spy-chief-mi6-kept-secrets-israel-hamas-irans-puppet.
- Martin Indyk, "The Clinton Administration's Approach to the Middle East," *The Washington Institute for Near East Policy*, 1993, http://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/the-clinton-administrations-approach-to-the-middle-east.
- Martin Indyk, *Innocent Abroad: An Intimate Account of American Peace Diplomacy in the Middle East* (Simon & Schuster, 2014).
- Massimo Calabresi, "Iran's Nuclear Threat," Time, March 17, 2003.
- Mathew Aid, The Secret Sentry. The Untold of the National Security Agency.
- Matthew Bunn, "U.S. Program for Disposition of Excess Weapons Plutonium IAEA-SM-346/102," *Belfer Center, Harvard University*, August 2002, http://belfercenter.hks.harvard.edu/publication/2376/us_program_for_disposition_of_excess_weapons_plutonium.html?breadcrumb=%2Fpublication%2F2014%2Fenabling_a_significant_future_for_nuclear_power.
- Mathew Bunn, "Beyond Zero Enrichment: Suggestions for an Iranian Nuclear Deal," *Belfer Center, Harvard University*, November 2009.
- Mathew Kroenig, "Sensitive Nuclear Material and Proliferation," *Journal of Conflict Resolution*, 53, 2, 2009: 161–180.

- Matthew Kroenig, "Time to Attack Iran: Why a Strike is the Least Bad Option," *Foreign Affairs*, 91, January/February, 2012.
- Matthew Kroenig, *A Time to Attack: The Looming Iranian Nuclear Threat* (St. Martin's Press, 2014).
- Maya Shwayder, "US Should Drop an Atomic Bomb on Iran," *Jerusalem Post*, October 24, 2013.
- MEED, "Khatami Promises a Fresh Start," Middle East Economic Digest, 41, 23.
- Mehr News, "Ahmadinejad: In Ghatnameha Baraye Melate Iran Pashizi Nemiarzad [Ahmadinejad: These Resolutions Do Not Worth a Penny for Iranian Nation]," *Mehr News Agency*, June 9, 2010, http://old.mehrnews.com/fa/NewsDetail.aspx?NewsId=1098235.
- Mehrnews, "Ayatollah Mohammed Taqi Meshbah Yazdi: Goftegoye Tamadonha Poshtvaneye Manteghi Nadarad, [Ayatollah Mohammed Taqi Meshbah Yazdi: Dialogue of Civilizations Has No Rational Credit]," *Mehr News Agency*, November 26, 1999, http://old.mehrnews.com/fa/NewsDetail.aspx?NewsId=593880.
- Mehrnews, "There Are 16 Divorces per Hour, Mehrnews," *Mehr News Agency*, March 10, 2013, www.mehrnews.com/news/2010874/.
- Mehrnews, "Rafighdoost Memory from Imam Regarding 'Laneye Jasosi'," *Mehr News Agency*, January 25, 2014, http://www.mehrnews.com/news/2221404/.
- Meir Dagan: "Iran Would Be Able to Acquire a Nuclear Capability in One to Two Years," *Israel Defense*, May 15, 2014, Hebrew.
- Melman Yossi and Meir Javedanfar, *The Nuclear Sphinx of Tehran: Mahmoud Ahmadinejad and the State of Iran* (New York: Basic Books, 2008).
- MEMRI.org, "Inquiry & Analysis Series Report, No.181," June 12, 2004, translated by Savyon, June 17, 2004, http://www.memri.org/report/en/0/0/0/0/0/1155. htm#_ednref16.
- MEN, "Russia Transfers equipment for Bushehr" *Middle East Newsline*, 4, 123, April 2, 2002.
- MENewsline, "Iran Seeks WMD Help from China, N. Korea," *Middle East Newsline*, February 24, 2003, http://d103054.u45.atp.co.il/article-14809-IRAN-SEEKS-WMD-HELP-FROM-CHINA-N.aspx.
- Michael A. Ledeen, *The Iranian Time Bomb: The Mullah Zealots' Quest for Destruction* (New York: Truman Talley Books, 2007).
- Michael A. Memoli, "Obama's Iran Nuclear Deal Initiative Is Entering a Danger Zone, *Los Angeles Times*, July 31, 2015.
- Michael Adler, "US Briefed on Alleged Iranian Nuclear Warhead Work," *Iran Focus*, October 9, 2005.
- Michael Ben Zohar and Nissim Mishal, *Mossad: The Great Operations of Israel's Secret Service* (The Robson Press, 2015).
- Michael C. Carroll, Lab 257: The Disturbing Story of the Government's Secret Plum Island Germ Laboratory Hardcover (New York: Harper Collins Publisher, 2004).
- Michael Crawford, "Exploring the Maze: Counter-proliferation Intelligence," *Survival Global Politics and Strategy*, 53, 2, 2011.
- Michael Crowley, "Hillary's Secret Iran Man," *Politico*, April 3, 2015.
- Michael Crowley, "Old Europe Pushes Back on Capitol Hill," *Politico*, July 28, 2015.

- Michael Crowley, "Trumps Restores Power of Israeli Ambassador," *Politico*, January 1, 2016.
- Michael Eisenstadt, "The Strategic Culture of the Islamic Republic of Iran," 2011.
- Michael Eisenstaedt, *Iran: The Complex Calculus of Preventive Military Action* (Washington: Washington Institute for Near East Policy, September 25, 2006).
- Michael Isikoff and Mark Hosenball, Newsweek, May 2005.
- Michael Karpin, *The Bomb in the Basement. How Israel Went Nuclear and What it Means to the World* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2006).
- Michael Krepon, "Punishment vs. Engagement," *Arms Control Network*, September 23, 2013.
- Michael Krepon, "Monitoring Iran," Arms Control Wonk, October 14, 2013.
- Michael Krepon, "Rumi On the Iran Deal," Arms Control Wonk, August 25, 2015.
- Michael Morell, *The Great War of Our Time. The CIA's Fight Against Terrorism-From al Qaida to ISIS* (New York: Twelve, 2016).
- Michael Morell, *The Great War of Our Times, The CIA War Against Terrorism- From Al Quida to ISIS* (2015).
- Michael Oren, "How Obama Opened his Heart to the Muslim World," *Foreign Policy*, June 19, 2015.
- Michael Oren, *Ally: My Journey across the American-Israeli Divide* (New York: Random House 2015).
- Michael Oren, "How Obama Abandoned Israel," *Wall Street Journal*, June 16, 2015, https://www.wsj.com/articles/how-obama-abandoned-israel-1434409772.
- Michael Rubin "Ploughshares: The Money Behind the Iran Deal," *Commentary*, August 25, 2015.
- Michael Rubin, "The Guldimann Memorandum," Weekly Standard, October 27, 2007.
- Michael Rubin, Dancing with the Devil: The Perils of Engaging Rogue Regimes (USA: Encounter Books, 2014).
- Michael S. Goodman, "Jones Paradigm: The How, Why, and Whereof of Scientific Intelligence," *Intelligence and National Security*, 24, 2, 2009.
- Michael Singh, "The Case for Zero Enrichment in Iran," *Arms Control Association*, March 19, 2014.
- Michael V. Hayden, *Playing to the Edge: American Intelligence in the Age of Terror* (Penguin Press, 2016).
- Michelle Van Cleave "Strategic Counterintelligence. What it Is and What She We Do about it," *Studies in Intelligence*, 15, 2.
- Mike Evans and Jerome Corse, "Showdown with Nuclear Iran: Radical Islam's Messianic Mission to Destroy Israel and Cripple the United States," 2009.
- Mike Evans, "Jimmy Carter: The Liberal Left and World Chaos," 2009.
- Mir Hossein Mousavi, "Ghol va Ghararhaye Genova Heyratangiz ast [Genova Agreement is Shocking]," *Kalameh*, October 28, 2009, http://www.kaleme.com/1388/08/06/klm-1667/.
- Mir Hossein Mousavi, "Ghol va Ghararhaye Genova Heyratangiz ast [Genova Agreement is Shocking]," *BBC Persian*, "Akbar Etemad: West Tells Lie," *BBC Persian*, November 1, 2009, http://www.bbc.co.uk/persian/iran/2009/11/091101_ag_be_ebarate_digar_etemad.shtml.

- Mir Hossein Mousavi, "Yaddashti Piramone Ghatnameye 1929 Shoraye Amnyat [A Note Regarding S.C. 1929 Resolution]," *Kalameh*, July 7, 2010, http://www.kaleme.com/1389/04/16/klm-25013/.
- Mirza Aslam Beg, "Nuke Proliferators Can't Be Stopped," *United Press International*, March 7, 2000, http://www.upi.com/Business_News/Security-Industry/2005/03/07/Nuke-proliferators-cant-be-stopped/UPI-65941110230694/.
- Mitch Ginsburg, "Attacking Iran Now Is Perilous Premature," *Times of Israel*, August 24, 2012.
- Mitchell G. Bard, "Myths & Facts," www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/myths-and-facts-nuclear#64.
- Mitt Romney, "How I Would Check Iran's Nuclear Ambition," Washington Post, March 5, 2012.
- Mohamed Elbaradei, *The Age of Deception: Nuclear Diplomacy in Treacherous Times* (New York: Metropolitan Books, 2011).
- Mohammad Khatami, Az Dunya-yi Shahr ta Shahre Dunya (Tehran: Nashre Nay, 1999).
- Mohammed Sahimi, "Iran's Nuclear Energy Program." *Part VII*, December 5, 2007.
- Mohammed Sahimi, "The IEAE Report on Iran's Nuclear Program: Alarming or Hyped?" *Frontline*, November 9, 2011.
- Mohsen Renani, *Iqtasade Siasi-ye Munaqshe-ye Atomi-ye Iran [The Political Economy of Iran's Nuclear Dispute]* (Tehran: 2013).
- Morteza Motahhari, *Islam va Muqtaziyat-e Zaman [Islam and the Exigencies of the Age]* (Tehran: Entesharat-e Sadra, 1991).
- Moshe Arens, "Iran Nuclear Capability Overblown," *Jerusalem Post*, February 12, 1999.
- Moshe Ya'alon, "Current Iran Framework Will Make War More Likely," *The Washington Post*, April 8, 2015.
- Muhammed Sahimi, "A New Judith Miller for Iran Hawks," *AntiWar.com*, March 18, 2009.
- Muhammed Sahimi, "Who Is Telling the Truth about Iran's Nuclear Program," *AntiWar.com*, February 18, 2009.
- Nahum Barnea and Shimon Shiffer, "Interview with Meir Dagan, *Ynet*, February 2, 2015 www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-4631634,00.html.
- Nahum Barnea and Shimon Shiffer, "Netanyahu Has Caused Israel the Most Strategic Damage on Iran," *Interview with Meir Dagan*, February 27, 2015, www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-4631634,00.html.
- Namehnews, "Full details of the debate of Laylaz and Davari," *Namehnews.ir*, January 8, 2014, http://namehnews.ir/fa/news/99669/.
- Natan Guttman, "Meet Obama's Jewish Flack Catcher," *Forward*, December 7, 2015. "The Iran Deal Poll," *Jewish Journal*, July 23, 2015.
- Nathan E. Bush and Joseph F. Pilate, "The Politics of Weapons Inspection: Assessing WMD," *Monitoring and Verification Regimes*.
- Nazila Fathi and William J. Broad, "Iran Says It's Installing New Centrifuges," *The New York Times*, April 9, 2008.
- Neel Patri, Nucleonics Week, November 28, 1991.

- News 1, "To Put Meir Dagan on Trial," News1, March 20, 2012, Hebrew.
- News Aftab, "Amozesh-e Teem-e Atomi-e Iran [Training of Iran's Nuclear Team]," *Aftabnews*, December 1, 2004, http://aftabnews.ir/fa/news.
- News1 "They Have Eyes but Don't See," News1, August 12, 2013.
- Newsweek, "Daniel Klaidman, 'Obama's Dangerous Game with Iran'," *Newsweek*, February 13, 2012.
- Nick Paton Walsh "Russia Adds to Iran Nuclear Row," Guardian, March 28, 2003.
- Nima Shirazi, "Iranian Nukes: The Phantom Menace," *Veterans Today*, December 31, 2010.
- Nima Shirazi, "The Phantom Menace: Fantasies, Falsehoods, And Fear-Mongering About Iran's Nuclear Program," December 31, 2010, mondoweiss.net/2010/12/the-phantom-menace-fantasies-falsehoods-and-fear-mongering-about-irans-nuclear-program/.
- Nina Gilbert and Shane Rosenfeld, "Mossad Wants Budget Doubled," *Jerusalem Post*, January 4, 2005.
- "Nomination of James Woolsey, Hearing Before the Select Committee on Intelligence of the United States Senate One Hundred Third Congress First Session on Nomination of R. James Woolsey to be Director of Central Intelligence," February 3, 1993, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington.
- Nonproliferation Policy Education Center, January 24, 2014.
- NPR, "Iran NIE Reopens the Intelligence Debate," *NPR*, January 17, 2008, http://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=18177103.
- NTI, "U.S. to Push for Security Council Referral of Iran," *NTI.org*, September 29, 2004, http://www.nti.org/gsn/article/us-to-push-for-security-council-referral-of-iran/.
- "Nuclear Weapons, Official Record," S/RES/1803, United Nations Security Council (UNSC), March 3, 2008.
- Office of the Secretary of Defense, *Threats and Responses* (Washington, DC, April 1996).
- Ofira Seliktar, "Assessing Iran's Nuclear Rationality: The "Eye of the Beholder" Problem," *The Journal of the Middle East and Africa*, 2, 2, 2011: 188–206.
- Ofira Seliktar, Doomed to Failure: The Politics and Intelligence of the Oslo Peace Process.
- Ofira Seliktar, *Navigating Iran: From Carter to Obama* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2012).
- Ofira Seliktar, *Paradigms, Politics and Intelligence: Why So Few Predicted the Collapse of the Soviet Union* (New York: Routledge, 2004).
- Ofira Seliktar, *The Politics of Intelligence and American Wars with Iraq* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2008, 2016).
- P. J. Miller, "Inside CUFI's 2011 Washington Summit," August 1, 2011, https://pjmiller.wordpress.com/2011/08/01/inside-cufis-2011-washington-summit/.
- Parisa Hafezi and Louis Charbonneau, "Iran Wants to Leverage the ISIS Fight to Get Nuclear Concessions," *Business Insider*, September 21, 2014, http://www.businessinsider.com/r-exclusive-iran-seeks-give-and-take-on-militants-nuclear-program-2014-9?IR=T&.

- Patrick Clawson and Michael Eisenstaedt, Forcing Hard Choices on Tehran: Raising the Cost of Iran's Nuclear Program (Washington: Washington Institute for Near East Policy, November 2006).
- Patrick Clawson and Michael Eisenstaedt, *The Last Resort: Consequences of Preventive Military Action against Iran* (Washington: Washington Institute for Near East Policy, June 2008).
- Patrick Goodenough, "No Sign of International Unity on Iran after Administration's Latest Deadline Passes," *CNS News*, January 26, 2010, http://www.cnsnews.com/news/article/no-sign-international-unity-iran-after-administration-s-latest-deadline-passes.
- Paul Brannan, David Albright, and Christina Walrond, "ISIS Reports: Did Stuxnet Take Out 1,000 Centrifuges at the Natanz Enrichment Plant? Preliminary Assessment," *Institute for Science and International Security Report*, December 22, 2010, http://isis-online.org/isis-reports/detail/did-stuxnet-take-out-1000-centrifuges-at-the-natanz-enrichment-plant/.
- Paul Heroux, "Is Iran's Nuclear Program Really Getting a 24-Day Pass?" *Huffington Post*, August 6, 2015.
- Paul Kerr and Miles Pomper, "Tackling the Nuclear Dilemma: An Interview with IAEA Director-General Mohamed ElBaradei," *Arms Control Today*, February 4, 2005, https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2005_03/ElBaradei.
- Paul Kerr, "Not if You Were the Last," Arms Control Wonks, September 15, 2006.
- Paul Kerr, "Questions Surrounding Iran's Nuclear Program," Arms Control Today, March 4, 2006, https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2006_03/MARCH-IranQuestions.
- Paul Pillar, "The Sources of Opposition to the Agreement," *National Interest*, July 25, 2015.
- Paul Schulte, "Proliferation, Intelligence, and the Case for Normalizing a Technical Accountability Obligation in Arms Control," *Intelligence and National Security*, 29, 3, 2014: 432–457.
- Peter Crail, "Iran Prepares Improved Centrifuges," *Arms Controls Association*, April 2011, https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2011_04/Iran.
- Peter Crail, "Iranian Response to LEU Fuel Deal Unclear," *Arms Control Association*, November 5, 2009, https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2009_11/Iran.
- Peter Crail, "IAEA Cites Possible Iran Warhead Efforts," *Arms Control Today*, March 3, 2010.
- Peter Crail, "U.S. Updates the Iran Assessment," *Arms Control Today*, March 3, 2011.
- Peter Finn, "U.S. Israel at Odds over Iran's Nuclear Weapon Aspirations," Washington Post, March 11, 2009.
- Peter J. Roskam, "No Deal is Better than This Deal," *Times of Israel*, April 9, 2015. Peter Jones, "Iran's Threat Perceptions and Arms Control Policies," *The Nonproliferation Review*, 6, 1, 1998.
- Peter Overby, "Clarion DVD Now Circulated By Religious Right Group," October 28, 2008, www.npr.org/sections/secretmoney/2008/10/messages_for_scranton. html.
- Peter W. Galbraith, *Unintended Consequences*. How War in Iraq Strengthened American Enemies (New York: Simon & Schuster).

- Phillip Baxter, "Nuclear Proliferation Networks," *Vienna Center for Disarmament and Non-proliferation VCDNP*, December 11, 2016, http://vcdnp.org/nuclear-proliferation-networks.
- Phillip V. Fellman, "The Complexity of Intelligence Estimates," *New England Complex Systems Institute Papers*, http://necsi.edu/events/iccs2011/papers/96.pdf.
- Phillip Weiss, "Why Is Charlie Rose Hugging Seth Klarman?" *Monodweisse*, November 30, 2011.
- Pierre Goldschmidt, "Decision Time on Iran," *New York Times*, September 14, 2005. Pirouz Mojtahed-Zadeh, "Geopolitics and Reform under Khatami," *Global Dialogue*, 3, 2–3, 2001.
- Pollack, *The Persian Puzzle: The Conflict Between America and Iran*, (New York: Random House, 2004, 341–342).
- Presstv.ir, "Closing Strait of Hormuz easy for Iran," *Press TV*, December 28, 2011, http://www.presstv.com/detail/218133.html.
- Presstv.Ir, "Iran Will Not Bow to Pressure, Sanctions: Rouhani," *Press TV*, November 24, 2014, http://www.presstv.ir/detail/2014/11/24/387378/iran-will-not-bow-to-pressure-sanctions/.
- Quandl, "Iran, Islamic Rep.: Unemployment, Youth Total (% of Total Labor Force Ages 15–24)," *Quandl.com*, February 19, 2015, https://www.quandl.com/data/WORLDBANK/IRN_SL_UEM_1524_ZS-Iran-Islamic-Rep-Unemployment-youth-total-of-total-labor-force-ages-15-24.
- Radiofarda, "Ahmadinejad: The first lot of 20 percent enriched uranium is produces," *Radio Farda*, February 12, 2010, http://www.radiofarda.com/content/f2_Iran_nuclear 22Bahman demo Ahmadinejad first batch uranium/1954927.html.
- Rafsanjani Akbar Hashemi, *Pas az Buhran: Khaterate Ayatollah Hashemi Rafsanjani Dar Sal-e 1361 [After the Crisis: Hashemi Rafsanjani Memory of 1982]* (Tehran: Maaref-e Enghelab, 2002).
- Ralph Langner, "To Kill a Centrifuge: A Technical Analysis of What Stuxnet's Creators Tried to Achieve," November 2013, chrome-extension://oemmndcbldboi-ebfnladdacbdfmadadm/http://www.langner.com/en/wp-content/uploads/2013/11/To-kill-a-centrifuge.pdf.
- Ramin Mostaghim and Paul Richter, "Iranian Website Reports U.S. Giving Ground on Nuclear Centrifuges," *Los Angeles Times*, November 4, 2014.
- Rasool Nafisi, "Iran's Majlis Elections: The Hidden Dynamics," *Open Democracy*, April 11, 2008, https://www.opendemocracy.net/article/democracy_power/democracy_iran/majlis_elections_signals_of_change.
- "Rationale and Requirements for U.S. Nuclear Forces and Arms Control Volume I Executive Report," *National Institute for Public Policy*, January 2001, www.nipp. org/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/volume-1-complete.pdf.
- Ray McGovern, "Mullen Wary of an Israeli Attack on Iran," *Common Dreams*, March 7, 2010, http://www.commondreams.org/views/2010/03/07/mullen-wary-israeli-attack-iran.
- Ray Takeyh, "Iran's Nuclear Calculations," World Policy Journal, 20, 2, 2003.
- "Recognizing Iran as a Strategic Threat: An Intelligence Challenge to the United States, Staff Report of the House Permanent Select Committee on Intelligence

- Subcommittee on Intelligence Policy," August 23, 2006, chrome-extension://oemmndcbldboiebfnladdacbdfmadadm/http://www.parstimes.com/library/iran-reportushouse.pdf.
- "Report on Activities and Program for Countering Proliferation and NBC Terrorism," https://fas.org/irp/threat/nbcterror2004.pdf.
- Report US News and World, "Kazakhstan Seeks Iran's Help to Develop Nuclear Capability," October 25, 1993, http://www.freerepublic.com/focus/news/2395310/posts.
- Reuel Marc Gerecht, "Book Review: A Time to Attack," Wall Street Journal, June 19, 2014.
- Reuters, "U.S. Accuses Iran of Cheating on Nuclear Arms Pact," *Reuters*, April 28, 2003, http://web.payk.net/mailingLists/iran-news/html/2003/msg01192.html.
- Reuters, "Israel Feats Iran Will Use Nuclear Arm," Reuters, December 29, 2001.
- Reuters, "Russia Says Finished Building Iran Nuclear Plant," *Reuters*, October 14—October 15, 2004.
- Rezaei, Farhad, "Shopping for Armageddon: Islamist Groups and Nuclear Terror," *Middle East Policy*, 23, 3, Fall 2016: 112–132.
- Rezaei, Farhad, "Iran's Ballistic missiles program: A New Case for Engaging Iran?" *Insight Turkey*, 18, 4, 2016: 181–205.
- Rezaei, Farhad, "Iran's Normalization Project: Custodians and Spoilers," *Middle East Policy*, XXIV, 2, Summer 2017: 87–101.
- Rezaei, Farhad, *Iran's Nuclear Program: A Study in Proliferation and Rollback* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2017).
- Rezaei, Farhad, "Sanctions and Nuclear Rollback: The Case of Iran," *Middle East Policy*, XXIV, 4, Winter 2017: 74–90.
- Rezaei, Farhad, "The American Response to Pakistani and Iranian Nuclear Proliferation: A Study in Paradox," *Asian Affairs*, 48, 1, 2017.
- Rezaei, Farhad, "The Revolutionary Guards: From Spoilers to Accepters of the Nuclear Deal," *British Journal of Middle Eastern Studies*, 43, 4, 2016: 1–18.
- Richard G. Kyle, Islam in the End Times, Christianity and Islam Stephen Sizer, Christian Road to-Map to Armageddon.
- Richard N. Haass, "Sanction Madness," Foreign Affairs, 76, 6, 1997.
- Rick Gladstone, "Iran Currency Falls Further on Concerns Over Bank," *New York Times*, January 22, 2013.
- Rick Gladstone, "Iranian Oil Minister Concedes Sanctions Have Hurt Exports," *New York Times*, January 7, 2013.
- Rick Gladstone and Stephen Castle, "Global Network Expels as Many as 30 of Iran's Banks in Move to Isolate Its Economy," *The New York Times*, March 15, 2012.
- Right Web, Institute for Policy Studies, "Iranium. The Islamic Republic Race to Obtain Nuclear Weapons," http://rightweb.irc-online.org/profile/clarion_fund/.
- R. Jeffrey Smith and Joby Warrick, "Pakistani Scientist Khan Describe Iranian Efforts to Buy Nuclear Bombs," *The Washington Post*, March 14, 2010, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/03/13/AR2010031302258.html.
- Robert Brown, *Nuclear Authority: The IAEA and the Absolute Weapon* (Georgetown University Press, 2015).

- Robert Einhorn, "Avoiding Stalemate in the Iran Nuclear Negotiations: Focus on Practical Needs," *The Saban Center for Middle East Policy & the Brooking Institute*, February 17, 2014, http://www.brookings.edu/~/media/Blogs/iran%20 at%20saban/2014/02/17%20stalemate%20iran%20nuclear%20negotiations%20 einhorn/17%20stalemate%20iran%20nuclear%20negotiations%20einhorn.pdf.
- Robert Einhorn, "Iran's Heavy-Water Reactor: A Plutonium Bomb Factory," *Arms Control Association*, November 9, 2006, http://www.armscontrol.org/pressroom/2006/20061109_Einhorn.
- Robert Einhorn and Daryl Kimball, "Technical Cooperation in Jeffrey Lewis," *Technical Cooperation ACW*, November 26, 2006.
- Robert J. Einhorn and Gary Samore, "Ending Russian Assistance to Iran's Nuclear Bomb," *Survival*, 44, 2, 2002.
- Robert Gates, From the Shadows: The Ultimate Insider's Story of Five Presidents and How They Won the Cold War (Simon & Schuster, 2008).
- Robert L. Brown, *Nuclear Authority: The IAEA and the Absolute Weapon* (Georgetown University Press, 2015).
- Robert M. Gates, Duty: Memoirs of a Secretary at War (New York: Vintage 2015).
- Robin B. Wright, *The Iran Primer: Power, Politics, and U.S. Policy* (Washington, DC: United States Institute of Peace Press, 2010).
- Robin Emmott, "Europe Back Iran Nuclear Deal in a Sign to Congress," July 25, 2015.
- Robin Wright and Glen Kessler, "Review of Iran Intelligence to Be Sought," *Washington Post*, December 7, 2007.
- Ron Kampas, "Spying on Netanyahu," Jerusalem Post, January 5, 2016.
- Ron Kampeas, "Iran Issues Russia Ultimatum to US," *Washington Post*, November 21, 1999, www.washingtonpost.com.
- Ronen Bergman, "Ex-Atomic Agency Chief: Netanyahu Using Scare Tactics on Iran Nuclear Program," *Ynet*, May 8, 2014, www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-4517536,00.html.
- Ronen Bergman, "Interview with Meir Dagan," Yediot Aharanot, April 2016.
- Ronen Bergman, "Will Israel Attack Iran," New York Times, January 25, 2012.
- Ronen Bergman, "Interview," Yediot Aharanot, April 8, 2016.
- Ronen Bergman, *The Secret War with Iran: The 30-year Covert Struggle for Control of a Rogue State* (Oneworld Publications, 2009).
- Rooz Online, "Matne Nameyeh Gheyre Alanie Dowlat be Resaneha [The Government Closed the Letter to the Media]," *Rooz Online*, March 5, 2008, http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:xKFA6vIqeuoJ:www.roozonline.com/persian/archive/overall-archive/news/archive/2008/march/05/article/-cb70c05083. html+&cd=3&hl=en&ct=clnk.
- Rt, "Iran Gears Up to Export Peaceful Nuclear Technology and Materials," *Russia Today*, March 14, 2011, http://rt.com/politics/iran-nuclear-materials-export/.
- "Russian-Iran Ties Remain Issue at Gore-Chernomyrdin Meeting," *Arms Control*, September 1, 1997, https://www.armscontrol.org/print/249.
- Saeed Kamali Dehghan, "Iran Sees Dramatic Rise in HIV Infections," *The Guardian*, December 2, 2013 http://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/dec/02/iran-rise-hiv.

- Saeed Khamali Dehghan, "Iran Aims to Ban Vasectomies and Cut Access to Contraceptives to Boost Births," *The Guardian*, March 10, 2015, http://www.the-guardian.com/world/2015/mar/11/iran-ban-voluntary-sterilisation-contraceptive-access-block-boost-population.
- Saham News, "Strike of Wagon Pars Company Workers Closed the Factory," *Saham News.org*, December 23, 2014, http://sahamnews.org/1393/10/272452/.
- Saham News, "Wide Strike of Iran Khodro Diesel Company Workers," *Saham News. org*, December 22, 2014, http://sahamnews.org/1393/10/272374/.
- S. K. Malik, *The Quranic Concept of War* (Lahore, Reprint in India: Adam Publishers and Dirtributors, 1979).
- Samuel P. Huntington, *The Third Wave: Democratization in the Late Twentieth Century*, (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1991).
- Samuel P. Huntington, "The Clash of Civilizations," *Foreign Affairs*, 72, 3, Summer 1993.
- Samuel P. Huntington, *The Clash of Civilizations and the Remaking of World Order* (New York; Simon & Schuster, 2011).
- Samuel Segev, *The Iranian Triangle: The Untold Story of Israel's Role in the Iran-Contra Affair*, translated by Haim Watzman (New York: Free Press, 1988).
- Satyabrat Sinha, "The Paris Agreement and Iranian Nuclear Case," *Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies (IPCS)*, January 4, 2005, www.ipcs.org/article/nuclear/the-paris-agreement-and-iranian-nuclear-case-1606.html.
- SCOI, "Iran's statistics: Inflation Rate," *Strategic Center Of Iran*, October 2013, http://www.amar.org.ir/Default.aspx?tabid=1241.
- Scott D. Sagan, "Why Do States Build Nuclear Weapons? Three Models in Search of a Bomb," *International Security*, 21, 3, 1996.
- Scott Harold and Alireza Nader, "China and Iran Economic, Political, and Military Relations," *RAND Center for Middle East Public Policy (CMEPP)*, 2012, http://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/occasional_papers/2012/RAND_OP351.pdf.
- Scott Ritter, "The Nuclear Expert Who Never Was," Truthdig, June 26, 2008.
- Scott Ritter, Target Iran: The Truth About the U.S. Government's Plans for Regime Change (Australia: Allen & Anwin, 2006).
- Secret Section 01 of 03, Tel Aviv 003514 Sipdis E.O. 12958, Meeting at the Israeli Mfa on Iran: Situation In the IAEA and UNSC (CABLE 3 OF 5) Ref: A. Tel Aviv 03385.
- Segal David, "Atomic Ayatollahs: Just What the Mideast Needs-An Iranian Bomb," *The Washington Post*, April 12, 1987, http://www.highbeam.com/doc/1P2-1316470.html.
- Seyed Hossein Mousavian, Iran and the United States: An Insider's View on the Failed Past and the Road to Peace (Bloomsbury Academic, 2015).
- Seyed Hossein Mousavian, *The Iranian Nuclear Crisis: A Memoir* (Washington: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2012).
- Seymour M. Hersh, "Iran and the Bomb," New Yorker, June 6, 2011.
- Shahram Chubin, "Understanding Iran's Nuclear Ambitions," in *Double Trouble: Iran and North Korea as Challenges to International Security*, ed. Fitzpatrick Mark (Westport, CT: Praeger, 2008).

- Shahram Chubin, "The Politics of Iran's Nuclear Program: Power, Politics, and US Policy," *The Iran Primer*, October 18, 2010, http://iranprimer.usip.org/resource/politics-irans-nuclear-program.
- Shahram Chubin and Jerrold D. Green, "Engaging Iran: A U.S. Strategy," *Survival*, 40, 3, 1998.
- Shai Feldman, "The Israeli Debate on Attacking Iran is Over," *Foreign Policy*, August 20, 2012.
- Shane Harris and Matthew M. Aid, "Exclusive: CIA Files Prove America Helped Saddam as He Gassed Iran," *Foreign Policy*, August 26, 2013, http://foreignpolicy.com/2013/08/26/exclusive-cia-files-prove-america-helped-saddam-as-hegassed-iran/.
- Shargh Newspaper, "Youth Unemployment Rate 2013," *Shargh Newspaper*, October 26, 2013.
- Shireen Hunter, *Iran's Foreign Policy in the Post-Soviet Era* (Santa Barbara, California: Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data, 2010).
- Shulsky, Abram and Gary Schmitt, *Silent Warfare: Understanding the World of Intelligence* (US: Brassey 2002).
- Sick, "A Sensible Policy toward Iran," *Middle East Insight*, 11, July–August 1995.
- Sick, "The Clouded Mirror: The United States and Iran," in *Iran at the Crossroads*, ed. John L. Esposito and R. K. Ramazani (New York: Palgrave, 2001).
- Sick, "Time to Talk," Online Forum, January 26, 1998.
- Sick, "US Can Exploit Peaceful Revolution," Newsday, June 11, 1997.
- Sina Toossi, "The Bomb Iran Lobby Gears Up for 2016," Foreign Policy in Focus, Institute for Policy Studies, June 4, 2015.
- Skynews, "General Sharif: The Guards Were Very Active in Constructing Fordow," *Skynews.com*, 9 November 2014, http://www.peykeiran.com/ContentEnglish.aspx?ID=83142.
- Sohrab Sobhani, *The Pragmatic Entente: Israeli-Iranian Relations, 1948-1988* (Westport, CT: Praeger, 1989).
- Sonni Efron, "Bush Softens Stance on Iran," *Los Angeles Times*, March 12, 2005, http://articles.latimes.com/2005/mar/12/world/fg-usiran12/2.
- Spengler, "More Sitcom than CENTCOM," Asia Times, March 12, 2014.
- Spillius, "Russia Warns against Israeli Air Strike on Iran," *The Telegraph*, November 7, 2011, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/iran/8874073/Russia-warns-against-Israeli-air-strike-on-Iran.html.
- "Statements by President Obama French President Sarkozy and British Prime Minister Brown on Iranian Nuclear Facility," September 25, 2009, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2009/09/25/statements-president-obama-french-president-sarkozy-and-british-prime-mi.
- Stephanie Mencimer, "Trump, Cruz and Palin Rally Tea Partiers against the Iran Deal," *Mother Jones*, September 9, 2015.

- Stephen C. Pelletiere, "Landpower And Dual Containment: Rethinking America's Policy in The Gulf," November 1999, www.strategicstudiesinstitute.army.mil/pdf-files/pub186.pdf.
- Stephen C. Pelletiere, et al., *Lessons Learned: The Iran-Iraq War* (Pennsylvania DTIC Document, 1991).
- Stephen Kinzer, "Moderate Leader is Elected in Iran by a Wide Margin," *The New York Times*, May 25, 1997.
- Stephen Walt, Origins of Alliances (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1994).
- Steve H. Hanke, "Iran: Down, But Not Out," *Cato.org*, October 2012, http://www.cato.org/publications/commentary/iran-down-not-out.
- Steve H. Hanke, "Measuring Misery around the World," *Cato.org*, May 2014, http://www.cato.org/publications/commentary/measuring-misery-around-world.
- Steve Linde, "Peres Bombshell," Jerusalem Post, September 29, 2016.
- Steve Rodan, "Iran Paid \$25m. For Nuclear Weapons, Documents Show," *Jerusalem Post*, April 10, 1998.
- Steve Rodan, "MK Elul Says Israel, US Have Known of Iranian Nukes for Years," *Jerusalem Post*, April 12, 1998.
- Steve Rodan, "Secret Israeli Data Reveals Iran Can Make Missile in Year," *Defense News*, October 6–12, 1997.
- Steven Plaut, "The Collapse of Iran's Rial," *Gatestone Institute International Policy Council*, February 21, 2013, http://www.gatestoneinstitute.org/3597/iran-rial-collpase.
- Steven R. Weisman, "West's Push to Refer Iran to U.N. Hits Snags," *The New York Times*, January 24, 2006.
- Stratfor, "Iran: Nuclear Services and Materials to Enter World Market," *Stratfor Global Intelligence*, March 13, 2011, https://www.stratfor.com/situation-report/iran-nuclear-services-and-materials-enter-world-market-official+&cd=1&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=my#axzz3WQrkcoIt.
- Stricker Andrea and David Albright, "Iran's Nuclear Program," *The Iran Primer: Power, Policy, and U.S. Policy*, 2011.
- Stuart Winer, "Iran Admits It Deceived the West," *Times of Israel*, September 20, 2012.
- Stuxnet: Victims Zero, November 18, 2014, https://blog.kaspersky.com/stuxnet-victims-zero/6775/.
- TAAS, "Russia Prepares Feasibility Study for New Reactors at Iranian Nuclear Plant," *ITAR-TASS (Moscow)*, September 4, 2001.
- TAAS, "Russia to Deliver Nuclear Reactor to Iran in November," *ITAR-TASS (Moscow)*. October 2, 2001.
- Tanya Ogilve-White, "The IAEA and the International Politics of Nuclear Intelligence," *Intelligence and National Security*, 29, 3, 2014: 323–340.
- Tarock, Adam, "US-Iran Relations: Heading for Confrontation?" *Third World Quarterly*, 17, March 1996.
- Tasnim, "Timeline on Iran's Nuclear Program," *Tasnim News Agency*, November 7, 2013, http://www.tasnimnews.com/Home/Single/146990.

- Tasnim, "Leader Highlights Significance of Population Growth in Iran," *Tasnim News Agency*, May 5, 2014, http://www.tasnimnews.com/English/Home/Single/360559.
- Tasnim, "Zarif to America: What did you gain from the Sanctions?" *Tasnim News Agency*, September 17, 2014, http://www.tasnimnews.com/Home/Single/502187.
- Tasnimnews, "Salehi: Secret Talks with the United States," *Tasnim News*, December 9, 2015, https://www.tasnimnews.com/fa/news/1394/09/18/938402/ مبادرات معرمانه بالمريكا بالمبلغي ومصلحي مهاهنگ مي مسالحي مذاكر ات محرمانه بالمريكا بالمبلغي ومصلحي ماهنگ مي مسالحي مناكر التعمير الكلام المبلغة على المبلغة المبلغة المبلغة على المبلغة ال
- Tasnimnews, Salehi: Secret Talks with the United States, *Tasnim News*, December 9, 2015, https://www.tasnimnews.com/fa/news/1394/09/18/938402/منافعات معاهنگ معرمانه بالمریکا بالمجلیلی و مصلحی هماهنگ می شد
- TCACNP, "Factsheet: Iran and the Additional Protocol," *The Center for Arms Control and Non-proliferation*, July 14, 2015, armscontrolcenter.org/factsheet-iran-and-the-additional-protocol.
- Tea Party Patriots, "Stop the Iran Deal," September 9, 2015, https://www.teapartypatriots.org/stop-the-iran-deal-rally-september-9/.
- Tehran Times, "Iran now self-sufficient in yellowcake production," *Tehran Times*, December 6, 2010, http://old.tehrantimes.com/index_View.asp?code=231610.
- "Temporarely Marriage," *The Telegraph*, June 18, 2011, http://my.telegraph.co.uk/hatefsvoiceofpeace/hatefsvoice/40/temporarely-marriage/#more-40.
- Tertrais Bruno, "Khan's Nuclear Exports: Was There a State Strategy?," in *Pakistan's Nuclear Future: Worries Beyond War* (Carlisle Barracks, PA: Strategic Studies Institute, U.S. Army War College, 2008).
- "Testimony of David Albright Before the House Committee on Foreign Affairs Hearing: Can't Trust, Can We Verify?" April 22, 2015, http://www.iranwatch.org/library/governments/united-states/congress/hearings-prepared-statements/testimony-david-albright-house-committee-foreign-affairs-hearing-nuclear.
- The Age, "Senator says Iran, Iraq seek N-Bomb", June 27, 1984. www.transnational. org/Area_MiddleEast/2010/Jahanpour_Irandeal.pdf.
- The Associated Press, "Iran Poised to Start Installation of Large-Scale Uranium Enrichment Program, Say Diplomats," *The Associated Press*, January 19, 2007, http://www.smdailyjournal.com/articles/wnews/2007-01-19/iran-poised-to-start-installation-of-large-scale-uranium-enrichment-program-say-diplomats/69746.
- The Atlantic, "Ahmadinejad vs Conservatives," *The Atlantic*, June 10, 2009, http://www.theatlantic.com/daily-dish/archive/2009/06/ahmadinejad-vs-conservatives/200707/.
- The Back Channel, Al Monitor, January 8, 2014.
- The Iran Primer, "The Final Tally: How Congress Voted on Iran," *United States Institute for Peace*, September 17, 2015, iranprimer.usip.org/blog/2015/sep/11/congress-votes-deal.
- "The Iranian Regime's Nuclear Weapons Program, Wisconsin Project on Nuclear Arms Control Risk Report," November 19, 2003, www.iranwatch.org/library/ncri-iranian-regimes-nuclear-weapons-program-11-19-03.
- "The Ploughshares Fund," *Discover the Network.org*, www.discoverthenetworks.org/printgroupProfile.asp?grpid=7156.

- The Tower, "Deal Will Give Iran 24 Days to Cover Up Suspected Nuclear Sites," *TheTower.org*, July 14, 2015, http://www.thetower.org/2296-deal-will-give-iran-24-days-to-cover-up-suspected-nuclear-sites/.
- The Washington Post, "Iran's Attempted Deal with Pakistan," *The Washington Post*, March 14, 2010, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/graphic/2010/03/14/GR2010031400292.html.
- The Guardian, "Holocaust a Myth, Says Iranian President," *The Guardian*, December 14, 2005.
- Theresa Delpech, *Iran and the Bomb. The Abdication of International Responsibility* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2006, 10–13).
- Thomas Erdbrink, "Iran Corroborates U.N. Nuclear Monitor's Estimate of Centrifuges in Operation," *The Washington Post*, August 30, 2008.
- Thomas Erdbrink, "Iran Staggers as Sanctions Hit Economy," *The New York Times*, September 30, 2013.
- Thomas L. Friedman, "A Pump War?" The New York Times, October 14, 2014.
- Thomas P. M. Barnett, "The Man Between War and Peace." Esquire, April 2008.
- Thomas R. Pickering, William Luers, and Jim Walsh, "A Solution for the US-Iran Nuclear Standoff," *New York Review of Book*, March 20, 2008.
- Thornycroft, "The Riddle of SA-Iran Nuclear Talks," *The Guardian*, August 15, 1997, http://mg.co.za/article/1997-08-15-the-riddle-of-sa-iran-nuclear-talks.
- Tim Hall, "Where the Money Is: The Geographies of Organized Crime," *Geographical Association*, Spring 2010, http://www.geography.org.uk/journals/journals.asp?articleID=683.S.
- Tim Huelskamp, https://huelskamp.house.gov/media-center/press-releases/huelskamp-this-is-not-a-deal-it-is-a-gift-to-radical-islam.
- Tim Mak, "The Spy Tech that Will Keep Iran in Line," *The Daily Beast*, July 6, 2015.
- Timmerman Kenneth R, Weapons of Mass Destruction: The Cases of Iran, Syria, and Libya, United States (Michigan: Simon Wiesenthal Center, 1992).
- Timur Kuran, "Now Out of Never: The Element of Surprise in the East European Revolution of 1989," *World Politics*, 44, 1, October 1991.
- Timur Kuran, "The Inevitability of Future Revolutionary Surprises," *American Journal of Sociology*, 100, 6, May 1995.
- TOI, "Iran is Already a Nuclear Power," Times of Israel, September 12, 2012.
- Tom Shanker, "Mideast Commander Retires After Inking Bosses," *New York Times*, March 12, 2008.
- Trading Economics, "Iran Youth Unemployment Rate 2011–2015," *Tradingeconomics.com*, 2015, http://www.tradingeconomics.com/iran/youth-unemployment-rate.
- Trend, "Controlling Inflation in Iran Impossible Under Sanctions," *Trend.az*, November 19, 2013, http://en.trend.az/regions/iran/2213172.html.
- Trend, "International Monetary Fund Predicts Iran's GDP to Shrink Current Fiscal Year," *Trend.az*, November 12, 2013, http://en.trend.az/capital/business/2210400. html.
- Trita Parsi, "Former Israeli Nuclear Head: No Iran Bomb for Then Years, even if they Want It." *National Interest*, May 3, 2014.
- Trita Parsi, A Single Roll of the Dice: Obama's Diplomacy with Iran Paperback (New York: Yale University Press, 2013).

- Trita Parsi, "Israel-Iranian Relations Assessed: Strategic Competition from the Power Cycle Perspective," *Iranian Studies*, 38, 2, June 2005.
- Trita Parsi, Losing an Enemy: Obama, Iran, and the Triumph of Diplomacy (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2017).
- Trita Parsi, *Treacherous Alliance: The Secret Dealings of Israel, Iran, and the United States* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2007).
- Tuan C. Nguyen, "Why It's So Hard to Make Nuclear Weapons," *Live Science*, September 22, 2009, http://www.livescience.com/5752-hard-nuclear-weapons. html.
- TWP, "An Opening on Iran," The Washington Post, May 11, 2001.
- TWP, "Rogue Regulator: Mohamed ElBaradei pursues a separate peace with Iran," *The Washington Post*, September 5, 2007.
- Tyler Patrick E, "Rebuilding Plan to Cost \$15 Billion, Tehran Says," *The Washington Post*, July 3, 1989, http://www.highbeam.com/doc/1P2-1199322.html.
- "United States: Iran and Libya Sanctions Act of 1996," *International Legal Material*, 35, 5, September 1996: 1273–1279.
- UNSC Report, "Chronology of Events: Iran," *Security Council Report.org*, December 1, 2014, http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/chronology/iran.php?page=1.
- "UNSC Resolution 1696, Adopted by the Security Council at its 5500th meeting on the Non-proliferation of Nuclear Weapons, Official Record," *S/RES/1696, New York: United Nations Security Council (UNSC)*, July 31, 2006.
- "UNSC Resolution 1803, Adopted by the Security Council at its 5848th Meeting on the Non-proliferation of Nuclear Weapons, Official Record."
- "UNSC Resolution 1835, Adopted by the Security Council at its 5984th Meeting on the Non-proliferation of Nuclear Weapons, Official Record," *S/RES/1835*, *United Nations Security Council (UNSC)*, September 27, 2008.
- "UNSC Resolution 1929, Adopted by the Security Council at its 6335th Meeting on the Non-proliferation of Nuclear Weapons, Official Record," *S/RES/1929, United Nations Security Council (UNSC)*, June 9, 2010.
- USA Engage, "NFTC, USA*Engage Statement on P5+1 Nuclear Agreement," *USA Engage*, July 14, 2015, www.usaengage.org/News/News.asp?id=16&Newsid=1334.
- USDS, "U.S. Government Designated Foreign Terrorist Organizations," *U.S. Department of State*, https://www.state.gov/j/ct/rls/crt/2011/195553.htm.
- Uzi Evan, "Everyone Relax, Iran Can Leave with Iran Deal," Ynet, July 16, 2015.
- Uzi Mahnaimi, "Iran's Psychopath in Chief," Times of London, April 30, 2006.
- Uzi Rubin, "Missiles, Existential Threat," *Hadashot Mahlaka Rishona*, http://www.nfc.co.il/Archive/001-D-138786-00.html?tag=14-27-55, Hebrew.
- Vanguard, "CIA Releases Vast Bin Laden Archive Seized in Compound," *Vanguard*, November 1, 2017, https://www.vanguardngr.com/2017/11/cia-releases-vast-bin-laden-archive-seized-compound/.
- Venter Al J., *Iran's Nuclear Option: Tehran's Quest for the Atom Bomb* (Pennsylvania: Casemate. 2005).
- Vladimir A. Orlov and Alexander Vinnikov, "The Great Guessing Game: Russia and the Iranian Nuclear Issue," *The Washington Quarterly*, 28, 2, 2005.
- Washington Post Staff, "The Complete Transcript of Netanyahu's Address to Congress," *Washington Post*, March 3, 2015.

- Wehling Fred, "Russian Nuclear and Missile Exports to Iran," *The Nonproliferation Review*, 6, 2, Winter 1999.
- wgbh/pages/frontline/tehranbureau/2009/09/stuck-between-america-and-iran.html.
- Wikileaks, "Israeli Readout of Iran Nuclear Consultations," *cable 04 telaviv 1390-a*, March 5, 2004 Wikileaks.org.
- Will Jordan and Rahul Radhakrisnhan, "Mossad Contradicted Netanyahu on Iran Nuclear Program," *Al Jazeera*, February 23, 2015.
- William J. Broad, "29 Scientist Praised Iran Deal in a Letter to Obama," *New York Times*, August 8, 2015.
- William J. Broad and David E. Sanger, "In Nuclear Net's Undoing, a Web of Shadowy Deals," *New York Times*, August 25, 2008.
- William Langewiesche, "The Point of No Return," *Atlantic Monthly*, January–February 2006.
- William Quandt, "Islam and Democracy," Foreign Affairs, 75, 5, 1996.
- Windrem Robert, "Pakistan's Nuclear Father, Master Spy: A Nationalist, Abdul Qadeer Khan Built an Atomic Bomb," *NBC News*, October 18, 2002.
- WSJ, "Iran's Rafsanjani, The New Middle East 'Darling'," *Wall Street Journal*, April 22, 1992.
- WT, "Iran's Rafsanjani Suggests Nuclear Attack on Israel," World Tribune (London), December 17, 2001.
- Wyn Q. Bowen et al., "Intelligence and Nuclear Proliferation," *Intelligence and National Security*, 29, 3, 2014: 315–322.
- Yaakov Amidror, "Israel Cannot Accept the Emerging Accord between U.S. and Iran," *BESA Perspective Paper*, April 24, 2014.
- Yaakov Amidror, "Strategic Folly in the Framework Agreement with Iran," *BESA Perspective Paper*, April 20, 2015.
- Yaakov Amidror and Yossi Kuperwasser, *The US National Intelligence Estimate and Its Aftermath: A Roundtable of Experts* (Jerusalem: Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs, 2008).
- Yaakov Katz and Yoaz Hendel, *Israel vs. Iran: The Shadow War* (Washington, DC: Potomac Books 2012).
- Yair Evron, "An Israeli-Iran Balance of Nuclear Deterrence: Seeds of Instability," in *Israel and a Nuclear Iran. Implications for Arms Control, Deterrence, and Defense*, ed. Ephraim Kam (Tel Aviv: Institute for National Security Studies, Memorandum 94, July 2008).
- Yehuda Golan, "Steinitz Suggests: A Missile Force for Israel." *Maariv*, December 1, 2005, www.nrg.co.il/online/1/ART/853/029.html, Hebrew.
- YJC, "Centrifuges must operating, only if Pople also can have a living and Factories can Operate," *Young Journalists Club*, June 2013, http://www.afsaran.ir/site/click/444192.
- Ynet, "Report: Ahmadinejad Says Iran Now Possesses 6,000 Centrifuges," *Ynet news*, July 26, 2008, http://www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-3573312,00.html.
- Ynet, "Netanyahu Issues Iran Warning in Holocaust Memorial Speech," *Ynet News*, April 27, 2014, www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-4513936,00.html.
- Yoas Hendel "Iran's Nukes and Israel's Dilemma," *Middle East Quarterly*, Winter 2012.

- Yoav Limor, "And the World Remains Silent," Maariv (Tel Aviv), August 24, 2001, in "Israeli Officials Voicing Growing Concern Over Iranian, Iraqi Nuclear Efforts," FBIS Document GMP20010824000132, August 24, 2001.
- Yoav Zeitun, "Eizenkot: Iran Deal is an Opportunity," Ynet, January 18, 2016.
- Yoaz Hendel and Yaakov Katz, *Israel vs. Iran: The Shadow War* (Zmora: Bitan Books, 2011, 134–135, 283).
- Yoaz Hendel, *Middle East Quarterly*, quoted in Informed Comment, *Juan Cole Blog*, November 29, 2010.
- Yoaz Hendel, "Iran's Nukes and Israel's Dilemma," *Middle East Quarterly*, 19, Winter 2012.
- Yonah Alexander and Milton M. Hoenig, *The New Iranian Leadership: Ahmadine-jad, Terrorism, Nuclear Ambition, and the Middle East* (Greenwood Publishing Group, 2008).
- Yossi Klein Halevi and Michael Oren, "Israel Cannot Live with a Nuclear Iran," *The New Republic*, January 26, 2010.
- Yossi Kuperwasser, "The Struggle over the Iranian Nuclear Program," *Fathom*, Winter 2015.
- Yossi Melman, "Behind the Scenes of a UN Nuclear Inspection in Iran," *Haaretz*, October 22, 2010.
- Yossi Melman, "They Sold Them Defective Equipment," *Haaretz*, December 12, 2007, Hebrew.
- Yuval Steinitz, a minister in the Likud government who became the unofficial spokesman on Iran, was frequently quoted in Washington that the NIE was political.
- Zack Whittaker, "Flame: 'Most Complex' Cyber-Attack Ever Discovered," *ZDNet*, May 28, 2012, http://www.zdnet.com/article/flame-most-complex-cyber-attack-ever-discovered/.
- Zakariy Wright, "AIPAC Pushing Policy on Israel," *Islamicity*, July 23, 1999, http://www.islamicity.org/269/aipac-pushing-policy-on-israel/.
- Zeev Schiff, "Facing up to Reality," Haaretz (Tel Aviv), January 9, 1998, Hebrew.

Abadgaran, 79, 85, 116, 118 Abdul Qadeer Khan, 99 AIPAC, 44, 45, 46, 47, 69, 74, 75, 92, 96, 131, 132, 134, 135, 137, 145, 168, 205, 208, 209, 210, 214, 215, 222	Basij, 79, 147, 149, 194, 197, 219 Begin-Sadat Center for Strategic Studies, 202 BESA, 202, 220 Board of Governors, 15, 85, 98, 102, 126
Aish Hatorah, 165	
Akbar Etemad, 29, 149, 180	Camp David, 67
Al Jazeera, 135, 164, 184	CENTCOM, 135, 177, 184
Aman, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 66, 88, 89, 90,	China, 12, 33, 34, 53, 70, 77, 98, 100,
91, 95, 120, 121, 123, 157, 158, 159,	103, 108, 114, 128, 131, 165, 200,
162, 202, 203, 225, 226	213
Arak, 63, 81, 82, 86, 95, 97, 104, 113,	China International Payment System,
128, 141, 195, 198, 204	213
Ardashir Hossenipour, 124	Christians United for Israel, 132, 145
Ariel Sharon, 87, 95, 121	CIA, 80, 85, 93, 95, 99, 104, 105, 108,
Armageddon, 20, 78, 113, 142,	109, 124, 130, 132, 137, 161, 164,
184, 227	172, 173, 214
Atieh Bahar Consulting, 45, 69	CIPS, 213
Atomic Ayatollahs, 39, 50	CISADA, 150, 180
Axis of Evil, 93, 94	Citibank, 150
Ayatollah Gorbachev, 59, 76	Clash of Civilizations, 60, 76
Ayatollah Khomeini, 27, 32, 37, 46, 51,	Cold War, 124
193	Comprehensive Iran Sanctions,
	Accountability, and Divestment Act,
Bank Mellat, 151	150, 180
Bank Refah, 151	Condoleezza Rice, 91, 109, 126, 135,
Bank Saderat, 150	145

Council of Guardians, 116

Barak Obama, 140, 164, 184

Counter-Intelligence Center, 10 Counter-Proliferation Initiative, 45

Danilenko, 33, 36, 227 Dark Vader, 138 Design Information Questionnaire, 195 Dick Cheney, 68, 80, 134, 145, 174 Donald Rumsfeld, 80, 91, 96, 113, 134

Edward Snowdown, 154
Ehud Barak, 67, 87, 125, 157, 163, 177, 184, 226
Ehud Olmert, 121, 123, 160, 161, 214
ElBaradei, 84, 85, 90, 92, 94, 95, 97, 98, 100, 101, 102, 103, 104, 105, 106, 107, 108, 110, 111, 117, 126, 129, 138, 168, 169, 171
Emergency Committee for Israel, 210
Emil Durkheim, 191
EU-3, 84, 85, 86, 87, 91, 103, 105, 108, 117, 138, 148
eudaimonia, 191
Europäisch-Iranische Handelsbank,

fatwa, 23, 27
FEDAT, 83, 85, 86
Federal Bureau of Investigation, 9
Field of Expansion of Deployment of
Advanced Technology, 85
Flame, 154, 181
Foolad Technic Engineering, 154
Fordow, 148, 149, 155, 164, 168, 179,
194, 195, 196, 198, 199
Foundation for the Defense of
Democracies, 132, 168, 174
Future Bank, 151

151

Executive Order, 151, 180

Gaza Strip, 88 Geneva Protocol, 24, 25 Green Movement, 149 Green Salt Project, 87 Gross Domestic Product, 189 Haft-Tappe, 198
Haqqani School, 79, 118
Hassan Tehrani-Muqaddam, 153
HEU, 83, 106, 121, 195
Hoekstra, 134, 136
Holocaust, 118, 122, 141, 147, 159, 175, 201, 205, 209, 211, 220, 227

House Freedom Caucus, 211

IAEA, 81, 83, 84, 86, 90, 92, 94, 95, 100, 101, 102, 103, 104, 105, 106, 107, 108, 110, 117, 118, 128, 136, 138, 140, 149, 153, 155, 158, 167, 170, 171, 174, 194, 195, 196, 197, 198, 199, 200, 201, 203, 206, 215 IAEO, 62, 83, 95, 97, 100, 104, 128, 152, 153, 155, 196, 224 ILSA, 46, 47, 68, 91, 92 immunity zone, 157, 172 India, 152 INSS, 202 Iran Khodro Diesel Company, 198 Iran Libya Sanctions Act, 46 Iran's nuclear project, 74, 131, 132, 134, 158, 224, 225, 226 IRGC, 141, 150, 179 Isargaran, 79 Islamic Clausewitz, 26 Islamic Revolution, 23, 76, 141, 152 Israel, 88, 89, 91, 92, 94, 95, 106, 108, 109, 116, 117, 119, 121, 122, 123, 125, 128, 129, 130, 131, 132, 133, 134, 137, 138, 139, 140, 147, 156, 157, 158, 159, 160, 162, 163, 165, 167, 168, 171, 172, 174, 175, 177, 178, 201, 202, 203, 204, 205, 206, 208, 209, 210, 211, 212, 213, 214, 215, 216 Israel Atomic Energy Commission, 88, 121

The Israel Project, 132, 174 Israel Public Affairs Committee, 44, 145

Javad Zarif, 167, 185, 196, 204

JCPOA, 18, 198, 199, 200, 203, 206, 209, 210, 211, 212, 213, 214, 215, 216, 220, 228

Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs, 113, 142, 201, 220

Jewish National Security Affairs, 174

JINSA, 174

John Bolton, 92, 97, 115, 128, 135, 140, 143, 173, 174, 207

Joint Comprehensive Plan of Actions, 198

Joint Plan of Action, 196, 204, 219

Joint Tactical Ground Station, 125

Kalaye Electric Company, 37, 63, 97 Kaspersky, 154, 182, 206 Kavoshgar, 170 Kimeya Maadon, 105 Kimya Pakhsh Sharg, 169 Kurdistan Free Life Party, 156

J-Street, 176, 208, 212, 214, 223

Laptop of Death, 87, 115 Lavizian-Shian, 37, 84 Leakage Committee, 48, 93 *Lebas Shakhsi*, 149 LEU, 83, 106, 119, 149, 155, 157, 195, 198 Los Alamos Laboratory, 213

Mad Dog, 70
Manhattan Project, 29, 62
MEK, 13, 39, 43, 47, 70, 75, 77, 81, 82, 83, 84, 88, 90, 94, 95, 97, 101, 124, 130, 131, 139, 156, 224, 225
Mesbah Energy Corporation, 63
Missile Corps, 64
Moalem Kalaye, 43, 47
Model Comprehensive Safeguard

Agreement, 11

Mohsen Fakhrizadeh, 35, 64, 85, 86, 106, 127, 136, 155 Mujahedeen-E-Khalq, 39 Muslim bomb, 26, 34 Mutual Assured Destruction, 17

Natanz, 63, 81, 82, 83, 89, 90, 95, 97, 98, 99, 100, 106, 114, 119, 124, 130, 131, 134, 148, 153, 154, 155, 164, 182, 194, 195, 196, 198, 199, 219
National Intelligence Agencies, 11
Normalizers, 148
North Korea, 93, 95, 98, 99, 118
NPT, 79, 80, 82, 85, 92, 94, 99, 100, 107, 111, 116, 117, 118, 126, 165, 171, 195, 199, 200
nuclear club, 17, 116, 117
nuclear intelligence, 85, 103, 130, 164, 173, 178
Nuclear Review Posture, 17

Obama Bomb, 207
Olympic Games, 124, 125, 130, 131, 154, 157, 158, 166
Operation Iraqi Freedom, 83, 97
Operation Merlin, 71
Osirak, 88, 114, 121, 162, 203
Oslo peace process, 67

P5+1, 168, 194, 196, 197, 198, 202, 206, 207, 210, 213, 223, 228

Pakistan, 99, 104

Parchin, 35, 37, 64, 85, 86, 105, 106, 111, 124, 196, 215, 223, 227

Paris agreement, 200

Pars-Trash, 83

Persia International Bank, 151

PMD, 105, 169, 170, 172, 174, 196, 200

Possible Military Dimensions, 169

Post Bank, 151

Principalists, 79, 81, 85, 87, 118, 119, 147, 193, 194, 196, 197, 198, 200, 224, 227

Programmable Logic Control, 131 Protestant Reformation, 59

Quds Force, 23, 197

Republican Jewish Coalition, 165 Russia, 80, 99, 108, 128, 132, 149, 200, 213

Saddam Hussein, 81, 109 Sazeh Pardaz Company, 63 Sazman-e Pazhohesh va Noavarihaye Defaee, 155 Security Council, 82, 84, 87, 89, 91, 94, 95, 96, 100, 102, 105, 106, 107, 108, 110, 117, 119, 123, 124, 127, 128, 129, 139, 156, 166, 172, 193 Sepah Moshaki, 64 sigha, 191 smoking gun, 85, 174 SPND, 155 Statistical Center of Iran, 189 Stuxnet, 124, 131, 154, 157, 158, 172, 181, 225 Supreme National Security Council, 61, SWIFT, 151, 152, 188, 189, 213

Tailored Access Operations, 130, 154 TAO, 130 Tea Party, 211, 222 Tehran Nuclear Research Center, 100 Tejarat Bank, 151 Trotskyite, 23, 26

UANI, 140, 168, 174, 208 Unit 8200, 130 United Against Nuclear Iran, 140 URENCO, 34, 43, 98, 99 USA* Engage, 140, 213

weaponization, 82, 85, 101, 104, 109, 120, 128, 136, 139, 158, 163, 170, 173, 174, 196, 199
White House, 43, 46, 48, 70, 92, 94, 96, 100, 108, 127, 129, 131, 135, 137, 141, 158, 162, 164, 165, 166, 167, 172, 177, 178, 205, 209, 212, 213, 214, 215, 216, 227, 228
WINEP, 44, 96, 131, 139, 175, 178, 206
WMD, 81, 84, 93, 103, 109, 139

Z-Division, 12, 108

About the Authors

Ofira Seliktar (Professor Emerita at Gratz College) specializes in the analysis of predictive failure in strategic intelligence in the Middle East, and served as a consultant on intelligence issues. She is the author of seven books and scores of articles in refereed journals and chapters. She is currently working on issues of nuclear intelligence within the framework of counterproliferation.

Farhad Rezaei is a senior Iran analyst at Center for Iranian Studies (IRAM) in Ankara, Turkey. He is the author of three books, and numerous articles in refereed journals and chapters on a broad range of topics including Iran's foreign policy, Iran's nuclear program, nuclear intelligence within the framework of counterproliferation, and nuclear and radiological terrorism. His writings have appeared in Harvard-Iran Matters, the National Interest, Atlantic Council, Middle East Journal, Middle East Policy, British Journal of Middle Eastern Studies, Journal of International Affairs, Insight Turkey, Korean Journal of Defense Analysis, the Hill, and Asian Affairs, among others.